An Investigation of Autoantibodies against Tyrosine Hydroxylase in Patients with Vitiligo

Dr. Sherif Faraj Emhemad Rahoma

Department of Human Metabolism University of Sheffield

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Medicine July 2012



Summary

Vitiligo is an acquired idiopathic hypomelanotic skin disorder characterised by depigmented macules due to loss of cutaneous melanocytes. Evidence suggests that autoimmunity plays a role in the pathogenesis of the disease, since antibodies and T cells against melanocytes can be detected in vitiligo patients. A major goal in vitiligo research is to identify the targets of the immune response in patients, as this will contribute to defining the pathomechanisms of the disease. A better understanding of vitiligo pathogenesis is required in order to allow the development of better diagnostic, prognostic and therapeutic measures.

Previously, the enzyme tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) was identified as a putative B cell autoantigen in vitiligo using phage-display technology. The aims of the present study were to confirm TH as an antibody target in vitiligo, to investigate the prevalence of TH antibodies and to characterise several properties of TH antibodies.

Firstly, a radioimmunoassay (RIA) with [35 S]-labelled TH was used to identify TH antibodies in sera from patients with either non-segmental vitiligo (n=79), segmental vitiligo (n=8) or other autoimmune diseases without concomitant vitiligo (n=91). Sera from healthy individuals (n=28) were also tested. The results indicated that segmental vitiligo patients, healthy subjects and patients with other autoimmune diseases without concomitant vitiligo were all negative for TH antibody reactivity. Of 79 non-segmental vitiligo patients, 18 (23%) were positive for TH antibodies. A significant increase in the prevalence of TH antibodies was evident in the non-segmental vitiligo patient group when compared with healthy participants (P = 0.003). TH antibody prevalence was also significantly elevated in the group of patients with active vitiligo compared to the group with stable disease (P = 0.009): TH antibodies were detected in 18/64 (28%) of patients with active disease, but not in any of the 20 patients with stable vitiligo.

Secondly, the binding sites of TH antibodies were investigated. Initially, the binding domains for TH antibodies on the protein were identified using [³⁵S]-labelled TH protein fragments in RIAs. Further localisation of TH binding sites (epitopes) was carried out in antibody absorption experiments using synthetic TH peptides and non-radiolabelled *in vitro* expressed TH protein fragments. In addition, antibody binding to the identified TH epitopes was confirmed in TH peptide enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA). The results indicated that epitopes for vitiligo patient TH antibodies were located at the N-terminus of

TH between amino acids 1 and 14 (epitope 1-14) and between amino acids 61 and 80 (epitope 61-80). Of 18 vitiligo patients, 17 (94%) had antibodies against epitope 1-14, and 11 (61%) displayed immunoreactivity against epitope 61-80. Antibody binding to both epitopes was demonstrated in 10/18 (56%) of vitiligo patients.

Finally, TH peptide (amino acids 1-14 and 61-80) ELISAs were used to determine the subclass and avidity of TH antibodies. The results showed that antibodies against TH epitope 1-14 were exclusively of the IgG1 subclass. Antibody responses against TH epitope 61-80 were also predominantly of the IgG1 subclass with a minority of subclass IgG3. TH antibody binding was also assessed at increasing NaCl concentrations as a measure of antibody avidity. The results suggested that vitiligo patient TH antibodies were of variable avidity towards their antigenic TH peptide target.

Overall, the work in this thesis confirmed TH as an autoantigen in vitiligo, described the prevalence of TH antibodies in a vitiligo patient cohort, and characterised several properties of TH antibodies including epitopes, subclasses and avidities.

Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis has been composed by myself and has not been accepted in any previous application for a higher degree. The work reported in this thesis has been carried out by myself except where specifically acknowledged in the text. All sources of information have been specifically acknowledged by means of references.

Dr. Sherif F. E. Rahoma July 2012

Dedication

I proudly dedicate this thesis to my beloved father Faraj and mother Iftima who are the soul of my life. I also dedicate it to my wife and all my brothers and sisters who have always been there for me and supported me over the years.

Acknowledgments

First and the foremost, praise to ALLAH, the creator of the world, the beneficent and the most merciful. I thank The Almighty for giving me the opportunity and the strength to go through the course. Without his help and guidance, this work would not have been possible to achieve.

I am especially indebted to Dr. Helen Kemp for providing expert supervision, constant advice, great help, co-operation and guidance, both in the laboratory and in the preparation of this thesis.

I would like to thank Professor David Gawkrodger for the provision of patient samples and for his advice and supervision, especially during my attendance at dermatology out-patient clinics in the Department of Dermatolgy at the Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Sheffield. I am also thankful to Professor Anthony Weetman for his invaluable support, supervision and advice, and for providing patient samples.

I would like to take this opportunity to express my deepest gratitude to my family, as this thesis would not have been accomplished without their love, help and support.

Finally, I acknowledge and thank the Libyan People's Bureau for financial support.

Table of Contents

| Summary | i |
|-----------------------|-----|
| Declaration | iii |
| Dedication | iv |
| Acknowledgments | v |
| Table of Contents | vi |
| List of Tables | xvi |
| List of Publications | xix |
| List of Abbreviations | xxi |
| List of Permissions | XXV |

| CHAPTER 1 | 1 |
|---|----|
| 1. General Introduction | 2 |
| 1.1 The Skin | 2 |
| 1.1.1 Skin structure and functions | 2 |
| 1.1.2 Melanocytes | 6 |
| 1.1.3 Melanin biosynthesis | 9 |
| 1.1.4 Regulation of melanogenesis | 9 |
| 1.2. Vitiligo: Clinical Features and Treatments | |
| 1.2.1 Definition | 13 |
| 1.2.2 Epidemiology | 13 |
| 1.2.3 Clinical patterns | 14 |
| 1.2.4 Psychological effects | 16 |
| 1.2.5 Associated disorders | 17 |
| 1.2.6 Histopathology | 19 |
| 1.2.7.1 Patient assessment | 21 |
| 1.2.7.2 Medical treatments | 21 |
| 1.2.7.2.1 Topical corticosteroids | |

| 1.2.7.2.2 Topical immunomodulators | 2 |
|--|---|
| 1.2.7.2.3 Topical vitamin D analogues | 3 |
| 1.2.7.2.4 Antioxidants | 3 |
| 1.2.7.2.5 Photochemotherapy | 4 |
| 1.2.7.2.6 Narrow-band-UVB | 4 |
| 1.2.7.2.7 Laser treatments | 5 |
| 1.2.7.2.8 Depigmenting treatments | 5 |
| 1.2.7.2.9 Camouflage | 5 |
| 1.2.7.3 Surgical treatments | 5 |
| 1.2.7.4 Summary | 5 |
| 1.3. Vitiligo: Aetiology and Pathogenesis | 3 |
| 1.3.1 Physical trauma | 3 |
| 1.3.2 Psychological stress | 3 |
| 1.3.3 Infections | 9 |
| 1.3.4 Genetic factors | 9 |
| 1.3.4.1 Genetic epidemiology of vitiligo | 9 |
| 1.3.4.2 Identification of genes involved in vitiligo aetiology |) |
| 1.3.4.3 Human leukocyte antigen alleles of the major histocompatibility complex3 | 1 |
| 1.3.4.4 Other immune-response genes and loci | 1 |
| 1.3.4.5 Non-immune-response genes and loci | 3 |
| 1.3.4.6 Summary | 5 |
| 1.3.5 Neural factors40 |) |
| 1.3.5.1 Clinical evidence40 |) |
| 1.3.5.2 Histological and ultrastructural abnormalities40 |) |
| 1.3.5.3 Neurotransmitters4 | 1 |
| 1.3.6 Biochemical factors4 | 1 |
| 1.3.6.1 Accumulation of toxic metabolites4 | 1 |
| 1.3.6.2 Oxidative stress | 2 |
| 1.3.6.3 Chemically-induced vitiligo47 | 7 |
| 1.3.8 Melanocortin hormones | 3 |
| 1.3.9 Autoimmunity | 3 |
| 1.3.9.1 Association of vitiligo with autoimmune diseases | 3 |
| 1.3.9.2 Association of vitiligo with immune-response gene polymorphisms49 vii |) |

| 1.3.9.3 Animal models of vitiligo | 49 |
|--|----|
| 1.3.9.4 Melanocyte abnormalities in vitiligo | 50 |
| 1.3.9.5 Immunosuppressive treatments of vitiligo | 50 |
| 1.3.9.6 Humoral immune responses in vitiligo | 51 |
| 1.3.9.6.1 Anti-melanocyte antibodies | 51 |
| 1.3.9.6.2 Other antibodies | 52 |
| 1.3.9.6.3 Pathogenic mechanisms | 52 |
| 1.3.9.6.4 The origin of anti-melanocyte antibodies in vitiligo | 55 |
| 1.3.9.7.1 Macrophages | 56 |
| 1.3.9.7.2 Dendritic cells | 57 |
| 1.3.9.7.3 Natural killer cells | 57 |
| 1.3.9.7.4 CD4+ helper and CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes | 57 |
| 1.3.9.7.5 Regulatory T lymphocytes | 59 |
| 1.3.9.7.6 T helper 17 lymphocytes | 59 |
| 1.3.9.7.7 Cytokines | 59 |
| 1.3.10 The convergence theory | 60 |
| 1.4 Aims of Current Project | 63 |

| CHAPTER 2 | 64 |
|---|----|
| 2. General Materials and Methods | 65 |
| 2.1 Participants | |
| 2.2 Chemicals and plasticware | |
| 2.3 Bacterial strains | |
| 2.4 Growth and storage of bacterial strains | |
| 2.5 Luria Bertani medium | 67 |
| 2.6 Antibiotics | 67 |
| 2.7 Plasmids | |
| 2.8 Small-scale plasmid preparations | |
| 2.9 Large-scale plasmid preparations | 75 |

| 2.10 Agarose gel electrophoresis | 75 |
|--|----|
| 2.11 Restriction enzyme digests | 76 |
| 2.12 Polymerase chain reaction amplification | 78 |
| 2.14 DNA ligations | 80 |
| 2.15 Bacterial transformation | 80 |
| 2.16 DNA sequencing | 81 |
| 2.17 DNA and protein analyses | 81 |
| 2.19 SDS-PAGE and autoradiography | 83 |
| 2.20 Radioimmunoassays | 86 |
| 2.21 Animal antisera | 88 |
| 2.22 Antibody absorption experiments using cell extracts | 88 |
| 2.23 Synthetic peptides | 88 |
| 2.24 Antibody absorption experiments using TH peptide fragments | 91 |
| 2.25 Antibody absorption experiments using synthetic TH peptides | 91 |
| 2.26 Peptide enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays | 91 |
| 2.27 Statistical analyses | 92 |

| CI | HAPTER 3. | ••••• | ••••• | ••••• | | ••••• | ••••• | | | 93 |
|----|---------------|-------|------------|-----------------|------------|-------|----------|----------|-------|----|
| 3. | Detection | of | tyrosine | hydroxylase | antibodies | in | vitiligo | patients | using | a |
| ra | dioimmunoa | assay | y | | | ••••• | ••••• | | | 94 |
| | 3.1 Introduct | tion. | | | | | | | | 94 |
| | 3.1.1 Tyre | osine | hydroxyla | se | | ••••• | ••••• | | | 94 |
| | 3.1.2 Tyre | osine | hydroxyla | se as an autoan | tigen | | ••••• | | | 98 |
| | 3.1.3 Clor | ning | of TH cDN | IA | | | ••••• | | | 98 |
| | 3.1.4 Anti | -TH | antibodies | in vitiligo | | | | | 10 | 01 |
| | 3.2 Aims | ••••• | | | | | | | 10 | 02 |
| | 3.3 Experim | ents | and Result | s | | | | | 10 | 03 |

| 3.3.1 Preparation of plasmid pcDNA3-TH103 |
|--|
| 3.3.2 In vitro transcription-translation of TH cDNA103 |
| 3.3.3 Immunoreactivity of [³⁵ S]-TH in a TH antibody RIA105 |
| 3.3.4 Analysis of the specificity of anti-TH antiserum ab59276108 |
| 3.3.5 TH antibody RIA using patient and control sera110 |
| 3.3.6 Analysis of TH antibody frequency in vitiligo patients and healthy controls114 |
| 3.3.7 Determination of TH antibody titres in vitiligo patients114 |
| 3.3.8 Evaluation of the specificity of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients |
| 3.3.9 Analysis of vitiligo patient sera for tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies120 |
| 3.3.10 Analysis of vitiligo patient sera for PAH and TPH antibodies |
| 3.3.11 Co-incidence of TH, tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibody reactivity in the non- |
| segmental vitiligo patients |
| 3.3.12 Comparison of the demographic, clinical and serological details of the TH |
| antibody-positive and TH antibody-negative non-segmental vitiligo patient groups130 |
| 3.4 Summary of Results |
| 3.5 Discussion |

| CHAPTER 4 | 139 |
|--|-----|
| 4. Mapping of the B cell epitopes of vitiligo patient TH antibodies | 140 |
| 4.1 Introduction | 140 |
| 4.1.1 Antibody-antigen interactions | 140 |
| 4.1.2 Methods used for mapping B cell epitopes | 141 |
| 4.1.3 The role of studying autoantigen B cell epitopes in autoimmune disease | 145 |
| 4.1.4 TH antibodies in vitiligo | 146 |
| 4.2 Aims | 147 |
| 4.3 Experiments and Results | 148 |
| 4.3.1 Patients and controls | 148 |
| 4.3.2 Construction of a series of deletion derivatives of TH cDNA | 148 |
| 4.3.2.1 PCR amplification of fragments of TH cDNA | 148 |
| 4.3.2.2 Preparation of vector pcDNA3 | 154 |
| 4.3.2.3 Cloning of TH cDNA fragments into pcDNA3 | 154 |

| 4.3.2.5 Sequencing of cloned TH cDNA fragments |
|---|
| 4.3.3 <i>In vitro</i> transcription-translation of TH cDNA deletion derivatives |
| 4.3.4 Radioimmunoassays with TH fragments and vitiligo patient and control sera 165 4.3.5 Absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptide fragments |
| 4.3.5 Absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptide fragments |
| 4.3.6 Absorption of TH antibodies by synthetic TH peptides |
| 4.3.7 TH peptide ELISAs with vitiligo patient and control sera |
| 4.3.8 Comparison of patient details with TH antibody responses |
| 420 |
| 4.3.9 Sequence analysis of the antibody binding sites on TH |
| 4.5 Discussion |

| CHAPTER 5 |
|---|
| 5. Characterisation of IgG subclasses, avidities and titres of vitiligo patient TH |
| antibodies |
| 5.1 Introduction |
| 5.1.1 Immunoglobulins |
| 5.1.2 IgG subclasses |
| 5.1.3 IgG avidity |
| 5.1.4 IgG titres |
| 5.1.5 TH antibodies in vitiligo |
| 5.2 Aims |
| 5.3 Experiments and Results |
| 5.3.1 Determination of vitiligo patient antibody titres against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61- |
| 80 |
| 5.3.2 Analysis of IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 |
| and 61-80 |
| 5.3.3 Evaluation of avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and |
| 61-80 |
| 5.3.4 Comparison of patient details with TH antibody titres, IgG subclasses and avidities |
| |
| 5.4 Summary of Results |
| xi |

| 5.5 Discussion |
|----------------|
|----------------|

| CHAPTER 6 |
|---|
| 6. General Discussion213 |
| 6.1 Discussion of the Results |
| 6.2 TH Antibodies in Vitiligo: Possible Implications |
| 6.2.1 TH antibodies in diagnosis217 |
| 6.2.2 Possible origin of TH antibodies218 |
| 6.2.3 Possible pathogenic effects of TH antibodies |
| 6.3 Future Work |
| 6.3.1 Identification of TH antibodies which recognise conformation-dependent epitopes |
| |
| 6.3.2 Examination of the possible effects of TH antibodies on TH function221 |
| 6.3.3 Examination of vitiligo patient lesions for TH antibodies |
| 6.3.4 Investigation of cytotoxicity of TH antibodies |
| 6.3.5 Investigation of T cell responses against TH222 |
| |
| |

| REFERENCES223 |
|---------------|
|---------------|

| APPENDICES | |
|------------|------|
| APPENDICES | |

List of Figures

| Figure 1.1: | A schematic representation of the ultra-structure of the skin | 5 |
|--------------|--|-----|
| Figure 1.2: | Melanocytes grown in culture | 8 |
| Figure 1.3: | A diagrammatic overview of the melanogenesis pathway in human melanocytes | 11 |
| Figure 1.4: | Clinical patterns of vitiligo | 15 |
| Figure 1.5: | Histopathology of vitiligo | 20 |
| Figure 1.6: | Synthesis, recycling and regulation of 6-tetrahydrobiopterin | 44 |
| Figure 1.7: | A schematic representation of the convergence theory for vitiligo aetiology. | 62 |
| Figure 2.1: | Map of the plasmid pcDNA3-TH | 73 |
| Figure 2.2: | A map of the pcDNA3-TH plasmid | 74 |
| Figure 2.3: | Schematic representation of the radioimmunoassay protocol | 87 |
| Figure 3.1: | A possible role of tyrosine hydroxylase in melanogenesis | 96 |
| Figure 3.2: | Amino acid sequence homologies of hydroxylase enzymes | 97 |
| Figure 3.3: | TH cDNA sequence | 99 |
| Figure 3.4: | TH cDNA and amino acid sequences | 100 |
| Figure 3.5: | Agarose gel electrophoresis of plasmid pcDNA3-TH | 104 |
| Figure 3.6: | SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of $[^{35}S]$ -TH and immunoprecipitated $[^{35}S]$ -TH | 106 |
| Figure 3.7: | TH antibody RIA using different animal antisera | 107 |
| Figure 3.8: | RIAs with different antigens and with anti-TH antiserum ab59276 | 109 |
| Figure 3.9: | RIA for TH antibodies in patient and control sera | 112 |
| Figure 3.10: | SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of $[^{35}S]$ -TH and immunoprecipitated $[^{35}S]$ -TH | 115 |
| Figure 3.11: | TH antibody titres in vitiligo patients | 118 |

| Figure 3.12: | Antibody absorption experiments | 121 |
|--------------|--|-----|
| Figure 3.13: | SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵ S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵ S]-MCHR1 and immunoprecipitated [³⁵ S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵ S]-MCHR1 | 124 |
| Figure 3.14: | SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵ S]-PAH and [³⁵ S]-TPH and immunoprecipitated [³⁵ S]-PAH and [³⁵ S]-TPH | 129 |
| Figure 3.15: | A schematic representation of the antibody response to TH, tyrosinase and MCHR1 | 131 |
| Figure 4.1a: | Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3-TH | 150 |
| Figure 4.1b: | Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3- TH | 151 |
| Figure 4.1c: | Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3-TH | 152 |
| Figure 4.1d: | Agarose gel of PCR amplification product amplified from pcDNA3- | 153 |
| Figure 4.2a: | Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids | 156 |
| Figure 4.2b: | Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids | 157 |
| Figure 4.2c: | Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid | 158 |
| Figure 4.2d: | Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid | 159 |
| Figure 4.2e: | Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid | 160 |
| Figure 4.3: | SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and autoradiography of products arising from in vitro translation of TH cDNA deletion derivatives | 163 |
| Figure 4.4: | Immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient and control sera against TH deletion derivatives | 166 |
| Figure 4.5: | Absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptide fragments | 170 |
| Figure 4.6: | Absorption of TH antibodies by synthetic TH peptides | 173 |
| Figure 4.7: | Immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient and control sera in TH peptide ELISAs | 176 |
| Figure 4.8: | Amino acid sequence homologies between tyrosine hydroxylase, phenylalanine hydroxylase and tryptophan hydroxylase | 181 |

| Figure 5.1a: | Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope 1-14 | 196 |
|--------------|--|-----|
| Figure 5.1b: | Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope 61-80 | 197 |
| Figure 5.2a: | IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 1-14 | 199 |
| Figure 5.2b: | IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 61-80 | 200 |
| Figure 5.3a: | Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 1- 14 | 203 |
| Figure 5.3b: | Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 61- 80 | 204 |

List of Tables

| Table 1.1: | Important melanogenic proteins | 12 |
|------------|---|-----|
| Table 1.2: | Autoimmune associations of vitiligo | 18 |
| Table 1.3: | Surgical treatments for vitiligo | 27 |
| Table 1.4: | Association of human leukocyte antigen (HLA) alleles with vitiligo susceptibility | 32 |
| Table 1.5: | Association of immune-response gene variants with vitiligo susceptibility | 34 |
| Table 1.6: | Association of variants of non-immune-response genes with vitiligo susceptibility | 38 |
| Table 1.7: | Biochemical pathways implicated in vitiligo aetiology | 45 |
| Table 1.8: | Anti-melanocyte antibodies in vitiligo patients | 53 |
| Table 1.9: | Other antibodies detected in vitiligo patients | 54 |
| Table 2.1: | Details of vitiligo patients | 66 |
| Table 2.2: | Bacterial strain | 68 |
| Table 2.3: | Plasmid | 71 |
| Table 2.4: | Restriction enzymes and buffers | 77 |
| Table 2.5: | Oligonucleotide PCR amplification primers | 79 |
| Table 2.6: | Oligonucleotide sequencing primers | 82 |
| Table 2.7: | Constituents of SDS-PAGE gels | 85 |
| Table 2.8: | Animal antisera | 89 |
| Table 2.9: | Synthetic peptides | 90 |
| Table 3.1: | Results of TH antibody RIAs | 111 |
| Table 3.2: | TH antibody indices of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients | 113 |
| Table 3.3: | Analysis of immunoreactivity against TH in vitiligo patient and control sera | 116 |

| Table 3.4: | TH antibody titres in TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients | 119 |
|-------------|--|-----|
| Table 3.5: | Comparison of TH Ab indices in antibody absorption experiments | 122 |
| Table 3.6: | Results of RIAs for antibodies against tyrosinase, MCHR1, PAH and TPH | 125 |
| Table 3.7: | Tyrosinase antibody indices of tyrosinase antibody-positive vitiligo patients | 126 |
| Table 3.8: | MCHR1 antibody indices of MCHR1 antibody-positive vitiligo patients | 127 |
| Table 3.9: | Comparison of the demographic, clinical and serological details in non- segmental vitiligo patients with and without TH antibodies | 132 |
| Table 3.10: | Clinical demographic and serological details of non-segmental vitiligo patients with TH antibodies | 133 |
| Table 4.1: | Techniques for mapping linear and conformational B cell epitopes | 142 |
| Table 4.2: | Examples of previous studies employing recombinant proteins to map B cell epitopes in autoimmune disease | 144 |
| Table 4.3: | Oligonucleotide primers used to generate TH cDNA fragments by PCR amplification | 149 |
| Table 4.4: | Details of recombinant plasmids from cloning of TH cDNA fragments into vector pcDNA3 | 161 |
| Table 4.5: | TH protein fragments encoded by recombinant plasmids | 164 |
| Table 4.6: | Results of RIAs using TH fragments as the radiolabelled ligands | 167 |
| Table 4.7: | Antibody indices of vitiligo patient sera in RIAs using TH fragments as the radiolabelled ligands | 168 |
| Table 4.8: | Comparison of the TH Ab indices of vitiligo patient sera with and without pre-absorption with TH fragment 1-80 | 171 |
| Table 4.9: | Comparison of the TH Ab indices of vitiligo patient sera with and without pre-absorption with synthetic TH peptides 1-14 and 61-80 | 174 |
| Table 4.10: | Results of ELISAs using TH peptides | 177 |
| Table 4.11: | Antibody indices of vitiligo patient sera in ELISAs using TH peptides | 178 |
| Table 4.12: | TH antibody epitope reactivity shown with the demographic and clinical details as well as antibody responses of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients | 179 |

| Table 5.1: | Properties of IgG subclasses | 189 |
|------------|--|-----|
| Table 5.2: | Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 | 198 |
| Table 5.3: | IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 | 201 |
| Table 5.4: | Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 | 205 |
| Table 5.5: | Summary of TH antibody epitope reactivity, titres, IgG subclass and avidity with demographic details, clinical features and antibody | 206 |

responses of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients

List of Publications

1. Peer-reviewed original papers:

Kemp EH, Emhemad S, Akhtar S, Watson PF, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP. Autoantibodies against tyrosine hydroxylase in patients with non-segmental (generalised) vitiligo. **Experimental Dermatology** 2011; 20:35-40.

Rahoma SFE, Sandhu HK, McDonagh AJG, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Kemp EH. Epitopes, avidity and IgG subclasses of tyrosine hydroxylase autoantibodies in patients with vitiligo and alopecia areata. **British Journal of Dermatology** 2012; 167:17-28.

2. Book chapter:

Kemp EH, Emhemad S, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP. Autoimmunity in vitiligo. In: Autoimmune Disorders – Pathogenic Aspects. Mavragani C (ed). InTech, Rijeka, Croatia. 2011; pp271-294.

3. Abstracts:

Emhemad S, Akhtar S, Watson PF, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Kemp EH. Autoantibodies against tyrosine hydroxylase in patients with non-segmental (generalised) vitiligo. 15th European Society for Pigment Cell Research Meeting, Cambridge, UK. **Pigment Cell and Melanoma Research** 2010; 23:e17.

Emhemad S, Akhtar S, Watson PF, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Kemp EH. Autoantibodies against tyrosine hydroxylase in patients with non-segmental (generalised) vitiligo. Meeting of the British Society for Investigative Dermatology, Manchester, UK. **British Journal of Dermatology** 2011; 164:917, P1.

Emhemad S, Sandhu HK, McDonagh AJG, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Kemp EH. Identification of tyrosine hydroxylase autoantibody epitopes in vitiligo and alopecia areata patients. Meeting of the British Society for Investigative Dermatology, Exeter, UK. **British Journal of Dermatology** 2012;166:e35, P-20.

List of Abbreviations

| AA | Alopecia areata |
|-----------------------|--|
| Ab | Antibody |
| ACTH | Adrenocorticotrophic hormone |
| AD | Addison's disease |
| ADCC | Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity |
| AIRE | Autoimmune regulator |
| AIS | Autoimmune susceptibility locus |
| AH | Autoimmune hypothyroidism |
| ANCA | Anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies |
| APECED | Autoimmune polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy |
| APS1 | Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 |
| ATD | Autoimmune thyroid disease |
| 4a-OH-BH ₄ | 4a-hydroxy-tetrahydrobiopterin |
| bp | Basepair/s |
| bFGF | Basic fibroblast growth factor |
| BH_4 | Tetrahydrobipterin |
| С | Control |
| cAMP | Cyclic adenosine monophosphate |
| °C | Degrees centigrade |
| CCR | Cytokine-chemokine receptor |
| CD | Cysteinyl-dopaquinone |
| CLA | Cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen |
| cpm | Counts per minute |
| CTLA-4 | Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 |
| DCT | Dopachrome tautomerase |
| DHI | 5,6-dihydroxy-indole |
| DHICA | 5,6-dihydroxy -indole-2-carboxylic acid |
| DQ | Dopaquinone |
| ds-DNA | Double-stranded DNA |
| EDTA | Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid |

| ELISA | Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay | |
|---------|---|--|
| F | Forward (primer) | |
| FcγR | Fc recptors for IgG | |
| FM | Fontana Masson | |
| ET-1 | Endothelin-1 | |
| g | Gravity | |
| g | Gram/s | |
| GD | Graves' disease | |
| GM-CSF | Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor | |
| GFRP | Guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase I feedback regulatory | |
| | protein | |
| GTP | Guanosine triphosphate | |
| GTP-CHI | GTP-cyclohydrolase I | |
| h | Hour/s | |
| HEK293 | Human embryonic kidney 293 | |
| HLA | Human leucocyte antigen | |
| HSP | Heat-shock protein | |
| ICAM-1 | Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 | |
| IFN-γ | Interferon-y | |
| Ig | Immunoglobulin | |
| IL | Interleukin | |
| kb | Kilobase/s | |
| kDa | Kilodalton | |
| L | Litre/s | |
| LB | Luria Bertani | |
| LMP | Low molecular weight protein | |
| L-dopa | 3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine | |
| М | Molar | |
| mA | Milli-amperes | |
| mAb | Monoclonal antibody | |
| MAP | Mitogen-activated protein | |
| MART-1 | Melanoma antigen recognised by T cells-1 | |
| MCH | Melanin-concentrating hormone | |
| | | |

| MCHR1 | Melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1 |
|---------|--|
| MC1R | Melanocortin 1 receptor |
| mg | Milligram/s |
| MHC | Major histocompatibility complex |
| min | Minute/s |
| MITF | Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor |
| ml | Millilitre/s |
| mM | Millimolar |
| M-MLV | Moloney Murine Leukemia Virus |
| MOPS | 3-[N-morpholino]propanesulphonic acid |
| Ν | Amino terminus |
| α-MSH | α -Melanocyte-stimulating hormone |
| NB-UVB | Narrow-band-ultraviolet B |
| NF-ĸB | Nuclear factor- κB |
| ng | Nanogram |
| NGF | Nerve growth factor |
| nM | Nanomolar |
| NPY | Neuropeptide Y |
| NRF2 | Nuclear factor E2-related factor |
| NSV | Non-segmental vitiligo |
| OCA | Oculocutaneous albinism |
| РАН | Phenylalanine hydroxylase |
| PAX3 | Paired-box 3 |
| PBS | Phosphate-buffered saline |
| PCR | Polymerase chain reaction |
| POMC | Propiomelanocortin |
| PUVA | Psoralen with ultraviolet A |
| qBH_2 | Quinonoid dihydropterin |
| R | Reverse (primer) |
| RF | Rheumatoid factor |
| RIA | Radioimmunoassay |
| RNA | Ribonucleic acid |
| RNP | Ribonucleoprotein |
| | |

| rpm | Revolutions per minute |
|----------|--|
| RT-PCR | Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction |
| SCD | S-cysteinyldopa |
| SCF | Stem cell factor |
| SDS | Sodium dodecyl sulphate |
| SDS-PAGE | Sodium dodecyl sulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis |
| SL | Smyth line |
| SLE | Systemic lupus erythematosus |
| SNP | Single nucleotide polymorphism/s |
| STH | Sheffield Teaching Hospitals |
| SV | Segmental vitiligo |
| TBP | Tertiary butylphenol |
| TCA | Trichloroacetic acid |
| TEMED | N, N, N'-tetramethylethylenediamine |
| TGF-β | Transforming growth factor-β |
| TH | Tyrosine hydroxylase |
| Th | T helper lymphocyte |
| TNF-α | Tumour necrosis factor-α |
| TNF-β | Tumor necrosis factor-β |
| TPH | Tryptophan hydroxylase |
| TYR | Tyrosinase |
| TYRP1 | Tyrosinase-related protein-1 |
| UV | Ultraviolet |
| α-MSH | α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone |
| μg | Microgram/s |
| μl | Microlitre/s |
| μΜ | Micromolar |
| V | Vitiligo |
| VETF | Vitiligo European Task Force |
| VIDA | Vitiligo disease activity |
| v/v | Volume/volume |
| w/v | Weight/volume |
| у | Year |

List of Permissions

The following copyrighted material was used with permission from:

1. Springer Science and Business Media, Van Godewijckstraat 30, P.O. Box 17, 3300 AA Dordrecht, The Netherlands.

Chapter 1 – Figure 1.5.

2. John Wiley & Sons Ltd., The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK.

Chapter 3 - Tables 3.3 and 3.9; Figures 3.2, 3.9, 3.10 and 3.15.

Chapter 4 – Figures 4.4, 4.5, 4.6, 4.7 and 4.8.

Chapter 5 – Table 5.5; Figures 5.2a, 5.2b, 5.3a and 5.3b.

CHAPTER 1

1. General Introduction

1.1 The Skin

The following sections will describe the structure and functions of the skin, with particular emphasis on melanocytes (pigment cells) and melanin (pigment) biosynthesis (melanogenesis). Such information will provide a background to vitiligo, a depigmenting skin disease which is the focus of this project.

1.1.1 Skin structure and functions

The skin is a complex organ which constitutes approximately one-twelfth of the body mass (Millington and Wilkinson 1983) and provides an efficient barrier against physical assault, chemical hazards and pathogens present in the external environment (Proksch *et al.* 2008; Jensen and Proksch 2009). It also functions to prevent fluid loss and to regulate body temperature (Proksch *et al.* 2008). Of course, the many functions of the skin are dependent upon its structure and its various cellular components, and these are described below.

In section, human skin is divided into two main compartments, an outer cellular avascular layer, the epidermis, which is derived from the embryonic ectodermal cells, and the dermis, a heavily vascularised connective tissue layer derived from the embryonic mesoderm (Figure 1.1) (Murphy 2005). The epidermis is mainly composed of keratinocytes which form more than 90% of the cellular component. The primary function of keratinocytes is in the formation of layers of keratin which protect the skin and the underlying tissue from environmental damage such as heat and water loss. These layers are formed through a process called keratinisation in which keratinocytes produce increasing amounts of keratin and eventually undergo programmed cell death. From the inside to the outside of the epidermis, keratinocytes are arranged into the basal cell layer (stratum basalis), the prickle cell layer (stratum spinosum), the granular cell layer (stratum granulosum), the transitional cell layer (stratum lucidum) and the dead horny squamous cell layer (stratum corneum) (Figure 1.1). The innermost basal cell layer consists of a single layer of columnar cells that are attached by hemidesmosomes to the basement membrane which forms a junction between the epidermis and dermis. The basal keratinocytes proliferate and differentiate as they move towards the outer layers. Overlying the basal cell layer is the prickle cell layer which is

composed of 5-10 layers of flattened keratinocytes. The prickle-like appearance of the keratinocytes within this layer is attributed to the protruding desmosomes which are filled with keratin filaments. The granular cell layer is composed of flattened keratinocytes, which are so-called because of the presence of basophilic keratohyaline granules in their cytoplasm. Following full keratinisation and dissolution and loss of their cellular contents, keratinocytes of the granular cell layer form the outermost squamous cell layer and are constantly shed off and replaced by new cells.

Keratinocytes also play a role in modulating skin immunity (Bos and Kapsenberg 1993; Nestle *et al.* 2009). In addition to antimicrobial peptides, they are able to produce an array of cytokines, including interleukin (IL)-1 β , IL-1 α , IL-4 IL-6, and IL-8, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), interferon (IFN)- γ and IFN- β (Bos and Kapsenberg 1993; Feldmeyer *et al.* 2007; Nestle *et al.* 2009), and so hold and recruit immune cells into the epidermis. Regulating other skin-resident cells by producing growth factors, including basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) (Halaban *et al.* 1988), endothelin-1 (ET-1), stem cell factor (SCF) and transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) (Imokawa and Moretti 2010), is a further function of epidermal keratinocytes. Finally, keratinocytes contribute to protecting the body from ultraviolet (UV) radiation by taking up melanosomes, vesicles containing melanin, from epidermal melanocytes, and then storing the photoprotective pigment (Scott *et al.* 2002; Watabe *et al.* 2008).

Other cellular components of the epidermal layer include Langerhans cells, Merkel cells and melanocytes. Langerhans cells are specialised dendritic cells which reside in the suprabasal layer and have an antigen presentation capacity through binding, processing and then presenting antigens to effector T cells (Friedmann 1981; Maurer and Stingl 2001; Hunger *et al.* 2004). Merkel cells are scattered throughout the epidermis and are found closely associated with small nerve fibres (Boulais and Misery 2007). Although their function is still unclear, there is evidence that they are associated with touch responses (Maricich *et al.* 2009). Melanocytes are responsible for the synthesis of melanin pigment (Boissy and Nordlund 1995a; Sulaimon and Kitchell 2003), and are detailed in Section 1.1.2.

The dermis is the layer of the skin found between the epidermis and subcutaneous tissues, and is composed of the papillary (stratum papillare) and the reticular (stratum reticulare) dermis (Murphy 2005). Its main roles are to regulate temperature and to supply the epidermis with nutrient-saturated blood. The dermis is mostly made of collagen and elastic fibers which are made by fibroblasts and which lend elasticity and support to the skin. The

dermis is the seat of hair follicles, nerve endings, and pressure receptors. Furthermore, the dermis defends the body against infectious invaders that can pass through the thin epidermis. The papillary dermis is the main agent in dermis function. It is from here that the dermis supplies nutrients to select layers of the epidermis and regulates temperature. Both of these functions are accomplished with a thin but extensive vascular system. The reticular layer is much denser than the papillary dermis. It strengthens the skin, providing structure and elasticity, and supports other skin components such as hair follicles, sweat glands, and sebaceous glands.



Figure 1.1: A schematic representation of the ultra-structure of the skin.

Drawn with information from (Alberts et al. 1989).

1.1.2 Melanocytes

Melanocytes (Figure 1.2) are melanin-producing cells that are found in the skin epidermis, uvea of the eye, inner ear and leptomeninges (Boissy and Nordlund 1995a; Sulaimon and Kitchell 2003), and are responsible for the colour of the hair and skin. They differentiate from melanoblasts (melanocyte precursors) which are derived from the neural crest of the embryonic ectoderm (Boyd 1960). Studies of the early human embryo show that undifferentiated melanoblasts migrate into the developing epidermis at approximately the seventh week of gestation, and subsequently reside in the basal epidermal layer (Holbrook et al. 1989; Suder and Bruzewicz 2004). Differentiated melanocytes are found in the epidermis by the eighth week and show early melanin synthesis and contain melanin by the tenth week (Sagebiel and Odland 1970). Several genes influence the differentiation of the melanocyte (Vance and Goding 2004) including paired box-3 (PAX3) (Watanabe et al. 1998; Galibert et al. 1999; Chen et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2010), stem cell factor gene (Lahav et al. 1994; Luo et al. 1995), c-kit proto-oncogene (Lahav et al. 1994; Luo et al. 1995), microphthalmiaassociated transcription factor (MITF) (Watanabe et al. 1998; Kawasaki et al. 2008; Chen et al. 2010; Vachtenheim and Borovansky 2010), and transcription factor SOX10 (Cook et al. 2005; Chen et al. 2010). Melanocyte differentiation is also influenced by the melanocortin hormones and bFGF (Hirobe 1995).

The population density of melanocytes in the basal cell layer varies in different areas of the skin. The highest melanocyte population density has been noted on the face at a concentration of 2000 cells/mm² and the lowest on the trunk at an approximate concentration of 800 cells/mm² (Staricco and Pinkus 1957; Fitzpatrick and Szabo 1959). There are no significant differences in skin melanocyte concentration between Caucasian and African American skin (Quevedo *et al.* 1965). Differences in the rate of melanin synthesis (Iwata *et al.* 1990), the type of pigment produced (Quevedo *et al.* 1974), and the way it is distributed within keratinocytes (Szabo *et al.* 1988), account for the different skin colours between ethnic groups.

The main function of melanocytes is in the synthesis of melanin which occurs in membrane-bound organelles called melanosomes (Setaluri 2003; Barral and Seabra 2004; Raposo and Marks 2007; Simon *et al.* 2008). Each melanocyte in the epidermis is surrounded by approximately thirty-six keratinocytes forming the epidermal melanin unit (Fitzpatrick *et al.* 1967), where melanosomes are transported to surrounding keratinocytes via the dendritic tips of melanocytes (Scott *et al.* 2002; Watabe *et al.* 2008). However, the precise mechanism

by which this occurs is not fully understood (Van den Bossche *et al.* 2006). Melanosomes form a cap in the cytoplasm distal to the nuclei where they protect the skin from incident UV radiation by absorbing UV photons and reactive oxygen species thereby minimising UV radiation-induced DNA damage and guarding against skin cancer development (Gasparro 2000; Kadekaro *et al.* 2003; Abdel-Malek *et al.* 2010).

In addition, melanocytes behave as accessory cells in the skin immune response (Das *et al.* 2001). They are capable of producing cytokines, which then mature antigen presenting cells, such as Langerhans cells, and also recruit immune cells into the skin (Zachariae *et al.* 1991; Swope *et al.* 1994). Furthermore, melanocytes can act as antigen presenting cells by expressing on their surface intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I and II molecules (Krasagakis *et al.* 1991; Le Poole *et al.* 1993; Smit *et al.* 1993; Das *et al.* 2001).



Figure 1.2: Melanocytes growing in culture.

The cells are shown at X200 magnification. The photograph was kindly provided by Miss Charikila Balafa and Prof. Sheila MacNeil, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK.

1.1.3 Melanin biosynthesis

The pathways in which melanin is produced are summarised in Figure 1.3, and the most important melanogenic enzymes and proteins with their known functions are given in Table 1.1. The first and rate-limiting step is the conversion of L-tyrosine to L-dopaquinone catalysed by tyrosinase (Kwon et al. 1987; Cooksey et al. 1997; Riley 1999; Oetting 2000; Simon et al. 2008; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011). For eumelanin synthesis, L-dopaquinone is then cyclised to cyclodopa, which subsequently forms dopachrome with the release of 3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine (L-dopa) (Tsukamoto et al. 1992; Lopez et al. 2008). Dopachrome tautomerase (DCT) (formerly tyrosinase-related protein-2/TRP-2) then rapidly catalyses the conversion of dopachrome to 5,6-dihydroxyindole-2-carboxylic acid (DHICA) (Tsukamoto et al. 1992), which is then converted to indole-5,6-quinone-2-carboxylic acid by tyrosinase (Aroca et al. 1990). The exact role of tyrosinase-related protein-1 (TYRP1) (formerly TRP-1) in melanogenesis in human melanocytes is not certain (Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011) (. In the absence of DCT, dopachrome can undergo spontaneous decarboxylation to 5,6-dihydroxyindole (DHI), which is then converted to indole-5,6-quinone by the action of tyrosinase (Korner and Pawelek 1982). In pheomelanin synthesis, L-dopaquinone reacts with thiol compounds such as cysteine or glutathione to form cysteinyldopa and subsequently the red/yellow pigment pheomelanin (Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011). The PMEL protein (formerly Pmel17/gp100) is now regarded as the main component of the melanosomal matrix and previously proposed enzymatic functions (Boissy and Nordlund 1995a) have not been proven.

1.1.4 Regulation of melanogenesis

Melanogenesis is regulated by several factors (Yamaguchi and Hearing 2009; Vachtenheim and Borovansky 2010). Particularly, UV radiation has a direct effect on melanogenesis, stimulating pigment synthesis and melanosome transfer to keratinocytes (Friedmann and Gilchrest 1987; Scott *et al.* 2002). Of particular importance in the control of melanogenesis are the melanotrophic peptides α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone (α -MSH) and adrenocorticotrophic hormone (ACTH) which derive from a common precursor propiomelanocortin (POMC), synthesised in both the pituitary gland and locally in the skin, and which competitively bind to melanocortin 1 receptor (MC1R) on the melanocyte (Ortonne *et al* 2000). Cell-signalling pathways, including the cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)-dependent protein kinase pathway and the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathway, are activated in response to α -MSH binding to MC1R and, ultimately, these up-regulate melanogenesis (Ortonne *et al*. 2000; Park *et al*. 1999; Park *et al*. 2009).

In addition, several cytokines and growth factors, including TNF- α , ET-1, SCF, bFGF and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), are known to modulate melanogenesis (Funasaka *et al.* 1998; Yamaguchi *et al.* 2009). For example, ET-1 produced from keratinocytes activates melanocyte proliferation, tyrosinase, stimulates TYRP1 expression and enhances the sensitivity of the MC1R to α -MSH (Imokawa *et al.* 1992; Yohn *et al.* 1993; Hara *et al.* 1995; Funasaka *et al.* 1998; Tada *et al.* 1998). With regard to genetic control, MITF plays an important role in regulating the expression of genes that encode proteins involved in melanogenesis and melanosome biosynthesis (Vachtenheim and Borovansky 2010).


Figure 1.3 A diagrammatic overview of the melanogenesis pathway in human melanocytes.

CD, cysteinyl-dopaquinone; DHICA, 5,6-dihydroxy-indole-2-carboxylic acid; DHI, 5,6-dihydroxyindole; DQ, dopaquinone; SCD, *S*-cysteinyldopa. Drawn with information from (Boissy and Nordlund 1995a; Marles *et al.* 2003; Sulaimon and Kitchell 2003; Park *et al.* 2009; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011).

Table 1.1: Important melanogenic proteins

| Protein | Size (kDa) | Function | References |
|--|---------------|---|---|
| Tyrosinase | 70 | Catalyses the first step in melanin synthesis, the conversion of L- tyrosine to dopaquinone. | (Kwon <i>et al.</i> 1987; Oetting 2000; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011) |
| Tyrosinase-related protein-1 (TYRP1) | 60 | Function unclear in human pigmentation. | (Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> 1994; Orlow <i>et al.</i> 1994; Sturm <i>et al.</i> 1995; Setaluri 2003; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011) |
| Dopachrome tautomerase (DCT) | 59 | Catalyses the tautomerisation of dopachrome to 5,6-dihydroxy- indole-2-carboxylic acid (DHICA). | (Aroca <i>et al.</i> 1990; Jackson <i>et al.</i> 1992; Kroumpouzos <i>et al.</i> 1994; Sturm <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> 1995; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011) |
| PMEL | 73 | Melanosomal protein that forms the fibrillar matrix of the melanosome upon which eumelanin is deposited. | (Johnson and Jackson 1992; Kushimoto <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> 2001; Theos <i>et al.</i> 2006; Valencia <i>et al.</i> 2007; Harper <i>et al.</i> 2008; Ito and Wakamatsu 2011; Kondo and Hearing 2011) |
| Melanoma antigen recognised by T cells 1 (MART-1). Also called MelanA | 13 | A structural melanosomal protein that complexes with PMEL enhancing its trafficking to the melanosome. | (Hoashi <i>et al.</i> 2005) |
| P-protein | 90 | Function unclear, but one theory is that it maintains melanosomal pH. | (Rinchik <i>et al.</i> 1993; Puri <i>et al.</i> 2000; Toyofuku <i>et al.</i> 2002) |
| Lysosome- associated membrane protein-1 | 90- 120 | Protection of the melanosomal membrane. | (Das <i>et al.</i> 2001) |

1.2. Vitiligo: Clinical Features and Treatments

The next sections will describe the skin depigmenting disease vitiligo, including its epidemiology, clinical features and treatments.

1.2.1 Definition

Vitiligo is a common acquired chronic hypomelanotic skin disease characterised by the development of progressive depigmented macules (flat patches or lesions) resulting from the destruction or non-functioning of melanocytes (pigment cells) in the epidermis (Rezaei *et al.* 2007; Taïeb and Picardo 2007).

1.2.2 Epidemiology

Across the world, vitiligo is a common skin disease. Studies have showed a point prevalence of between 1-2% (Mehta *et al.* 1973; Howitz *et al.* 1977; Majumder *et al.* 1993; Boisseau-Garsaud *et al.* 2000a). However, a higher frequency of the disease has been reported in some areas of the world, especially India where the prevalence is up to 8.8% (Sehgal and Srivastava 2007). This elevated frequency may be attributable to a high rate of reporting of the disease, perhaps related to the apparent colour difference between affected and normal skin. The social implications of having vitiligo may also lead to the patient seeking an early consultation (Sehgal and Srivastava 2007). In addition, there may be occupational factors: vitiligo in rural areas could be related to the printing, carpet-making and dyeing industries (Sehgal and Srivastava 2007).

All ages, races and both sexes are equally affected by vitiligo, although females seek early consultation due to the greater psychological impact of the disease on them (Hann and Lee 1996; Le Poole and Boissy 1997; Cho *et al.* 2000; Zaima and Koga 2002; Behl *et al.* 2003; Handa and Dogra 2003). The disease has been reported to start at the age of 20 years in approximately half of all cases, and before the age of 30 years in about 70-80% of patients (Engel 2001; Jaigirdar *et al.* 2002; Behl *et al.* 2003; Herane 2003). Vitiligo is rarely present at birth and, if depigmentation is evident at this stage, consideration must be given to other possible diagnoses such as piebaldism.

1.2.3 Clinical patterns

Typical vitiligo lesions consist of milky white macules that vary in diameter from a few millimetres to several centimetres. The border of the lesion is well demarcated and the affected skin is otherwise normal with respect to the texture. Lesions may be single or multiple (Mosher *et al.* 1999). At present, there is no uniform clinical classification of vitiligo but, according to the Vitiligo European Task Force (VETF), the disease is best classified initially into either segmental vitiligo or non-segmental vitiligo, which is also referred to as generalised, types (Taïeb and Picardo 2007). However, both types may co-exist in some patients who are then said to have so-called mixed vitiligo (Gauthier *et al.* 2003b; Mulekar *et al.* 2006; Taïeb and Picardo 2010a).

Segmental vitiligo is found in 5–28% of all patients with vitiligo (Huggins *et al.* 2005). The lesions are unilateral and to a varying extent dermatomal or blaschkoid in distribution (Figure 1.4a). They may appear as limited small patches without an obvious distribution pattern, in which case they are referred to as focal vitiligo (Taïeb and Picardo 2010a). The most common sites for segmental vitiligo are the trigeminal area (50%), and the neck and trunk. Patients do not tend to have a family history and segmental vitiligo is rarely associated with other autoimmune diseases.

Non-segmental vitiligo is the most common clinical type of vitiligo. It is characterised by a wide distribution of the lesions, which are often symmetrical (Figure 1.4b). The extensor surfaces of the elbow, knee, and metatarsal/metacarpal interphalangeal joints are often involved. Other regions affected are the umbilicus, anterior tibia, axilla and the malleoli. Periorificial involvement may also be present where the peri-orbital area, the ear, the mucous membranes of the lips and the genitals are affected. Some authors recognise vitiligo that appears in a predominantly peri-orificial distribution in association with involvement of the distal digits, as a subgroup of non-segmental vitiligo described as 'acro-facial' (Passeron and Ortonne 2010). Patients with generalised vitiligo often have a family history of the disease and of other autoimmune diseases such as type 1 diabetes mellitus, pernicious anaemia, autoimmune thyroid disease and Addison's disease and these are detailed in Section 1.2.5.

Non-segmental vitiligo may progress over time and proceed to involve more than 90% of the skin surface area, in which case it is known as 'vitiligo universalis', which can be associated with multiple endocrinopathies (Taïeb and Picardo 2010a). Rarely, the lesions of vitiligo have a slightly elevated inflammatory margin and are associated with itching. This is



Figure 1.4: Clinical patterns of vitiligo.

(a) Segmental vitiligo affecting one side of the neck. The photograph was kindly provided by Prof. Tony Weetman, Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK. (b) Symmetrical vitiligo on the dorsal aspects of the hands. The photograph was kindly provided by Prof. David Gawkrodger, Department of Dermatology, Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Sheffield, UK.

(b)

known as inflammatory vitiligo (Buckley and Lobitz 1953; Watzig 1974; Ortonne *et al.* 1979; Ishii and Hamada 1981; Arata and Abe-Matsuura 1994; Lee *et al.* 2000).

In addition to the disease categories described by the distribution of vitiligous skin, a three-grade pathological staging system corresponding to depletion of the melanocytes has been proposed (Gauthier 1994). In this classification scheme, grade I vitiligo exhibits only a partial depletion in epidermal melanocytes and results in the possibility of repigmentation, without a follicular pattern, after phototherapy treatment. Grade II vitiligo has complete depletion of the epidermal melanocytes and corresponds to a follicular pattern of repigmentation, in which melanocytes have migrated from the follicular reservoir to replace the absent epidermal melanocytes, after phototherapy treatment. Grade III vitiligo is characterised by a total depletion of both epidermal and follicular melanocytes and patients at this stage do not respond to medical therapy. More recently, a vitiligo disease activity (VIDA) score has been proposed which measures disease activity in relation to time, as assessed by the patient (Njoo *et al.* 1999).

1.2.4 Psychological effects

In comparison with some diseases, vitiligo might be considered a minor disorder. However, the psychological effects of vitiligo are frequently considerable (Kent & Al'Abadie 1996). This is particularly the case in people with racially darkly pigmented skin where the appearance of the pale patches is very prominent. Individuals with vitiligo may experience feelings of stress, embarrassment or self-consciousness when in social contact with strangers. A perception of discrimination and of low self-esteem are common, especially in patients with white patches in the cosmetically sensitive areas of the hands and face (Ginsburg 1996; Ongenae *et al.* 2005; Ongenae *et al.* 2006; Schmid-Ott *et al.* 2007; Dolatshahi *et al.* 2008; Choi *et al.* 2010).

In areas such as India, patients with vitiligo are subjected to isolation from society, antagonism or insult (Parsad *et al.* 2003). They may also undertake diet restriction and avoidance of some food such as fish and milk because of local beliefs concerning the aetiology of the disease (Parsad *et al.* 2003). Furthermore, the psychosocial burden of vitiligo is greater in females as they may face many social difficulties such as finding a marriage partner (Parsad *et al.* 2003). However, vitiligo can also affect the marital status and sexual

health in men due to embarrassment and low self-esteem (Porter *et al.* 1990; Dolatshahi *et al.* 2008).

Appropriate psychological intervention and assessment of quality of life in vitiligo patients can influence positively the outcome of treatment, as well as improve the patient's self-esteem and confidence (Papadopoulos *et al.* 1999; Parsad *et al.* 2003; Picardi *et al.* 2003).

1.2.5 Associated disorders

Vitiligo is frequently associated with other autoimmune disorders (Table 1.2), particularly autoimmune thyroid disease (Ochi and DeGroot 1969; Boelaert et al. 2010), autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes (Neufeld et al. 1981; Ahonen et al. 1990), pernicious anaemia (Dawber 1969), Addison's disease (Dunlop 1963; Zelissen et al. 1995), and alopecia areata (Sharma et al. 1996a; Ahmed et al. 2007). Furthermore, patients with vitiligo are more likely to suffer from autoimmune conditions than those in the general population (Cunliffe et al. 1968; Turnbridge et al. 1977; Liu et al. 2005; Birlea et al. 2008). In a survey of more than 2,600 unselected Caucasian vitiligo patients, elevated frequencies of autoimmune thyroid disease, Addison's disease, systemic lupus erythematosus and pernicious anaemia were found, with approximately 30% of patients being affected with at least one additional autoimmune disorder (Alkhateeb et al. 2003). Moreover, these same autoimmune diseases occurred at an increased frequency in the first-degree relatives of the patients studied (Alkhateeb et al. 2003). Similarly, in multiplex non-segmental vitiligo families, higher frequencies of psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis and type 1 diabetes mellitus were noted in addition to autoimmune thyroid disease, Addison's disease, systemic lupus erythematosus and pernicious anaemia (Laberge et al. 2005). Such data indicate that individuals can be genetically predisposed to a specific group of autoimmune diseases that includes vitiligo.

Table 1.2: Autoimmune associations of vitiligo

| Autoimmune disease | Percentage of patients with vitiligo | Reference |
|-------------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| Addison's disease | 9.6 | (Zelissen et al. 1995) |
| Alopecia areata | 3.5 | (Ahmed <i>et al.</i> 2007) |
| | 1.8 | (Sharma <i>et al</i> . 1996b) |
| Autoimmune polyendocrine | 13 | (Ahonen <i>et al.</i> 1990) |
| syndrome type 1 | 8 | (Neufeld <i>et al.</i> 1981) |
| Autoimmune polyendocrine | 4.5 | (Ahonen et al. 1990) |
| syndrome type 2 | 5 | (Neufeld <i>et al.</i> 1981) |
| Graves' disease | 1.4 | (Boelaert et al. 2010) |
| | 7 | (Ochi and DeGroot 1969) |
| Hashimoto's thyroiditis | 2.6 | (Boelaert et al. 2010) |
| Type 1 diabetes mellitus (juvenile) | 1.7 | (Macaron <i>et al.</i> 1977) |
| Pernicious anaemia | 9 | (Dawber 1969) |

1.2.6 Histopathology

The affected skin in vitiligo shows a loss of melanin and an absence of or decreased numbers of melanocytes in the epidermis (Tobin *et al.* 2000). Figures 1.5a and 1.5b demonstrate the difference in density of epidermal melanocytes between normal and vitiligo skin. The histological findings vary according to the stage of the disease (Aslanian *et al.* 2010). In the early stage, a few mononuclear cells infiltrate the dermo-epidermal junction. Melanocytes, as demonstrated using the Fontana Masson (FM) stain or using an appropriate monoclonal antibody technique, are still present, but they disappear from vitiligo skin as the disease progresses (Ackerman *et al.* 2000).

In established lesions, the affected skin appears normal apart from absence of melanin pigment from the basal layer as demonstrated by FM stain (Spielvogel and Kantor 2005). Immunohistochemical studies of vitiligo lesion at this stage have shown that melanocytes are usually absent from the basal layer, although they may be present in reduced numbers and can show degenerative changes (van den Wijngaard *et al.* 2000): melanocytes at the edges of vitiligo macules appear to be larger with longer dendritic processes than normal melanocytes (Spielvogel and Kantor 2005). A superficial peri-vascular lymphocytic infiltration may be present at this stage (Wolf *et al.* 2005). The main histological finding in long-standing vitiligo lesions is a prominent absence of pigmentation in the epidermis. No inflammatory infiltrate is normally seen at this stage of the disease (Aslanian *et al.* 2010).

Degenerative changes have been demonstrated in both melanocytes and keratinocytes in apparently normal skin adjacent to vitiligo macules. A few mononuclear cells showing vacuolar degeneration have been detected in the basal cell layer of clinically normal skin with the deposition of extracellular granular substance (Moellmann *et al.* 1982; Bhawan and Bhutani 1983; Anbar *et al.* 2009). Recently, T lymphocyte infiltration at the dermo-epidermal junction with microscopic absence of melanocytes and decreased epidermal pigmentation has been described in clinically uninvolved skin (Wankowicz-Kalinska *et al.* 2003; Pretti Aslanian *et al.* 2007).



(b)

(a)



Figure 1.5: Histopathological features of vitiligo.

The skin sections were treated with a L-dopa immunohistochemical stain, which detects tyrosinase activity and reveals the melanocytes in brown. (a) Melanocytes in a section of normal cutaneous epidermis. (b) Melanocytes in a cutaneous epidermal section from a patient with vitiligo showing a much reduced melanocyte density. Taken with kind permission from Springer Science and Business Media (Van Godewijckstraat 30, P.O. Box 17, 3300 AA Dordrecht, The Netherlands) from (Gawkrodger 1998).

1.2.7 Treatment modalities

The aetiology of vitiligo is unclear at present and hence there are no specifically targeted treatments for the disease. In many cases, the use of sunscreens and cosmetic camouflage is the most appropriate intervention rather than the application of a medical or surgical therapy (Gawkrodger 1998; Kovacs 1998; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010; Taïeb and Picardo 2010b). Nonetheless, there are several treatments which can induce a degree of repigmentation and the best option can be applied following a detailed assessment of the patient's vitiligo.

1.2.7.1 Patient assessment

Before commencing treatment, a complete assessment of the patient is performed to exclude other conditions that may mimic vitiligo such as pityriasis versicolor, piebaldism and idiopathic guttate hypomelanosis (Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010). An accurate and full examination to determine the extent and distribution of depigmented lesions and the clinical type of vitiligo is then made before the available treatment options are discussed with the patient. Quality of life assessments are also helpful and the provision of psychological support is useful for patients who have suffered serious psychological effects or social stigma as a result of the disease (Ongenae *et al.* 2006; Choi *et al.* 2010; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010; Taïeb and Picardo 2010b). Thyroid function and a test for the presence of anti-thyroid antibodies, and possibly other endocrine organ antibodies, are valuable since vitiligo can be associated with autoimmune thyroiditis in at least 5% of cases (Bjoro *et al.* 2000).

1.2.7.2 Medical treatments

Several medical approaches have been used to treat vitiligo including UV light, topical agents, camouflaging and depigmenting chemicals and, these are discussed in the next sections.

1.2.7.2.1 Topical corticosteroids

At present, the use of topical corticosteroids, which have anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive effects, is considered to be the first-line treatment in children and adults with segmental or non-segmental vitiligo of recent onset (Gawkrodger 1998; Cockayne *et al.* 2002; Forschner *et al.* 2007; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2008; Abu Tahir *et al.* 2010; Gawkrodger *et al.*

al. 2010; Hossani-Madani and Halder 2010; Taïeb and Picardo 2010b; Tamesis and Morelli 2010; Van der Veen *et al.* 2010; Whitton *et al.* 2010). Potent (e.g., betamethasone valerate) and highly potent (e.g., clobetasol propionate) topical corticosteroids can induce repigmentation in vitiligo lesions to a variable degree, but this is only seen in a proportion of patients: repigmentation of more than 75% and of 90-100% was achieved in 2/23 and 6/23 vitiligo patients, respectively, using clobetasol propionate and betamethasone valerate (Kandil 1974; Clayton 1977). Furthermore, in combination with UVA, topical fluticasone propionate, a potent steroid, was found to be three times more effective in inducing repigmentation when compared to each treatment alone (Westerhof *et al.* 1999), and topical hydrocortisone 17-butyrate together with 308-nm excimer laser treatment was shown to be synergistically effective in the therapy of recalcitrant vitiligo lesions on the face and neck (Sassi *et al.* 2008). However, despite their efficacy, potent topical corticosteroids can only be used once daily for no more than two months, in order to avoid skin atrophy (Van der Veen *et al.* 2010).

1.2.7.2.2 Topical immunomodulators

Topical immunomodulators such as tacrolimus and pimecrolimus are preferentially used in the treatment of vitiligo lesions on the face and neck in adults and children (Grimes et al. 2002; Lepe et al. 2003; Mayoral et al. 2003; Coskun et al. 2005; Sendur et al. 2006; Boone et al. 2007; Seirafi et al. 2007; Hartmann et al. 2008; Radakovic et al. 2009; Stinco et al. 2009; Xu et al. 2009; Hossani-Madani and Halder 2010; Lo et al. 2010; Whitton et al. 2010). Also referred to as calcineurin inhibitors, these reagents down-regulate the activation and maturation of T cells, immune factors which are thought to be involved in vitiligo pathogenesis (Homey et al. 1998). In combination with either narrow-band (NB)-UVB (Ostovari et al. 2006; Fai et al. 2007; Esfandiarpour et al. 2009; Majid 2010) or with 308-nm excimer laser (Kawalek et al. 2004), tacrolimus also has a synergistic effect in inducing repigmentation. Topical immunomodulators have a better safety profile than topical steroids with respect to skin side-effects, and percutaneous absorption of topical immunomodulators is limited so no significant systemic effects have been reported (De and Kanwar 2008). With regard to efficacy, topical tacrolimus has been shown to be as effective as clobetasol propionate in inducing repigmentation (Lepe et al. 2003), and pimecrolimus was found to be more effective than calcipotriol in the treatment of facial lesions (Bilac et al. 2009). Overall, topical immunomodulators are considered a useful alternative to topical steroids in the treatment of vitiligo (Van der Veen *et al.* 2010). However, more studies are required to assess their long-term benefits and safety when used as either a monotherapy or in combination treatment.

1.2.7.2.3 Topical vitamin D analogues

The topical vitamin D analogues, calcipotriol and tacalcitol, have been used in vitiligo therapy as, they can promote tyrosinase activitiy and so initiate pigment synthesis. Repigmentation of vitiligo lesions has been reported in patients treated with topical calcipotriol alone (Gargoom *et al.* 2004), and in combination with either topical corticosteroids, NB-UVB, psoralen with UVA (PUVA) (Section 1.2.7.2.5) or 308-nm excimer laser (Katayama *et al.* 2003; Kullavanijaya and Lim 2004; Travis and Silverberg 2004; Goktas *et al.* 2006; Kumaran *et al.* 2006; Leone *et al.* 2006; Amano *et al.* 2008; Gamil *et al.* 2010). The benefits of vitamin D analogues in vitiligo treatment are, however, controversial, with several studies reporting either topical calcipotriol monotherapy as ineffective or that no additional improvement is noted in repigmentation when they are used in combination with other therapies (Chiaverini *et al.* 2002; Ada *et al.* 2005; Hartmann *et al.* 2005; Goldinger *et al.* 2007; Rodriguez-Martin *et al.* 2009).

1.2.7.2.4 Antioxidants

There is convincing evidence for the occurrence of oxidative stress in the epidermal skin of vitiligo patients (Schallreuter 1999; Schallreuter *et al.* 1999). Antioxidants work by reducing high levels of H_2O_2 in epidermal melanocytes and keratinocytes, thus leading to repigmentation of vitiligo lesions (Schallreuter *et al.* 1995; Schallreuter 1999; Schallreuter *et al.* 1999; Schallreuter *et al.* 2001). Several different reagents have been tested including pseudocatalase (Schallreuter *et al.* 1995) and vitamin E (Akyol *et al.* 2002). Pseudocatalase in a topical cream, and in combination with short-term UVB exposure, resulted in excellent repigmentation in 90% of 33 patients, especially on the dorsum of hands and face (Schallreuter *et al.* 1995). However, further studies are required to evaluate the effectiveness of pseudocatalase in vitiligo treatment. Another antioxidant, vitamin E, in combination with PUVA, induced 75% repigmentation in 60% of vitiligo patients compared with 40% of vitiligo patients for PUVA treatment alone (Akyol *et al.* 2002). In a randomised, double-

blind, placebo-controlled multicentre trial, an oral antioxidant pool containing alpha-lipoic acid and vitamins C and E was found to improve significantly NB-UVB effectiveness with excellent repigmentation in 40% of patients compared with placebo-NB-UVB (Dell'Anna *et al.* 2007). In addition, treatment with the antioxidant pool induced a reduction in oxidative stress in the epidermis of the vitiligo patients (Dell'Anna *et al.* 2007).

1.2.7.2.5 Photochemotherapy

Psoralen is a furocoumarin compound which can stimulate melanocyte proliferation, melanosome formation, melanosome transfer to keratinocytes and tyrosinase activation (Gupta and Anderson 1987; Averbeck 1989; Abdel-Naser *et al.* 1997; Canton *et al.* 2002; Wu *et al.* 2007). Photochemotherapy using orally applied psoralen with UVA (PUVA) is considered as second-line therapy in the adult patients with non-segmental vitiligo affecting more than 10-20% of the skin (Njoo *et al.* 1999; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2008; Falabella and Barona 2009; Alomar 2010; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010). However, the treatment is not recommended for either children under twelve years of age because of retinal toxicity or for those with a personal history of malignant skin lesions, photoallergy, impaired liver function, pregnancy and cataract (Carrascosa *et al.* 2005; Alomar 2010). In contrast, topical photochemotherapy can be applied to children over two years and to adults with localised vitiligo lesions (Alomar 2010).

1.2.7.2.6 Narrow-band-UVB

As yet, the precise mechanism of action of narrow-band (NB)-UVB in repigmenting vitiligo lesions is unknown. However, NB-UVB can activate the release from keratinocytes of ET-1 and bFGF, which then stimulate melanocyte proliferation (Wu *et al.* 2004), and can stimulate the expression of focal adhesion kinase and matrix metalloproteinases, which may enhance melanocyte migration from the outer root sheath of the hair follicle into the epidermis (Wu *et al.* 2004). When used for vitiligo treatment, more than 75% repigmentation has been achieved in 67% (Westerhof and Nieuweboer-Krobotova 1997) and 53% (Njoo *et al.* 1998) of patients. Furthermore, stabilisation of the disease was evident in 80% of those patients with active disease (Njoo *et al.* 1998). Since these early studies, many others have confirmed the efficacy of NB-UVB for the treatment of vitiligo (Scherschun *et al.* 2001; Samson Yashar *et al.* 2003; Hamzavi *et al.* 2004; Anbar *et al.* 2006; Brazzelli *et al.* 2007; Nicolaidou *et al.* 2007; Kumar

et al. 2009; Leone and Tanew 2010). This modality now represents the phototherapy of choice for inducing repigmentation in patients with generalised vitiligo where depigmented areas affect multiple sites or large areas of the body. It is also useful for halting the progression of currently active disease. Comparative studies have also indicated the superior efficacy and better safety profile of NB-UVB over PUVA (Westerhof and Nieuweboer-Krobotova 1997; Bhatnagar *et al.* 2007b; Bhatnagar *et al.* 2007a; Yones *et al.* 2007).

1.2.7.2.7 Laser treatments

The 308-nm excimer laser is a new therapeutic option for vitiligo which allows the targeted phototherapy of depigmented lesions (Passeron and Ortonne 2005; Passeron and Ortonne 2006; Leone and Tanew 2010). Although the mechanism of action is not yet understood, excimer laser treatment is thought to stimulate melanocyte migration and proliferation and to act as an immunosuppressant. The efficacy of excimer laser treatment depends on the location of the vitiligo lesions, with the best results being reported for the face and neck, and on treatment frequency, with weekly applications optimal (Hofer *et al.* 2005; Shen *et al.* 2007). Furthermore, a combination of 308-nm excimer laser with topical tacrolimus induces a greater repigmentation response and a shorter duration of treatment compared to excimer laser monotherapy (Kawalek *et al.* 2004; Passeron *et al.* 2004). Overall, excimer laser has a shorter treatment time and fewer adverse side-effects than other phototherapies (Baltas *et al.* 2001; Hofer *et al.* 2005; Le Duff *et al.* 2010; Leone and Tanew 2010), but relapse of repigmentation has been reported to occur in 15% of patients 1-3 years after discontinuation of therapy (Passeron and Ortonne 2005).

1.2.7.2.8 Depigmenting treatments

Depigmentation with topical monobenzyl ether of hydroquinone is considered in patients with extensive depigmentation, usually involving more than 90% of the body surface area, or with depigmentation in cosmetically significant sites such as the face or hands, or for whom other treatments have been ineffective (Mosher *et al.* 1977). The combination of topical 4-methoxyphenol and Q-switched ruby laser therapy has also been shown to elicit effective depigmentation (Njoo *et al.* 2000). Cryotherapy and 4-hydroxyanisole may also produce depigmentation (Radmanesh 2000; Di Nuzzo and Masotti 2010).

1.2.7.2.9 Camouflage

Camouflaging has only recently been recognised as a medical intervention for treating vitiligo (Rajatanavin *et al.* 2008; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010; Tanioka *et al.* 2010). Self-tanning lotions and pigmented creams can be used to disguise depigmented areas and they can be relatively simple to apply (Jouary and DePase 2010). In addition, tattoing is an option to cover vitiligo lesions, but this technique has not always given satisfactory results (Boissy and Nordlund 1995b; De Cuyper 2008; Holla and Parsad 2010; Jouary and DePase 2010). Singh and Karki 2010).

1.2.7.3 Surgical treatments

Surgical treatment is not a first option for vitiligo and is only used in cases which fail to respond to medical therapies. This is particularly so for vitiligo lesions on the fingers, hands and feet, where there is a low density of hair follicles and, for segmental vitiligo (Holla and Parsad 2010; Olsson 2010). Several surgical techniques have been developed and these are listed in Table 1.3. Combining these techniques with medical treatments can also be beneficial (Sachdev and Krupashankar 2000; Pai *et al.* 2002; Toriyama *et al.* 2004). Selection criteria for suitable patients include the site, number and extent of the lesions, the texture of the recipient skin, the clinical type of vitiligo and disease stability. The outcome of surgical treatments is excellent for patients with stable segmental vitiligo, but for those with non-segmental vitiligo, patients should not have demonstrated the Koebner phenomenon, the extension of old lesions or the development of new lesions over the previous year for a successful result (Gawkrodger *et al.* 2008; Holla and Parsad 2010; Olsson 2010).

1.2.7.4 Summary

In summary, the treatment choice in vitiligo is dependent upon factors which include vitiligo type, patient age and location and stability of lesions (Taieb et al 2010b). However, despite many treatment modalities, repigmentation in the majority of vitiligo patients is rarely complete or long-lasting. A better understanding of the precise pathogenesis of the disease is crucial to improving the efficacy of treatment regimens.

Table 1.3: Surgical treatments for vitiligo

| Surgical procedure | Comments | Reference |
|--|---|--|
| Autologous grafting e.g., minigrafts, suction blisters, ultra- thin grafting | Cobblestone appearance is common at the recipient site. Relatively easy and inexpensive methods. | (Boersma <i>et al.</i> 1995; Boissy and Nordlund 1995b; Kovacs 1998; Fongers <i>et al.</i> 2009; Olsson 2010) |
| Transplantation of cultured epidermis | Results of culturing will depend on skin type and any previous UV therapy. Requires culture facilities and trained personnel. | (Boissy and Nordlund 1995b; Kovacs 1998; Pianigiani <i>et al.</i> 2005; Czajkowski <i>et al.</i> 2007) |
| Cultured melanocytes and keratinocytes | Cells are cultured in suspension or on defined membranes. Requires culture facilities and trained personnel. | (Mulekar 2004; Pandya <i>et al.</i> 2005; El-Zawahry <i>et al.</i> 2010) |
| Cultured epidermal sheets with CO ₂ laser | Large lesions can be treated. | (Toriyama et al. 2004) |
| Autologous grafting with erbium YAG laser | Larger lesions can be treated. No cobblestone appearance. | (Sachdev and Krupashankar 2000; Pai <i>et al.</i> 2002) |

1.3. Vitiligo: Actiology and Pathogenesis

The exact aetiology and detailed pathogenesis of vitiligo still remains obscure. There are several proposed causes and these are discussed in the following sections.

1.3.1 Physical trauma

Mechanical trauma or friction injury to the skin, also known as Koebner's phenomenon, may be a triggering and perpetuating factor of melanocyte loss in vitiligo (Gauthier 1996; Taïeb 2000), as it has been observed that the distribution of depigmented lesions can correlates with the site of friction or injury (Gauthier 1996). The reported incidence of Koebner's phenomenon in vitiligo varies from 21-62% of patients (Barona *et al.* 1995; Hann *et al.* 1997; Mazereeuw-Hautier *et al.* 2010; van Geel *et al.* 2011b) and, recently, a new classification has been proposed to allow the evaluation of Koebner's phenomenon in daily practice or in experimental studies (van Geel *et al.* 2011a).

To date, the pathophysiology of Koebner's phenomenon in vitiligo has not been clarified, but may involve factors such as oxidative or immunological stresses which eventually lead to melanocyte death (van Geel *et al.* 2011a). Interestingly, detachment of surviving melanocytes from the basal layer following traumatic friction in non-lesional skin in patients with generalised vitiligo has been demonstrated (Gauthier *et al.* 2003a). This detachment was followed by the trans-epidermal migration of and ultimately the death of pigment cells suggesting that physical stress can be responsible for chronic melanocyte loss in vitiligo (Gauthier *et al.* 2003a).

1.3.2 Psychological stress

There is evidence to indicate that stressful life events can contribute to the onset of vitiligo in some patients (Papadopoulos *et al.* 1998). In contrast, it has been observed that the development of vitiligo is not necessarily related to stressful situations but more to the inability to cope with uncontrollable events (Picardi *et al.* 2003). In addition, a lack of social support can increase susceptibility to vitiligo (Picardi *et al.* 2003). With regard to a pathological mechanism, it has been suggested that psychological stress and emotional trauma may increase the levels of neuropeptide-Y (Al'Abadie *et al.* 1994b; Tu *et al.* 2001) and neuroendocrine hormones (Al'Abadie *et al.* 1994a), which could result in melanocyte damage leading to the acute onset of depigmentation.

1.3.3 Infections

It has been suggested that infection may be a possible factor leading to pigment cell loss in vitiligo (Le Poole *et al.* 1993a). The destruction of melanocytes has been explained by the display of infectious agent particles with major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecules on the infected cell surface thereby triggering a secondary immune response (Le Poole *et al.* 1993a). The cytomegalovirus genome has been identified in lesional and non-lesional skin biopsies of some patients with vitiligo suggesting that viral infection may play a role in disease onset (Grimes *et al.* 1996). In addition, vitiligo has been reported to be associated with other infections including human immunodeficiency virus (Ivker *et al.* 1994; Vin-Christian *et al.* 2000; Antony and Marsden 2003), chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis (Howanitz *et al.* 1981) and leprosy (Shegan 1971).

1.3.4 Genetic factors

The following details and discussion refer to non-segmental since there are few studies that provide information with regard to the genetics of the segmental form of the disease.

1.3.4.1 Genetic epidemiology of vitiligo

The majority of cases of vitiligo are sporadic without a family history of the disease. Nevertheless, 15-20% of patients report at least one affected first-degree relative (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003), lending evidence for a genetic role in the aetiology of vitiligo. Furthermore, among Caucasians, the risk of vitiligo developing in a patient's sibling is approximately 6.1% (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003), an increase of sixteen-fold compared to the general Caucasian population where the prevalence of the disease is 0.38% (Howitz *et al.* 1977). Similarly, an increased risk among first-degree relatives is found in Indian-Pakistanis at 6.1% (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003), in American Hispanic-Latinos at 4.8% (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003) and in Han Chinese at 2.6% (Sun *et al.* 2006). A simple Mendelian inheritance pattern is not displayed in these familial aggregations of vitiligo cases (Mehta *et al.* 1973; Carnevale *et al.* 1980; Hafez *et al.* 1983; Das *et al.* 1985; Majumder *et al.* 1988; Bhatia *et al.* 1992; Majumder *et al.* 1993; Nath *et al.* 1994; Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003; Laberge *et al.* 2005) and reduced risk of vitiligo with increasing genetic distance from the patient (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003) are indicative of a

polygenic disorder. Formal genetic segregation analyses of vitiligo have also suggested that multiple loci contribute to vitiligo susceptibility (Majumder *et al.* 1993; Nath *et al.* 1994; Sun *et al.* 2006). Seldom have large multi-generation families been reported, where vitiligo segregates in an autosomal dominant pattern (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2005).

Approximately 15-25% of vitiligo patients have an additional autoimmune disorder, for example, autoimmune thyroid disease and type 1 diabetes mellitus (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003). Moreover, the risk of occurrence of the same autoimmune diseases is elevated in the vitiligo patients' first-degree relatives (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003; Laberge *et al.* 2005). Such findings indicate that these vitiligo patients and their close relatives have a susceptibility to autoimmune disease, including vitiligo, which is mediated by shared genes, with additional genetic loci determining disease specificity (Spritz 2010b).

Twin studies have also provided evidence of a genetic component to vitiligo aetiology. For vitiligo in monozygotic twins, the concordance is 23% (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003), a disease risk that is sixty-fold greater than that in the general population (Howitz *et al.* 1977) and four-fold higher than that for a patient's sibling (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003)

1.3.4.2 Identification of genes involved in vitiligo aetiology

The genetic epidemiological evidence has prompted the search for genes which predispose an individual to the development of vitiligo. Investigations have included families with vitiligo as well as cohorts of patients without a familial history of the disease (Fain *et al.* 2003; Cantón *et al.* 2005). Different approaches have been employed to identify genes which confer susceptibility to vitiligo. Candidate gene association studies rely upon testing known genes and this type of analysis has been extensively used with populations of unrelated vitiligo patients (Blomhoff *et al.* 2005; Cantón *et al.* 2005). In contrast, genome-wide linkage studies scan the whole genome for regions that segregate in a non-random fashion with vitiligo. This approach has been used in analysing genetic factors in vitiligo, but is limited to the analysis of family-related vitiligo (Fain *et al.* 2003; Spritz *et al.* 2004; Chen *et al.* 2005; Liang *et al.* 2007). Genome-wide association studies combine the advantages of candidate gene association and genome-wide linkage analyses and this approach has recently been applied to the study of vitiligo susceptibility genes (Birlea *et al.* 2010; Jin *et al.* 2010a; Quan *et al.* 2010). The genes and genetic loci so far identified have been extensively reviewed (Spritz

2006; Spritz 2007; Spritz 2008; Spritz 2010b; Spritz 2011; Spritz 2012), and are summarised in the following sections.

1.3.4.3 Human leukocyte antigen alleles of the major histocompatibility complex

The studies of human leukocyte antigen (HLA) alleles of the MHC in relation to vitiligo susceptibility are summarised in Table 1.4. Initial case control studies demonstrated an association between predisposition to vitiligo and several different HLA alleles (Metzker *et al.* 1980; Foley *et al.* 1983; Dunston and Halder 1990; Finco *et al.* 1991; Poloy *et al.* 1991; Lorini *et al.* 1992; Orecchia *et al.* 1992; Venneker *et al.* 1992; Ando *et al.* 1993; Schallreuter *et al.* 1993; Venneker *et al.* 1993; Venneker *et al.* 1995; Venkataram *et al.* 1995; Buc *et al.* 1996). Although these studies showed weak and variable associations, a significant association of HLA-DR4 and vitiligo was demonstrated in several populations (Foley *et al.* 1983; Dunston and Halder 1990; Venneker *et al.* 1992) and a subsequent meta-analysis of a series of case-control studies reported association of vitiligo with HLA-A2 (Liu *et al.* 2007).

More recently, the use of better analytical and statistical methods has revealed associations of vitiligo with HLA-DRB1*04, HLA-DRB1*03 and HLA-DRB1*07 alleles in Turkish patients (Tastan *et al.* 2004), with HLA-DRB4*0101 and HLA-DQB1*0303 in Dutch patients (Zamani *et al.* 2001), HLA-A25-Cw*0602-DQA1*0302, HLA-DQA1*0302, HLA-DQB1*0303 and HLA-DQB1*0503 in Han Chinese patients (Yang *et al.* 2005; Xia *et al.* 2006), and A*33:01, B*44:03, and DRB1*07:01 in Idian and Gujarat patients (Singh *et al.* 2012). Furthermore, a study of 76 Caucasian multiplex vitiligo families found the HLA-DRB1A*04-DQB1*0301 haplotype to be associated with a higher risk of developing vitiligo and with an earlier onset of the disease (Fain *et al.* 2006). Finally, of three genome-wide association studies undertaken on populations of vitiligo patients (Birlea *et al.* 2010; Jin *et al.* 2010a; Quan *et al.* 2010), two reported that predisposition of vitiligo was associated with HLA class I and II antigens (Jin *et al.* 2010a; Quan *et al.* 2010).

1.3.4.4 Other immune-response genes and loci

Studies of immune-response gene variants in relation to predisposition to vitiligo development are summarised in Table 1.5. Several of these genetic associations have been verified while others remain to be confirmed. Of particular note, the allelic variation R620W of the PTPN22 gene, which encodes lymphoid protein tyrosine phosphatase, a molecule

 Table 1.4: Association of human leukocyte antigen (HLA) alleles with vitiligo

 susceptibility

| Population | Associated HLA allele | Reference |
|--|---|--|
| American (Caucasian) | DR4 | (Foley <i>et al.</i> 1983) |
| American (African) | DR4, DQw3 | (Dunston and Halder 1990) |
| American and British (European-derived, Caucasian) | DRB1A*04-DQB1*0301 | (Fain <i>et al.</i> 2006) |
| American and British (European-derived, Caucasian) | Class I (specifically A*0201) and II antigens | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| Chinese (Han) | DQA1*0302, DQB1*0303, DQB1*0503 | (Yang <i>et al.</i> 2005) |
| Chinese (Han) | A25-Cw*0602-DQA1*0302 | (Xia et al. 2006) |
| Chinese (Han and Uygar) | Class I and II antigens | (Quan et al. 2010) |
| Dutch | DR4, DR6, Cw6 | (Venneker <i>et al.</i> 1992; Venneker <i>et al.</i> 1993) |
| Dutch | DRB4*0101, DQB1*0303 | (Zamani et al. 2001) |
| German (Northern) | A2 | (Schallreuter et al. 1993) |
| Hungarian | DR1, DR3 | (Poloy <i>et al.</i> 1991) |
| Italian | A30, B27, Cw6, DQw3 | (Finco <i>et al.</i> 1991) |
| Italian (Northern) | A3 | (Lorini <i>et al.</i> 1992) |
| Italian (Northern) | A30, Cw6, DQw3 | (Orecchia et al. 1992) |
| Japanese | A31, Bw46, Cw4 | (Ando <i>et al.</i> 1993) |
| Kuwaiti | B21, Cw6 | (Al-Fouzan et al. 1995) |
| Moroccan (Jewish) | B13 | (Metzker <i>et al.</i> 1980) |
| Omani | Bw6, DR7 | (Venkataram et al. 1995) |
| Slovak | A2, Dw7 | (Buc <i>et al.</i> 1996) |
| Turkish | DRB1*03, DRB1*04, DRB1*07 | (Tastan <i>et al.</i> 2004) |
| Yemeni | Bw35 | (Metzker <i>et al.</i> 1980) |
| Indian and Gujarat | A*33:01, B*44:03, DRB1*07:01 | (Singh <i>et al.</i> 2012) |

involved in T cell signalling, has been shown to confer vitiligo susceptibility in several independent reports (Cantón *et al.* 2005; Laberge *et al.* 2008a; Laberge *et al.* 2008b; Jin *et al.* 2010a). In addition, allelic variants in the NLRP1 gene (previously NALP1 or SLEV1), which encodes a key regulator of the innate immune system, have been reproducibly associated with an increased risk of vitiligo in different populations (Nath *et al.* 2001; Spritz *et al.* 2004; Jin *et al.* 2007b; Jin *et al.* 2007c; D'Osualdo and Reed 2012). More recent genome-wide association studies have identified and confirmed the association of vitiligo with variations in several immune-response genes e.g., CCR6, FOXP1, FOXP3, TSLP and XBP1 (Cheong *et al.* 2009; Ren *et al.* 2009; Jin *et al.* 2010a; Jin *et al.* 2010b; Quan *et al.* 2010; Birlea *et al.* 2011).

In contrast, studying variations in the cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA4) gene has yielded conflicting results with respect to vitiligo susceptibility (Kemp *et al.* 1999; Blomhoff *et al.* 2005; Itirli *et al.* 2005; Laberge *et al.* 2008a; Birlea *et al.* 2009; Pehlivan *et al.* 2009; Deeba *et al.* 2010; Birlea *et al.* 2011). Presently, allelic differences in CTLA4 appear to be predominantly associated with vitiligo occurring together with other autoimmune diseases (Blomhoff *et al.* 2005), and it has been suggested, therefore, that the association of CTLA4 with vitiligo is probably secondary to its primary association with disorders such as autoimmune thyroid disease (Spritz 2010b). Similar conflicts of data have arisen with respect to the study of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 (APS1) of which vitiligo is a common clinical manifestation (Nagamine *et al.* 1997). Significant associations between SNPs in AIRE and vitiligo susceptibility were found in one (Tazi-Ahnini *et al.* 2008), but not in a second candidate gene association study (Birlea *et al.* 2011), and not in a report analysing multiplex families (Jin *et al.* 2007a).

1.3.4.5 Non-immune-response genes and loci

Many studies have been undertaken to find variations in genes that regulate melanocyte metabolism, development or proliferation that could be associated with susceptibility to vitiligo (Table 1.6). These have included the genes encoding catalase (Casp *et al.* 2002; Gavalas *et al.* 2006; Park *et al.* 2006; Shajil *et al.* 2007; Liu *et al.* 2010; Birlea *et al.* 2011), catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (Türsen *et al.* 2002; Li *et al.* 2009a; Birlea *et al.* 2011),

 Table 1.5: Association of immune-response gene variants with vitiligo susceptibility

| Gene or locus | Function | Association status | Reference |
|-------------------------|---|-----------------------|---|
| AIRE | Autoimmune regulator. Transcription factor which determines self-tolerance during T cell maturation in the thymus. Causes autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1. | Data conflicting | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2007a; Tazi- Ahnini <i>et al.</i> 2008; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| AIS2 | Autoimmune susceptibility locus 2. Function undefined. Associated with autoimmune disease. | Confirmed | (Spritz <i>et al.</i> 2004) |
| AIS3 | Autoimmune susceptibility locus 3. Function undefined. | Unconfirmed | (Spritz <i>et al.</i> 2004) |
| CCR6 | Cytokine-chemokine receptor for CCL20. Recruits immune cells on binding of ligand. Associated with inflammatory bowel disease. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a; Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010b; Quan <i>et al.</i> 2010) |
| CD4 | CD antigen. Regulates cell-mediated immune responses. Associated with type 1 diabetes mellitus. | Data conflicting | (Zamani <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| C1QTNF6 | C1q and tumour necrosis factor-related protein- 6. Associated with rheumatoid arthritis and type 1 diabetes mellitus. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| CTLA4 | Cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4. Negatively regulates T cell activation. Associated with several autoimmune diseases. | Data conflicting | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 1999; Blomhoff <i>et al.</i> 2005; Itirli <i>et al.</i> 2005; Laberge <i>et al.</i> 2008a; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2009; Pehlivan <i>et al.</i> 2009; Deeba <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| DDR1 | Discoid domain receptor tyrosine kinase 1. Regulates leukocyte function and cell adhesion. | Data conflicting | (Kim <i>et al.</i> 2010; Silva de Castro <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| FOXP1 | Forkhead box P1. Transcription factor which regulates development of immune cells. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a; Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010b) |
| FOXP3 | Forkhead box P3. Transcription factor which regulates regulatory T cell development. Causes autoimmune IPEX syndrome. | Confirmed | (Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| GZMB | Granzyme B. Regulates cell-mediated immune responses. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| IL10 | Interleukin 10. Cytokine which inhibits T cell differentiation and proliferation. | Data conflicting | (Abanmi <i>et al.</i> 2008; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| IL1RN | Interleukin (IL)-1 receptor antagonist. Modulates action of IL1. | Data conflicting | (Pehlivan <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| IL2RA | Interleukin-2 receptor alpha chain. Receptor for cytokine IL2 which induces T and B cell proliferation. Associated with many autoimmune diseases. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| LMP2 | Low molecular weight polypeptide-2. Functions in processing and presentation of antigens to the immune system. | Unconfirmed | (Casp <i>et al.</i> 2003) |
| LMP7 (PSMB8) | Low molecular weight polypeptide-7. Functions in processing and presentation of antigens to the immune system. | Data conflicting | (Casp <i>et al.</i> 2003; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| LPP | LIM domain-containing preferred translocation partner in lipoma. Function unknown. Associated with celiac disease and rheumatoid arthritis. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| MBL2 | Mannose-binding lectin 2. Functions in the innate immune response. | Data conflicting | (Onay <i>et al.</i> 2007; Dwivedi <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| NLRP1 (NALP1; SLEV1) | NACHT leucine-rich-repeat protein 1. Functions in the innate immune response. Associated with many | Confirmed | (Nath <i>et al.</i> 2001; Spritz <i>et al.</i> 2004; Jin <i>et al.</i> 2007b; |

| | autoimmune diseases. | | Jin <i>et al.</i> 2007c) |
|---------|---|------------------|--|
| PTPN22 | Lymphoid protein tyrosine phosphatase. Negatively regulates T cell activation. Associated with many autoimmune diseases. | Confirmed | (Cantón <i>et al.</i> 2005; Laberge <i>et al.</i> 2008a; Laberge <i>et al.</i> 2008b; Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| TAP1 | Transporter associated with antigen processing protein-1. Functions in processing and presentation of antigens to the immune system. | Data conflicting | (Casp <i>et al.</i> 2003; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| TGFBR2 | Transforming growth factor beta receptor 2. Receptor for cytokine TGF which regulates many immune responses and can inhibit melanocyte activity. | Data conflicting | (Yun <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| TNF | Tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Proinflammatory cytokine which can inhibit melanocyte proliferation and melanogenesis. | Data conflicting | (Yazici <i>et al.</i> 2006; Namian <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| TSLP | Thymic stromal lymphopoietin. Cytokine which induces naïve CD4+ T cells to produce Th2 cytokines. | Confirmed | (Cheong <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| UBASH3A | Ubiquitin-associated and SH3 domain-containing A gene. Regulates T cell receptor signalling. Associated with type 1 diabetes mellitus. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| XBP1 | X-box binding protein 1. Transcription factor which regulates MHC class II gene expression. Associated with inflammatory bowel disease. | Confirmed | (Ren <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |

and ET-1 (Kim *et al.* 2007a; Lan *et al.* 2009; Birlea *et al.* 2011). However, in the majority of cases, the data are conflicting and will require further analyses to confirm or deny an association with vitiligo.

Of particular interest is the association determined between vitiligo and a major allelic variant of TYR (402Q), the gene which encodes the melanogenic enzyme tyrosinase (Jin *et al.* 2010a). The protein encoded by the minor 402Q variant of TYR is produced in small amounts, is thermosensitive, not correctly glycosylated and is retained in the endoplasmic reticulum (Tripathi *et al.* 1991; Toyofuku *et al.* 2001). Interestingly, the minor TYR allele (402Q) is associated with susceptibility to malignant melanoma (Gudbjartsson *et al.* 2008; Bishop *et al.* 2009). These observations have led to the postulation that the TYR 402Q variant is less available to the immune system such that neoplastic melanocytes may escape immune surveillance in melanoma patients with this minor allele (Jin *et al.* 2010a; Spritz 2010a). Conversely, 402R tyrosinase is perhaps more efficiently presented to the immune system resulting in a more effective immune response against pigment cells in melanoma and but predisposing to vitiligo (Jin *et al.* 2010a; Spritz 2010a).

1.3.4.6 Summary

Overall, there is considerable evidence for the importance of genes in the development of vitiligo (Spritz 2006; Spritz 2007; Spritz 2008; Spritz 2010b; Spritz 2011; Spritz 2012). Interestingly, the majority of the confirmed vitiligo susceptibility loci encode proteins which play a role in the immune response (Tables 1.6 and 1.7), thus strongly supporting an autoimmune basis for the disease. However, exactly how the different gene variants function to contribute to the vitiligo phenotype has not yet been determined. Of interest also, is that the genetic underpinnings of the disease may vary, for example, between patients without a family history of vitiligo and those with family-related vitiligo (Ando *et al.* 1993; Silva de Castro *et al.* 2010). Patients with vitiligo and associated autoimmune disease may also have different genetic factors underlying their disease compared with individuals presenting with isolated depigmentation (Kemp *et al.* 1999; Blomhoff *et al.* 2005). In addition, differences have been reported between gene variants in non-segmental and those in segmental vitiligo, although few studies have addressed this issue (Yang *et al.* 2005; Xia *et al.* 2006; Li *et al.* 2008; Liu *et al.* 2009). Furthermore, different genes may be involved in the pathogenesis of vitiligo in different populations (Fain *et al.* 2003; Spritz *et al.* 2004; Chen *et al.* 2005; Liang

et al. 2007; Laddha *et al.* 2008). Finally, the limited concordance in identical twins (Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003) indicates that other factors, probably environmental, are also involved in causing the disorder making vitiligo a complex, polygenic, multi-factorial disease.

Table 1.6: Association of variants of non-immune-response genes with vitiligosusceptibility

| Gene or locus | or locus Function | | Reference |
|-----------------|--|------------------|---|
| ACE | Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor. Regulates blood pressure and inflammation. | Data conflicting | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2004a; Akhtar <i>et al.</i> 2005; Dwivedi <i>et al.</i> 2008; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| CAT | Catalase. Regulates breakdown of H2O2 and so protects against oxidative stress.Data conflicting | | (Casp et al. 2002; Gavalas et al. 2006; Park et al. 2006; Shajil et al. 2007; Liu et al. 2010; Birlea et al. 2011) |
| CLEC11A (SCGF) | C-type lectin (Stem cell growth factor). Keratinocyte-derived growth factor which egulates growth and function of melanocytes | | (Lan <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| COMT | Catechol-O-methyl transferase. Degrades toxic o-quinones. | Data conflicting | (Türsen <i>et al.</i> 2002; Li <i>et al.</i> 2009a; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| COX2 (PTGS2) | Cyclooxygenase. Functions in melanocyte proliferation and melanogenesis. | Data conflicting | (Li <i>et al.</i> 2009b; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| EDN1 | Endothelin-1. Keratinocyte-derived growth factor which regulates growth and function of melanocytes. | Data conflicting | (Kim <i>et al.</i> 2007a; Lan <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| ESR1 | Estrogen receptor 1. Transcription factor but exact function in melanocytes is unknown. | Data conflicting | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2004b; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| FBXO11 (VIT1) | F-box protein 11. Regulates melanocyte proliferation and apoptosis. | Data conflicting | (Le Poole <i>et al.</i> 2001; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| FGFR1OP | Fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 oncogene partner. Functions in proliferation and differentiation of melanocytes. | Unconfirmed | (Quan <i>et al.</i> 2010) |
| FOXD3 (AIS1) | 3 (AIS1) Forkhead box D3. Transcription factor. Regulates melanoblast differentiation and development. Found in a single large family with autoimmune-associated vitiligo. Autosomal dominant. | | (Alkhateeb <i>et al.</i> 2002; Fain <i>et al.</i> 2003; Alkhateeb <i>et al.</i> 2005; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| GSTT1 | Glutathione S-transferase theta 1. Protects against oxidative stress. | Data conflicting | (Uhm <i>et al.</i> 2007; Liu <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| GSTM1 | Glutathione S-transferase mu 1. Protects against oxidative stress. | Data conflicting | (Uhm <i>et al.</i> 2007; Liu <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| KITLG (SCF) | KIT ligand (Stem cell factor). Data conflicting (L Keratinocyte-derived growth factor 20 which regulates growth and function of melanocytes | | (Lan <i>et al.</i> 2009; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| MYG1 (C12orf10) | Melanocyte proliferating gene 1. Functions in skin development. | Data conflicting | (Kingo <i>et al.</i> 2006; Philips <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| NFE2L2 | IFE2L2 Nuclear factor-(erythroid-derived 2)-like 2. Transcription factor which egulates | | (Guan <i>et al.</i> 2008b; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |

| | expression of detoxifying and antioxidant genes. | | |
|------------------------|--|------------------|--|
| PDGFRA | Platelet-derived growth factor receptor alpha. Receptor for PDGF □ α which functions in the differentiation of melanocytes. | Data conflicting | (Xu <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| RERE | Atrophin-like protein 1. Transcriptional co-repressor thought to regulate apoptosis. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| RNASET2 | RNase T2. Regulates oxidative stress. | Unconfirmed | (Quan <i>et al.</i> 2010) |
| SMOC2 | SPARC-related modular calcium binding 2. Function unknown. | Confirmed | (Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2010) |
| TNFRSF6 (FAS; APO1) | Tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily, member 6. Modulates apoptosis. | Data conflicting | (Li <i>et al.</i> 2008; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| TYR | Tyrosinase. Functions in melanin biosynthesis. | Confirmed | (Jin <i>et al.</i> 2010a) |
| TXNDC5 | Thioredoxin domain containing 5. Functions in protein folding and chaperoning. | Data conflicting | (Jeong <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| UVRAG | UV radiation resistance-associated gene. Functions in autophagosome formation. | Data conflicting | (Jeong <i>et al.</i> 2010; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| VDR | Vitamin D receptor. | Data conflicting | (Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2006; Birlea <i>et al.</i> 2011) |

1.3.5 Neural factors

The neural hypothesis of vitiligo pathogenesis is supported by several clinical, histological and pathophysiological findings in patients with the disease.

1.3.5.1 Clinical evidence

Adverse neurochemical-mediated effects on melanocytes could explain the often symmetrical distribution of vitiligo lesions or the dermatomal pattern of segmental vitiligo (Lerner 1959). It has also been noted that vitiligo spares denervated skin, for example, below the level of neurological damage in certain patients with severe spinal cord injury (Lerner 1959). Spontaneous repigmentation of lesions occurs occasionally in vitiligo patients whose nervous system has been compromised by diabetic neuropathy (Bose 1994). In contrast, vitiligo-like hypopigmented macules are sometimes produced in inflammatory diseases affecting the peripheral nervous system such as leprosy, and in neurodysplasias such as neurofibromatosis and tuberous sclerosis (Boisseau-Garsaud et al. 2000b; Oiso et al. 2007; Nanda 2008). Additional indirect evidence is provided by the requirement for innervation for repigmentation to occur following skin transplantation (Lerner 1959). While vitiligo patients do not complain of sensory abnormalities in lesional skin, autonomic dysfunction has been reported, including: increased skin surface temperature and an increased sweating response in vitiliginous areas, when compared to normal skin, and an abnormal sympathetic skin response quantified by electrical measurement of sympathetic nerve activity (Chanco-Turner and Lerner 1965; Dutta and Mandal 1982; Merello et al. 1993).

1.3.5.2 Histological and ultrastructural abnormalities

Immunohistochemical studies of lesional and peri-lesional vitiligo skin have demonstrated abnormalities in the levels of skin neuropeptides. In 5 of 10 patients with symmetrical vitiligo, levels of neuropeptide Y (NPY) were found to be elevated in the margins of vitiligo lesions and, of these patients, those with active disease also had increased NPY within lesional and perilesional skin (Al'Abadie *et al.* 1994b; Hristakieva *et al.* 2000; Lazarova *et al.* 2000). Elevated NPY plasma levels have also been demonstrated in patients with vitiligo (Tu *et al.* 2001). In addition, the number of nerve fibres immunoreactive to nerve growth factor (NGF) and calcitonin gene-related peptide has been shown to be increased in vitiligo lesions

compared to the uninvolved and control skin (Liu *et al.* 1996). Studies of the ultra-structure of dermal nerves using electron microscopy have also demonstrated regenerative and degenerative changes (Al'Abadie *et al.* 1994b), as well as direct cell-cell contact with melanocytes (Morohashi *et al.* 1977), in vitiliginous skin. Furthermore, melanocytes originate from the neural crest and, in many cases of vitiligo, perilesional melanocytes appear progressively more neural in their behaviour, both in an increasingly dendritic morphology and in an ability to synthesise adrenalin (Iyengar and Misra 1987; Iyengar and Misra 1988).

1.3.5.3 Neurotransmitters

Several studies have reported increased plasma levels of the catecholamine neurotransmitters (e.g., adrenalin, noradrenalin) in early and progressive vitiligo (Morrone *et al.* 1992; Cucchi *et al.* 2000; Cucchi *et al.* 2003). Furthermore, elevated synthesis of catecholamines by epidermal keratinocytes has been reported in vitiligo skin (Schallreuter *et al.* 1992). High levels of catecholamines are directly toxic. Indirectly, increased catecholamines can cause a build-up of melanocyte-damaging oxidative stress (Section 1.3.6) by stimulating severe vasoconstriction and the generation of oxyradicals from hypoxia (Morrone *et al.* 1992; Gillbro *et al.* 2004; Namazi 2007). In turn, hypoxia can lead to the development of extracellular acidosis, which may contribute to the activation of the adaptive immune response against melanocytes (Section 1.3.9.6) (Martinez *et al.* 2007).

1.3.6 Biochemical factors

Biochemical and cellular defects have been proposed to contribute to the loss of melanocytes in vitiligo. The theory is supported by clinical and experimental observations, as well as the applicability of certain treatment regimens and possible genetic susceptibilities. These are discussed below.

1.3.6.1 Accumulation of toxic metabolites

The accumulation of toxic metabolites has been proposed to play a role in vitiligo aetiology. Melanocytes and keratinocytes are capable of the *de novo* synthesis, recycling and regulation of 6-tetrahydrobiopterin (6-BH₄), and this is illustrated in Figure 1.6 (Schallreuter *et al.* 1994a; Schallreuter *et al.* 1994b). 6-BH₄ is required as a cofactor by phenylalanine

hydroxylase (PAH) in the synthesis of tyrosine which is needed for melanin and catecholamine production (Figure 1.6). Phenylalanine hydroxylase activity has been demonstrated to be low in the epidermis of vitiligo patients with the consequent accumulation of high levels of toxic 6-BH₄ and 7-BH₄, which have been suggested to impair melanocyte function (Schallreuter *et al.* 1994a; Schallreuter *et al.* 1994b; Schallreuter *et al.* 1998; Schallreuter *et al.* 2008b). Indeed, 6-biopterin, a metabolite of 6-BH₄, is highly toxic to cultured melanocytes (Schallreuter *et al.* 1994b). However, this pathway needs to verified by examining the expression of PAH in melanocytes.

Increased levels of toxic catecholamines in vitiligo patients (Morrone *et al.* 1992; Cucchi *et al.* 2000; Cucchi *et al.* 2003) have already been discussed (Section 1.3.5.2). In addition, the activity of catechol-*O*-methyl transferase (Table 1.7), the enzyme which inactivates catecholamines, is increased in vitiligo skin indicating the presence of higher levels of these compounds (Le Poole *et al.* 1994). Furthermore, elevated activity of monoamine oxidase A (Table 1.7) in the epidermis of patients with vitiligo has been related to defective catecholamine synthesis (Schallreuter *et al.* 1996).

With respect to melanin biosythesis, a reduced stability of TYRP1 and the subsequent production of toxic melanin intermediates, which could contribute to melanocyte damage, has also been reported in vitiligo melanocytes (Jimbow *et al.* 2001).

1.3.6.2 Oxidative stress

Inappropriate production of reactive oxygen species and a failure to clear these effectively from the cell can cause damage to DNA, proteins and cell membranes. Indeed, oxidative stress has long been proposed as a mechanism for melanocyte destruction in vitiligo: melanocytes from normally pigmented skin of vitiligo patients exhibit a high *in vitro* susceptibility to chemically applied oxidants (Maresca *et al.* 1997; Jimbow *et al.* 2001; Boissy and Manga 2004). In addition, the H_2O_2 -scavanging enzyme catalase (Table 1.7) is present at decreased levels in vitiligo patient blood and in cultured vitiligo melanocytes (Schallreuter *et al.* 1991; Schallreuter *et al.* 1999; Schallreuter *et al.* 2001). This has been attributed to variations in the gene encoding catalase which alter the expression of the enzyme (Table 1.7) (Shajil *et al.* 2007; Wood *et al.* 2008). Other antioxidant enzymes including thioredoxin reductase (Table 1.7) (Schallreuter *et al.* 1987) and xanthine oxidase (Table 1.7) (Shalbaf *et al.* 2008) also have impaired function in vitiligo skin and could contribute to an imbalance of

intracellular antioxidants. The effective use of antioxidants in the treatment of vitiligo (Schallreuter *et al.* 1995; Schallreuter 1999; Schallreuter *et al.* 2001) is detailed in Section 1.2.7.2.4. Such



Figure 1.6: Synthesis, recycling and regulation of 6-tetrahydrobiopterin.

Melanocytes and keratinocytes are capable of the *de novo* synthesis, recycling and regulation of 6tetrahydrobiopterin (6-BH₄). 6-BH₄ acts as a cofactor for the hydroxylation of phenylalanine to tyrosine by phenylalanine hydroxylase. In addition, 6-BH₄ is an uncompetitive inhibitor of tyrosinase activity and serves as a cofactor for the hydroxylation of tyrosine to 3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine (Ldopa) by tyrosine hydroxylase. 6-BH₄ is produced from guanosine triphosphate (GTP) by the action of GTP-cyclohydrolase I (GTP-CHI). GTP-CHI is regulated by GTP-CHI feedback regulatory protein (GFRP), which responds to 6-BH₄ levels. 4a-hydroxy-tetrahydrobiopterin (4a-OH-BH₄) is formed as an intermediate in the 6-BH₄ synthesis pathway and is converted to quinonoid dihydropterin (qBH₂) by 4a-OH-BH₄ dehydratase. By a non-enzymatic process, 7-tetrahydrobiopterin (7-BH₄) is produced from 4a-OH-BH₄. There is a short circuit which produces qBH₂ from 6-BH₄ and which releases hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂). Drawn with information from (Schallreuter *et al.* 2001).

Table 1.7: Biochemical pathways implicated in vitiligo aetiology

| Enzyme or cofactor | Normal function | Experimental observations in relation to vitiligo | Proposed contribution to disease aetiology | Reference |
|--|--|---|---|---|
| Tetrahydrobiopterin | Regulatory role in melanogenesis since it is a rate-limiting cofactor in L- phenylalanine \rightarrow L- tyrosine, and L- tyrosine \rightarrow L-dopa conversions. ¹ | Phenylalanine accumulation seen in epidermis of vitiligo patients. ^{2,3} 6-biopterin, metabolite of tetrahydrobiopterin, is highly toxic to cultured melanocytes. ¹ | Defective melanogenesis leads to toxic metabolites which cause the melanocytes to self- destruct. ¹ | ¹ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1994b) ² (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1998) ³ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 2005) |
| Thioredoxin reductase | A free-radical scavenging enzyme located on melanocyte membrane. Also involved in conversion L- tyrosine→L- phenylalanine. Action inhibited by calcium. | Vitiligo melanocytes ⁴ and keratinocytes ⁵ have decreased capacity for calcium uptake. Extracellular Ca ²⁺ is, therefore, higher in vitiligo skin. | Inhibition of thioredoxin reductase, by ↑ extracellular Ca ²⁺ , leads to a build- up in free-radicals which may lead to melanocyte damage. ^{5.6} Inhibition may also affect melanogenesis leading to the build- up of toxic metabolites. ⁷ | ⁴ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1996) ⁵ (Schallreuter and Pittelkow 1988) ⁶ (Ortonne and Bose 1993) ⁷ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1994b) |
| Catalase | H_2O_2 scavenging enzyme (H_2O_2 → $H_2O + O_2$). ↓oxidative stress in epidermis after UVB irradiation. | Decreased levels of catalase recorded in vitiligo patient blood and in cultured vitiligo melanocytes. ⁸ | Toxic levels of H ₂ O ₂ may accumulate destroying the melanocyte. ⁸ | ⁸ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1991) |
| Catechol- <i>O</i> -methyl transferase (COMT) | Enzyme which inactivates catecholamines by methylation. | Increased COMT in lesional vitiligo skin, ⁹ indicative of high levels of catecholamines. Increased catecholamines in vitiligo patient skin. ¹⁰ Elevated synthesis of catecholamines by epidermal keratinocytes in vitiligo patients. ¹⁰ | Catecholamines are directly cytotoxic in high levels. Indirectly, catecholamines can cause a build-up of oxidative stress as follows; abnormal release of catecholamines may cause increased vasoconstriction \rightarrow hypoxia-ischaemia \rightarrow reoxygenation \rightarrow increased production of oxidative species. ¹¹ | ⁹ (Le Poole <i>et al.</i> 1994) ¹⁰ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1992) ¹¹ (Morrone <i>et al.</i> 1992) |
| Xanthine oxidase | Hydroxylation of hypoxanthine to xanthine \rightarrow uric acid | Allantoin present in lesional and non-lesional epidermis of patients with | Presence of allantoin is a biomarker for oxidative stress. ¹³ | ¹² (Nishino <i>et al.</i> 2005) ¹³ (Shalbaf <i>et al.</i> |

| | in purine degradation pathway, the process that yields allantoin and H_2O_2 . ¹² | active vitiligo and absent in healthy subjects. ¹³ | | 2008) |
|-------------------|---|--|---|--|
| Monoamine oxidase | Catalyses deamination of norepinephrine and epinephrine \rightarrow ammonia, 3,4- dihydroxymandelic aldehyde and H ₂ O ₂ . ¹⁴ | Monoamine oxidase activity significantly increased in lesional and nonlesional vitiligo skin. ¹⁵ | Accumulation of high amount of H_2O_2 and 6-BH 4 in the epidermis \rightarrow toxic damage of epidermal cells. ¹⁴ | ¹⁴ (Yasuhara <i>et al.</i> 1993) ¹⁵ (Schallreuter <i>et al.</i> 1996) |
therapeutic approaches, which have also been used in combination with immunosuppressive reagents (Akyol *et al.* 2002), also suggest a role for oxidative stress in vitiligo aetiology.

More recent studies have shown that the enzyme heme oxygenase-1 protects human melanocytes from H_2O_2 -induced oxidative stress (Jian *et al.* 2011) and UV radiation (Elassiuty *et al.* 2011) via the nuclear factor E2-related factor (NRF2)-antioxidant response element pathway. Polymorphisms in the NRF2 gene promoter have been associated with an increased risk of developing vitiligo (Guan *et al.* 2008b; Zhou *et al.* 2008), and altered cellular localisation of NRF2 protein in the lesional skin of vitiligo patients has also been reported (Guan *et al.* 2008a). Furthermore, expression of the antioxidant response genes which are controlled by NRF2 is not elevated in lesional vitiligo skin following oxidative stress (Natarajan *et al.* 2010), indicating an impairment of the NRF2- antioxidant response element pathway in vitiligo.

1.3.6.3 Chemically-induced vitiligo

Chemical compounds, which are aliphatic or aromatic derivatives of phenols or catechols, are cytotoxic to melanocytes and can cause depigmentation or leukoderma in exposed individuals (Bleehen *et al.* 1968; Lerner 1971; Cummings and Nordlund 1995). Again, this clinical observation indicates that toxic biochemicals can induce vitiligo. Experimental studies using phenolic derivatives including 4-tertiary butylphenol (4-TBP) have shown that TYRP1 mediates the cytotoxic effects of such reagents (Manga *et al.* 2002). 4- tertiary butylphenol undergoes enzymatic conversion into semiquinon free radicals and reactive oxygen species which damage melanocytes (Shvedova *et al.* 2000; Boissy and Manga 2004). In addition, 4-TBP can increase the melanocyte membrane expression of stress protein heat-shock protein 70 (HSP70) resulting in sensitisation of melanocytes to dendritic cell-mediated cytotoxicity (Denman *et al.* 2008).

1.3.7 Melanocyte growth factors

Melanogenesis is regulated by several melanogenic cytokines and growth factors such as ET-1, SCF, bFGF and GM-CSF. These factors are produced by keratinocytes and fibroblasts and co-ordinate with their respective receptors on melanocytes to exhibit their effects on melanin synthesis (Imokawa and Moretti 2010). An alteration of the expression of keratinocyte melanogenic cytokines has been suggested to occur in vitiligo. For example, a decreased level of SCF mRNA and protein has been detected in the depigmented skin of vitiligo patients (Moretti *et al.* 2002a; Moretti *et al.* 2002b; Lee *et al.* 2005; Moretti *et al.* 2009). In addition, the protein levels of melanogenic cytokines GM-CSF and bFGF (Moretti *et al.* 2002a; Moretti *et al.* 2002b; Lee *et al.* 2005), as well as ET-1 transcript levels (Moretti *et al.* 2009), have been determined to be reduced in the depigmented vitiligo epidermis. The exact involvement that these melanogenic cytokine alterations play in the development of vitiligo has yet to be ascertained.

1.3.8 Melanocortin hormones

The melanocortin peptide α -MSH is an important regulatory agent in skin pigmentation, inflammatory modulation and response to stress (Slominski *et al.* 1991; Abdel-Malek *et al.* 1995; Luger *et al.* 2003; Brzoska *et al.* 2008; Meyer *et al.* 2009). The hormone binds to MC1R on the melanocyte (Ortonne and Ballotti 2000) (Section 1.1.4).

Few studies have addressed the alterations of α -MSH in vitiligo. Vitiligo patients exhibit significantly lower α -MSH levels in their plasma compared with normal individuals (Pichler *et al.* 2006). In addition, the level and expression of α -MSH in the melanocytes of lesional and perilesional vitiligo skin are lower than in the melanocytes from normal skin (Wakamatsu *et al.* 1997; Graham *et al.* 1999). Furthermore, the proportion of α -MSH immuno-positive melanocytes is significantly reduced in the lesional and perilesional skin of vitiligo patients compared to controls (Graham *et al.* 1999). Although not yet verified, low α -MSH levels could contribute to melanocyte damage in vitiligo through increased oxidative stress (Graham *et al.* 1999).

1.3.9 Autoimmunity

Several lines of evidence suggest that autoimmunity plays a role in the pathogenesis of vitiligo and these are discussed below.

1.3.9.1 Association of vitiligo with autoimmune diseases

The association of vitiligo with other autoimmune diseases has been discussed earlier in Section 1.2.5.

1.3.9.2 Association of vitiligo with immune-response gene polymorphisms

The association of vitiligo with immune-response gene polymorphisms has been discussed earlier in Section 1.3.4.

1.3.9.3 Animal models of vitiligo

The study of animal models has added credence to the theory that immune mechanisms play a part in the development of vitiligo. Several spontaneous animal models of vitiligo exist, although the exact relevance of such models to the equivalent human disorder remains to be established (Boissy and Lamoreux 1988). The well-documented Smyth line (SL) chickens express a genetically inherited form of vitiligo-like depigmentaton resulting from the loss of melanocytes in feather and ocular tissues (Smyth 1989). In this avian model, vitiligo begins with an inherent melanocyte defect that is followed by an autoimmune response involving both humoral and cellular reactions that eliminate abnormal pigment cells (Lamont and Smyth 1981; Boissy et al. 1984; Boyle et al. 1987; Pardue et al. 1987). An increase in T and B cells in the feather pulp and circulating inflammatory leukocytes has been shown in Smyth chickens prior to the onset, and during the development of, vitiligo (Erf et al. 1995; Erf and Smyth 1996; Shi and Erf 2012). Antibodies to chicken melanocytes have also been detected in the sera of 100% of SL chicks but not in the sera of normally pigmented birds (Austin et al. 1992). These antibodies were found to be present both before and during the presentation of vitiligo (Searle et al. 1993), and the primary target antigen was identified as TYRP1 (Austin and Boissy 1995).

More recently, the expression of immune function-related cytokines in growing feathers has been investigated throughout SL vitiligo development and progression (Shi and Erf 2012). Expression levels of cytokines IFN- γ , IL-10, and IL-21 began to increase near visible SL vitiligo onset, reached peak levels during active disease, and decreased to near previtiligo levels after the complete loss of melanocytes. The results suggest that SL vitiligo appears to be a Th1-polarised autoimmune disease, whereby IFN- γ expression is strongly associated with parallel increases in IL-10 and IL-21, particularly during early and active stages of the disease.

In other animals with vitiligo including horses, cats and dogs, antibody reactivity occurs against a similar pattern of melanocyte antigens to that found in patients with the disease (Naughton *et al.* 1983a; Naughton *et al.* 1986a), suggesting that similar immunological responses may occur in both animals and humans.

1.3.9.4 Melanocyte abnormalities in vitiligo

Several studies have shown abnormal expression of MHC class II antigen HLA-DR and increased expression of ICAM-1 by perilesional melanocytes in vitiligo compared with melanocytes from normal skin (Al Badri *et al.* 1993a; Hedley *et al.* 1998; van den Wijngaard *et al.* 2000). Since these molecules have important roles in antigen presentation and in the activation of helper T cells, their expression by melanocytes could contribute to the antimelanocyte cellular immune responses that are seen in vitiligo (Ogg *et al.* 1998; van den Boorn *et al.* 2009). Both vitiligo and normal melanocytes are also capable of expressing MHC class I molecules (Hedley *et al.* 1998), which could allow interaction with destructive cytotoxic T cells. Furthermore, melanocytes have an antigen processing and presenting capability which can make them target cells for T cell-mediated cytotoxicity (Le Poole *et al.* 1993b).

In perilesional vitiligo biopsies, melanocytes express macrophage markers CD68 and CD36 (van den Wijngaard *et al.* 2000) and reduced levels of membrane regulators of complement activation, including decay acceleration factor and membrane cofactor protein (van den Wijngaard *et al.* 2002), which suggests a vulnerability of these cells to attack by macrophages and the complement system, respectively.

1.3.9.5 Immunosuppressive treatments of vitiligo

Repigmentation in vitiligo patients receiving treatment with immunosuppressive agents (Section 1.2.7) indirectly supports the theory that immune-mediated processes are involved in vitiligo pathogenesis. For example, topically applied tacrolimus (FK506), a therapeutic agent which exerts a potent immunosuppressive effect on T cells by blocking the action of the cytokine gene-activating cofactor calcineurin (Homey *et al.* 1998), has resulted in successful repigmentation responses in vitiligo patients (Boone *et al.* 2007; Hartmann *et al.* 2008).

In addition, topical corticosteroids, which have anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive actions, are considered to be an effective first-line treatment in children and adults with segmental or non-segmental vitiligo of recent onset (Abu Tahir *et al.* 2010; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010), and, indeed, following treatment of vitiligo patients with systemic

steroids, a reduction in anti-melanocyte antibody levels and in antibody-mediated antimelanocyte cytotoxicity has been demonstrated (Takei *et al.* 1984; Hann *et al.* 1993a).

Finally, PUVA is used as a second-line therapy for vitiligo (Alomar 2010; Gawkrodger *et al.* 2010). Following PUVA treatment, a reduction in the number of Langerhans cells and a decrease in the expression of vitiligo-associated melanocyte antigens, which could lead to a blocking of antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity against melanocytes, have been noted in vitiligo patients (Kao and Yu 1992; Viac *et al.* 1997). In addition, ultraviolet radiation can induce the expression of anti-inflammatory cytokines, modulate the expression of ICAM-1, and induce apoptosis of skin-infiltrating T lymphocytes (Duthie *et al.* 1999; Krutmann and Morita 1999).

1.3.9.6 Humoral immune responses in vitiligo

Several studies have reported circulating autoantibodies directed against melanocytes in vitiligo patients in addition to other organ-specific autoantibodies.

1.3.9.6.1 Anti-melanocyte antibodies

Antibodies to melanocytes occur at a significantly increased frequency in the sera of vitiligo patients compared with healthy individuals (Naughton *et al.* 1983a; Naughton *et al.* 1983b; Cui *et al.* 1992; Cui *et al.* 1995; Hann *et al.* 1996a; Hann and Lee 1996; Rocha *et al.* 2000; Farrokhi *et al.* 2005). As well as circulating antibodies, antibody deposits have been noted in the basement membrane zones of depigmented areas in patients with vitiligo (Uda *et al.* 1984). However, no B cells or specific antibodies have yet been isolated from vitiligo lesions. Interestingly, correlations can also exist between the incidence and level of melanocyte antibodies and both the activity and extent of vitiligo (Naughton *et al.* 1986b; Aronson and Hashimoto 1987; Harning *et al.* 1991; Yu *et al.* 1993; Kemp *et al.* 2011b), indicating that melanocyte antibodies are possible markers of disease progression.

Predominantly, melanocyte antibodies have been characterised as immunoglobulin (Ig) G (Naughton *et al.* 1983b; Naughton *et al.* 1983a; Uda *et al.* 1984; Cui *et al.* 1992; Cui *et al.* 1995; Hann *et al.* 1996a; Hann *et al.* 1996b; Rocha *et al.* 2000; Farrokhi *et al.* 2005) and as belonging to subclasses IgG1, IgG2 and IgG3 (Xie *et al.* 1991), although anti-melanocyte IgA antibodies have also been reported (Aronson and Hashimoto 1987). Initial immunoprecipitation studies using melanoma cell extracts revealed that antibodies in vitiligo

patients were most commonly directed against antigens with molecular weights of 35, 40-45, 75, 90 and 150 kDa (Cui *et al.* 1992). Several of the proteins (40-45, 75 and 150 kDa) appeared to be common tissue antigens, while others (35 and 90 kDa) were preferentially expressed on melanocytes (Cui *et al.* 1992). In immunoblotting studies with melanocyte extracts, antigens of 45, 65, and 110 kDa have been identified (Hann *et al.* 1996b; Park *et al.* 1996), while vitiligo-associated antibodies have been demonstrated to recognise melanoma cell proteins of 68, 70, 88, 90, 110 and 165 kDa (Hann *et al.* 1996a; Rocha *et al.* 2000).

The identity of several melanocyte-associated antibody targets has been reported and these are summarised in Table 1.8. Included are the melanogenic enzymes tyrosinase (Song *et al.* 1994; Baharav *et al.* 1996; Kemp *et al.* 1997a) and DCT (Kemp *et al.* 1997b; Okamoto *et al.* 1998), and the melanosomal matrix protein PMEL (Kemp *et al.* 1998b).

1.3.9.6.2 Other antibodies

Circulating organ-specific autoantibodies (Table 1.9), particularly to the thyroid, adrenal glands, gastric parietal cells, and pancreatic islet cells are commonly detected in the sera of vitiligo patients (Brostoff 1969; Betterle *et al.* 1976; Zauli *et al.* 1986; Mandry *et al.* 1996). Moreover, antinuclear antibody and IgM-rheumatoid factor have been detected at a significant frequency in vitiligo patients (Farrokhi *et al.* 2005). Anti-keratinocyte intracellular antibodies that correlate with disease extent and activity have also been detected in vitiligo patients (Yu *et al.* 1993). The technique of peptide phage-display has identified the melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1 (MCHR1) as a target of vitiligo patient antibodies (Kemp *et al.* 2002). Recent proteomic analysis has also revealed lamin A is a vitiligo-associated antigen (Li *et al.* 2011).

1.3.9.6.3 Pathogenic mechanisms

With respect to pathogenic effects, vitiligo-associated antibodies are able to destroy melanocytes and melanoma cells *in vitro* and *in vivo* by complement-mediated damage and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) (Norris *et al.* 1988; Fishman *et al.* 1993; Gottumukkala *et al.* 2006). Complement-mediated cytolysis of melanocytes by vitiligo patient antibodies appears to be cell selective and more common in individuals with active

Table 1.8: Anti-melanocyte antibodies in vitiligo patients

| Antigen | Number of patients with antibodies (%) | Number of controls with antibodies (%) | Reference |
|------------------------------|--|---|------------------------------|
| PMEL | 3/53 (5.9) | 0/20 (0) | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 1998b) |
| SOX10 | 3/93 (3.2) | 0/65 (0) | (Hedstrand et al. 2001) |
| SOX9 | 1/93 (1.1) | 0/65 (0) | (Hedstrand et al. 2001) |
| Tyrosinase | 16/26 (61) | 0/31 (0) | (Song et al. 1994) |
| Tyrosinase | 7/18 (39) | 0/12 (0) | (Baharav <i>et al.</i> 1996) |
| Tyrosinase | 5/46 (10.9) | 0/20 (0) | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 1997a) |
| TYRP1 | 3/53 (5.9) | 0/20 (0) | (Kemp et al. 1998c) |
| TYRP1 | 8/84 (9.5) | Not reported | (Li <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| DCT | 3/53 (5.9) | 0/20 (0) | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 1997b) |
| DCT | 10/15 (67) | 0/21 (0) | (Okamoto <i>et al.</i> 1998) |
| DCT | 20/30 (67) | 1/35 (2) | (Okamoto et al. 1998) |
| GTP-binding protein Rab38 | 8/53 (15) | 0/53 (0) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |

Table 1.9: Other antibodies detected in vitiligo patients

| Antibody reactivity | Number of patients with antibodies (%) | Reference |
|------------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| Gastric parietal cells | 11/65 (17) | (Zauli et al. 1986) |
| Gastric parietal cells | 6/20 (30) | (Mandry et al. 1996) |
| Gastric parietal cells | 17/80 (21) | (Brostoff 1969) |
| Gastric parietal cells | 13/96 (13.7) | (Betterle <i>et al.</i> 1976) |
| Thyroid cytoplasm | 22/80 (28) | (Brostoff 1969) |
| Thyroid peroxidase | 10/20 (50) | (Mandry et al. 1996) |
| Thyroid peroxidase | 19/96 (20) | (Betterle et al. 1976) |
| Thyroglobulin | 8/20 (40) | (Mandry et al. 1996) |
| Thyroglobulin | 7/80 (9) | (Brostoff 1969) |
| Adrenal gland | 3/80 (4) | (Brostoff 1969) |
| Pancreatic islet cells | 7/96 (7.2) | (Betterle et al. 1976) |
| Anti-nuclear antibody | 4/55 (7.3) | (Farrokhi et al. 2005) |
| IgM-rheumatoid factor | 6/55(10.8) | (Farrokhi et al. 2005) |
| Lamin A | 24/84 (28.6) | (Li <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| MCHR1 ¹ | 9/55 (16.4) | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 2002) |
| MCHR1 ¹ | 12/84 (14.3) | (Li <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| MCHR1 ¹ | 24/145 (16.55) | (Zhou <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| Gamma-enolase | 4/53 (8) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |
| Alpha-enolase | 5/53 (9) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |
| Heat-shock protein 90 | 7/53 (13) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |
| Heat-shock protein 70 | 16/60 (26) | (Kim <i>et al.</i> 2011) |
| Fibrin beta | 16/60 (26) | (Kim et al. 2011) |
| Osteopontin | 5/53 (9) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |
| Ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme | 8/53 (15) | (Waterman et al. 2002) |
| Translation-initiation factor 2 | 3/53 (6) | (Waterman <i>et al.</i> 2002) |

¹MCHR1, melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1.

disease (Cui *et al.* 1993). Passive immunisation of nude mice grafted with human skin has also indicated that IgG from vitiligo patients can induce melanocyte destruction (Gilhar *et al.* 1995). Furthermore, IgG melanocyte antibodies from individuals with vitiligo can induce HLA-DR and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 expression on and release of interleukin-8 from melanocytes (Yohn *et al.* 1993). Such changes that may enhance the antigen-presenting activity of melanocytes allowing antigen-specific immune effector cell attack resulting in melanocyte destruction.

Antibodies against MCHR1 have been shown to block the function of the receptor in a heterologous cell line (Gottumukkala *et al.* 2006). Stimulation of MCHR1 in cultured melanocytes with melanin-concentrating hormone (MCH) can down regulate the actions of α -MSH, including the production of melanin, suggesting that the MCH/MCHR1 signalling pathway has a role with the melanocortins in regulating melanocyte function (Hoogduijn *et al.* 2002). Any adverse effects of MCHR1 antibodies upon the functioning of the receptor in melanocytes could potentially disrupt normal melanocyte behaviour, a feature that could precede the clinical manifestation of vitiligo. However, this has not yet been reported and is still the object of study.

More recent work has found that 69% (9/13) of vitiligo patient sera tested induced melanocyte detachment in a reconstructed epidermis model, although this was unrelated to either the extent or the activity of the disease (Cario-Andre *et al.* 2007). Further studies are needed to confirm that this serum effect is antibody mediated and, if so, that the antibody activity is specific to vitiligo patient sera.

1.3.9.6.4 The origin of anti-melanocyte antibodies in vitiligo

How anti-melanocyte antibodies arise in vitiligo has not yet been elucidated and several mechanisms could account for their presence. Antibodies might result from a genetic dysregulation of the immune system at the B or T cell level resulting in a lack of tolerance to melanocyte antigens and the subsequent appearance of anti-pigment cell antibodies (Cooke and Fehervari 2007; Sercarz and Raja-Gabaglia 2007). Particularly, this may be the case with respect to individuals with AIRE gene mutations who develop vitiligo as part of their APS1 (Nagamine *et al.* 1997).

Alternatively, antigens released from melanocytes disrupted by cellular immune reactions (Ogg *et al.* 1998; Lang *et al.* 2001; Palermo *et al.* 2001; Kroll *et al.* 2005) or non-immune processes (Kroll *et al.* 2005; Schallreuter *et al.* 2005; Dell'Anna and Picardo 2006)

could initiate humoral immune responses that target melanocytes. Indeed, antibodies against DCT have been identified in melanoma patients during immunotherapy with this pigment cell-specific antigen (Okamoto *et al.* 1998), indicating that exposure to melanogenic proteins can stimulate B cell reactivity. Interestingly, TYRP1 and PMEL have been found to be expressed transiently on the surface of melanocytes and, therefore, are accessible as an antibody targets (Takechi *et al.* 1996; Leonhardt *et al.* 2011). Other autoantigens, including the MCHR1, are cell-surface receptors so are exposed to possible antibody interaction without the need for cellular damage (Cui *et al.* 1992; Park *et al.* 1996; Kemp *et al.* 2002; Farrokhi *et al.* 2005; Gottumukkala *et al.* 2006). Conceivably, a humoral immune response to pigment cells could also occur in vitiligo patients if melanocytes expose antigens that are similar to either an infecting agent or to other cells that are themselves the primary target of antibodies. Indeed, several vitiligo autoantigens appear to be expressed on cells other than melanocytes (Cui *et al.* 1992; Kemp *et al.* 2002).

In summary, it has not been determined how melanocyte antibodies arise and this process may be patient-specific and/or antigen-dependent. Whether or not melanocytes are the targets of a primary or secondary humoral immune response, a major question remains concerning the contribution pigment cell antibodies make to the development of depigmentation in vitiligo.

1.3.9.7 Cellular immune responses in vitiligo

Many studies have reported cellular immune responses directed against melanocytes in vitiligo patients and these are described in the next sections.

1.3.9.7.1 Macrophages

Macrophage infiltration has been demonstrated in vitiligo lesions, with increased numbers present in perilesional skin (Le Poole *et al.* 1996; van den Wijngaard *et al.* 2000). It is possible that macrophages are involved in clearing melanocytes that have been induced to apoptose by cytotoxic T lymphocytes. Additional evidence for the active involvement of macrophages in vitiligo pathogenesis is demonstrated by their expression of immunoglobulin receptors: in a mouse model, it has been shown that macrophages, expressing the common gamma (γ) chain of the activating Fc receptors, can mediate vitiligo in the presence and absence of complement C3 fraction (Trcka *et al.* 2002).

1.3.9.7.2 Dendritic cells

The density of Langerhans cells in vitiliginous skin has been variously reported as normal, increased and decreased compared with pigmented skin from the same patients and from control subjects (Riley 1967; Claudy and Rouchouse 1984; Hatchome *et al.* 1987; Searle *et al.* 1993). The differences in the documented densities of Langerhans cells may be due to the type of vitiligo, the sampling techniques used or the site of skin biopsies. An increase in the number of Langerhans cells could contribute to the immunological processes that damage melanocytes. However, although degenerative changes in Langerhans cells have been observed in vitiligo skin lesions, their role in vitiligo still remains unclear.

More recently, dendritic cell-mediated destruction of melanocytes has been demonstrated *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Kroll *et al.* 2005). This process is related to the release of HSP70 by stressed melanocytes, which induces an immune response against the cells from which it is produced. At the same time there is an increased expression of TNF-related apoptosis which induces ligand receptors on stressed melanocytes making them more prone to killing by dendritic cells (Kroll *et al.* 2005; Denman *et al.* 2008).

1.3.9.7.3 Natural killer cells

Studies of natural killer (NK) cells in vitiligo are controversial. The mean percentage of peripheral NK cells was reported to be significantly higher in vitiligo patients than in healthy individuals (Hann *et al.* 1993b). However, no significant difference (Abdel-Naser *et al.* 1992), and a lower NK cell number (Mahmoud *et al.* 2002) have also been described in patients with vitiligo compared to healthy subjects. Abnormalities in NK cells have been observed in vitiligo including increased cell activity, elevated activatory receptor and decreased inhibitory receptor, all indicating a possible role of NK cells in vitiligo pathogenesis (Basak *et al.* 2008).

1.3.9.7.4 CD4+ helper and CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes

Autoimmune disorders are often associated with an expansion of peripheral CD4+ helper T cells. However, with respect to vitiligo, inconsistent data regarding abnormalities in circulating helper T cells have been reported. An increase in the number of activated CD4+ helper T cells was detected in patients with stable vitiligo as well as in their first-degree

relatives when compared with healthy individuals (Soubiran *et al.* 1985; D'Amelio *et al.* 1990; Abdel-Naser *et al.* 1992). In contrast, a decrease in the CD4+ helper T cell population has also been observed in individuals with vitiligo (Grimes *et al.* 1986; Halder *et al.* 1989). No simple explanation exists for these differences but they could be attributable to the factors such as the population of patients under study, disease characteristics and received treatments.

Circulating melanocyte-specific CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes that target melanocyte-specific antigens, including MelanA (MART-1), PMEL and tyrosinase, have been detected in vitiligo patients (Ogg *et al.* 1998; Lang *et al.* 2001; Le Gal *et al.* 2001; Palermo *et al.* 2001; Mandelcorn-Monson *et al.* 2003; Le Poole *et al.* 2004; Garbelli *et al.* 2005; Le Poole and Luiten 2008; van den Boorn *et al.* 2009). They were found to express high levels of the skin-homing receptor cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen and their frequency correlated with both the extent and activity of the disease (Lang *et al.* 2001). In addition, melanocyte-specific T cells showed cytotoxic reactivity towards melanocytes (Ogg *et al.* 1998).

Histological studies of skin biopsies from vitiligo patients have demonstrated that infiltrating cytotoxic and helper T cells are most prominent at the periphery of vitiligo lesions (Al Badri et al. 1993b; van den Wijngaard et al. 2000). Many of the inflammatory cells are activated, as indicated by the expression of the MHC class II antigen HLA-DR, and a significant number also exhibit high levels of the receptor cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen, typical of skin-homing T cells (Al Badri et al. 1993b; van den Wijngaard et al. 2000). Local activation of cytotoxic T cells at the perilesional epidermal/dermal junction of vitiliginous skin is also suggested by the presence of granzyme B+ and perforin+ cells (van den Wijngaard et al. 2000). There is evidence for IL-2 receptor and IFN-y receptor expression by the lymphocytic infiltrate (Abdel-Naser et al. 1994), and also for downregulation of the helper T cell 2-dependent CDw60 molecule in the vitiliginous epidermis suggesting that infiltrating T cells may exhibit a helper T cell 1-type cytokine production pattern which is consistent with cell-mediated organ-specific autoimmunity (Le Poole et al. 2003). In addition, perilesional T cell clones exhibit a predominant type-1-like cytokine secretion profile (Wankowicz-Kalinska et al. 2003). More recently it has been demonstrated that T lymphocytes obtained from perilesional skin biopsies are enriched for cytotoxic T cells that recognise melanocyte antigens tyrosinase, PMEL and MelanA (van den Boorn et al. 2009). Moreover, upon infiltration of autologous pigmented skin, isolated perilesional T

lymphocytes efficiently kill melanocytes, providing direct evidence that cytotoxic T cells can cause the depigmentation seen in vitiligo (van den Boorn *et al.* 2009).

1.3.9.7.5 Regulatory T lymphocytes

Regulatory CD25⁺CD4⁺ T cells (Tregs) have been shown to inhibit CD25⁺CD4⁺ T effector cells and regulate autoreactive T and B cells and so may have an important role in controlling autoimmunity (Jonuleit *et al.* 2001; Danese and Rutella 2007). Tregs play a critical role in clearing self-reactive T cells that have escaped clonal deletion (Sakaguchi *et al.* 2001). Reduced numbers of Tregs have been observed in lesional, perilesional and non-lesional vitiligo skin in comparison to normal skin (Klarquist *et al.* 2010). Serum level of TGF- β , which is synthesised by Tregs, is also lower in vitiligo patients than in controls, and the level of reduction is correlated with the skin surface area involved (Basak *et al.* 2009; Tu *et al.* 2011). The reduction in Tregs numbers and function may allow the unchecked destruction of melanocytes by cytotoxic T cells in vitiligo lesions (Klarquist *et al.* 2010).

1.3.9.7.6 T helper 17 lymphocytes

T helper 17 lymphocytes (Th17) cells have been implicated in the pathogenesis of many inflammatory disorders such as Crohn's disease, multiple sclerosis, psoriasis and rheumatoid arthritis (Matusevicius *et al.* 1999; Duerr *et al.* 2006; Kirkham *et al.* 2006; Krueger *et al.* 2007; Miossec *et al.* 2009). Recently, the involvement of Th17 cells in vitiligo pathogenesis has been investigated. Reports of elevated levels of serum IL-17 (Basak *et al.* 2009) in vitiligo patients, and the presence of IL-17A⁺ T cells in the active border of vitiligo skin biopsies have been made (Wang *et al.* 2011). However, further studies are required to determine the exact role of Th17 cells in vitiligo pathogenesis.

1.3.9.7.7 Cytokines

An imbalance of several melanogenic cytokines that can affect melanocyte activity and survival has been shown in vitiligo lesional skin (Moretti *et al.* 2002a), and these are described in Section 1.3.7. Inflammatory cytokines have also been analysed in relation to vitiligo pathogenesis. For example, serum levels of soluble IL-2 receptor, which can be used to monitor *in vivo* immune activation, is significantly increased in vitiligo patients when compared with controls, indicating that the activation of T cells is a component in the

pathogenesis of vitiligo (Caixia *et al.* 1999; Galadari 2005). The production of IL-6 by mononuclear cells is also elevated in vitiligo patients (Yu *et al.* 1997). This cytokine can induce the expression of ICAM-1 on melanocytes thereby facilitating leukocyte-melanocyte interactions and consequently immunological damage (Kirnbauer *et al.* 1992; Moretti *et al.* 2002b; Zailaie 2005). Increased production of IL-8, which can attract neutrophils to vitiligo lesions amplifying destructive inflammatory reactions, has also been reported in vitiligo patients (Yu *et al.* 1997; Zailaie 2005). Significantly higher expression of IFN- γ , IL-10, and IL-1 β also occurs in the lesional and peri-lesional skin of vitiligo patients compared with skin of healthy control subjects (Grimes *et al.* 2004).

The expression of TNF- α , an inflammatory mediator involved in the pathogenesis of autoimmune disease, is significantly elevated in vitiligo skin (Moretti *et al.* 2002b; Grimes *et al.* 2004; Zailaie 2005). The cytokine TNF- α can increase the production of H₂O₂ leading to oxidative stress and death of cells (Haycock *et al.* 2000; Dell'Anna and Picardo 2006). Moreover, TNF- α regulates the down-stream signaling molecule nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B) (Hsu *et al.* 1996), which promotes the expression of genes that prevent cell apoptosis (May and Ghosh 1998). Inhibition of NF- κ B activation by TNF- α was found to induce apoptosis of cultured keratinocytes (Kim *et al.* 2007b). In vitiligo, it has been suggested that impaired NF- κ B activity can lead to TNF- α -dependent keratinocyte death and, consequently, melanocyte loss (Imokawa and Moretti 2010). The significant reduction in TNF- α in vitiligo skin after successful repigmentation induced by tacrolimus may also indicate a possible role of this cytokine in vitiligo pathogenesis (Grimes *et al.* 2004).

Overall, the precise effects of abnormal alterations in inflammatory cytokine levels in the pathogenesis of vitiligo is not fully understood. Interestingly, certain inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1 α and IL-6 have been found to act as paracrine inhibitors of melanocyte proliferation and of melanogenesis in a dose-dependent manner both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Swope *et al.* 1991; Martinez-Esparza *et al.* 1998).

1.3.10 The convergence theory

The conversion theory suggests that several of the previously described factors could act synergistically or independently to induce the disappearance of melanocytes from the skin resulting in vitiligo, and that this could vary from patient to patient (Le Poole *et al.* 1993a) Furthermore, different clinical sub-types of vitiligo could result from different

pathomechanisms. For example, the neural theory (Lerner 1959; Cucchi *et al.* 2000) is often related to the development of segmental vitiligo while autoimmunity (Ongenae *et al.* 2003; Garbelli *et al.* 2005) is normally associated with non-segmental (generalised) vitiligo (Taïeb 2000).

More recently, Le Poole and Luiten (Le Poole and Luiten 2008) have described the elicitation phase of vitiligo as incorporating physical trauma to the skin (Gauthier et al. 2003a), emotional stresses (Papadopoulos et al. 1998), and imbalances of endogenous neural factors (Lerner 1959; Cucchi et al. 2000), metabolites (Schallreuter et al. 1994a; Schallreuter et al. 1994b) or hormones (Pichler et al. 2006) (Figure 1.7). Such factors can lead to oxidative stress within melanocytes which respond by actively secreting HSP70 and chaperoned melanocyte antigens (Le Poole and Luiten 2008). Stimulated dendritic cells can then initiate an immune response against pigment cells in the activation phase (Le Poole and Luiten 2008) (Figure 1.7). To support this theory, a link and a temporal sequence between oxidative stress, autoimmune responses and depigmentation have been shown in vitiligo (Kroll et al. 2005). Once activated, dendritic cells migrate to the regional lymph nodes where presentation of the processed melanocyte antigen to T lymphocytes occurs. Autoreactive, anti-melanocyte cytotoxic T cells (van den Boorn et al. 2009) can subsequently destroy epidermal pigment cells. An absence of functional skin-infiltrating regulatory T cells may also contribute to the on-going immune response (Ben Ahmed et al. 2012). Autoantibodies against melanocyte proteins such as tyrosinase (Song et al. 1994; Baharav et al. 1996; Kemp et al. 1997a) are likely generated as a response to melanocyte damage, but it is possible they can damage pigment cells by complement activation and/or ADCC (Norris et al. 1988; Fishman et al. 1993; Gottumukkala et al. 2006). Overall, genetic susceptibility factors can influence the development of vitiligo, particularly in regard to the immune activation phase (Spritz 2007).



Figure 1.7: A schematic representation of the convergence theory for vitiligo aetiology.

A theoretical explanation of the interaction between immunological and non-immune factors which can lead to vitiligo. The convergence theory suggests that several factors can act synergistically or independently to induce the disappearance of melanocytes. Genetic predisposition, metabolic deregulation together with impaired redox status, environmental aggressions and neural dysfunction probably act in an interrelated way to trigger local inflammation and damage of cells. These 'danger' signals can then promote the activation of antigen-presenting cells with the subsequent activation of anti-melanocyte autoreactive cytotoxic T lymphocytes. The decreased number and function of regulatory T cells may promote the loss of control of cytotoxic T lymphocytes. Drawn with information from (Ben Ahmed *et al.* 2012).

1.4 Aims of Current Project

Much evidence from recent studies supports a role for autoimmune factors in vitiligo pathogenesis (Rezaei *et al.* 2007) and, as discussed earlier (Section 1.3.9), several targets (autoantigens) of antibodies and autoreactive T cells have been documented in vitiligo (Baharav *et al.* 1996; Kemp *et al.* 1998a; Okamoto *et al.* 1998; Xie *et al.* 1999; Kemp *et al.* 2002; Waterman *et al.* 2002). Identifying and characterising the targets of vitiligo-associated antibodies would be of benefit in:

(i) Providing diagnostic and prognostic tests, as well as a means for vitiligo classification and treatment monitoring.

(ii) Defining the factors involved in vitiligo pathogenesis. For example, vitiligoassociated autoantibodies, even if they are not inherently pathogenic, could serve as markers of T cell responses in patients with the disease. Such knowledge would help in the understanding of the aetiology and pathogenic mechanisms in vitiligo, which is essential for the development of better therapeutic measures.

In the current project, antibodies to tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) will be investigated in vitiligo patients. This enzyme was previously reported as a putative autoantigen in vitiligo in experiments using phage-display technology (Waterman *et al.* 2010).

The aims of this project were:

(i) To investigate the frequency of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients using a radioimmunoassay specific for TH antibodies.

(ii) To determine if there were any associations between the presence of TH antibodies and the clinical features of vitiligo.

(iii) To analyse the vitiligo patient TH antibody binding sites (epitopes) on TH. This will be done using deletion derivatives of TH in radioimmunoassays.

(iv) To evaluate the characteristics of TH antibodies in terms of titres, subclasses and avidities.

CHAPTER 2

2. General Materials and Methods

2.1 Participants

Sera were obtained from 87 vitiligo patients who had attended either Dermatology (Professor David Gawkrodger) or Endocrinology (Professor Anthony Weetman) clinics in the Sheffield Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust, Sheffield, UK. Details of these patients are summarised in Table 2.1. In addition, 28 healthy controls (10 male, 18 female; mean age: 34 years with range 21-59 years), who had no present or past history of vitiligo or autoimmune disorders, were included in the study. Finally, 91 patients with autoimmmune diseases who had no concomitant vitiligo were also included as a disease control group. The patients were as follows: 27 with Graves' disease (6 male, 21 female; mean age: 43 years with range 16-84 years); 19 with Addison's disease (7 male, 12 female; mean age: 49 years with range 26-77 years); 25 with autoimmune hypoparathyroidism (25 female; mean age: 51 years with range 25-74 years); and 20 with systemic lupus erythematosus (1 male, 19 female; mean age: 46 years with range 21-66 years).

Serum was separated from whole blood samples (10-20 ml) by centrifugation in a Sorvall[®] RT6000-D centrifuge at 3,000 revolutions per minute (rpm) for 5-10 min. Sera were kept frozen at -80°C until required.

The study was approved by the Sheffield Research Ethics Committee, Sheffield, UK (REC Reference Number 09/H1308/91) and informed consent was obtained from participants. Research Governance for the project was administered by the Research Department, Sheffield Teaching Hospitals (STH) NHS Foundation Trust, Sheffield, UK (STH Number STH15257).

2.2 Chemicals and plasticware

The majority of chemicals and media components were purchased from either Sigma-Aldrich (Poole, UK) or Melford Laboratories (Ipswich, UK). Solvents and acids were obtained from Fisher Scientific UK Ltd. (Loughborough, UK). Where appropriate, the source of some chemicals and buffers is indicated in the text. Sterile plasticware was from Sarstedt Ltd.

Table 2.1: Details of vitiligo patients

| Patient detail | Non-segmental vitiligo patients | Segmental vitiligo patients |
|--|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Demographic details | | |
| Number of patients | 79 | 8 |
| Male/Female | 30/49 | 3/5 |
| Mean age (range) | 46 years (7-77 years) | 33 years (16-58 years) |
| Mean onset age (range) | 33 years (1-73 years) | 33 years (14-54 years) |
| Mean disease duration (range) | 15 years (< 1-50 years) | 2 years (< 1-4 years) |
| Vitiligo clinical sub-type | | |
| Symmetrical | 63 | |
| Symmetrical/periorificial | 9 | |
| Symmetrical with segmental patch | 3 | |
| Periorificial | 2 | |
| Universal | 1 | |
| Occupational | 1 | |
| Vitiligo activity ¹ | | |
| Active vitiligo | 64 | 3 |
| Stable vitiligo | 15 | 5 |
| Vitiligo and autoimmune disease | | |
| No associated autoimmune disease | 55 | 6 |
| Autoimmune thyroid disease | 14 | |
| Autoimmune thyroid disease + Addison's disease | 1 | |
| Autoimmune thyroid disease + hyperparathyroidism | 1 | |
| Autoimmune thyroid disease + pernicious anaemia | 1 | |
| Alopecia areata | 2 | 2 |
| Type 1 diabetes mellitus | 1 | |
| Psoriasis | 1 | |
| Systemic lupus erythematosus | 2 | |
| Scleroderma | 1 | |

¹Active vitiligo was defined by currently progressing depigmentation. Stable vitiligo was defined by depigmentation that had shown no progression for the previous six months.

(Numbrecht, Germany), Starlab (UK) Ltd. (Milton Keynes, UK), Corning Incorporated (Corning, NY, USA) or Sterilin Ltd. (Caerphilly, UK).

2.3 Bacterial strains

The bacterial strains used in this study are derivatives of *Escherichia coli* K-12 and are given in Table 2.2. Derivatives of bacterial strains carrying plasmid vectors or recombinant plasmids were constructed by transformation (Section 2.15).

2.4 Growth and storage of bacterial strains

All *E. coli* strains were routinely grown from frozen stocks by initially streaking on to Luria Bertani (LB) agar plates (Section 2.5), containing selective antibiotic(s) where required (Section 2.6). Plates were then incubated at 37° C overnight. A single colony of the desired bacterial strain was then inoculated into LB broth with the appropriate antibiotic supplementation, and incubated at 37° C overnight in a rotary incubator shaking at 250 rpm. For long-term storage at -80°C, 0.7-ml aliquots of an overnight-grown bacterial culture were mixed with 0.3-ml aliquots of sterile 50% (v/v) glycerol in deionised water.

2.5 Luria Bertani medium

Luria Bertani (LB) broth was prepared in deionised water and contained: 1% (w/v) tryptone, 0.5% (w/v) yeast extract and 1% (w/v) NaCl. Luria Bertani agar was prepared by adding 2% (w/v) agar to LB medium. After autoclaving, the agar was left to cool to about 40-45°C before adding the appropriate antibiotic. The agar was poured into 90-mm petri-dishes and allowed to set. Plates were then dried and stored at 4°C until required.

2.6 Antibiotics

Antibiotics were prepared as 1000x concentrated stocks in deionised water and sterilised by filtration through 0.22 micron Millex[®] Filter Units (Millipore Corp., Bedford, MA, USA). Antibiotic solutions were stored at -20° C and used at the following concentrations in culture medium and agar plates: ampicillin (sodium salt), 100 µg/ml; kanamycin sulphate, 50 µg/ml.

Table 2.2: Bacterial strains

| Strain ¹ | Details | Source |
|-------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| | A bacterial strain used in the | Promega |
| JM109 | propagation of plasmid vectors | (Southampton, UK) |
| | and recombinant plasmids. | |
| IM109 pcDNA3 | Carries plasmid vector pcDNA3 | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| JMIO PEDIAS | (Table 2.3). | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| IM100 pcDNA3 TH | Carries recombinant plasmid | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| JW109 pcDNA5-111 | pcDNA3-TH (Table 2.3). | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| IM109 pcMCHR1 | Carries recombinant plasmid | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| | pcMCHR1 (Table 2.3). | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| | Carries recombinant plasmid | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| JM109 pSP64-Poly(A)-PAH | pSP64-Poly(A)-PAH (Table | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| | 2.3). | |
| | Carries recombinant plasmid | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| JM109 pSP64-Poly(A)-TPH | pSP64-Poly(A)-TPH (Table | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| | 2.3). | |
| IM100 pcDNA3 TVP | Carries recombinant plasmid | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of |
| JW109 pcDIVAS-11K | pcDNA3-TYR (Table 2.3). | Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| IM109 pTH1/0 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM107 p11140 | pTH140 (Table 2.3). | |
| IM100 pTH170 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JW109 p11170 | pTH170 (Table 2.3). | |
| IM109 pTH200 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 p111200 | pTH200 (Table 2.3). | |
| IM100 #TU240 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM107 p111240 | pTH240 (Table 2.3). | |
| IM100 mTU280 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM107 p111200 | pTH280 (Table 2.3). | |
| IM100 #TH220 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JUIIO PIII520 | pTH320 (Table 2.3). | |
| JM109 pTH360 | Carries recombinant plasmid | This study (Chapter 4) |

| | pTH360 (Table 2.3). | |
|------------------|--|------------------------|
| JM109 pTH400 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH400 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 pTH440 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH440 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 pTH480 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH480 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 pTH1-80 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH1-80 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 pTH81-140 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH81-140 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |
| JM109 pTH141-497 | Carries recombinant plasmid pTH141-497 (Table 2.3). | This study (Chapter 4) |

¹All strains are derivatives of *Escherichia coli* K-12.

2.7 Plasmids

The plasmids used in this study are listed in Table 2.3. They were stored at -20° C in sterile TE buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl; 1 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA); pH 8.0) (Promega, Southampton, UK). Diagrams of plasmids pcDNA3 (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) and pcDNA3-TH (Dr. Helen Kemp, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) are shown in Figures 2.1 and 2.2, respectively.

2.8 Small-scale plasmid preparations

The Wizard® Plus SV Minipreps DNA Purification System (Promega) was used to purify plasmid DNA from a 5-10 ml overnight culture of the required bacterial strain, according to the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, a single colony of the desired bacterial strain was isolated by streaking out 20 µl of frozen bacterial stock on to LB agar containing the appropriate antibiotic(s). A single colony from the selective plate was then used to inoculate 10 ml of LB containing the relevant antibiotic(s) which was subsequently shaken in a rotary incubator at 250 rpm at 37°C overnight. The bacterial cell pellet was obtained by centrifugation at 10,000 g for 10 min. The pellet was resuspended in 250 µl of Cell Resuspension Solution (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5; 10 mM EDTA; 100 µg/ml RNase A), and the cells were lysed by the addition of 250 µl of Cell Lysis Solution (0.2 M NaOH; 1% (w/v) sodium dodecyl sulphate). The cell extract was then neutralised by the addition of 350 µl of Neutralisation Solution (0.759 M potassium acetate; 4.09 M guanidine hydrochloride; 2.12 M glacial acetic acid; pH 4.2), mixed gently and centrifuged at 10,000 g for 10 min at room temperature. The cleared lysate was then loaded on to a Wizard® SV Minicolumn which was centrifuged at 10,000 g for 1 min at room temperature and the flowthrough discarded. The Minicolumn was washed with 750 µl of Column Wash Solution (60% (v/v) ethanol; 60 mM potassium acetate; 8.3 mM Tris-HCl; 0.04 mM EDTA) and then with 250 µl of Column Wash Solution with centrifugation at for 2 min at room temperature each time. To recover the DNA bound to the column, 100 µl of nuclease-free water was added to the column and this was centrifuged at 10,000 g for 1 min at room temperature.

Table 2.3: Plasmids

| Plasmid | Details | Source |
|-----------------------|--|---|
| pcDNA3 | A 5.4-kb ¹ expression vector with a selectable resistance marker to ampicillin. Contains promoters for T7 and SP6 polymerases flanking a diverse multiple cloning site (Figure 2.1). | Invitrogen (Paisley, UK) |
| pcDNA3-TH | pcDNA3 vector containing TH (isoform 2) cDNA (1.5-kb ¹) cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site (Figure 2.3). | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| pcMCHR1 | pcDNA3 vector containing melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1 (MCHR1) cDNA (1.3 kb ¹) cloned into the <i>Eco</i> RI- <i>Xba</i> I restriction site. | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| pSP64-Poly(A)- PAH | pSP64-Poly(A) vector (Promega, Southampton, UK) containing phenylalanine hydroxylase (PAH) cDNA(1.4 kb ¹). | Prof. Olle Kampe (University Hospital, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden) |
| pSP64-Poly(A)- TPH | pSP64-Poly(A) vector containing tryptophan hydroxylase (TPH) cDNA (1.3 kb ¹) cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | Prof. Olle Kampe (University Hospital, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden) |
| pcDNA3-TYR | pcDNA3 vector containing tyrosinase cDNA (2.0 kb ¹) cloned into the <i>Kpn</i> I- <i>Xba</i> I restriction site. | Dr. Helen Kemp (University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) |
| pTH140 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-420 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH170 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-510 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |

| pTH200 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-600 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
|------------|---|------------------------|
| pTH240 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-720 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH280 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-840 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH320 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-960 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH360 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1- 1080 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH400 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1- 1200 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH440 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1- 1320 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH480 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1- 1440 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH1-80 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 1-240 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH81-140 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 241- 420 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |
| pTH141-497 | pcDNA3 vector containing TH cDNA base pairs 421- 1491 cloned into the <i>Hin</i> dIII- <i>Bam</i> HI restriction site. | This study (Chapter 4) |

¹kb, kilobase.



Figure 2.1: A map of the pcDNA3 vector. Restriction enzyme sites and sequencing primer binding sites are shown.



Figure 2.2: A map of the pcDNA3-TH plasmid. Restriction enzyme sites and sequencing primer binding sites are shown. TH cDNA is a 1.5-kb fragment cloned into the *Hin*dIII-*Bam*HI cloning site.

2.9 Large-scale plasmid preparations

A large-scale culture of the bacterial strain carrying the desired plasmid was prepared by inoculation of 0.5-1 litres of LB containing the appropriate antibiotic(s), with a 10-ml starter culture. This was followed by incubation overnight with shaking at 37°C. The culture was then centrifuged at 4,000 g for 30 min and plasmid extracted from the cell pellet using a Qiagen Plasmid DNA Maxiprep Kit (Qiagen Ltd., Crawley, UK) as per the kit instructions. The bacterial cell pellet was first resuspended in 10 ml of P1 Buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0; 10 mM EDTA; 100 µg/ml RNase A). An equal volume of P2 Buffer (0.2 M NaOH; 1% (w/v) sodium dodecyl sulphate) was then added to the resuspended cells and mixed by gentle inversion, followed by incubation at room temperature for 5 min. The tube was then mixed gently again after the addition of 10 ml of P3 Buffer (1.32 M potassium acetate, pH 5.5) and incubated on ice for 20 min. The mixture was subsequently centrifugated at 20,000 g for 30 min at 4°C resulting in a clear supernatant. A Qiagen column was equilibrated by adding QBT Buffer (750 mM NaCl; 50 mM 3-[N-morpholino]propanesulphonic acid (MOPS), pH 7.0; 15% (v/v) isopropanol and 0.15% (v/v) Triton X-100) and was allowed to empty by gravity flow. The clear supernatant was then loaded on to the column and left to flow through, followed by washing of the column twice with 30 ml of QC Buffer (1 M NaCl; 50 mM MOPS, pH 7.0; 15% (v/v) isopropanol). Plasmid DNA was subsequently eluted with 15 ml of QF Buffer (1.25 M NaCl; 50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.5; 15% (v/v) isopropanol) and precipitated by the addition of 10.5 ml of 100% isopropanol and centrifugation at 15,000 g for 30 min at 4°C. The resulting DNA pellet was washed with 70% (v/v) ethanol, centrifuged at 15,000 g for 10 min at 4°C and finally resuspended in 300 µl of TE buffer. The concentration of the DNA was ascertained by spectrophotometry at 260 nm using a NanoDrop ND-1000 Spectrometer (Labtech, Wilmington, DE, USA) and NanoDrop Software (Labtech).

2.10 Agarose gel electrophoresis

For analysis of DNA, agarose gels, 0.8-1% (w/v), were prepared by boiling molecular biology grade agarose (Sigma) in TAE electrophoresis buffer (40 mM Tris-acetate; 1 mM EDTA; pH 8.3) (Promega) for 1-2 min in a microwave oven. One microlitre of ethidium bromide solution

(10 mg/ml) (Promega) was added for every 50 ml of the gel solution. The molten agarose was cooled and poured into the casting deck of a Sub-Cell[®] Horizontal Electrophoresis System (Bio-Rad Ltd., Hemel Hempstead, UK). After it had set, the combs were removed, and the electrophoresis tank was filled with TAE as a running buffer. Blue/Orange Loading Dye 6x (0.4% orange G; 0.03% (w/v) bromphenol blue; 0.03% xylene cyanol FF; 15% Ficoll[®] 400; 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5; 50 mM EDTA, pH 8.0) (Promega) was added to the DNA sample at 1/6th of the volume, and the sample was then loaded into a gel slot. To size DNA products after they had migrated through the gel, a 'marker' lane was included. This contained a 0.5-1.0-µg sample of either *Hin*dIII-restricted bacteriophage λ DNA (125-23,130-bp DNA fragments) (Promega) or 1-kb DNA Ladder (500-10,000-bp DNA fragments) (New England Biolabs[®], Hitchin, UK). The gels were run in Sub-Cell[®] Horizontal Electrophoresis System (Bio-Rad Ltd.) at 50-70 volts using a PowerPac Basic Power Supply (Bio-Rad Ltd.), and subsequently viewed and recorded using a GBOX Gel Documentation System (Syngene, Cambridge, UK) and GeneSnap Image Acquisition Software (Syngene).

2.11 Restriction enzyme digests

All restriction enzymes (Table 2.4) and restriction enzyme buffers (Table 2.4) were supplied by Promega. Restriction enzyme digests of plasmids and polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification products were carried out in 0.5 ml tubes in a volume not normally exceeding 25 μ l and contained up to 1 μ g of DNA, 10 units of enzyme(s) and 0.1 volumes of the appropriate 10x restriction enzyme buffer. Each reaction proceeded for 90 min at 37°C, unless otherwise stated. Restriction digests were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis (Section 2.10).

Table 2.4: Restriction enzymes and buffers

| Enzyme ¹ | Buffer (10x concentration) ¹ | Restriction site |
|---------------------|--|-------------------------|
| BamHI | Buffer E: 60 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5; 1 M NaCl; 60 | 5'-GGATCC-3' |
| | mM MgCl ₂ ; 10 mM dithiothreitol. | |
| | | |
| HindIII | Buffer E: 60 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5; 1 M NaCl; 60 | 5'-GAATTC-3' |
| | mM MgCl ₂ ; 10 mM dithiothreitol. | |
| | | |

¹All enzymes and buffers were supplied by Promega (Southampton, UK).

2.12 Polymerase chain reaction amplification

Preceding the PCR amplification reaction, forward and reverse oligonucleotide primers were appropriately designed to amplify the required regions of a DNA fragment. Primers were synthesised to order by Eurofins Genetic Services Ltd. (London, UK) and were stored at -40° C in sterile, nuclease-free at a concentration of 100 pmol/µl. A list of the PCR primers used in this study is given in Table 2.5, and the exact primers used for PCR amplification of a particular DNA are given at the relevant points in the text.

Reactions were carried out in 0.5 ml tubes in 50-µl volumes comprising, unless indicated, 50 ng of template DNA, 0.01-1 µM of each required (forward and reverse) primer, 1.25 units of GoTaq[®] Flexi DNA polymerase (Promega), 0.2 mM deoxynucleotides (dATP, dGTP, dCTP and dTTP) (Promega), 1.5 mM MgCl₂ (Promega) and 0.2 volumes of 5x GoTaq[®] Flexi Buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.5; 0.05% (w/v) gelatine; 250 mM KCl; 0.5% (v/v) Tween 20; 0.5% (v/v) Nonidet P-40) (Promega). Reactions without template DNA and without primers were included as controls. Each reaction was overlaid with mineral oil to prevent evaporation during heating, and was then subjected to PCR amplification in a DNA Thermal Cycler (Perkin-Elmer/Cetus Norwalk, CT, USA).

The cycling conditions were denaturation at 95°C for 1 min, annealing at 55°C for 1 min and extension at 72°C for 2 min for 30 cycles, unless stated otherwise. A final extension at 72°C for 10 min, followed by a soak at 4°C, completed the reactions. Amplification products were routinely analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis (Section 2.10).

2.13 Extraction and purification of DNA fragments from agarose gels

When electrophoresis was performed to purify a required DNA fragment, generated either from a PCR amplification reaction or a restriction enzyme digest, the DNA fragment was recovered from an agarose gel using a Wizard[®] PCR Preps DNA Purification Kit (Promega). Briefly, the area of the gel containing the relevant band of DNA was visualised using an ultra-violet transilluminator, excised using a clean scalpel and placed in a 1.5 ml Eppendorf tube. One millilitre of Wizard[®] PCR Preps DNA Purification Resin was used to dissolve the gel slice and

Table 2.5: Oligonucleotide PCR amplification primers

| Primer ¹ | Sequence ² |
|---------------------|--|
| THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| THR480 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcactccagggagcgccg-3' |
| THR440 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcaggcgtcactgaagct-3' |
| THR400 | 5'-aaggatcccgcactatcacaggagctccccgta-3' |
| THR360 | 5'-aaggatcccgcgcctatcaatccgaggcccccag-3' |
| THR320 | 5'-aaggatcccgcgccgaggacgcgggacgcgtg-3' |
| THR280 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacttcaggaagcggga-3' |
| THR240 | 5'-aaggatcccgcgcctatcacttcagcgtggtgta-3' |
| THR200 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagcggtacacctggtc-3' |
| THR170 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacacttttcttgggaa-3' |
| THR140 | 5'-aaggateecgectateagteeceteggegeae-3' |
| THF141 | 5'-tt <u>aagett</u> geegeeatgatgetggeegeeetgete-3' |
| THR497 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagccaatggcactcag-3' |
| THF81 | 5'-tt <u>aagett</u> geegeeatggtgetaaacetgete-3' |
| THR80 | 5'-aaggatcccgccttatcaggccttcccctcctt-3' |

¹All oligonucleotide PCR primers were supplied by Eurofins Genetic Services Ltd. (London, UK). ²The *Hin*dIII restriction site is underlined in the forward (F) primer. The *Bam*HI restriction site is underlined in each of the reverse (R) primers. The ATG translation start codon in the forward primer is in bold type. The TGA and TAG translation stop codons in the reverse primers are in bold type. the resulting mixture was applied via a 2 ml syringe to a Wizard[®] Minicolumn followed by 2 ml of 80% (v/v) isopropanol. The Wizard[®] Minicolumn was centrifuged at 10,000 g for 2 min, to remove excess isopropanol, prior to DNA elution with 30 μ l of sterile TE buffer. The DNA then was stored at -20°C until required. Purified DNA fragments were analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis (Section 2.10).

2.14 DNA ligations

Ligation of vector and DNA fragments was performed using T4 DNA ligase (Promega) in a reaction volume of 10-20 µl. An estimation of the concentration of each vector and insert was performed by agarose gel electrophoresis next to molecular size markers of a known concentration. Approximately 200 ng of vector DNA were mixed together with insert (the amount used was calculated using a vector:insert molar ratio of between 1 and 3) in a clean 0.5 ml tube, and the required volume of nuclease-free water added. The mixture was heated to 65°C and gradually cooled to 16°C in a DNA Thermal Cycler (Perkin-Elmer/Cetus) to allow the DNA to anneal slowly before the addition of 1-2 units of T4 DNA ligase (Promega) and 0.1 volumes of 10x DNA ligase buffer (300 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.8; 100 mM MgCl₂; 100 mM dithiothreitol; 10 mM ATP) (Promega). The reaction was subsequently incubated at 15°C overnight before using to transform bacterial cells (Section 2.15).

2.15 Bacterial transformation

When required, a 50- μ l aliquot of chemically competent *E. coli* JM109 (Promega) cells was thawed from storage at -80°C. The appropriate DNA sample (plasmid DNA or DNA in a ligation reaction) was gently mixed with the cells and this was incubated on ice for 5-10 min. The cells were then heat shocked at exactly 42°C for 45 sec and returned to ice. After 2 min, the cells were transferred to a culture tube containing 900-950 μ l of chilled SOC medium (2% (w/v) tryptone; 0.5% (w/v) yeast extract; 10 mM NaCl; 2.5 mM KCl; 10 mM MgCl₂; 10 mM MgSO₄; 20 mM glucose) (Invitrogen). The culture tube was placed in the rotary incubator shaking at 150 rpm and grown for 1 h, to allow expression of the antibiotic resistance genes carried by the transforming plasmid DNA. A 100- μ l aliquot of undiluted transformed cells, and of 1:10 and 1:100 dilutions,

were then spread on agar plates containing the appropriate antibiotic(s), and the plates incubated at 37°C overnight. As a control in each transformation experiment, an aliquot of untransformed cells was also plated on to selective medium. Individual colonies were subsequently purified by streaking on to fresh LB agar plates with selective antibiotic(s) for growth overnight at 37°C.

2.16 DNA sequencing

Automated DNA sequencing was carried out by the Genetics Core Facility at the Medical School, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK. DNA templates (plasmids or PCR products) and oligonucleotide sequencing primers were provided to the service at 50-100 ng/µl and 1 pmol/µl, respectively. Sequencing primers M13 Forward, M13 Reverse, T7 and SP6 (Table 2.6) were purchased from Promega. Other primers (Table 2.6) were synthesised to order by Eurofins Genetic Services Ltd. (London, UK). Sequencing reactions were performed using a BigDye[®] Terminator Cycle Sequencing Kit Version 3.1 (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) and an ABI 3730 Capillary Sequencer (Applied Biosystems).

2.17 DNA and protein analyses

Protein and DNA homology searches against the GenBank database were performed using the BLAST service of the National Center for Biotehnology Information (NCIB) (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/) (Bethesda, MD, USA). Other analyses of DNA and protein sequences were carried out using the network facilities of the European Bioinformatics Institute-European Molecular Biology Laboratory (EBI-EMBL) (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/) (Cambridge, UK) and of the Bayler College of Medicine HGSC (http://searchlauncher.bcm.tmc.edu/) (Houston, TX, USA).

2.18 In vitro coupled transcription-translation of cDNA

A $TnT^{\text{®}}$ T7- or SP6-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Promega) was used to produce the protein of interest labelled with [³⁵S]-methionine. Reactions were set up in 0.5 ml tubes in 50-µl volumes containing: 0.5 µg of plasmid DNA carrying the appropriate cDNA, 0.5 volumes of TnT[®] Rabbit Reticulocyte Lysate, 10 units of TnT[®] T7 RNA Polymerase, 0.02 mM amino acid

Table 2.6: Oligonucleotide sequencing primers

| Primer ¹ | Sequence |
|---------------------|----------------------------|
| Τ7 | 5'-taatacgactcactataggg-3' |
| SP6 | 5'-attaaccctcactaaaggga-3' |
| M13 Reverse | 5'-caggaaacagctatgac-3' |
| M13 Forward | 5'-tgtaaaacgacggccagt-3' |
| THF400 | 5'-tcgtgcgcctcgaggt-3' |
| THF839 | 5'-aggagcgcacgggctt-3' |
| THF1239 | 5'-ccctgaggctgcgg-3' |
| THR1 | 5'-tgcctgcgcccaa-3' |

¹Oligonucleotide sequencing primers were supplied by Promega (Southampton, UK) or Eurofins Genetic Services Ltd. (London, UK).
mixture minus methionine, 0.04 volumes of 25x TnT[®] Reaction Buffer, 40 units of RNasin[®] Ribonuclease Inhibitor (Promega) and 0.04 volumes of 10 mCi/ml translation-grade [³⁵S]-methionine (1,000 Ci/mmol) (Perkin-Elmer LAS UK Ltd., Beaconsfield, UK). Reactions were incubated at 30^oC for 120 min and then stored at -40^oC until needed.

The percentage incorporation of $[^{35}S]$ -methionine was determined by trichloroacetic acid (TCA)-precipitation as detailed by the manufacturer (Promega). In brief, 2 µl of the reaction mixture were added to 98 µl of 1 M NaOH/2% H₂O₂ and incubated at 37°C for 10 min. Susequently, 900 µl of ice-cold 25% (w/v) TCA/2% (w/v) casamino acids (Difco, Detroit, MI, USA) were added and the reaction incubated on ice for 30 min. To collect the precipitated translation products, 250 µl of the TCA reaction mix were vacuum filtered on to a Whatman GF/A glass fibre filter (Whatman International Ltd., Maidstone, UK) pre-wetted with cold 5% (w/v) TCA. The filter was rinsed three times with 1 ml of ice-cold 5% (w/v) TCA, once with 1 ml of acetone and then allowed to dry at room temperature before immersing in 3 ml of Ultima-Gold[®] XR scintillation fluid (Packard Bioscience, Groningen, The Netherlands) and counting in a Beckman LS 6500 Multi-Purpose Scintillation Counter (Beckman Coulter, Inc., Fullerton, CA, USA). To determine total counts per min (cpm) present in the reaction, a 5-µl aliquot of the TCA reaction mix was spotted directly on to a filter. This was dried for 10 min before counting as above. The percent incorporation of $[^{35}S]$ -methionine was determined as: 100 x (cpm of washed filter/cpm of unwashed filter x 50), and ranged from 7-15% depending on the protein being labeled.

Radiolabelled protein products were also analysed by sodium dodecyl sulphatepolyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) (Section 2.19).

2.19 SDS-PAGE and autoradiography

Sodium dodecyl sulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) of protein samples was performed in 8%, 10% or 12% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide resolving gels. The exact constitution of gels and associated buffers is shown in Table 2.7. The percentage acrylamide of the gel varied according to the size of the protein products to be electrophoresed.

The gels were created using a Bio-Rad Mini-Protean Tetra Cell apparatus (Bio-Rad Ltd.). Briefly, glass plates and spacers were assembled using the dedicated equipment according to the manufacturer's instructions. The resolving gel solution was poured into the space between the plates and overlaid with 1 ml of butan-1-ol. After the gel had polymerized, the butanol was poured off and a gel comb was inserted before the solution for the stacking gel was poured in on top. Subsequently, the gel comb was removed and the full apparatus assembled into the gel running tank. Laemmli buffer (250 mM Tris-base; 0.1% (w/v) SDS; 0.2 M glycine) was poured into the tank until the bottom of the plates was covered and the top buffer reservoir was full.

Prior to loading, radiolabelled protein products made by *in vitro* coupled transcriptiontranslation (Section 2.18) were mixed with SDS-sample buffer (2% (w/v) SDS; 25% (v/v) glycerol; 0.01% (w/v) bromophenol blue; 2% (v/v) 2-mercaptoethanol; 62.5 mM Tris-HCl, pH 6.8) (Bio-Rad Ltd.) and heated at 85°C for 5 min. Samples were then loaded into the wells along with either Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (21-103 kDa) (Bio-Rad Ltd.) or Precision Plus Protein All Blue Standards (10-250 kDa) (Bio-Rad Ltd.). Gels were run at 35 milliamperes for 3-5 h or until the visible dye front had reached the bottom of the plates.

The apparatus was subsequently dismantled and the gel transferred to a plastic tray and covered with Coomassie[®] Blue stain (0.05% (w/v) Coomassie[®] Brilliant Blue (Bio-Rad Ltd.); 10% (v/v) glacial acetic acid; 25% (v/v) isopropanol). This was placed on a rocking platform. After a minimum of 30 min staining, the gel was destained by repeated fresh additions of a solution containing 10% (v/v) glacial acetic acid and 25% (v/v) isopropanol, until the protein markers were clearly visible. The destain was discarded and the gel was soaked for 30 min in Amersham AmplifyTM Fluorographic Reagent (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Little Chalfont, UK), before being dried for 2 h at 60°C on to 3MM Whatman paper (Whatman International Ltd.) in a Bio-Rad Gel Dryer 583 (Bio-Rad Ltd.). Dried gels were subjected to autoradiography by exposure to Fuji RX x-ray film (Genetic Research Instrumentation Ltd., Dunmow, UK) in a HypercassetteTM (GE Healthcare BioSciences) at room temperature for 24 h. The film was subsequently developed using Photosol CD18 x-ray developer (Photosol Ltd., Basildon, UK) for 3 min, rinsed in water and then fixed for 3 min in Photosol CF40 fixer (Photosol Ltd.).

Table 2.7: Constituents of SDS-PAGE¹ gels

(a) Resolving gel

| Constituent | Final concentration in gel |
|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|
| Buffer A: | |
| Tris-base | 0.4 M |
| SDS ² | 0.1% (w/v) |
| Acrylamide:bisacrylamide (37.5:1) | 10-12% (w/v) |
| (Bio-Rad Laboratories Ltd.) | |
| Ammonium persulphate | 0.04% (w/v) |
| TEMED ³ | 0.0004% (v/v) |

(b) Stacking gel

| Constituent | Final concentration in gel | | |
|-------------------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|
| | | | |
| Buffer B: | | | |
| Tris-Base | 0.125 M | | |
| SDS ² | 0.1% (w/v) | | |
| Acrylamide: bisacrylamide (37.5: 1) | 4% (w/v) | | |
| Ammonium persulphate | 0.05% (w/v) | | |
| TEMED ³ | 0.075% (v/v) | | |

¹SDS-PAGE, sodium dodecyl sulphate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis.

²SDS, sodium dodecyl sulphate.

³TEMED, N, N, N, N'-tetramethylethylenediamine.

2.20 Radioimmunoassays

For each radioimmunoassay (RIA) (Figure 2.3) reaction, a 1-2-µl aliquot of the required *in vitro* coupled transcription-translation reaction (equivalent to 10,000-20,000 cpm of TCA-precipitable material) was suspended in 50 µl immunoprecipitation buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0; 150 mM NaCl; 1% (v/v) Triton X-100; 10 mg/ml aprotinin) in a 1.5 ml tube. Serum or animal antiserum was then added to the required final dilution and the tube incubated overnight with shaking at 4°C. 50 µl of protein G SepharoseTM 4 Fast Flow (GE Healthcare Life Sciences), prepared according to the manufacturer, were added to the tube which was then incubated for a further 90 min at 4°C. Subsequently, the protein G Sepharose-antibody-antigen complexes were collected by centrifugation at 5,000 g and washed six times for 15 min in immunoprecipitation buffer at 4°C. The complexes were then transferred to 1 ml of Ultima-Gold[®] XR scintillation fluid contained in a 10 ml scintillation vial (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, USA). Immunoprecipitated radioactivity was evaluated in a Beckman LS 6500 Multi-Purpose Scintillation Counter. Serum or antibody samples were always tested in duplicate in each experiment and the mean cpm was calculated from the two samples.

Antibody levels were expressed as an antibody (Ab) index. This was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by the population of healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from these values. The upper limit of normal for RIAs was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of healthy controls. Any serum sample with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal was designated as positive for antibody reactivity.

For analysis by SDS-PAGE and autoradiography, the protein G Sepharose-antibody complexes were resuspended in 100 μ l of SDS-sample buffer, boiled, centrifuged and the supernatants recovered for electrophoresis in SDS-polyacrylamide gels (Section 2.19).

To determine antibody titres, sera were analysed in RIAs at final dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000 and 1:2000. An Ab index for each sample at each dilution was calculated as described above. Sera were tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index calculated.



Figure 2.3: Schematic representation of the radioimmunoassay protocol.

2.21 Animal antisera

The animal antisera used in this study are listed in Table 2.8. All antisera were stored in accordance with the manufacturers' instructions at -20° C.

2.22 Antibody absorption experiments using cell extracts

All cell extracts used in antibody absorption experiments were a gift from Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK). Extracts had been prepared from untransfected human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK293) cells and from HEK293 cells expressing TH, tyrosinase or MCHR1, resulting from prior transfection with pcDNA3-TH, pcDNA3-TYR or pcMCHR1 (Table 2.3), respectively. The expression of the heterologous proteins had been confirmed using immunoblotting with antigen-specific animal antisera (Table 2.8). The cell extracts were in extract buffer (150 mM NaCl; 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4; 1% (v/v) Triton X-100; Protease Cocktail Inhibitor) (Sigma-Aldrich), contained equivalent amounts of total protein (1 mg/ml) and were stored at -80°C until required.

For antibody absorption experiments, $100-\mu$ l samples of sera were incubated at 4°C for 16 h with 400 µl of cell extract made from either untransfected HEK293 cells or HEK293 cells containing expressed TH, tyrosinase or MCHR1. Sera were also incubated in cell extract buffer under the same conditions, but without any cell extract added. Anti-TH antiserum was also incubated in the same way to act as a positive control. Following incubation, samples were centrifuged at 4°C and 45,000 g for 1 h and the absorbed serum (supernatant) recovered. The TH antibody RIA was then set up as detailed previously (Section 2.20), to measure immunoreactivity against TH in the unabsorbed and pre-absorbed sera.

2.23 Synthetic peptides

The synthetic peptides used in this study were obtained from Severn Biotech Ltd. (Kidderminster, UK) and details of them are given in Table 2.9. They were stored at -80° C until required.

Table 2.8: Animal antisera

| Antiserum | Details | Source |
|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------|
| ab59276: Polyclonal | Raised against a synthetic | Abcam, Inc. |
| rabbit anti-TH ¹ | peptide close to the N- | (Cambridge, MA, |
| antiserum | terminus of human TH ¹ . | USA) |
| α-PEP7:Polyclonal | Raised against a synthetic | Prof. Vincent Hearing |
| rabbit anti-tyrosinase | peptide corresponding to | (National Institutes of |
| antiserum | the C-terminus of mouse | Health, Bethesda, MD, |
| | tyrosinase. Cross reacts | USA) |
| | with human tyrosinase. | |
| MCHR11-S: Polyclonal | Raised against a 16-amino | Alpha Diagnostics |
| rabbit anti-MCHR1 ² | acid peptide close to the C- | International, Inc. (San |
| antiserum | terminus of human | Antonio, TX, USA) |
| | MCHR1 ² . | |
| sc-15109: Polyclonal | Raised against a synthetic | Santa Cruz |
| goat anti-PAH ³ | peptide close to the N- | Biotechnology, Inc. |
| antiserum | terminus of human PAH ³ . | (Santa Cruz, CA, USA) |
| sc-15114: Polyclonal | Raised against a synthetic | Santa Cruz |
| goat anti-TPH ⁴ | peptide in the internal | Biotechnology, Inc. |
| antiserum | region of human TPH^4 . | (Santa Cruz, CA, USA) |

¹TH, tyrosine hydroxylase.

²MCHR1, melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1.

³PAH, phenylanine hydroxylase.

⁴TPH, tryptophan hydroxylase.

Table 2.9: Synthetic peptides

| Peptide ¹ | Sequence |
|----------------------------|----------------------|
| TH-1-14 ² | MPTPDATTPQAKGF |
| TH-15-29 ² | RRAVSELDAKQAEAI |
| TH-30-44 ² | MSPRFIGRRQSLIED |
| TH-45-60 ² | ARKEREAAVAAAAAAV |
| TH-61-80 ² | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKA |
| MCHR1-105-118 ³ | ISYINIIMPSVFGT |

¹Synthetic peptides were supplied by Severn Biotech Ltd. (Kidderminster, U.K.).

²TH amino acid residue numbers for National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) (Bethesda,

MD, USA) sequence reference number NM000360.

³MCHR1 amino acid residue numbers for NCBI sequence reference number NM005297.

2.24 Antibody absorption experiments using TH peptide fragments

For use in antibody absorption experiments, unlabelled TH peptide fragments and MCHR1 were produced in an *in vitro* TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System as detailed above (Section 2.18), but using non-radiolabelled methionine in the reaction. In absorption experiments, sera at a 1:100 dilution in 50 μ l of immunoprecipitation buffer were pre-incubated at 4°C for 2 h with 10 μ l of *in vitro* translation reaction which contained the appropriate non-radiolabelled TH fragment or non-radiolabelled MCHR1. Following the addition of *in vitro* translation reaction containing radiolabelled TH, the TH antibody RIA was completed as above (Section 2.20).

2.25 Antibody absorption experiments using synthetic TH peptides

In peptide absorption experiments, sera were pre-incubated at a dilution of 1:100 with synthetic peptides (Table 2.9) at 100 μ g/ml in 50 μ l of immunoprecipitation buffer. After incubation at 4°C for 2 h, *in vitro* translation reaction containing radiolabelled TH was added to the samples which were then analysed in TH antibody RIAs as detailed above (Section 2.20).

2.26 Peptide enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

For testing antibody reactivity against specific peptides in an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) format, Corning polystyrene 96-well microtitre plates (Bibby Sterilin Ltd., Mid-Glamorgan, UK) were coated with 3 μ g of the required synthetic peptide in 50 μ l of coating buffer (1.5 mM Na₂CO₃; 3.5 mM NaHCO₃; pH 9.2). The plates were then incubated overnight at 4°C. Wells were washed with phosphate-buffered saline (0.137 M NaCl; 0.0027M KCl; 0.0081 Na₂HPO₄; 0.0015 M KH₂PO₄; pH7.4; PBS) (Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK)/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20, blocked with 3% (w/v) bovine serum albumin in PBS at room temperature for 1 h and then washed PBS/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20. Aliquots (100- μ l) of serum at the required dilution were added to wells and PBS was applied as a control. The plates were incubated at room temperature for 2 h and then washed six times with PBS/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20. Aliquots (100- μ l) of antihuman IgG alkaline phosphatase conjugate (Sigma-Aldrich) diluted 1:1000 in PBS/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20 were added to the wells for 1 h at room temperature. After washing six times with PBS/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20, 100 μ l of alkaline phosphatase substrate (Sigma Fast *p*-Nitrophenyl

Phosphate Tablet Set) (Sigma-Aldrich) were applied to each well and plates incubated at room temperature for 30 min. A LabSystems Integrated EIA Management System (Life Sciences International, Hampshire, UK) was used to read absorption of the wells at 405 nm.

All sera were tested in at least duplicate and the average OD_{405} value taken. The binding reactivity of each patient and control sera to each TH peptide was expressed as an Ab index calculated as: mean OD_{405} of tested serum/mean OD_{405} of the population of healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from the resulting Ab index values. The upper limit of normal for each TH peptide ELISA was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of healthy control sera. Patient sera with an Ab index greater than the upper limit of normal were regarded as positive for binding to the TH peptide used in the ELISA.

To determine antibody titres, sera were analysed in ELISAs at final dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000 and 1:2000. An Ab index for each sample at each dilution was calculated as described above. Sera were tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index calculated.

For TH antibody IgG subclass determination, anti-human IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4 AP-conjugates (SouthernBiotech, Birmingham, AL, USA) were applied as the secondary antibody in the ELISA experiments at a 1:1000 dilution.

For avidity evaluations, sera were diluted at 1:100 in PBS/0.1% (w/v) Tween-20 containing NaCl at concentrations of 0.15, 0.5, 1.5 and 3.0 M, prior to testing antibody binding in ELISA experiments.

2.27 Statistical analyses

Statistical analyses included: Fisher's exact tests for 2 x 2 contingency tables for categorical data; non-parametric Mann-Whitney U tests for comparing two unpaired groups for continuous data; and paired *t* tests for comparing two paired groups for continuous data. The tests were carried out as appropriate using GraphPad InStat 3 software (GraphPad Software, CA, USA). In all tests, *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

CHAPTER 3

3. Detection of tyrosine hydroxylase antibodies in vitiligo patients using a radioimmunoassay

3.1 Introduction

3.1.1 Tyrosine hydroxylase

Tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) catalyses the conversion of tyrosine to L-dopa, the precursor molecule of catecholamine (e.g., dopamine) biosynthesis (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nagatsu 1995). Four isoforms of TH (TH1-TH4) exist, these differing in the N-terminal regulatory domain (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nakashima *et al.* 2009). The most widely expressed forms are TH1 and TH2 which are found mostly in the central nervous system (Lewis *et al.* 1993). Tyrosine hydroxylase expression and activity has also been shown in human keratinocytes (Ramchand *et al.* 1995; Marles *et al.* 2003). Controversy surrounds the presence of TH in melanocytes. Both TH1 mRNA and active TH were reported in human epidermal melanocytes, the enzyme being located on the melanosomal membrane together with tyrosinase (Marles *et al.* 2003). This finding led to the suggestion that TH directly supplies the preferred substrate and activator L-dopa for tyrosinase, which then initiates melanin synthesis (Figure 3.1) (Marles *et al.* 2003). In contrast, undetectable or insignificant levels of TH mRNA were found in several melanocyte and melanoma cell lines (Kågedal *et al.* 2004). To date, the function of TH in melanogenesis is not clearly defined and the *in vivo* expression and activity of TH, which may be higher than that found *in vitro* (Kågedal *et al.* 2004) also remains to be thoroughly investigated.

Tyrosine hydroxylase shows a high degree of amino acid homology with enzymes tryptophan hydroxylase (TPH) and PAH with an overall linear homology of about 35%, and in the catalytic domain, a homology of 70% (Figure 3.2) (Hufton *et al.* 1995). Both PAH and TPH are also involved in the synthesis of neurotransmitters: PAH catalyses the conversion of L-phenylalanine to L-tyrosine, and TPH hydroxylates L-tryptophan as part of the serotonin biosynthetic pathway (Hufton *et al.* 1995).

The first 165 amino acid residues at the N-terminal of TH constitute a regulatory domain that can be removed without significantly altering the enzyme activity (Daubner *et al.* 1993). A recent study has shown that phosphorylation of serine residue 40 imparts greater flexibility on the regulatory domain of the enzyme, and it has been suggested that TH exists in open and closed conformations depending on phosphorylation at serine 40 (Wang *et al.* 2011). However, the lack of a structural model of the regulatory domain of TH has limited the understanding of the structural changes associated with regulatory mechanisms that modulate the activity of the enzyme.

The active site of TH resides in the catalytic C-terminal and is dependent upon the presence of ferrous iron (Fitzpatrick 1989). The crystal structure of the catalytic and tetramerisation domains of TH have revealed a novel alpha-helical basket holding the catalytic iron and a 40-Ångstrom long anti-parallel coiled coil which forms the core of the tetramer (Goodwill *et al.* 1997). The catalytic iron is located 10 Ångstroms below the enzyme surface in a 17-Ångstrom deep active site pocket and is coordinated by the conserved residues histidine 331, histidine 336 and glutamine 376 (Goodwill *et al.* 1997).



Figure 3.1: A possible role for tyrosine hydroxylase in melanogenesis.

Tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) possibly directly supplies L-dopa to facilitate the activation of tyrosinase enzyme which subsequently initiates melanogenesis by converting L-tyrosine to dopaquinone. Drawn with information from (Marles *et al.* 2003).

| ТРН РАН | KDHSLERMIEDNKENKDHSLERKDHSLER | 15 32 |
|------------|--|----------|
| ТН | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TPH | GRASLIFSLKNEVG-GLIKALKIFQEKHVNLLHIESRKSKR | 55 |
| PAH | GAISLIFSLKEEVG-ALAKVLRLFEENDVNLTHIESRPSRL | 72 |
| ТН | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TPH | RNSEFEIFVDCDIN-REQLNDIFHLLKSHTNVLSVNLPDNFTLKEDGMETVPWFPKK | 111 |
| PAH | KKDEYEFFTHLDKRSLPALTNIIKILRHDIGATVHELSRDKKKDTVPWFPRT | 124 |
| ТН | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVR-RGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRK | 169 |
| TPH | ISDLDHCANRVLMYGSELDADHPGFKDNVYRKRRKYFADLAMNYKHGDPIPKVEFTEEEI | 171 |
| PAH | IQELDRFANQILSYGAELDADHPGFKDPVYRARRKQFADIAYNYRHGQPIPRVEYMEEEK | 184 |
| ТН | VSELDKCHHLVTKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEI | 229 |
| TPH | KTWGTVFQELNKLYPTHACREYLKNLPLLSKYCGYREDNIPQLEDVSNFLKERTGFSIRP | 231 |
| PAH | KTWGTVFKTLKSLYKTHACYEYNHIFPLLEKYCGFHEDNIPQLEDVSQFLQTCTGFRLRP | 244 |
| ТН | ATWKEVYTTLKGLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLKERTGFQLRP | 289 |
| трн | VAGYLSPRDFLSGLAFRVFHCTQYVRHSSDPFYTPEPDTCHELLGHVPLLAEPSFAQFSQ | 291 |
| PAH | VAGLLSSRDFLGGLAFRVFHCTQYIRHGSKPMYTPEPDICHELLGHVPLFSDRSFAQFSQ | 304 |
| тн | VAGLLSARDFLASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQ | 349 |
| трн | EIGLASLGASEEAVQKLATCYFFTVEFGLCKQDGQLRVFGAG-LSSISELKHALSGHAKV | 350 |
| PAH | EIGLASLGAPDEYIEKLATIYWFTVEFGLCKQGDSIKAYGAGLLSSFGELQYCLSEKPKL | 364 |
| ТН | DIGLASLGASDEEIEKLSTLYWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEI | 409 |
| TPH | KPFDPKITCKQECLITTFQDVYFVSESFEDAKEKMREFTKTIKRPFGVKYNPYTRSIQIL | 410 |
| PAH | LPLELEKTAIQNYTVTEFQPLYYVAESFNDAKEKVRNFAATIPRPFSVRYDPYTQRIEVL | 424 |
| ТН | RAFDPEAAAVQPYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASRIQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVL | 469 |
| TPH | KDTKSITSAMNELQHDLDVVSDALAKVSRKPSI 443 | |
| PAH | DNTQQLKILADSINSEIGILCSALQKIK 452 | |
| ТН | DSPQAVRRSLEGVQDELDTLAHALSAIG 497 | |

Figure 3.2: Amino acid sequence homologies of hydroxylase enzymes.

Г

The aligned amino acid sequences of TH (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000360.3), phenylalanine hydroxylase (PAH) (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000277.1), and tryptophan hydroxylase (TPH) (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM004179.2) are also shown. Identical amino acid residues in the three sequences are highlighted. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

3.1.2 Tyrosine hydroxylase as an autoantigen

Tyrosine hydroxylase antibodies were reported first in APS1, also known as autoimmune polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy (APECED), patients, including 57% of those individuals displaying vitiligo as part of their clinical manifestations (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). However, a significant association was not noted between the presence of TH antibodies and vitiligo in APS1 patients. In contrast, immunoreactivity against TH was strongly associated with the presence of another ectodermal condition, alopecia areata (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). Furthermore, TH was previously identified as a putative antibody target in vitiligo using phage-display enrichment of a melanocyte cDNA phage-display library with vitiligo patient IgG (Section 1.4) (Kemp *et al.* 2002; Waterman *et al.* 2010). This finding was the foundation for the current study to investigate TH as a possible antibody target in vitiligo. Interestingly, the related enzymes PAH and TPH are also autoantigens in APS1 (Ekwall *et al.* 1999; Ekwall *et al.* 2000).

3.1.3 Cloning of TH cDNA

In order to investigate possible immunoreactivity against TH in vitiligo patient sera, it was necessary to clone TH cDNA so that it could be used to express TH protein which in turn could be employed as a ligand in RIAs (Kemp *et al.* 2002; Kemp *et al.* 2011b). In brief, TH cDNA was isolated as a 1.5-kilobase (kb) fragment by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK) using reverse transcriptase (RT)-PCR. Melanocyte RNA was reversed transcribed with Moloney Murine Leukemia Virus (M-MLV) RT to isolate melanocyte cDNA. The cDNA was then subjected to PCR amplification with TH-specific forward and reverse primers, THF1 and THR497 (Table 2.5), respectively. Subsequently, the TH cDNA was cloned into pcDNA3 at the *Hind*III-*Bam*HI restriction sites and the recombinant plasmid designated pcDNA3-TH (Figure 2.2). The TH cDNA was cloned in the correct orientation for expression of the protein from the T7 promoter in the pcDNA3 vector (Figure 2.1). Sequencing of the cloned TH cDNA using primers T7, SP6, THR1, THF400, THF839 and THR1239 (Table 2.6) indicated that the cDNA corresponded to TH isoform 2 (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Kemp *et al.* 2011b) with NCBI sequence reference number NM000360. The DNA sequence and amino acid sequence of TH are given in Figures 3.3 and 3.4, respectively.

atgcccacccccgacgccaccacggcccaagggcttccgcagggccgtgtctgagctggacgcc aaqqaqcqqqaqqcqqcqqtqqcaqcaqcqqccqctqcaqtcccctcqqaqcccqqqqaccccctqqaq gctgtggcctttgaggaggaagggggaaggccgtgctaaacctgctcttctcccccgagggccaccaag ccctcggcgctgtcccgagctgtgaaggtgtttgagacgtttgaagccaaaatccaccatctagagacccqqcccqcccaqaqqccqcqaqctqqqqqcccccacctqqaqtacttcqtqcqcctcqaqqtqcqccqa ggggacctggccgccctgctcagtggtgtgcgccaggtgtcagaggacgtgcgcagccccgcggggccc aaggtcccctggttccccaagaaaagtgtcagagctggacaagtgtcatcacctggtcaccaagttcgac cctgacctggacttggaccacccgggcttctcggaccaggtgtaccgccagcgcaggaagctgattgct gagategeetteeagtacaggeaceggaceegatteeeegtgtggagtacaeegeegaggagattgee acctqqaaqqaqqtctacaccacqctqaaqqqcctctacqccacqcctqcqqqqqqqcacctqqaq gcctttgctttgctggagcgcttcagcggctaccgggaagacaatatcccccagctggaggacgtctcc ctggccagcctggccttccgcgtgttccagtgcacccagtatatccgccacgcgtcctcgcccatgcac tcccctgagccggactgctgccacgagctgctggggcacgtgcccatgctggccgaccgcaccttcgcg cagttctcgcaggacattggcctggcgtccctggggggcctcggatgaggaaattgagaagctgtccacg ctgctgtcctcctacgggggggctcctgcactgcctgtctgaggagcctgagattcgggccttcgaccct gaggetgeggeegtgeageeetaceaagaeeagaegtaeeagteagtetaettegtgtetgagagette agtgacgccaaggacaagetcaggagetatgeetcaegeatecagegeeeetteteegtgaagttegae ccgtacacgctggccatcgacgtgctggacagcccccaggccgtgcggcgctccctggagggtgtccag gatgagctggacacccttgcccatgcgctgagtgccattggctag

Figure 3.3: TH cDNA sequence.

The cDNA sequence matches that of TH cDNA isoform 2 with National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) (Bethesda, MD, USA) sequence reference number NM000360. The ATG translation start codon and the TAG translation termination codon are shown in bold-type face. The cDNA has 1491 base pairs.

MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAVPSEPGDPLEAVAFEE KEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQRPRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQ VSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLVTKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYT AEEIATWKEVYTTLKGLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLKERTGFQLRPVAGLLSARDFL ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASDEEIEKLSTLSWFTVE FGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEIRAFDPEAAAVQPYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASR IQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVLDSPQAVRRSLEGVQDELDTLAHALSAIG

Figure 3.4: TH amino acid sequence.

Amino acids are designated by their one letter symbol. The protein has 497 amino acids residues.

3.1.4 Anti-TH antibodies in vitiligo

As stated above, TH was previously identified as a putative antibody target in vitiligo using phage-display enrichment of a melanocyte cDNA phage-display library with vitiligo patient IgG (Section 1.4) (Kemp *et al.* 2002; Waterman *et al.* 2010). The current study aimed to further investigate TH as a possible antibody target in vitiligo by measuring antibody reactivity against the enzyme in a panel of sera from patients with this cutaneous depigmenting disease.

3.2 Aims

The aims of this part of the study were:

- To develop a radioimmunoassay (RIA) to detect and measure antibodies against TH.
- To investigate the frequency of TH antibodies in a panel of vitiligo patients using the RIA.
- To determine any associations between the presence of TH antibodies and the clinical or demographic features of the vitiligo patients.

3.3 Experiments and Results

3.3.1 Preparation of plasmid pcDNA3-TH

Initially, *E.coli* JM109 pcDNA3-TH (Table 2.2) was streaked out from a frozen stock on to a LB agar plate containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin. The plate was incubated overnight at 37°C. A single colony was inoculated into 10 ml of LB with ampicillin at 100 μ g/ml and grown for 6 h at 37°C. This starter culture was then inoculated into 500 ml of LB with ampicillin at 100 μ g/ml and grown overnight at 37°C. Plasmid pcDNA3-TH was prepared from the culture using a Qiagen Plasmid DNA Maxiprep Kit (Section 2.9). The plasmid was analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel (Section 2.10) and quantified using a NanoDrop ND-1000 Spectrometer (Section 2.9). The results indicated successful purification of the pcDNA3-TH plasmid, which is shown in Figure 3.5. The plasmid preparation had a concentration of 1.2 mg/ml.

The plasmid was also checked for the presence of the correctly sized insert by restriction enzyme digestion with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI. The 25- μ l reactions contained 1 μ g of pcDNA3-TH, 10 units of *Hin*dIII and/or *Bam*HI, and 2.5 μ l of restriction buffer E (Table 2.4). The reactions were incubated for 90 min at 37°C before analysis by agarose gel electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The results showed a DNA insert at approximately 1.5 kb was released from pcDNA3-TH after restriction with both *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI (Figure 3.5). This estimated size was close to that of the expected size of 1491 base pairs as determined from previous sequencing of the TH cDNA fragment (Figure 3.3).

As a final check that the plasmid was correct, the prepared pcDNA3-TH was subjected to DNA sequencing (Section 2.16) using primers T7, SP6, THR1, THF400, THF839 and THR1239 (Table 2.6). The results verified that the plasmid contained TH cDNA with the sequence matching that in Figure 3.3.

3.3.2 In vitro transcription-translation of TH cDNA

In order to produce [³⁵S]-TH for use in a RIA, plasmid pcDNA3-TH was transcribed and translated in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System as detailed in Section 2.18. To



Figure 3.5: Agarose gel electrophoresis of plasmid pcDNA3-TH.

The unrestricted plasmid and plasmid restricted with *Hin*dIII and/or *Bam*HI were subjected to electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The gel shows: *Hin*dIII-restricted bacteriophage λ DNA with DNA fragments from 0.1-23 kb (lane 1); unrestricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 2); *Hin*dIII-restricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 3); *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 4); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 5).

analyse the radiolabelled product qualitatively, a 5- μ l aliquot of the *in vitro* transcriptiontranslation reaction containing [³⁵S]-TH was added to 20 μ l of SDS-sample buffer (Section 2.19) and heated to 85°C for 5 min before analysing a 10- μ l sample by SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel and subsequent autoradiography (Section 2.19).

The results revealed a protein product with an estimated molecular weight of approximately 59 kDa (Figure 3.6), which agreed well with the molecular weight of 55 kDa predicted from the amino acid sequence of the protein with 497 residues (Figure 3.4).

3.3.3 Immunoreactivity of [³⁵S]-TH in a TH antibody RIA

In order to analyse the immunoreactivity of the *in vitro* transcribed and translated [35 S]-TH, a TH antibody RIA was carried out (Section 2.20) using a panel of animal antisera raised against different antigens (Table 2.8). Antiserum dilutions used in duplicate in the RIA are given in parentheses: ab59276 (anti-TH; 1:500), α -PEP7 (anti-tyrosinase; 1:100), MCHR11-S (anti-MCHR1; 1:100), sc-15109 (anti-PAH; 1:100) and sc-15114 (anti-TPH; 1:100). An immunoprecipitation reaction without antiserum was also included as a background control. In each TH antibody RIA experiment, a TH Ab index was calculated for each antiserum as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested antiserum/cpm immunoprecipitated by the background control. Each antiserum was tested in four experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values. The TH Ab indices of the different antisera were compared using Mann-Whitney tests (Section 2.27). In all tests, *P* values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The mean TH Ab index \pm SD for each antiserum was: ab59276 (4.12 \pm 0.53), α -PEP7 (1.06 \pm 0.03), MCHR11-S (1.06 \pm 0.11), sc-15109 (0.91 \pm 0.10) and sc-15114 (0.85 \pm 0.15) (Figure 3.7). In Mann-Whitney tests, the TH Ab index of ab59276 was significantly higher when compared with that of either α -PEP7, MCHR11-S, sc-15109 or sc-15114: *P* values were all <0.05, indicating a specific immunoprecipitation reaction between [³⁵S]-TH and the anti-TH antiserum. No significant differences were detected when comparing the TH Ab indices of the other animal antisera to each other: *P* values were all > 0.05.

To analyse qualitatively the TH protein immunoprecipitated in the TH antibody RIA by antiserum ab59276, protein G Sepharose-antibody-antigen complexes were suspended in 50 μ l of SDS-sample buffer, heated at 85°C for 5 min, centrifuged and the supernatant recovered for



Figure 3.6: SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵S]-TH and immunoprecipitated [³⁵S]-TH.

Radiolabelled TH was produced *in vitro* in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System using plasmid pcDNA3-TH. [³⁵S]-TH was then immunoprecipitated in a TH antibody RIA with anti-TH antiserum ab59276. Immunoprecipitated proteins were analysed by SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel followed by autoradiography. The results are shown for: *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-TH (lane 1); [³⁵S]-TH immunoprecipitated with anti-TH antiserum ab59276 (lane 2). Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. This gel was run and processed by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK).



Figure 3.7: TH antibody RIA using different animal antisera.

The immunoreactivity of the *in vitro* transcribed and translated [³⁵S]-TH was tested in the TH antibody RIA with animal antisera ab59276 (anti-TH), α -PEP7 (anti-tyrosinase), MCHR11-S (anti-MCHR1), sc-15109 (anti-PAH) and sc-15114 (anti-TPH). An immunoprecipitation reaction without any serum was included as a background control. The mean TH Ab index (± SD) of four experiments is shown for each antiserum: ab59276 (4.12 ± 0.53), α -PEP7 (1.06 ± 0.03), MCHR11-S (1.06 ± 0.11), sc-15109 (0.91 ± 0.10) and sc-15114 (0.85 ± 0.15).

SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel (Section 2.19). The gel was then subjected to autoradiography (Section 2.19).

The results showed that the antiserum ab59276 immunoprecipitated a protein band equivalent in size (59 kD) to that of *in vitro* translated [³⁵S]-TH (Figure 3.6).

Overall, the results of these experiments indicated that, potentially, radiolabelled TH could be used as an antigen in a RIA to detect TH antibodies.

3.3.4 Analysis of the specificity of anti-TH antiserum ab59276

In order to analyse the specificity of the antiserum ab59276, it was used in RIAs with a panel of different radiolabelled antigens including: tyrosinase, MCHR1, PAH and TPH.

Radiolabelled [³⁵S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵S]-MCHR1 were produced in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.18) from plasmids pcDNA3TYR (Table 2.3) and pcMCHR1 (Table 2.3), respectively. Labelled proteins [³⁵S]-PAH and [³⁵S]-TPH were transcribed and translated from plasmids pSP64-Poly(A)-PAH (Table 2.3) and pSP64-Poly(A)-TPH (Table 2.3), respectively, in a TnT[®] SP6-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.20). RIAs using these labeled antigens with duplicate samples of antiserum ab59276 at a 1:100 (1:500 for TH antigen) dilution were carried out as detailed in (Section 2.20). Appropriate positive control antisera were included in each RIA at the dilution given in parentheses: α -PEP7 (1:100), MCHR11-S (1:100), sc-15109 (1:500) and sc-15114 (1:500). An immunoprecipitation reaction without antiserum was also included in each RIA as a background control. In each RIA experiment, an Ab index was calculated for each antiserum as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested antiserum/cpm immunoprecipitated by the background control. Each antiserum was tested in four experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from these values. Ab indices were compared using Mann-Whitney tests (Section 2.27). In all tests, *P* values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The mean Ab index \pm SD for the antiserum ab59276 in RIAs against the different antigens was: TH (4.12 \pm 0.53), tyrosinase (0.77 \pm 0.10), MCHR1 (1.03 \pm 0.05), PAH (0.88 \pm 0.07) and TPH (0.77 \pm 0.02) (Figure 3.8). The mean Ab index (\pm SD) for the antisera α -PEP7, MCHR11-S, sc-15109 and sc-15114 in RIAs against their respective antigens was: tyrosinase (14.34 \pm 1.49), MCHR1 (10.06 \pm 0.39), PAH (5.34 \pm 0.23) and TPH (7.93 \pm 0.50) (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.8: RIAs with different antigens and with anti-TH antiserum ab59276.

The immunoreactivity of the anti-TH antiserum ab59276 was tested against *in vitro* transcribed and translated [³⁵S]-TH, [³⁵S]-tyrosinase, [³⁵S]-MCHR1 [³⁵S]-PAH [³⁵S]-TPH in RIAs. Animal antisera α -PEP7 (anti-tyrosinase), MCHR11-S (anti-MCHR1), sc-15109 (anti-PAH) and sc-15114 (anti-TPH) were included in RIAs as positive controls for immunoprecipitation of their respective antigens. An immunoprecipitation reaction without any serum was included as a background control in each RIA. The mean Ab index (± SD) of four experiments is shown for the antiserum ab59276 in RIAs against the different antigens: TH (4.12 ± 0.53), tyrosinase (0.77 ± 0.10), MCHR1 (1.03 ± 0.05), PAH (0.88 ± 0.07) and TPH (0.77 ± 0.02). The mean Ab index (± SD) of four experiments is also shown for the antisera α -PEP7, MCHR11-S, sc-15109 and sc-15114 in RIAs against their respective antigens: tyrosinase (14.34 ± 1.49), MCHR1 (10.06 ± 0.39), PAH (5.34 ± 0.23) and TPH (7.93 ± 0.50).

In Mann-Whitney U tests, the Ab index of the antiserum ab59276 in the different RIAs was compared to that of the positive control antiserum for the particular RIA in question. In all cases, the Ab index of ab59276 was significantly lower: P values were all < 0.05, indicating there was no significant immunoprecipitation of other antigens by the anti-TH antiserum.

Overall, the results of these experiments indicated that antiserum ab59276 did not immunopreciptate either homologous proteins PAH and TPH or vitiligo-associated antigens tyrosinase and MCHR1. It could be used therefore as a positive control for TH antibodies in TH antibody RIAs.

3.3.5 TH antibody RIA using patient and control sera

To analyse patient and control sera for the presence of TH antibodies, TH antibody RIAs were carried as detailed in (Section 2.22) using [35 S]-TH as the radiolabelled antigen. The sera analysed were from patients with: non-segmental vitiligo (*n*=79), segmental vitiligo (*n*=8), Graves' disease (*n*=27), autoimmune hypothyroidism (*n*=25), Addison's disease (*n*=19) and systemic lupus erythematosus (*n*=20), and from healthy controls (*n*=28) (Section 2.1; Table 2.1). All sera were assayed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. Antiserum ab59276 was included in each assay set as a positive control at a dilution of 1:500.

In each assay set, antibody levels were expressed as a TH Ab index. This was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 28 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values. The upper limit of normal for the assay was calculated using the mean TH Ab index + 3SD of the population of 28 healthy controls. Any serum sample with a TH Ab index above the upper limit of normal was designated as positive for TH antibody reactivity.

The results of the TH antibody RIAs are shown in Table 3.1 and Figure 3.9, and indicated that the upper limit of normal for the RIA was a TH Ab index of 1.09, calculated as above from the TH Ab indices of the control group. Healthy controls, patients with segmental vitiligo, and patients with other autoimmune diseases were all TH antibody-negative. Of the 79 non-segmental vitiligo patient sera, 18 (23%) were considered TH antibody-positive, as their TH Ab indices (Table 3.2) were above the upper limit of normal value of 1.09.

Table 3.1: Results of TH antibody RIAs

| Patient or control group | TH antibody indices (mean ± SD) | TH antibody indices (range) | Number positive for TH antibodies ¹ |
|------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---|
| Non-segmental vitiligo | 1.25 ± 0.63 | 0.83-3.39 | 18/79 |
| Segmental vitiligo | 1.03 ± 0.04 | 0.94-1.06 | 0/8 |
| Graves' disease | 1.00 ± 0.04 | 0.85-1.08 | 0/27 |
| Addison's disease | 1.00 ± 0.04 | 0.92-1.07 | 0/19 |
| Autoimmune hypothyroidism | 1.01 ± 0.04 | 0.93-1.07 | 0/25 |
| Systemic lupus erythematosus | 1.00 ± 0.02 | 0.96-1.04 | 0/20 |
| Healthy controls | 1.00 ± 0.03 | 0.95-1.08 | 0/28 |

¹Patient sera with a TH Ab index above the upper limit of normal value of 1.09, calculated from the mean TH Ab index + 3SD of 28 healthy controls, were considered positive for TH antibodies.



Figure 3.9: RIA for TH antibodies in patient and control sera.

Patient and control sera were evaluated for TH antibodies in the TH antibody RIA. The TH Ab indices are shown for sera from non-segmental vitiligo (NSV) (n=79), segmental vitiligo (SV) (n=8), systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (n=20), Graves' disease (GD) (n=27), autoimmune hypothyroidism (AH) (n=25), and Addison's disease (AD) (n=19) patients, and healthy controls (C) (n=28). The TH Ab index shown for each serum is the mean of at least two experiments. The upper limit of normal (mean TH Ab index + 3SD of 28 healthy controls) for the TH antibody RIA was a TH Ab index of 1.09, and this is shown by the dotted line. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

Table 3.2: TH antibody indices of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Patient | TH antibody index ¹ |
|---------|-----------------------------------|
| V4 | 2.93 (± 0.06) |
| V8 | 2.53 (± 0.22) |
| V9 | 2.83 (± 0.05) |
| V10 | 2.43 (± 0.14) |
| V20 | 3.39 (± 0.04) |
| V25 | 2.74 (± 0.13) |
| V27 | 1.73 (± 0.05) |
| V30 | 1.81 (± 0.08) |
| V33 | 2.78 (± 0.07) |
| V39 | 2.75 (± 0.33) |
| V62 | 3.05 (± 0.31) |
| V63 | 1.30 (± 0.03) |
| V64 | 1.28 (± 0.07) |
| V69 | 1.22 (± 0.03) |
| V70 | 1.25 (± 0.04) |
| V82 | 1.21 (± 0.03) |
| V86 | 1.78 (± 0.06) |
| V87 | 2.84 (± 0.13) |

¹The TH Ab index shown for each TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient serum is the mean (\pm SD) of at least two experiments.

To analyse qualitatively proteins immunoprecipitated in the TH antibody RIA by vitiligo patients and control sera, protein G Sepharose-antibody-antigen complexes were suspended in 50 μ l of SDS-sample buffer, heated at 85°C for 5 min, centrifuged and the supernatant recovered for SDS-PAGE in 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gels and subsequent autoradiography (Section 2.19).

The results indicated that all of the 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo sera tested immunoprecipitated a protein band of 59 kDa, which is of the expected size for TH in SDS-polyacrylamide gels. Figure 3.10 illustrates the results for three TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient sera and three healthy control sera.

3.3.6 Analysis of TH antibody frequency in vitiligo patients and healthy controls

The frequency of TH antibodies was compared between vitiligo patient groups and healthy controls in Fisher's exact tests for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27). P values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

Table 3.3 shows the comparison of TH immunoreactivity in vitiligo patients and controls. Compared to controls, a significant increase in TH antibody frequency was noted in non-segmental vitiligo patients: P value was < 0.05. The frequency of TH antibodies was also significantly increased in the patient groups with active vitiligo compared to the patient cohorts with stable disease: P value was < 0.05. However, there was no difference in TH antibody frequency when comparing vitiligo patients with autoimmune diseases to those without autoimmune disorders: P value was > 0.05.

3.3.7 Determination of TH antibody titres in vitiligo patients

In order to measure TH antibody titres, all of the 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient and 6 healthy control sera were analysed in the TH antibody RIA at final dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000 and 1:2000. TH Ab indices were calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum at each dilution/the cpm immunoprecipitated by six healthy control sera at each dilution. Samples were tested in two experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values for each serum.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8



Figure 3.10: SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵S]-TH and immunoprecipitated [³⁵S]-TH.

Radiolabelled TH was produced *in vitro* in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System and then immunoprecipitated in TH antibody RIAs with either vitiligo or healthy control sera. Immunoprecipitated proteins were analysed by SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel followed by autoradiography. The results are shown for 3 vitiligo patient and 3 healthy control sera: *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-TH (lane 1); [³⁵S]-TH immunoprecipitated with: anti-TH antiserum ab59276 (lane 2); serum from TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient V4 (lane 3); serum from TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient V20 (lane 4); serum from TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient V62 (lane 5); serum from healthy controls - C1, C2 and C3 (lanes 6-8). Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. This gel was run and processed by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK). Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

| Detail of group analysed in TH antibody RIA | TH antibody- positive samples | P value ¹ | P value ² | |
|--|----------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|--|
| Patient or control group | | | | |
| Non-segmental vitiligo | 18/79 (23%) | 0.003 | - | |
| Segmental vitiligo | 0/8 (0%) | - | - | |
| Autoimmune disease (without vitiligo) | 0/91 (0%) | - | - | |
| Healthy controls | 0/28 (0%) | - | - | |
| Non-segmental vitiligo sub-type | | | | |
| Symmetrical | 13/63 (21%) | 0.008 | - | |
| Symmetrical/periorificial | 4/9 (44%) | 0.002 | - | |
| Symmetrical with segmental patch | 1/3 (33%) | 0.100 | - | |
| Periorificial | 0/2 (0%) | - | - | |
| Universal | 0/1 (0%) | - | - | |
| Occupational | 0/1 (0%) | - | - | |
| Vitiligo activity | | | | |
| Active vitiligo (all patients) | 18/67 (27%) | 0.001 | 0.009 | |
| Stable vitiligo (all patients) | 0/20 (0%) | - | | |
| Active non-segmental vitiligo | 18/64 (28%) | 0.001 | 0.017 | |
| Stable non-segmental vitiligo | 0/15 (0%) | - | | |
| Vitiligo and autoimmune disease | | | | |
| Vitiligo with autoimmune disease | 4/26 (15%) | 0.047 | | |
| (all patients) | patients) 0.5 | | | |
| Vitiligo with no autoimmune disease | 14/61 (23%) | 0.040 | | |
| (all patients) | | | | |
| Non-segmental vitiligo with autoimmune | 4/24 (17%) | 0.039 | | |
| disease | | 0.561 | | |
| Non-segmental vitiligo with no autoimmune | 14/55 (25%) | 0.002 | | |
| disease | | | | |

Table 3.3: Analysis of immunoreactivity against TH in vitiligo patient and control sera

¹*P* value calculated using Fisher's exact test for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27) for comparing the prevalence of TH antibody reactivity in vitiligo patient and control groups. P < 0.05 was considered significant.

²*P* value calculated using Fisher's exact test for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27) for comparing the prevalence of TH antibody reactivity in vitiligo patient groups (e.g., active *versus* stable vitiligo; vitiligo with *versus* with no autoimmune disease). P < 0.05 was considered significant.

-, *P* values were not determined due to lack of TH antibody-positive samples.

Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

The results of the dilution experiments showed that TH antibodies could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in serum dilutions of 1:500, 1:1000, 1:2000, in 8, 6 and 4 patient samples, respectively (Figure 3.11). The TH antibody titres in the vitiligo patient sera are summarised in Table 3.4.



Figure 3.11: TH antibody titres in vitiligo patients.

The 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 6 healthy control (C) sera were analysed in the TH antibody RIA at dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000, and 1:2000. The TH Ab index (\pm SD) of each serum at each dilution is shown and is the mean of two experiments. The results are shown for the 18 vitiligo patients and for 1 control.
Table 3.4: TH antibody titres in TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Patient | TH antibody titre ¹ |
|---------|-----------------------------------|
| V4 | 1:500 |
| V8 | 1:1000 |
| V9 | 1:2000 |
| V10 | 1:1000 |
| V20 | 1:2000 |
| V25 | 1:1000 |
| V27 | 1:500 |
| V30 | 1:1000 |
| V33 | 1:1000 |
| V39 | 1:2000 |
| V62 | 1:1000 |
| V63 | 1:500 |
| V64 | 1:500 |
| V69 | 1:500 |
| V70 | 1:500 |
| V82 | 1:500 |
| V86 | 1:500 |
| V87 | 1:2000 |

¹The TH antibody titre is given as the dilution at which immunoreactivity of the serum sample could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in the TH antibody RIA.

3.3.8 Evaluation of the specificity of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients

Absorption experiments were carried out to determine whether or not vitiligo patient TH antibodies reacted specifically against TH. In these experiments, sera from the 18 TH-antibody positive vitiligo patients and six healthy controls were mixed with extract made from either untransfected HEK293 cells or HEK293 cells containing either expressed TH, tyrosinase or MCHR1 (Section 2.22). Following absorption with cell extracts, duplicate serum samples (equivalent to a 1:100 dilution of the original serum) were tested in the TH antibody RIA for binding to [35 S]-TH. A TH Ab index was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/the cpm immunoprecipitated by six healthy control sera. Samples were tested in two experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values. The TH Ab indices for the absorbed and unabsorbed vitiligo patient sera were compared using paired *t* tests (Section 2.27). In all tests, *P* values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The results of the absorption experiments are shown in Figures 3.12, where the TH Ab index for each sample is shown for unabsorbed sera and sera pre-absorbed with either untransfected HEK293 cell extract or extract made from HEK293 cells expressing TH, tyrosinase or MCHR1. TH Ab indices were compared in paired *t* tests. The tests indicated that compared to unabsorbed sera, the TH Ab indices of the TH-antibody positive vitiligo patient sera were significantly reduced when pre-absorbed with extract made from HEK293 cells expressing TH: *P* values were < 0.05 (Table 3.5). In contrast, significant reductions in TH Ab indices were not observed when TH-antibody positive vitiligo patient sera were pre-absorbed with extract prepared from untransfected HEK293 cells, HEK293 cells expressing tyrosinase or HEK293 cells expressing MCHR1: *P* values were > 0.05.

The absorption experiments indicated that sera from all the 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients contained TH antibodies which specifically recognised the antigen and did not cross-react with either tyrosinase or MCHR1.

3.3.9 Analysis of vitiligo patient sera for tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies

Radioimmunoassays for tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies (Kemp *et al.* 1997a; Kemp *et al.* 2002) were carried out on all the vitiligo patient sera, in order to determine if there was any



Figure 3.12: Antibody absorption experiments.

The 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) patient sera and 6 healthy control (C) sera were pre-absorbed with extract prepared from either untransfected HEK293 cells or from HEK293 cells expressing tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), tyrosinase (TYR) or melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1 (MCHR1). Unabsorbed and pre-absorbed serum samples were then analysed in the TH antibody RIA. The results show the mean TH Ab index (\pm SD) of two experiments for unabsorbed and pre-absorbed sera. The results are shown for the 18 vitiligo patients and for 1 control.

Table 3.5: Comparison of TH Ab indices in antibody absorption experiments

| Patient | P value ¹ |
|---------|----------------------|
| V4 | 0.02 |
| V8 | 0.04 |
| V9 | 0.04 |
| V10 | 0.02 |
| V20 | 0.04 |
| V25 | 0.002 |
| V27 | 0.03 |
| V30 | 0.04 |
| V33 | 0.04 |
| V39 | 0.04 |
| V62 | 0.04 |
| V63 | 0.03 |
| V64 | 0.03 |
| V69 | 0.04 |
| V70 | 0.02 |
| V82 | 0.04 |
| V86 | 0.004 |
| V87 | 0.002 |

¹*P* values were calculated in paired *t* tests (Section 2.27) for comparing the TH Ab indices of TH antibody-positive patient sera without pre-absorption to those with pre-absorption using extract from HEK293 cells expressing TH. *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

association between the presence of TH antibodies and the occurrence of antibodies against either tyrosinase or MCHR1.

Firstly, in order to produce [³⁵S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵S]-MCHR1 for use in RIAs, plasmids pcDNA3TYR (Table 2.3) and pcMCHR1 (Table 2.3), respectively, were transcribed and translated in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.18). The radiolabelled antigens (Figure 3.13) were then used to analyse patient and control sera for the presence of either tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies in RIAs, which were carried out as detailed in (Section 2.20). The sera analysed were from patients with non-segmental vitiligo (*n*=79) and segmental vitiligo (*n*=8), and from healthy controls (*n*=28) (Table 2.1; Section 2.1). All sera were assayed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. As appropriate, either antiserum α -PEP7 (Table 2.8) or antiserum MCHR11-S (Table 2.8) was included in each assay set as a positive control at a dilution of 1:100 (Figure 3.13).

In each assay set, antibody levels were expressed as an Ab index. This was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 28 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from these values. The upper limit of normal for the assay was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of 28 healthy controls. Any serum sample with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal was designated as positive for either tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibody reactivity.

The results of the tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibody RIAs are shown in Table 3.6. All healthy controls and patients with segmental vitiligo were negative for tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies. Of the 79 non-segmental vitiligo patient sera, 11 (14%) and 14 (18%) were considered positive for antibodies against tyrosinase and MCHR1, respectively, with Ab indices above the upper limits of normal at values of 1.29 for the tyrosinase antibody RIA (Table 3.7), and 1.45 for the MCHR1 antibody RIA (Table 3.8). The tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibody frequencies were found to be similar to those reported in previous studies (Kemp *et al.* 1997a; Kemp *et al.* 2002).

The frequencies of tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies were compared between the nonsegmental vitiligo patients and healthy controls in Fisher's exact tests for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27). *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant. The results



Figure 3.13: SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵S]-MCHR1 and immunoprecipitated [³⁵S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵S]-MCHR1.

Radiolabelled tyrosinase and MCHR1 were produced *in vitro* in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System using plasmids pcDNA3TYR and pcMCHR1, respectively. [³⁵S]-tyrosinase and [³⁵S]-MCHR1 were then immunoprecipitated in RIAs with antiserum α -PEP7 or antiserum MCHR11-S, respectively. Immunoprecipitated proteins were analysed by SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel followed by autoradiography. The results are shown for: (**a**) *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-tyrosinase (57 kDa) (lane 1); [³⁵S]-tyrosinase immunoprecipitated with antiserum α -PEP7 (lane 2). (**b**) *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-MCHR1 (45 kDa) (lane 1); [³⁵S]-MCHR1 immunoprecipitated with antiserum MCHR11-S (lane 2). Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. These gels were run and processed by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK).

| Table 3.6: Results of RIAs | for antibodies | against tyrosinase | , MCHR1, | PAH and TPH |
|----------------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------|-------------|
| | | | | |

| Patient or control group \rightarrow | Non- segmental vitiligo | Segmental vitiligo patients | Healthy controls (n=28) | |
|---|-------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|
| Antibody RIA ↓ | patients (n=79) | (<i>n</i> =8) | | |
| Tyrosinase antibody RIA ¹ | | | | |
| Tyrosinase Ab indices (mean \pm SD) | 1.20 ± 0.50 | 1.02 ± 0.07 | 1.02 ± 0.09 | |
| Tyrosinase Ab indices (range) | 0.82-3.37 | 0.87-1.12 | 0.82-1.14 | |
| Number positive for tyrosinase antibodies | 11 (14%) | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | |
| MCHR1 antibody RIA ¹ | | | | |
| MCHR1Ab indices (mean ± SD) | 1.14 ± 0.68 | 0.90 ± 0.25 | 0.96 ± 0.16 | |
| MCHR1Ab indices (range) | 0.44-3.81 | 0.76-1.42 | 0.72-1.25 | |
| Number positive for MCHR1 antibodies | 14 (18%) | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | |
| PAH antibody RIA ¹ | | | | |
| PAH Ab indices (mean \pm SD) | 1.00 ± 0.04 | 1.01 ± 0.04 | 1.05 ± 0.05 | |
| PAH Ab indices (range) | 0.93-1.08 | 0.96-1.07 | 0.85-1.06 | |
| Number positive for PAH antibodies | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | |
| TPH antibody RIA ¹ | | | | |
| TPH Ab indices (mean \pm SD) | 0.98 ± 0.06 | 0.96 ± 0.07 | 1.00 ± 0.07 | |
| TPH Ab indices (range) | 0.85-1.12 | 0.89-1.05 | 0.79-1.18 | |
| Number positive for TPH antibodies | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | 0 (0%) | |

¹Patient sera with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal, calculated from the mean Ab index + 3SD of 28 healthy controls, were considered positive for antibodies. The upper limits of normal were: 1.29, 1.45, 1.15 and 1.21, for the tyrosinase, MCHR1, PAH and TPH antibody RIAs, respectively.

Table 3.7: Tyrosinase antibody indices of tyrosinase antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Patient | Tyrosinase antibody index ¹ |
|---------|---|
| V10 | 1.68 (± 0.09) |
| V18 | 1.43 (± 0.11) |
| V21 | 1.52 (± 0.12) |
| V27 | 1.93 (± 0.05) |
| V38 | 1.86 (± 0.14) |
| V53 | 2.16 (± 0.08) |
| V54 | 3.36 (± 0.32) |
| V55 | 2.37 (± 0.07) |
| V63 | 1.59 (± 0.03) |
| V78 | 2.11 (± 0.13) |
| V82 | 2.43 (± 0.21) |

¹The tyrosinase Ab index shown for each tyrosinase antibody-positive vitiligo patient serum is the mean (\pm SD) of two experiments.

Table 3.8: MCHR1 antibody indices of MCHR1 antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Patient | MCHR1 antibody index ¹ |
|---------|--------------------------------------|
| V6 | 2.18 (± 0.10) |
| V9 | 3.11 (± 0.29) |
| V12 | 2.01 (± 0.05) |
| V13 | 1.71 (± 0.08) |
| V18 | 3.22 (± 0.77) |
| V29 | 2.82 (± 0.36) |
| V44 | 1.64 (± 0.23) |
| V46 | 1.77 (± 0.16) |
| V50 | 1.53 (± 0.01) |
| V52 | 1.86 (± 0.12) |
| V54 | 1.58 (± 0.09) |
| V55 | 3.79 (± 0.72) |
| V62 | 3.81 (± 0.28) |
| V82 | 1.72 (± 0.14) |

¹The MCHR1 Ab index shown for each MCHR1 antibody-positive vitiligo patient serum is the mean $(\pm SD)$ of two experiments.

indicated that antibodies against MCHR1, but not against tyrosinase, were significantly more frequent in non-segmental vitiligo patients than in controls: *P* values were 0.019 and 0.063, respectively.

3.3.10 Analysis of vitiligo patient sera for PAH and TPH antibodies

Radioimmunoassays for detecting PAH and TPH antibodies (Ekwall *et al.* 1999; Ekwall *et al.* 2000) were carried out on all the vitiligo patient sera, in order to determine if antibodies to these closely related proteins, in terms of amino acid sequence, were present in vitiligo patients.

Firstly, in order to produce [35 S]-PAH and [35 S]-TPH for use in RIAs, plasmids pSP64-Poly(A)-PAH (Table 2.3) and pSP64-Poly(A)-TPH (Table 2.3), respectively, were transcribed and translated in a TnT[®] SP6-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.18). The radiolabelled antigens (Figure 3.14) were then used to analyse patient and control sera for the presence of either PAH or TPH antibodies in RIAs which were carried out as detailed in (Section 2.20). The sera analysed were from patients with non-segmental vitiligo (n=79) and segmental vitiligo (n=8), and from healthy controls (n=28) (Table 2.1; Section 2.1). All sera were assayed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. As appropriate, either antiserum sc-15109 (Table 2.8) or antiserum sc-15114 (Table 2.8) was included in each assay set as a positive control at a dilution of 1:500 (Figure 3.14).

In each assay set, antibody levels were expressed as an Ab index. This was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 28 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from these values. The upper limit of normal for the assay was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of 28 healthy controls. Any serum sample with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal was designated as positive for either PAH or TPH antibody reactivity.

The results of the PAH and TPH antibody RIAs are shown in Table 3.6. Immunoreactivity to either PAH or TPH was not apparent in any vitiligo patient sera or control sera with all PAH and TPH Ab indices below the upper limits of normal at values of 1.15 for the PAH antibody RIA, and 1.21 for the TPH antibody RIA. These results indicated that patient TH antibodies were



Figure 3.14: SDS-PAGE and autoradiography of [³⁵S]-PAH and [³⁵S]-TPH and immunoprecipitated [³⁵S]-PAH and [³⁵S]-TPH.

Radiolabelled PAH and TPH were produced *in vitro* in a TnT[®] SP6-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System using plasmids pSP64-Poly(A)-PAH and pSP64-Poly(A)-TPH, respectively. [³⁵S]-PAH and [³⁵S]-TPH were then immunoprecipitated in RIAs with antiserum sc-15109 and antiserum sc-15114, respectively. Immunoprecipitated proteins were analysed by SDS-PAGE in a 10% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel followed by autoradiography. The results are shown for: (**a**) *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-PAH (50 kDa) (lane 1); [³⁵S]-PAH immunoprecipitated with antiserum antiserum sc-15109 (lane 2). (**b**) *In vitro* translated, non-immunoprecitated [³⁵S]-TPH (49 kDa) (lane 1); [³⁵S]-TPH immunoprecipitated with antiserum sc-15114 (lane 2). Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. These gels were run and processed by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK).

not cross-reactive with either PAH or TPH, probably recognising unique epitopes, despite a high degree of homology between the amino acid sequences of the three enzymes.

3.3.11 Co-incidence of TH, tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibody reactivity in the non-segmental vitiligo patients

The co-incidence of TH, tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibody reactivity in the non-segmental vitiligo patient group is illustrated in Figure 3.15. Only 1/79 (1.3%) of the patients was positive for antibody reactivity to all three antigens. An antibody response to one and to two of the antigenic targets, respectively, was detected in 24/79 (30%) and in 8/79 (10%) of the patients. In addition, the prevalence of tyrosinase and MCHR1 antibodies was not significantly increased in non-segmental vitiligo patients with TH antibodies when compared to those without TH antibodies (Table 3.9). Overall, there was no indication that the presence of antibodies to the different target antigens was associated.

3.3.12 Comparison of the demographic, clinical and serological details of the TH antibody-positive and TH antibody-negative non-segmental vitiligo patient groups

The demographic, clinical and serological details of the TH antibody-positive and TH antibodynegative non-segmental vitiligo patient groups were compared in Fisher's exact tests for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27) or in Mann-Whitney tests, as appropriate (Section 2.27). *P* values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The results are summarised in Table 3.9. No significant difference was observed between the two groups either in terms of gender, age of patients, disease duration, age at onset of vitiligo, presence of additional autoimmune diseases, the clinical subtype of non-segmental vitiligo or the presence of specific antibodies against tyrosinase, MCHR1, PAH and TPH: P values were >0.05. However, the frequency of patients with active vitiligo was significantly higher in the TH antibody-positive patient group: P value was <0.05.

The demographic, clinical and serological details of the 18 TH antibody-positive nonsegmental vitiligo patients are summarised in Table 3.10.



Figure 3.15: A schematic representation of the antibody response to TH, tyrosinase and MCHR1.

Of 79 non-segmental vitiligo patients, only one was positive for antibody reactivity to all three antigens. An antibody response to one and to two of the antigenic targets, respectively, was detected in 24/79 and in 8/79 of the patients. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

| Patient detail | TH antibody- positive non- segmental vitiligo patients (n=18) | TH antibody- negative non- segmental vitiligo patients (n=61) | P value |
|--|---|---|--------------------|
| Demographic details | | | |
| Sex: Male/Female | 8/10 (44%/56%) | 22/39 (35%/64%) | 0.586^{1} |
| Mean age (range) | 47 y (7-77 y) | 47 y (14-74 y) | 0.836^2 |
| Mean onset age (range) | 28y (5-70 y) | 35 y (<1-73 y) | 0.157^2 |
| Mean disease duration (range) | 18 y (1-50 y) | 13 y (<1-49 y) | 0.550^2 |
| Non-segmental vitiligo clinical sub-type | | | |
| Symmetrical | 13 (72%) | 50 (82%) | 0.504^{1} |
| Symmetrical/periorificial | 4 (22%) | 5 (8%) | 0.198 ¹ |
| Symmetrical with segmental patch | 1 (6%) | 2 (3%) | 0.527^{1} |
| Periorificial | 0 (0%) | 2 (3%) | 1.000^{1} |
| Universal | 0 (0%) | 1 (2%) | 1.000^{1} |
| Occupational | 0 (0%) | 1 (2%) | 1.000^{1} |
| Vitiligo activity | | | |
| Active vitiligo | 18 (100%) | 46 (75%) | 0.017^{1} |
| Stable vitiligo | 0 (0%) | 15 (25%) | 0.017^{1} |
| Vitiligo and autoimmune disease | | | |
| With autoimmune disease | 4 (22%) | 20 (33%) | 0.561 ¹ |
| With no autoimmune disease | 14 (78%) | 41 (67%) | 0.561 ¹ |
| Antibody reactivity | | | |
| Tyrosinase antibody-positive | 4 (22%) | 7 (11%) | 0.261 ¹ |
| MCHR1 antibody-positive | 3 (17%) | 11 (18%) | 1.000^{1} |
| PAH antibody-positive | 0 (0) % | 0 (0) % | - |
| TPH antibody-positive | 0 (0) % | 0 (0)% | - |

 Table 3.9: Comparison of the demographic, clinical and serological details in non-segmental vitiligo patients with and without TH antibodies

 ^{1}P value calculated using Fisher's exact test for 2 x 2 contingency tables (Section 2.27) for comparing the prevalence of demographic, clinical and serological features in the TH antibody-positive and TH antibody-negative non-segmental vitiligo patient groups. *P* values <0.05 were considered significant.

 ${}^{2}P$ value calculated using Mann-Whitney tests (Section 2.27) for comparing the age, onset age and disease duration in the TH antibody-positive and TH antibody-negative non-segmental vitiligo patient groups. *P* values <0.05 were considered significant.

-, P values were not determined due to lack of antibody-positive samples.

Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

| Patient | Sex | Autoimmune disease | Vitiligo subtype | Disease activity | Age at sample (y) | Onset age (y) | Disease duration (y) | | Tyrosinase antibodies ¹ | | MCHR1 antibodies ¹ |
|---------|-----|-------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|------------------|----------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|
| | | | Symmetrical and peri- | | | | _ | | | | |
| V4 | M | - | orificial | Active | 77 | 70 | 7 | - | $0.97 (\pm 0.07)$ | - | $0.93 (\pm 0.05)$ |
| | _ | | Symmetrical with | | | | | | | | |
| V8 | F | - | segmental patch | Active | 37 | 10 | 27 | - | $1.03 (\pm 0.09)$ | - | $1.04 (\pm 0.07)$ |
| V9 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 76 | 40 | 36 | - | 0.99 (± 0.10) | + | 3.11 (± 0.29) |
| V10 | М | - | Symmetrical | Active | 60 | 56 | 4 | + | 1.68 (± 0.09) | - | 0.47 (± 0.06) |
| V20 | М | Alopecia areata | Symmetrical | Active | 70 | 20 | 50 | - | $0.94 (\pm 0.04)$ | - | 0.59 (± 0.04) |
| V25 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 19 | 6 | 13 | - | 0.92 (± 0.03) | - | 0.43 (± 0.03) |
| V27 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 23 | 19 | 4 | + | 1.93 (± 0.05) | - | 0.84 (± 0.07) |
| V30 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 53 | 52 | 1 | - | $1.03 (\pm 0.08)$ | - | 1.15 (± 0.07) |
| V33 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 54 | 51 | 3 | - | 0.96 (± 0.06) | - | 0.68 (± 0.10) |
| V39 | М | - | Symmetrical | Active | 32 | 13 | 19 | - | 0.95 (± 0.01) | - | 1.06 (± 0.29) |
| V62 | F | Autoimmune thyroid disease | Symmetrical | Active | 27 | 7 | 20 | - | 0.99 (± 0.08) | + | 3.81 (± 0.28) |
| V63 | М | - | Symmetrical | Active | 45 | 44 | 1 | + | 1.59 (± 0.03) | - | $1.09 (\pm 0.10)$ |
| V64 | М | Psoriasis | Symmetrical | Active | 47 | 5 | 42 | - | $1.08 (\pm 0.07)$ | - | 0.97 (± 0.12) |
| V69 | F | - | Symmetrical and peri- orificial | Active | 70 | 39 | 31 | _ | 0.98 (± 0.11) | - | 0.93 (± 0.11) |
| V70 | F | Autoimmune thyroid disease | Symmetrical and peri- orificial | Active | 48 | 20 | 28 | - | 0.94 (± 0.05) | - | 0.90 (± 0.04) |
| V82 | F | - | Symmetrical | Active | 7 | 6 | 1 | + | 2.43 (± 0.21) | + | $1.72 (\pm 0.14)$ |
| V86 | М | - | Symmetrical | Active | 76 | 35 | 41 | - | 1.01 (± 0.02) | - | 0.86 (± 0.07) |
| V87 | М | - | Symmetrical and peri- orificial | Active | 23 | 19 | 4 | _ | 0.96 (± 0.04) | - | 0.81 (± 0.07) |

Table 3.10: Clinical demographic and serological details of non-segmental vitiligo patients with TH antibodies

¹+, positive for antibody reactivity; -, negative for antibody reactivity. The mean Ab indices (\pm SD) are shown.

3.4 Summary of Results

The results indicated that:

- A TH antibody RIA could be used to detect and measure TH antibodies.
- TH antibodies were present in 18/79 (23%) of patients with non-segmental vitiligo.
- Immunoreactivity against TH was not evident in any of the 8 patients with segmental vitiligo.
- Antibodies against TH were not found in patients with other autoimmune diseases or in healthy controls.
- The frequency of TH antibodies was significantly increased in the patient group with active vitiligo compared to the patient cohort with stable disease.
- The frequency of patients with active non-segmental vitiligo was significantly higher in the TH antibody-positive patient group than the TH antibody-negative patient group.

- TH antibodies did not cross-react with tyrosinase or MCHR1, targets of antibodies which can be associated with vitiligo.
- Antibodies against PAH and TPH were not detected in vitiligo patients.
- Antibodies against tyrosinase and MCHR1 were detected at frequencies comparable to those in earlier studies.
- The presence of TH antibodies was not associated with the occurrence of antibodies against either tyrosinase or MCHR1.

3.5 Discussion

The enzyme TH catalyses the conversion of tyrosine to L-dopa, the precursor molecule in catecholamine neurotransmitter biosythesis (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nagatsu 1995). Antibodies against TH were reported first in APS1 patients, including 57% of those individuals displaying vitiligo as part of their clinical manifestations (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000), although the association was not significant. Initial evidence for its potential as an autoantigen in vitiligo arose from the enrichment of the TH peptide from a melanocyte cDNA expression phage-display library in biopanning experiments with vitiligo patient IgG (Kemp *et al.* 2002; Waterman *et al.* 2010). In the current study, we investigated the prevalence of immunoreactivity to TH in vitiligo patients.

TH antibodies were demonstrated in 23% (18/79) of those individuals with a nonsegmental pattern of disease. The TH antibody response was detected using TH2 as the assay ligand, although four isoforms of TH (TH1-TH4) do exist which differ in the N-terminal regulatory domain (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nakashima *et al.* 2009). It is likely that vitiligo patient TH antibodies also recognise other forms of the enzyme which are highly similar in amino acid sequence (Nagatsu 1995) and, indeed, this has been shown for TH antibodies in APS1 patients (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000).

Although the frequency of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients at 23% appears to be relatively low, earlier studies have detected antibodies to several autoantigens in patients with the disease at a similarly low prevalence: tyrosinase antibodies at 11% (Kemp *et al.* 1997a), TYRP1 antibodies at 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1998c), DCT antibodies at 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1997b), PMEL antibodies at 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1998b), and MCHR1 antibodies at 16% (Kemp *et al.* 2002).

Autoimmunity has been suggested to play a role in the development of non-segmental vitiligo: it is frequently associated with autoimmune disorders (Taïeb 2000; Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003), responds less well to autologous melanocyte grafting (Gauthier and Surleve-Bazeille 1992; Taïeb 2000) and is responsive to treatment with immunosuppressive agents (Lepe *et al.* 2003). In contrast, it has been proposed that segmental vitiligo has an aetiology which does not involve autoimmune pathomechanisms (Taïeb 2000). In keeping with this, TH antibody responses were only detected in non-segmental vitiligo patients. However, samples from only eight segmental vitiligo patients were available for testing, so firm conclusions cannot be drawn as to prevalence of antibody reactivity in this disease sub-type.

Notably, TH was an antibody target in patients with or without concomitant autoimmune disease. This finding contrasts to previous studies in which antibodies directed against melanocyte-specific proteins PMEL, TYRP1 and DCT were only detected in vitiligo patients who had other autoimmune diseases (Kemp *et al.* 1997b; Kemp *et al.* 1998b; Kemp *et al.* 1998c). Tyrosinase and transcription factor SOX10 antibodies were also predominantly detected in vitiligo patients with additional autoimmune disorders (Kemp *et al.* 1997a; Hedstrand *et al.* 2001). In addition, the results demonstrated that the frequency of TH antibodies was significantly increased in the group of non-segmental vitiligo patients with active disease. However, only 15 patients with stable disease were available for study, so further verification of this result is necessary.

A comparison of TH antibody-positive and TH antibody-negative vitiligo patients demonstrated no significant association between the presence of TH antibodies and either disease duration, patient age, patient gender or age at disease onset, although an association with vitiligo activity was noted.

Interestingly, antibodies against TPH and PAH, enzymes involved in neurotransmitter biosynthesis which are closely related to TH, have also been detected in patients with APS1 (Ekwall *et al.* 1999; Ekwall *et al.* 2000). Again, PAH and TPH antibody responses were apparent in APS1 patients with vitiligo, but no association between the incidence of either PAH or TPH antibodies and depigmentation was evident. In this study and in contrast to TH, immunoreactivity to either PAH or TPH was not demonstrated in our vitiligo patient cohort, indicating that these enzymes are not autoantigens in isolated vitiligo and that TH antibodies in vitiligo patients do not cross-react with TPH or PAH. A further enzyme which also functions in the production of neurotransmitters, namely aromatic amino acid decarboxylase, is an additional target of the antibody response in APS1 patients where it does significantly associate with the presence of vitiligo (Husebye *et al.* 1997). It would therefore be of interest to determine if immune responses to aromatic amino acid decarboxylase occur in patients with isolated vitiligo and, if so, whether or not this correlates with the presence of TH antibodies.

Due to the intracellular location of the enzyme, TH antibodies most probably arise by exposure of the antigen following damage to melanocytes by oxidative stress (Kroll *et al.* 2005; Schallreuter *et al.* 2005; Dell'Anna and Picardo 2006; Shalbaf *et al.* 2008) or cytotoxic T cells (Ogg *et al.* 1998; Lang *et al.* 2001; Palermo *et al.* 2001; van den Boorn *et al.* 2009). In this

respect, it is interesting that a significantly increased frequency of TH antibodies occurred in patients with actively progressing vitiligo lesions. Several possibilities including the formation of neo-antigens, the exposure of cryptic epitopes and the modification of proteins during apoptosis have been suggested to account for immune responses to intracellular melanocyte antigens (Namazi 2007; Westerhof and d'Ischia 2007). Following processing by mature Langerhans cells, antigenic peptides could be presented to autoreactive T cells which have escaped clonal deletion or to naïve T lymphocytes which have not been tolerised against cryptic epitopes (Namazi 2007; Westerhof and d'Ischia 2007). Antibodies could then be produced following the stimulation of autoreactive B lymphocytes by activated autoreactive CD4+ T cells (Namazi 2007) and activated autoreactive cytotoxic T cells could directly attack melanocytes expressing antigenic peptides on their surface in the context MHC class I molecules (Hedley et al. 1998; Namazi 2007; Westerhof and d'Ischia 2007). Indeed, many studies have underlined the role of cytotoxic T cells in the initiation and progression of vitiligo: melanocyte-specific T lymphocytes against tyrosinase, MelanA (MART-1) and PMEL are present in perilesional vitiligo skin (Ogg et al. 1998; Lang et al. 2001; Palermo et al. 2001; van den Boorn et al. 2009), melanocyte-specific T lymphocytes can have cytotoxic activity against pigment cells (Ogg et al. 1998; Lang et al. 2001; Palermo et al. 2001; van den Boorn et al. 2009), and melanocyte-specific T lymphocytes can have the capacity to destroy melanocytes within skin tissue (van den Boorn et al. 2009). With regard to this, studies to identify T cell reactivity to TH would be of interest.

With limited access to the target antigen within viable cells, TH antibodies are unlikely to have any adverse effects upon the function of TH and, although the destruction of melanocytes by vitiligo-associated antibodies has been reported involving either complement-mediated mechanisms (Norris *et al.* 1988) or ADCC (Norris *et al.* 1988; Gilhar *et al.* 1995), TH antibodies may only serve as markers for melanocyte disruption and/or a cellular immune response against TH.

In summary, TH has been identified as a novel B cell autoantigen in vitiligo which needs to be further characterised.

CHAPTER 4

4. Mapping of the B cell epitopes of vitiligo patient TH antibodies

4.1 Introduction

4.1.1 Antibody-antigen interactions

In order for binding to take place between an antibody and its antigen, there must be complementarity between surface structures on the antigen and the combining site of the antibody. The precise region of the antibody's combining site which contacts with the antigen is termed the paratope, and the part of the antigen recognised by the paratope is termed the epitope. Antigens are highly diverse in size and primary sequence, as well as in their secondary structure which can be adapted by post-translational modifications such as glycosylation (Westwood and Hay 2001). Consequently, antigenic epitopes are extremely varied but can be loosely classified in two categories as: (i) linear or continuous epitopes which constitute part of a linear amino acid sequence on a polypeptide chain, and (ii) conformational or discontinuous epitopes which are formed by two or more stretches of the primary sequence that are distant from each other, but are brought together in the folded secondary or tertiary structure of the antigen. The size of an epitope is subject to controversy, but it is thought that linear epitopes can range in length from 5-6 amino acids (Roitt and Delves 1997) to up to 15-22 amino acids (von Mikecz et al. 1995) and that conformational epitopes can consist of approximately discontinuous 16 amino acid sidechains (Roitt and Delves 1997). The specificity of a particular antibody is not absolute, given that both paratope and epitope are deformable, and there is the possibility of an antibody binding to multiple cross-reactive epitopes.

In contrast to the processed linear epitopes presented to T cells, B lymphocytes usually recognise antigen in the context of the native molecule. The most likely areas of a protein to contain B cell epitope regions are, therefore, parts of peptide chains that protrude from the globular surface. These external structures are likely to be hydrophilic. Using this information, and the fact that some amino acids are thought to be more antigenic than others (Westwood and

Hay 2001), it is possible to predict areas of probable antigenicity on a particular protein. However, in order to determine the exact location of epitopes on an antigen, experimental epitope mapping techniques need to be applied.

4.1.2 Methods used for mapping B cell epitopes

The techniques currently available for mapping linear and conformational B cell epitopes are summarised in Table 4.1. The most precise available method of defining the area of an antigen making contact with an antibody is x-ray crystallography of the antigen-antibody complex. This technique has the advantage of allowing the study of the three-dimensional structures and, therefore, can yield information about conformational epitopes. However, it is costly and requires sufficiently large quantities of a pure monoclonal antibody (or fragment of) and its antigen to produce crystal.

When the primary amino acid sequence of the antigen is known, there are two main approaches to B cell epitope mapping. The first method relies on molecular manipulation at the cDNA level using techniques such as PCR, site-directed mutagenesis, and restriction with DNA exonuclease and endonucleases. Substitutions and/or deletions are created in the amino acid sequence followed by comparative analysis of the immunoreactivity of these recombinant proteins by either immunoblotting, immunoprecipitation or ELISA (Pettersson 1992). Examples of studies in which B cell epitopes have been identified in autoimmune disease using recombinant proteins are given in Table 4.2. The second technique begins at the peptide level and involves the analysis of antibody reactivity to either synthetic peptides or enzymatically digested protein fragments (Pettersson 1992). However, both these methods can only accurately detect linear epitopes and short sequences that may constitute part of a conformational epitope.

More recently, the use of phage-display technology has allowed the identification of conformational peptide epitopes (Williams *et al.* 2001), which can also be defined using chimeric molecules (Hu *et al.* 2007).

| | Technique | Suitable for type/s of epitope | Reference |
|------|---|-----------------------------------|------------------------|
| Ī | X-RAY CRYSTALLOGRAPHY ¹ | Conformational and linear | (Amit et al. 1986) |
| ľ | PHAGE-DISPLAY ² | Conformational and linear | (Williams et al. 2001) |
| | i) Random-peptide library | | |
| | ii) Single chain Fv ³ fragment (scFv) library | | |
| Ī | SYNTHETIC PEPTIDES⁴ | Mostly linear | (Pettersson 1992) |
| | i) Peptide synthesiser | | |
| | (Generates peptides >10 amino acid residues) | | |
| | ii) 'PEPSCAN' ⁵ | | (0.001) |
| | (Peptides ≤ 10 amino acid residues) | | (Sumar 2001) |
| ſ | PEPTIDE FRAGMENTS⁶ | Mostly linear | (Pettersson 1992) |
| | Derived enzymatically from the whole protein | | |
| Ī | RECOMBINANT PROTEIN⁷ | Mostly linear | (Pettersson 1992) |
| | Subcloning and expression ⁸ of cDNA encoding peptide fragments generated by: | | (Perdue 2001) |
| | i) Naturally occurring restriction sites | | |
| | ii) Exonuclease digestion | | |
| | iii) Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) | | |
| | iv) Site-directed mutagenesis | | |
| - 11 | | | |

Table 4.1: Techniques for mapping linear and conformational B cell epitopes

¹Allows direct analysis of the 3-dimensional structure of an antigen-antibody complex.

²Epitope regions are determined by affinity selection screening with either (i) antibody, or (ii) antigen.

³Fv, variable region of the <u>fragment with antigen binding</u> (Fab) of an immunoglobulin.

⁴Can be used in a number of different assay systems including enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and immunoprecipitation using monoclonal antibody (mAb) or polyclonal sera.

⁵ PEPSCAN' involves the synthesis of short overlapping peptide sequences on to solid supports (polystyrene pins) which are then used in a modified ELISA.

⁶Can be used in a number of different assay systems including ELISA and immunoprecipitation using mAb or polyclonal sera.

⁷Can be used in a number of different assay systems including immunoblotting, ELISA, immunoprecipitation and radioimmunoassays (RIA) using mAb or polyclonal sera.

⁸A variety of expression vectors/systems may be used. Vectors may fuse a tag to the protein for purification, or allow the incorporation of a radiolabelled amino acid into the recombinant protein for RIA.

 Table 4.2: Examples of previous studies employing recombinant proteins to map B cell
 epitopes in autoimmune disease

| Antigen | Disease | Techniques | Reference |
|---|---|---|------------------------------------|
| Thyroid-stimulating hormone receptor | Graves' disease | Subcloning of cDNA amplified by PCR. Expressed in bacteria. Immunoprecipitation experiments with patient sera. | (Burch <i>et al.</i> 1993) |
| Steroid 17α-hydroxylase | Autoimmune Addison's disease | Subcloning of endonuclease restricted cDNA fragments and exonuclease digestion. Expressed in bacteria and immunoblotted with patient sera. | (Peterson and Krohn 1994) |
| Steroid 21-hydroxylase | Autoimmune Addison's disease | Subcloning of endonuclease restricted cDNA fragments. Site-directed mutagenesis. Expressed in bacteria. Immunoprecipitation experiments with patient sera. | (Volpato <i>et al.</i> 1998) |
| Ribosomal protein L7 | Systemic lupus erythematosus and mixed connective tissue disease | Subcloning of cDNA amplified by PCR. Expressed in bacteria and immunoblotted with patient sera. Also immunoprecipitation experiments with patient sera. | (von Mikecz <i>et al.</i> 1995) |
| Glutamate decarboxylase | Type 1 diabetes mellitus | Subcloning of endonuclease restricted cDNA fragments and cDNA amplified by PCR. Expressed in bacteria. Immunoprecipitation experiments with patient sera. | (Daw <i>et al.</i> 1996) |
| 'BP 180' (collagen XVII) | Bullous pemphigoid | Subcloning of cDNA amplified by PCR. Expressed in bacteria and immunoblotted with patient sera. | (Lin et al. 1999) |
| Sodium iodide symporter | Autoimmune thyroid disease | Subcloning of cDNA amplified by PCR. Expressed in bacteria. Immunoprecipitation experiments with patient sera. | (Kemp <i>et al.</i> 2001) |

4.1.3 The role of studying autoantigen B cell epitopes in autoimmune disease

Mapping of B cell epitopes on autoantigens can provide an understanding of the association of an autoantigen with autoimmune pathogenesis. For example, epitopes may reside in functional domains of autoantigenic proteins. Indeed, autoantibodies in myasthenia gravis, directed against the acetylcholine receptor, are known to bind to an epitope in the acetylcholine-binding site which can directly inhibit the receptor function (Holbrook *et al.* 1989). Similarly, the autoantigen epitopes in systemic lupus erythematosus have been found to reside in highly conserved regions of proteins and can thus inhibit functions of both structural proteins and enzymes (Casiano and Tan 1996). For example, anti-nuclear antibodies targeting tRNA synthetase and DNA polymerase delta auxillary protein have been shown to functionally inhibit the aminoacylation of tRNA and DNA replication and repair, respectively, in *in vitro* studies (Tan *et al.* 1994).

Epitope mapping may provide insights into the initiation of the autoimmune process. Autoimmunity may be triggered by an initial infection with a foreign pathological organism (Wucherpfennig 2001). One of the mechanisms by which this might induce immune disease is the phenomenon of molecular mimicry, in which a microbial peptide has sufficient structural similarity with a self-peptide to evoke a cross-reactive autoimmune response. For example, similarities between epitopes on the parasite *Trypanosoma cruzi* and the cardiac muscle protein myosin cause the aberrant immune response in Chagas' disease (Roitt and Delves 1997). In addition, bacterial and viral proteins have homology with endothelial cell components which can be damaged by cross-reacting antibodies resulting from infections (Luo *et al.* 2010; Liu *et al.* 2011).

As well as providing insights into the mechanisms of autoimmune pathogenesis, the molecular characterisation of B cell epitopes can also allow for new and more specific assays to be established (Lernmark 2001). For example, if the epitope of a pathogenic antibody can be precisely defined, recombinant proteins containing only the significant epitope region could be used to measure titres of pathogenic antibodies within the heterogeneous antibody population of a patient's serum (Ishii *et al.* 1997).

Finally, B cell epitope mapping studies have given interesting information with regard to the overlapping binding sites of several autoimmune disease-specific antibodies which otherwise have different functionalities (Kemp *et al.* 2010; Majumdar *et al.* 2012). Examples include

antibodies against the thyroid-stimulating hormone and calcium-sensing receptors (Kemp *et al.* 2010; Majumdar *et al.* 2012). In the case of thyroid peroxidase, a major autoantigen in autoimmune thyroid disease, epitope identification has also subsequently enabled the characterisation of thyroid peroxidase antibodies with respect to their restricted light chain gene usage (McIntosh *et al.* 1997).

4.1.4 TH antibodies in vitiligo

The previous chapter of this study described the identification of antibodies against TH in vitiligo patients. In this part of the study, the binding sites (epitopes) of TH antibodies were to be determined as this might give a better understanding of the association of the humoral immune response against TH with vitiligo.

4.2 Aims

The aims of this part of the study were:

- To construct a series of deletion derivatives of TH cDNA using PCR amplification and subcloning.
- To express the TH cDNA deletion derivatives in an *in vitro* transcriptiontranslation system to produce radiolabelled TH fragments.
- To investigate the immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient sera against the TH fragments using RIAs and so determine the antibody binding sites (epitopes) on TH.
- To confirm immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient sera against any identified TH epitopes by using ELISAs with synthetic TH peptides containing the putative TH antibody binding site(s).

4.3 Experiments and Results

4.3.1 Patients and controls

Participants were 18 vitiligo patients (8 male, 10 female; mean age, 47 years with range 7-77 years; mean disease duration, 18 years with range 1-50 years; mean age at disease onset 28 years with range 5-70 years) with active, non-segmental disease and TH antibodies (Chapter 3). Fourteen patients had no other autoimmune disorder and no family history of autoimmune disease. Four patients had one other autoimmune disorder: autoimmune thyroid disease 2; alopecia areata, 1; psoriasis, 1. Twenty-eight healthy individuals (10 male, 18 female; mean age, 34 years; age range 21-59 years) were used as controls.

4.3.2 Construction of a series of deletion derivatives of TH cDNA

Thirteen TH cDNA fragments of varying lengths were generated from TH cDNA present in pcDNA3-TH (Figure 2.2) by PCR amplification. The required TH cDNA fragments and the oligonucleotide primers used to generate them are shown in Table 4.3. Restriction sites for *Hind*III and *Bam*HI were incorporated into the 5' and 3' oligonucleotide primers, respectively, in order to allow cloning of the PCR amplification products between the *Hind*III and *Bam*HI restriction enzyme sites in pcDNA3 (Figure 2.1).

4.3.2.1 PCR amplification of fragments of TH cDNA

The composition of each PCR amplification reaction was as previously described (Section 2.12), and contained 50 ng of pcDNA3-TH DNA which were subjected to 30 cycles of amplification in a DNA Thermal Cycler using the following conditions: 95° C, 1 min; 55° C, 1 min; 72° C, 2 min; and 72° C for 10 min to terminate the reaction (Section 2.12). To check for the correctly sized PCR products, a 5-µl aliquot of each PCR amplification reaction was electrophoresed in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel (Section 2.10). The results are shown in Figures 4.1a-d. In all cases, products of the estimated size in base pairs were visible.

Subsequently, each of the 13 PCR amplification products was purified from a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel using a Wizard PCR Preps DNA Purification System (Section 2.13). The total of

Table 4.3: Oligonucleotide primers used to generate TH cDNA fragments by PCR amplification

| TH base pairs ¹ (size in base pairs) | Primer name | Primer sequence ² |
|---|-------------|---|
| 1-420 (420) | THF1 | 5'-ttaagettgeegeeatgeeeacceegaegee-3' |
| | THR140 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagtcccctcggcgcac-3' |
| 1-510 (510) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgcc atg cccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR170 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacacttttcttgggaa-3' |
| 1-600 (600) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgcc atg cccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR200 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagcggtacacctggtc-3' |
| 1-720 (720) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR240 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacttcagcgtggtgta-3' |
| 1-840 (840) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR280 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacttcaggaagcggga-3' |
| 1-960 (960) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR320 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagggcgaggacgcgtg-3' |
| 1-1080 (1080) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR360 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcaatccgaggcccccag-3' |
| 1-1200 (1200) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR400 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcacaggagctccccgta-3' |
| 1-1320 (1320) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR440 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcaggcgtcactgaagct-3' |
| 1-1440 (1440) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR480 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcactccagggagcgccg-3' |
| 1-240 (240) | THF1 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgcccaccccgacgcc-3' |
| | THR80 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcaggccttcccctcctt-3' |
| 241-420 (180) | THF81 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatggtgctaaacctgctc-3' |
| | THR140 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagtcccctcggcgcac-3' |
| 421-1491 (1071) | THF141 | 5'-tt <u>aagettg</u> ccgccatgatgctggccgccctgctc-3' |
| | THR497 | 5'-aaggatcccgcctatcagccaatggcactcag-3' |

¹Numbers correspond to the base pair of TH cDNA with the A residue of the initiating ATG codon assigned as base pair number one.

²The *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI restriction sites are underlined. The translation initiation codon (ATG) and the translation termination codons (TGA and TAG) in the forward (F) and reverse (R) primers, respectively, are shown in bold-type face.



Figure 4.1a: Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3-TH.

Plasmid pcDNA3-TH was subjected to PCR amplification using appropriately designed oligonucleotide primers. The PCR amplification products were analysed by electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The gel shows: Lambda DNA/*Hin*dIII Markers with DNA fragments from 125 to 23,130 bp (lane M); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR480 (lane 1); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR480 (lane 2); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR440 (lane 3); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR440 (lane 4); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR400 (lane 5); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR400 (lane 6); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR400 (lane 6); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR400 (lane 6); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR360 (lane 7); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR360 (lane 8); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR360 (lane 9); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR320 (lane 9); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR320 (lane 9); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR320 (lane 10).



Figure 4.1b: Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3-TH.

Plasmid pcDNA3-TH was subjected to PCR amplification using appropriately designed oligonucleotide primers. The PCR amplification products were analysed by electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The gel shows: Lambda DNA/*Hin*dIII Markers with DNA fragments from 125 to 23,130 bp (lane M); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR280 (lane 1); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR280 (lane 2); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR240 (lane 3); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR240 (lane 4); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR200 (lane 5); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR200 (lane 6); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR200 (lane 6); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR170 (lane 7); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR170 (lane 9); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR140 (lane 10).



Figure 4.1c: Agarose gel of PCR amplification products amplified from pcDNA3-TH.

Plasmid pcDNA3-TH was subjected to PCR amplification using appropriately designed oligonucleotide primers. The PCR amplification products were analysed by electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 10,000 bp (M); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF1 and THR80 (lane 1); Control - no DNA with primers THF1 and THR80 (lane 2); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF81 and THR140 (lane 3); Control - no DNA with primers THF81 and THR140 (lane 4).



Figure 4.1d: Agarose gel of PCR amplification product amplified from pcDNA3-TH.

Plasmid pcDNA3-TH was subjected to PCR amplification using appropriately designed oligonucleotide primers. The PCR amplification products were analysed by electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel. The gel shows: Lambda DNA/*Hin*dIII Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 23,130 bp (lane M); Plasmid pcDNA3-TH amplified with primers THF141 and THR497 (lane 1); Control - no DNA with primers THF141 and THR497 (lane 2).

each of the recovered products was restricted in a 40- μ l reaction with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI (Section 2.11) and then re-purified from a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel using a Wizard PCR Preps DNA Purification System. Finally, a 3- μ l aliquot of each restricted and purified product was analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis in a 0.8% (w/v) gel, and then stored at -20°C ready for cloning into pcDNA3.

4.3.2.2 Preparation of vector pcDNA3

For cloning of the PCR products, 1 μ g of vector pcDNA3 was digested with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI in a 25- μ l reaction. The linearised vector was purified from a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel using a Wizard PCR Preps DNA Purification System. A 3- μ l aliquot of the restricted and purified vector was checked on a 0.8% (w/v) agarose gel, before storage at -20°C.

4.3.2.3 Cloning of TH cDNA fragments into pcDNA3

The *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted TH cDNA fragments were cloned into *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HIdigested pcDNA3 by setting up 20-µl ligation reactions as described in Section 2.14. A 5-µl aliquot of each ligation reaction was then used to transform 50 µl of chemically competent *E. coli* JM109 cells (Section 2.15), with transformants being selected on LB agar (Section 2.5) containing ampicillin at 100 µg/ml (Section 2.6). Following overnight incubation at 37°C, 10 individual bacterial colonies from each transformation were purified by streaking on to fresh LB agar containing ampicillin at 100 µg/ml and subsequently incubating at 37°C overnight.

4.3.2.4 Screening of E. coli JM109 transformants for recombinant plasmids

For screening of *E. coli* JM109 transformants for recombinant plasmids that contained the correct TH cDNA fragment, 10 individual bacterial clones from each transformation were inoculated separately into 10 ml of LB with ampicillin at 100 μ g/ml, and then incubated at 37°C overnight. Plasmid DNA was purified from individual transformants using a Wizard Miniprep DNA Purification System (Section 2.8). Plasmids were then checked for the presence of the correctly sized DNA insert by restriction enzyme digestion of a 0.5- μ g sample with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI in a 25- μ l reaction, followed by analysis by electrophoresis in 0.8% (w/v) agarose gels.
The frequency of recombinant plasmids for each cloning experiment was 100%, with 10/10 plasmids having a DNA insert. One recombinant plasmid from each of the cloning experiments is shown in an agarose gel in Figures 4.2a-e, which illustrate that a DNA insert at approximately the correct size in base pairs was released from the plasmids after restriction with both *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI. The recombinant plasmids are listed in Table 4.4.



Figure 4.2a: Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids.

The pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids were restricted with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI to show the presence of a TH cDNA insert. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500-10,000 bp (lane M); unrestricted pcDNA3 (lane 1); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3 (lane 2); unrestricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 3); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 4); unrestricted pTH140 (lane 5); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH170 (lane 7); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH170 (lane 8); unrestricted pTH200 (lane 9); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH200 (lane 10); unrestricted pTH240 (lane 11); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH240 (lane 12); unrestricted pTH280 (lane 13); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH280 (lane 14).



Figure 4.2b: Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids.

The pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmids were restricted with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI to show the presence of a TH cDNA insert. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 10,000 bp (lane M); unrestricted pcDNA3 (lane 1); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3 (lane 2); unrestricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 3); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3-TH (lane 4); unrestricted pTH320 (lane 5); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH320 (lane 6); unrestricted pTH360 (lane 7); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH400 (lane 9); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH400 (lane 10); unrestricted pTH440 (lane 11); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH440 (lane 12); unrestricted pTH480 (lane 13); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH480 (lane 14).



Figure 4.2c: Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid.

The pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid was restricted with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI to show the presence of a TH cDNA insert. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 10,000 bp (lane M); unrestricted pcDNA3 (lane 1); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3 (lane 2); unrestricted pTH1-80 (lane 3); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH1-80 (lane 4).



Figure 4.2d: Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid.

The pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid was restricted with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI to show the presence of a TH cDNA insert. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 10,000 bp (lane M); unrestricted pcDNA3 (lane 1); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3 (lane 2); unrestricted pTH81-140 (lane 3); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH81-140 (lane 4).



Figure 4.2e: Agarose gel of pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid.

The pcDNA3-TH deletion plasmid was restricted with *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI to show the presence of a TH cDNA insert. The gel shows: 1-kb DNA Markers with DNA fragments from 500 to 10,000 bp (lane M); unrestricted pcDNA3 (lane 1); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pcDNA3 (lane 2); unrestricted pTH141-497 (lane 3); *Hin*dIII and *Bam*HI-restricted pTH141-497 (lane 4).

 Table 4.4: Details of recombinant plasmids from cloning of TH cDNA fragments into

 vector pcDNA3

| Plasmid | TH amino acids encoded ¹ (base pairs included ²) |
|------------|--|
| pTH140 | 1-140 (1-420) |
| pTH170 | 1-170 (1-510) |
| pTH200 | 1-200 (1-600) |
| pTH240 | 1-240 (1-720) |
| pTH280 | 1-280 (1-840) |
| pTH320 | 1-320 (1-960) |
| pTH360 | 1-360 (1-1080) |
| pTH400 | 1-400 (1-1200) |
| pTH440 | 1-440 (1-1320) |
| pTH480 | 1-480 (1-1440) |
| pTH1-80 | 1-80 (1-240) |
| pTH81-140 | 81-140 (241-420) |
| pTH141-497 | 141-497 (421-1491) |

¹Numbers correspond to the amino acid residues of TH with the initiating methionine as residue number one.

²Numbers correspond to the base pair of TH cDNA with the A residue of the initiating ATG codon assigned as base pair number one.

4.3.2.5 Sequencing of cloned TH cDNA fragments

As a final check that the recombinant plasmids were correct and to verify that no sequence errors had been introduced to the TH cDNA fragment during PCR amplification, all plasmids were subjected to DNA sequencing (Section 2.16) using primers T7, SP6, THR1, THF400, THF839 and THR1239, as required (Table 2.6). The results verified that each recombinant plasmid contained the correct TH cDNA fragment when compared with the sequence of full-length TH cDNA (Appendices I and II) using the ClustalW2 Multiple Sequence Alignment tool at the network facilities of the EBI-EMBL (Section 2.17).

4.3.3 In vitro transcription-translation of TH cDNA deletion derivatives

Each TH cDNA fragment was inserted in pcDNA3 in the correct orientation to allow expression of the encoded TH peptide from the T7 promoter (Figure 2.1). Each DNA template also contained appropriate start and stop codons to ensure accurate translation. To produce and label TH deletion derivatives with [35 S]-methionine for use in RIAs, the plasmid constructs listed in Table 4.4 were used in a TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.18). Full-length TH was also produced and radiolabelled by using pcDNA3-TH in TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System. Transcription-translation reactions were stored at -20° C until needed.

To analyse the radiolabelled products qualitatively, a 5- μ l aliquot of each the *in vitro* transcription-translation reactions was added to 20 μ l of SDS-sample buffer (Section 2.19) and heated to 85°C for 5 min before analysing a 10- μ l sample by SDS-PAGE in a SDS-polyacrylamide gel with subsequent autoradiography (Section 2.19).

The results revealed a major band representing the $[^{35}S]$ -labelled TH protein fragment (Figure 4.3 and Table 4.5). The estimated molecular weight of each TH protein fragment agreed well with the molecular weight predicted from the amino acid sequence of the deleted protein (Table 4.5).



Figure 4.3: SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and autoradiography of products arising from *in vitro* translation of TH cDNA deletion derivatives.

TH cDNA deletion derivatives were translated *in vitro* in a TnT[®] T7 Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System from the appropriate plasmid. Subsequently, 5 µl of the reaction were added to 20 µl of SDS sample buffer, boiled for 5 min, and 10 µl of this mixture were then analysed by SDS-PAGE in a 12.5 or 15% (w/v) SDS-polyacrylamide gel. The results are shown for: (**a**) Deletion derivatives of TH *in vitro* translated from: pTH480 (lane 1); pTH440 (lane 2); pTH400 (lane 3); pTH360 (lane 4); pTH320 (lane 5); pTH141-497 (lane 6). Prestained SDS-PAGE Standards, Low Range (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. (**b**) pTH280 (lane 1); pTH240 (lane 2); pTH200 (lane 3); pTH170 (lane 4); pTH140 (lane 5); pTH1-80 (lane 6); pTH81-140 (lane 7). Precision Plus Protein All Blue Standards (Bio-Rad Ltd.) are indicated. These gels were run and processed by Dr. Helen Kemp (Department of Human Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK).

Table 4.5: TH protein fragments encoded by recombinant plasmids

| Plasmid | Protein | Predicted molecular weight of protein ¹ (kD ²) | Estimated molecular weight of protein ³ (kD ²) |
|------------|-----------|---|---|
| pTH140 | TH140 | 15.4 | 16 |
| pTH170 | TH170 | 18.7 | 20 |
| pTH200 | TH200 | 22.0 | 23 |
| pTH240 | TH240 | 26.4 | 27 |
| pTH280 | TH280 | 30.8 | 32 |
| pTH320 | TH320 | 35.2 | 38 |
| pTH360 | TH360 | 39.6 | 41 |
| pTH400 | TH400 | 44.0 | 45 |
| pTH440 | TH440 | 48.4 | 51 |
| pTH480 | TH480 | 52.8 | 53 |
| pTH1-80 | TH1-80 | 8.8 | 10 |
| pTH81-140 | TH81-140 | 6.6 | 8 |
| pTH141-497 | TH141-497 | 39.3 | 40 |

¹Predicted from the amino acid sequence of the protein.

²kD, kilodalton.

³Estimated from the mobility of the protein in SDS-polyacrylamide gels.

4.3.4 Radioimmunoassays with TH fragments and vitiligo patient and control sera

To localise the antibody epitope regions on TH, radiolabelled TH fragments containing amino acids 1-140, 1-170, 1-200, 1-240, 1-280, 1-320, 1-360, 1-400, 1-440, 1-480 and 141-497 (Section 4.3.3) were used in RIAs (Section 2.20) to test the immunoreactivity of sera from 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients and 28 healthy controls. All sera were assayed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. Antiserum ab59276 was included in each assay set as a positive control at a dilution of 1:500.

In each assay set, antibody binding was expressed as an Ab index, which was calculated for each serum tested as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 28 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from these values. The upper limit of normal for each RIA was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of 28 healthy controls. Any serum sample with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal was designated as positive for antibody reactivity against the TH ligand used in the RIA.

The results of the RIAs are shown in Figure 4.4 and summarised in Tables 4.6 and 4.7. In summary, none of the healthy individuals was positive for antibodies against the TH fragments used as radiolabelled ligands in the RIAs (Table 4.6). In addition, none of the 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient sera or antiserum ab59276 was positive for antibodies against the TH fragment containing amino acids 141-497 (Table 4.6). In contrast, all of the 18 (100%) TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient sera and antiserum ab59276 were positive for immunoreactivity against TH fragments containing amino acids 1-140, 1-170, 1-200, 1-240, 1-280, 1-320, 1-360, 1-400, 1-440 and 1-480 (Table 4.6 and 4.7). The results suggested that the binding sites for vitiligo patient TH antibodies were present at the N-terminus of the protein between amino acids 1-140, with no epitopes being detected in the remainder of the protein.



Figure 4.4: Immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient and control sera against TH deletion derivatives.

Serum samples from 18 vitiligo (V) patient and 28 healthy controls (C) were evaluated for antibodies against TH fragments in RIAs. The Ab index is shown for each sample in each RIA and is the mean Ab index of at least two experiments. The upper limits of normal (mean Ab index + 3SD of 28 healthy controls) were Ab indices of 1.18, 1.12, 1.12, 1.06, 1.15, 1.15, 1.18, 1.15, 1.12, 1.18 and 1.09 for TH1-480, TH1-440, TH1-400, TH1-360, TH1-320, TH1-280, TH1-240, TH1-170, TH1-140 and TH141-497 antibody RIAs, respectively. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

Table 4.6: Results of RIAs using TH fragments as the radiolabelled ligands

| TH fragment used in RIA | Mean Ab index ± SD of vitiligo patient group | Mean Ab indices ± SD of control group | Upper limit of normal for the RIA | Number of vitiligo patients positive for TH antibodies ¹ | Number of healthy controls positive for TH antibodies ¹ | Mean Ab index ± SD of positive control antiserum ab59276 |
|----------------------------------|--|---|--|--|---|---|
| TH140 | 2.59 ± 0.76 (range: 1.63-3.65) | 1.00 ± 0.06 (range: 0.90-1.15) | 1.18 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.24 ± 0.13 |
| TH170 | 2.41 ± 0.59 (range: 1.58-3.36) | 1.00 ± 0.04 (range: 0.94-1.06) | 1.12 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.60 ± 0.26 |
| TH200 | 2.35 ± 0.61 (range: 1.52-3.44) | 1.00 ± 0.04 (range: 0.90-1.10) | 1.15 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.88 ± 0.14 |
| TH240 | 2.22 ± 0.69 (range: 1.33-3.47) | 1.00 ± 0.06 (range: 0.88-1.14) | 1.18 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.61 ± 0.07 |
| TH280 | 2.18 ± 0.70 (range: 1.27-3.54) | 1.00 ± 0.05 (range: 0.92-1.10) | 1.15 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.64 ± 0.14 |
| TH320 | 3.02 ± 0.96 (range: 1.68-4.37) | 1.00 ± 0.05 (range: 0.89-1.08) | 1.15 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.84 ± 0.07 |
| TH360 | 2.29 ± 0.71 (range: 1.35-3.17) | 0.99 ± 0.02 (range: 0.95-1.04) | 1.06 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.56 ± 0.90 |
| TH400 | 2.23 ± 0.75 (range: 1.23-3.35) | 1.00 ± 0.04 (range: 0.90-1.07) | 1.12 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 2.84 ± 0.10 |
| TH440 | 2.24 ± 0.76 (range: 1.23-3.33) | 1.00 ± 0.04 (range: 0.95-1.07) | 1.12 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 3.02 ± 0.22 |
| TH480 | $2.25 \pm 0.75 (range: 1.25-3.42)$ | 1.00 ± 0.06 (range: 0.90-1.11) | 1.18 | 18/18 | 0/28 | 2.91 ± 0.21 |
| TH141-497 | 0.95 ± 0.04 (range: 0.87-1.03) | 0.96 ± 0.04 (range: 0.88-1.04) | 1.09 | 0/18 | 0/28 | 0.91 ± 0.05 |

¹Sera with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal value, calculated from the mean Ab index + 3SD of 28 healthy controls, were considered positive for antibodies against the TH ligand used in the RIA.

| Patient | Ab | | Ab | | Ab ind | ex | Ab | | Ab | | Ab | | Ab | | Ab | 1 | Ab | | Ab | |
|---------|---|-------|-----------|-----------------|-----------------|----|---------------|-----------------|--------------------|---|--------------------------|---|-------------|---------|--------------|-----------------|--------------|-------|---------------|-----------------------|
| | inde | X | inde | X | with | | inde | х | index | | index | | inde | х | inde | X | inde | х | inde | х |
| | with | ı | with | h | TH200 |)1 | with | n | with | | with | | with | ı | with | h | with | 1 | with | 1 |
| | TH14 | 0^1 | TH17 | 70 ¹ | | | TH24 | 10 ¹ | TH280 ¹ | | TH320¹ | l | TH36 | 0^{1} | TH4 0 | 00 ¹ | TH4 4 | 0^1 | TH48 | 0 ¹ |
| V4 | 3.76 | + | 3.15 | + | 3.00 + | + | 2.73 | + | 2 48 + | + | 3 74 | + | 2.89 | + | 2.81 | + | 2.91 | + | 2.91 | + |
| | ± | | ± | <u> </u> | 0.22 | | ± | | 0.08 | | ± | | ± | Ľ | ±.01 | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.07 | | 0.17 | | | | 0.30 | | | | 0.02 | | 0.08 | | 0.05 | | 0.08 | | 0.04 | |
| V8 | 2.33 | + | 2.31 | + | 2.42 ± | + | 2.50 | + | 2.33 ± | + | 3.73 | + | 2.89 | + | 2.75 | + | 2.68 | + | 2.64 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.01 | | ± | | 0.00 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.12 | | 0.02 | | 2.50 | | 0.13 | | 2.50 | | 0.04 | | 0.10 | | 0.05 | | 0.00 | | 0.02 | |
| V9 | 3.06 | + | 2.86 | + | $2.70 \pm$ | + | 2.73 | + | $2.68 \pm$ | + | 4.08 | + | 2.92 | + | 2.87 | + | 2.88 | + | 2.93 | + |
| | $\begin{bmatrix} \pm \\ 0.13 \end{bmatrix}$ | | ± 0.55 | | 0.51 | | $^{\pm}$ 0.17 | | 0.20 | | $^{\pm}$ 0.16 | | ± 0.13 | | ± 0.03 | | ± 0.01 | | $^{\pm}$ 0.05 | |
| V10 | 2.65 | + | 2.55 | + | 2.51 + | + | 2.86 | + | 2.99 + | + | 3.63 | + | 2.81 | + | 2.58 | + | 2.52 | + | 2.47 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.01 | | ± | | 0.38 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.00 | | 0.12 | | | | 0.23 | | | | 0.18 | | 0.25 | | 0.07 | | 0.09 | | 0.08 | |
| V20 | 3.65 | + | 3.36 | + | 3.44 ± | + | 3.47 | + | 3.54 ± | + | 4.47 | + | 3.15 | + | 3.35 | + | 3.33 | + | 3.42 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.03 | | ± | | 0.15 | | ± 12 | | ± | | ± 0.17 | | ± | | ± | |
| V25 | 0.13 | | 0.07 | | 2.02 . | | 0.07 | | 2.02 | | 0.12 | | 0.01 | | 0.17 | | 0.04 | | 0.04 | |
| V 23 | 5.07 | + | 5.07 | + | $2.92 \pm$ 0.12 | + | 2.90 | + | $5.02 \pm$ | + | 5.72 | + | 2.37 | + | 2.02 | + | 2.70 | + | 2.70 | + |
| | 0.16 | | 0.31 | | 0.12 | | 0.42 | | 0.50 | | 0.08 | | 0.05 | | 0.06 | | 0.03 | | 0.06 | |
| V27 | 2.02 | + | 1.93 | + | 1.91 ± | + | 1.84 | + | 1.80 ± | + | 2.26 | + | 1.93 | + | 1.84 | + | 1.72 | + | 1.76 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.11 | | ± | | 0.01 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.09 | | 0.04 | | | | 0.04 | | | | 0.02 | | 0.24 | | 0.16 | | 0.06 | | 0.04 | |
| V30 | 1.79 | + | 1.82 | + | $1.80 \pm$ | + | 1.80 | + | $1.76 \pm$ | + | 2.13 | + | 1.76 | + | 1.84 | + | 1.82 | + | 1.84 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.07 | | ± | | 0.07 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| V33 | 3.00 | | 0.09 | | 2 70 + | 1 | 2.61 | | 2 57 + | | 3.40 | | 2.84 | | 2.70 | | 0.07 | 1 | 0.02 | 1 |
| V 55 | + | | + | | 0.29 | | + | | 0.56 | | + | | + | | + | | + | | + | |
| | 0.03 | | 0.41 | | 0.27 | | 0.44 | | 0100 | | 0.01 | | 0.13 | | 0.02 | | 0.05 | | 0.03 | |
| V39 | 3.20 | + | 2.61 | + | $2.72 \pm$ | + | 2.46 | + | 2.42 ± | + | 3.50 | + | 2.75 | + | 2.78 | + | 2.85 | + | 2.79 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.21 | | ± | | 0.41 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.07 | | 0.22 | | | | 0.28 | | | | 0.00 | | 0.13 | | 0.01 | | 0.19 | | 0.06 | |
| V62 | 3.59 | + | 3.17 | + | $3.12 \pm$ | + | 2.82 | + | $2.79 \pm$ | + | 4.37 | + | 3.17 | + | 3.14 | + | 3.21 | + | 3.10 | + |
| | ± 0.11 | | ± 0.01 | | 0.01 | | ± 0.32 | | 0.41 | | \pm 0.02 | | ± 0.10 | | ± 0.01 | | ± | | ± 0.04 | |
| V63 | 1.78 | + | 1.75 | + | 1.60 + | + | 1.45 | + | 1 44 + | + | 1.68 | + | 1.41 | + | 1.23 | + | 1.28 | + | 1.36 | + |
| 1.05 | ± | | ± | | 0.04 | | ± | | 0.05 | · | ± | · | ± | Ċ | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.01 | | 0.01 | | | | 0.04 | | | | 0.02 | | 0.21 | | 0.02 | | 0.07 | | 0.06 | |
| V64 | 1.63 | + | 1.58 | + | $1.52 \pm$ | + | 1.36 | + | $1.40 \pm$ | + | 1.73 | + | 1.35 | + | 1.27 | + | 1.23 | + | 1.31 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.01 | | ± | | 0.01 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| V60 | 0.05 | | 0.06 | | 1.60 + | | 0.03 | | 1.20 . | | 0.00 | | 0.04 | | 0.07 | | 0.05 | | 0.00 | |
| V 09 | 1.85 | + | 1.07 | + | 1.00 ± 0.04 | + | 1.50 | + | 1.29 ± 0.04 | + | 1.85 | + | 1.50 | + | 1.20 | + | 1.23 | + | 1.29 | + |
| | 0.07 | | 0.16 | | 0.04 | | 0.07 | | 0.04 | | 0.01 | | 0.08 | | 0.04 | | 0.02 | | 0.00 | |
| V70 | 1.63 | + | 1.68 | + | 1.58± | + | 1.33 | + | 1.27 ± | + | 2.03 | + | 1.40 | + | 1.25 | + | 1.29 | + | 1.25 | + |
| | ± | | ± | | 0.00 | | ± | | 0.08 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| | 0.02 | | 0.09 | | | | 0.06 | | | | 0.07 | | 0.15 | | 0.03 | | 0.02 | | 0.00 | |
| V82 | 1.96 | + | 2.17 | + | 2.03 ± | + | 1.37 | + | 1.37 ± | + | 1.96 | + | 1.34 | + | 1.26 | + | 1.26 | + | 1.30 | + |
| | ± | | ± 0.45 | | 0.47 | | ± | | 0.09 | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | | ± | |
| V86 | 0.13 | | 0.45 | | 2.05 + | | 0.02 | | 1 50 + | | 2.05 | 1 | 1.09 | | 1.80 | | 1.04 | 1 | 1.70 | |
| V 00 | + | + | + | + | 2.03 ± 0.07 | + | + | + | 0.17 | + | + | + | + | + | + | + | + | + | + | + |
| | 0.08 | | 0.08 | | 0.07 | | 0.27 | | 0.17 | | 0.02 | | 0.15 | | 0.09 | | 0.06 | | 0.06 | |
| V87 | 3.45 | + | 2.86 | + | 2.77 ± | + | 2.64 | + | 2.59 ± | + | 3.21 | + | 2.87 | + | 2.84 | + | 2.81 | + | 2.86 | + |
| | ± | | ± | 1 | 0.52 | | ± | | 0.23 | | ± | | ± | | ± | 1 | ± | | ± | |
| 1 | 0.12 | | 0.58 | 1 | 1 | | 0.27 | 1 | 1 | 1 | 0.07 | I | 0.07 | 1 | 0.08 | 1 | 0.01 | 1 | 0.00 | 1 |

Table 4.7: Antibody indices of vitiligo patient sera in RIAs using TH fragments as the radiolabelled ligands

¹The Ab index shown for each vitiligo patient serum is the mean \pm SD of at least two experiments; +, denotes positive for antibody reactivity.

4.3.5 Absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptide fragments

The use of several TH fragments enabled the identification of a major epitope region corresponding to amino acids 1-140 (Section 4.3.4). To further identify epitopes within this TH domain, non-radiolabelled TH fragments containing amino acids 1-80 and 81-140 were used in absorption experiments to investigate their effects on the binding of TH antibodies to *in vitro* translated TH.

Non-radioactive TH fragments containing amino acids 1-80 and 81-140 (Table 4.5) were produced in an *in vitro* TnT[®] T7-Coupled Reticulocyte Lysate System (Section 2.18), using non-radiolabelled methionine in the reaction. Unlabelled MCHR1 was also synthesised *in vitro* from plasmid pcMCHR1 (Table 2.3) and was then used as an experimental control.

For absorption experiments, duplicate serum samples from 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients and 6 healthy controls were pre-incubated at 4°C for 2 h with 10 μ l of *in vitro* translation reaction which contained the appropriate non-radiolabelled TH fragment or non-radiolabelled MCHR1. Sera were at a 1:100 dilution in 50 μ l of immunoprecipitation buffer. Following the addition of *in vitro* translation reaction containing radiolabelled TH, the TH antibody RIA was completed as previously detailed (Section 2.20). Samples of unabsorbed vitiligo patient and control sera were included in each assay set.

For each serum sample, TH antibody binding was expressed as a TH Ab index which was calculated as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 6 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values. The TH Ab indices for the pre-absorbed and unabsorbed vitiligo patient sera were compared using paired *t* tests (Section 2.27). In all tests, *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The results are shown in Figure 4.5. The immunoreactivity of all 18 vitiligo patient sera against TH was significantly reduced when pre-absorbed with TH fragment 1-80, in comparison to unabsorbed serum samples (P values were < 0.05) (Table 4.8). This contrasted to the results obtained when prior absorption was with TH fragment 81-140 or with MCHR1, where no significant effects on TH antibody binding were observed (P values were > 0.05). The data indicated that at least one TH epitope(s), for patient TH antibodies, was located between amino acids 1-80.



Figure 4.5: Absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptide fragments.

Non-radiolabelled TH fragments containing amino acids 1-80 and 81-140 were used to pre-absorb 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) patient sera prior to the analysis of immunoreactivity against TH in TH antibody RIAs. *In vitro* translated, non-radiolabelled MCHR1 was used as a pre-absorption control peptide. The TH Ab index (\pm SD) is shown for each patient serum sample with and without pre-absorption and is the mean of two experiments. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

Table 4.8: Comparison of the TH Ab indices of vitiligo patient sera with and without pre-absorption with TH fragment 1-80

| Patient | P value ¹ |
|---------|----------------------|
| V4 | 0.04 |
| V8 | 0.02 |
| V9 | 0.04 |
| V10 | 0.004 |
| V20 | 0.03 |
| V25 | 0.02 |
| V27 | 0.01 |
| V30 | 0.02 |
| V33 | 0.04 |
| V39 | 0.003 |
| V62 | 0.04 |
| V63 | 0.03 |
| V64 | 0.04 |
| V69 | 0.03 |
| V70 | 0.04 |
| V82 | 0.04 |
| V86 | 0.02 |
| V87 | 0.03 |

 ^{1}P values were calculated using paired *t* tests (Section 2.27) for comparing the TH Ab indices of TH antibody-positive patient sera without pre-absorption to those with pre-absorption using TH fragment 1-80. *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

4.3.6 Absorption of TH antibodies by synthetic TH peptides

To identify epitope(s) located between amino acids 1-80 of TH, a second series of absorption experiments were carried out using synthetic peptides corresponding to TH amino acids 1-14, 15-29, 30-44, 45-60 and 61-80 (Table 2.9). MCHR1 peptide (amino acids 105-118 of MCHR1) was used as a control (Table 2.9). The effects of the peptides on TH antibody binding to *in vitro* translated TH were then investigated using TH antibody RIAs.

For absorption experiments, 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo patient and 6 healthy control sera were pre-incubated at a dilution of 1:100 with synthetic peptides at 100 μ g/ml in 50 μ l of immunoprecipitation buffer. After incubation at 4°C for 2 h, *in vitro* translation reaction containing radiolabelled TH was added to the samples which were then analysed in TH antibody RIAs as previously detailed (Section 2.20). Samples of unabsorbed vitiligo patient and control sera were included in each assay set.

For each serum sample, TH antibody binding was expressed as a TH Ab index which was calculated as: cpm immunoprecipitated by tested serum/mean cpm immunoprecipitated by 6 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in at least two experiments and the mean TH Ab index was calculated from these values. The TH Ab indices for the pre-absorbed and unabsorbed vitiligo patient sera were compared using paired *t* tests (Section 2.27). In all tests, *P* values <0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

The results are given in Figure 4.6. TH antibody binding to TH in 17/18 (94%) patient sera was significantly reduced in the presence of TH peptide 1-14 (*P* values were <0.05) (Table 4.9), when compared with unabsorbed samples. Similarly, 11/18 (61%) patient sera were significantly pre-absorbed of TH antibodies with TH peptide 61-80 (*P* values were <0.05) (Table 4.9). In contrast, a significant decrease in TH immunoreactivity did not occur following pre-incubation with TH peptides 15-29, 30-44 and 45-60, and control MCHR1 peptide (all *P* values were > 0.05). The results suggested the presence of TH antibody binding sites between amino acids 1-14 and 61-80, with the majority (10/18 = 56%) of patient sera displaying immunoreactivity against both these epitopes.



Figure 4.6: Absorption of TH antibodies by synthetic TH peptides.

Synthetic peptides corresponding to TH amino acids 1-14, 15-29, 30-44, 45-60 and 61-80 were used to pre-absorb 18 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) patient sera prior to the analysis of immunoreactivity against TH in TH antibody RIAs. Synthetic MCHR1 peptide was used as a pre-absorption control peptide. The TH Ab index (\pm SD) is shown for each patient serum sample with and without pre-absorption and is the mean of two experiments. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

 Table 4.9: Comparison of the TH Ab indices of vitiligo patient sera with and without preabsorption with synthetic TH peptides 1-14 and 61-80

| Patient | P value ^{1,2} | P value ^{1,3} |
|---------|------------------------|------------------------|
| V4 | 0.005 | 0.004 |
| V8 | 0.04 | 0.01 |
| V9 | 0.02 | 0.003 |
| V10 | 0.03 | 0.03 |
| V20 | 0.04 | 0.02 |
| V25 | 0.04 | 0.04 |
| V27 | 0.02 | 0.37 |
| V30 | 0.13 | 0.007 |
| V33 | 0.03 | 0.04 |
| V39 | 0.01 | 0.03 |
| V62 | 0.03 | 0.03 |
| V63 | 0.02 | 0.12 |
| V64 | 0.02 | 0.30 |
| V69 | 0.04 | 0.66 |
| V70 | 0.03 | 0.22 |
| V82 | 0.03 | 0.11 |
| V86 | 0.02 | 0.13 |
| V87 | 0.006 | 0.02 |

¹*P* values were calculated using paired *t* tests (Section 2.27) for comparing the TH Ab indices of TH antibody-positive patient sera without pre-absorption to those with pre-absorption using synthetic TH peptides $1-14^2$ and $61-80^3$. *P* values < 0.05 (two-tailed) were regarded as significant.

4.3.7 TH peptide ELISAs with vitiligo patient and control sera

To confirm immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient sera against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80, samples from 18 vitiligo and 10 healthy controls were analysed in an ELISA format with peptides TH-1-14 and TH-61-80 as antigen (Table 2.9). TH peptide TH-30-44 was used as a control (Table 2.9) and ELISAs were carried out as detailed in Section 2.26. All sera were assayed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. In each assay set, the binding reactivity of each patient and control sera to each TH peptide was expressed as an Ab index calculated as: mean OD_{405} of tested serum/mean OD_{405} of a population of 10 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from the resulting Ab index values. The upper limit of normal for each TH peptide ELISA was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of 10 control sera. Patient sera with an Ab index greater than the upper limit of normal were regarded as positive for binding to the TH peptide used in the ELISA.

The results of the TH peptide ELISAs are shown in Figure 4.7 and summarised in Tables 4.10 and 4.11. All control sera were negative for antibody reactivity against all the TH peptides tested, and all samples were negative for anti-TH peptide TH-30-44 antibodies (Table 4.10). Of the vitiligo patient sera analysed, 17/18 (94%) and 11/18 (61%), respectively, were positive for antibody reactivity against TH peptides TH-1-14 and TH-61-80, and immunoreactivity against both epitopes was evident in 10/18 (56%) of the patients (Tables 4.10 and 4.11). The results correlated with the findings of the peptide displacement experiments for each of the vitiligo patient samples.

4.3.8 Comparison of patient details with TH antibody responses

The demographic, clinical and MCHR1 and tyrosinase antibody details of the vitiligo patients are given in Table 4.12 along with TH antibody epitopes recognised by the patient sera. There was no apparent association of patient gender, disease duration, age of disease onset, the presence of tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies, or the presence of autoimmune disease with recognition of the different TH antibody-binding sites.



Figure 4.7: Immunoreactivity of vitiligo patient and control sera in TH peptide ELISAs.

Serum samples from 18 vitiligo (V) patient and 10 control (C) sera were analysed for antibody binding to TH peptides in an ELISA format. The Ab index is shown for each sample in each ELISA and is the mean Ab index of at least two experiments. The upper limits of normal (mean Ab index + 3SD of 10 healthy controls) were Ab indices of 1.69, 1.31 and 1.24 for TH peptide 1-14, 61-80 and 30-44 ELISAs, respectively. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

Table 4.10: Results of ELISAs using TH peptides

| TH peptide used in ELISA | Mean Ab index ± SD of vitiligo patient group | Mean Ab indices ± SD of control group | Upper limit of normal for the ELISA | Number of vitiligo patients positive for antibodies ¹ | Number of healthy controls positive for antibodies ¹ |
|-----------------------------------|--|---|---|--|---|
| TH-1-14 | 8.92 ± 4.73 | 1.02 ± 0.22 | 1.69 | 17/18 | 0/10 |
| | (range: 1.39-17.00) | (range: 0.79-1.48) | | | |
| TH-61-80 | 2.97 ± 2.64 | 1.02 ± 0.10 | 1.31 | 11/18 | 0/10 |
| | (range: 0.51-8.99) | (range: 0.90-1.19) | | | |
| TH-30-44 | 0.98 ± 0.09 | 0.98 ± 0.09 | 1.24 | 0/18 | 0/10 |
| | (range: 0.75-1.11) | (range: 0.81-1.11) | | | |

¹Sera with an Ab index above the upper limit of normal value, calculated from the mean Ab index + 3SD of 10 healthy controls, were considered positive for antibodies against the TH peptide used in the ELISA.

Table 4.11: Antibody indices of vitiligo patient sera in ELISAs using TH peptides

| Patient | Ab index w TH peptio TH-1-14 | vith de 1 | Ab index with TH peptide TH-61-80 ¹ | | | |
|---------|------------------------------------|-----------------|--|---|--|--|
| V4 | 9.98 ± 1.91 | + | 3.30 ± 0.17 | + | | |
| V8 | 15.70 ± 1.78 | + | 8.57 ± 0.53 | + | | |
| V9 | 17.00 ± 2.20 | + | 2.14 ± 0.10 | + | | |
| V10 | 10.66 ± 1.13 | + | 5.60 ± 0.33 | + | | |
| V20 | 7.26 ± 1.02 | + | 3.61 ± 0.20 | + | | |
| V25 | 6.86 ± 0.89 | + | 3.37 ± 0.18 | + | | |
| V27 | 6.26 ± 0.69 | + | 0.56 ± 0.01 | - | | |
| V30 | 1.39 ± 0.10 | - | 8.99 ± 0.56 | + | | |
| V33 | 10.44 ± 2.06 | + | 3.57 ± 0.19 | + | | |
| V39 | 12.85 ± 2.85 | + | 4.10 ± 0.13 | + | | |
| V62 | 16.43 ± 2.01 | + | 3.32 ± 0.18 | + | | |
| V63 | 7.59 ± 1.13 | + | 0.54 ± 0.04 | - | | |
| V64 | 3.52 ± 0.80 | + | 0.51 ± 0.06 | - | | |
| V69 | 3.35 ± 0.75 | + | 0.54 ± 0.08 | - | | |
| V70 | 3.13 ± 0.69 | + | 0.70 ± 0.09 | - | | |
| V82 | 8.07 ± 1.28 | + | 0.54 ± 0.03 | - | | |
| V86 | 6.74 ± 1.85 | + | 0.54 ± 0.03 | - | | |
| V87 | 13.25 ± 1.98 | + | 3.02 ± 0.16 | + | | |

¹The Ab index shown for each vitiligo patient serum is the mean \pm SD of at least two experiments; +, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

 Table 4.12: TH antibody epitope reactivity shown with the demographic and clinical

 details as well as antibody responses of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Patient | Sex | Autoimmune | Onset | Disease | Antibodies ² | | | | | |
|---------|-----|------------|----------------|---------|-------------------------|------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|--|
| | | disease | age (years) | (years) | MCHR1 ³ | TYR ³ | TH epitope 1-14 antibodies | TH epitope 61-80 antibodies | | |
| V4 | М | None | 70 | 7 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V8 | F | None | 10 | 27 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V9 | F | None | 40 | 36 | + | - | + | + | | |
| V10 | М | None | 56 | 4 | - | + | + | + | | |
| V20 | М | AA | 20 | 50 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V25 | F | None | 6 | 13 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V27 | F | None | 19 | 4 | - | + | + | - | | |
| V30 | F | None | 52 | 1 | - | - | - | + | | |
| V33 | F | None | 51 | 3 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V39 | М | None | 13 | 19 | - | - | + | + | | |
| V62 | F | ATD | 7 | 20 | + | - | + | + | | |
| V63 | М | None | 44 | 1 | - | + | + | - | | |
| V64 | М | Psoriasis | 5 | 42 | - | - | + | - | | |
| V69 | F | None | 39 | 31 | - | - | + | - | | |
| V70 | F | ATD | 20 | 28 | - | - | + | - | | |
| V82 | F | None | 6 | 1 | - | - | + | - | | |
| V86 | М | None | 35 | 41 | + | + | + | - | | |
| V87 | М | None | 19 | 4 | - | - | + | + | | |

¹ATD, autoimmune thyroid disease; AA, alopecia areata.

²+, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

³Tyrosinase (TYR) and MCHR1 antibody data are taken from Chapter 3.

4.3.9 Sequence analysis of the antibody binding sites on TH

The amino acid sequence of TH (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000360.3) was compared with related proteins PAH (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000277.1) and TPH (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM004179.2) using the ClustalW2 Multiple Sequence Alignment tool at the network facilities of the EBI-EMBL (Section 2.17). The results indicated that the TH epitopes mapped to regions of the protein that were not homologous (Figure 4.8). In addition, the antibody binding sites identified were present in the more specific regulatory N terminal domain of the TH molecule and not in the highly homologous catalytic domain at the C-terminus of the protein (Figure 4.8) (Ekwall *et al.* 2000).

Amino acid sequence homologies between the characterised TH epitopes and microbial and viral polypeptides were not demonstrated in searches against international databases performed using the BLAST service of the NCIB (Section 2.17).

| ТРН РАН ТН | KDHSLERKDHSLERKDHSLERKDHSLER | 15 32 60 |
|------------------|---|----------------|
| ТРН | GRASLIFSLKNEVG-GLIKALKIFQEKHVNLLHIESRKSKR | 55 |
| РАН | GAISLIFSLKEEVG-ALAKVLRLFEENDVNLTHIESRPSRL | 72 |
| ТН | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| ТРН | RNSEFEIFVDCDIN-REQLNDIFHLLKSHTNVLSVNLPDNFTLKEDGMETVPWFPKK | 111 |
| РАН | KKDEYEFFTHLDKRSLPALTNIIKILRHDIGATVHELSRDKKKDTVPWFPRT | 124 |
| ТН | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVR-RGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRK | 169 |
| ТРН | ISDLDHCANRVLMYGSELDADHPGFKDNVYRKRRKYFADLAMNYKHGDPIPKVEFTEEEI | 171 |
| РАН | IQELDRFANQILSYGAELDADHPGFKDPVYRARRKQFADIAYNYRHGQPIPRVEYMEEEK | 184 |
| ТН | VSELDKCHHLVTKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEI | 229 |
| ТРН | KTWGTVFQELNKLYPTHACREYLKNLPLLSKYCGYREDNIPQLEDVSNFLKERTGFSIRP | 231 |
| РАН | KTWGTVFKTLKSLYKTHACYEYNHIFPLLEKYCGFHEDNIPQLEDVSQFLQTCTGFRLRP | 244 |
| ТН | ATWKEVYTTLKGLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLKERTGFQLRP | 289 |
| ТРН | VAGYLSPRDFLSGLAFRVFHCTQYVRHSSDPFYTPEPDTCHELLGHVPLLAEPSFAQFSQ | 291 |
| РАН | VAGLLSSRDFLGGLAFRVFHCTQYIRHGSKPMYTPEPDICHELLGHVPLFSDRSFAQFSQ | 304 |
| ТН | VAGLLSARDFLASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQ | 349 |
| ТРН | EIGLASLGASEEAVQKLATCYFFTVEFGLCKQDGQLRVFGAG-LSSISELKHALSGHAKV | 350 |
| РАН | EIGLASLGAPDEYIEKLATIYWFTVEFGLCKQGDSIKAYGAGLLSSFGELQYCLSEKPKL | 364 |
| ТН | DIGLASLGASDEEIEKLSTLYWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEI | 409 |
| ТРН | KPFDPKITCKQECLITTFQDVYFVSESFEDAKEKMREFTKTIKRPFGVKYNPYTRSIQIL | 410 |
| РАН | LPLELEKTAIQNYTVTEFQPLYYVAESFNDAKEKVRNFAATIPRPFSVRYDPYTQRIEVL | 424 |
| ТН | RAFDPEAAAVQPYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASRIQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVL | 469 |
| ТРН РАН ТН | KDTKSITSAMNELQHDLDVVSDALAKVSRKPSI 443 DNTQQLKILADSINSEIGILCSALQKIK 452 DSPQAVRRSLEGVQDELDTLAHALSAIG 497 | |

Г

Figure 4.8: Amino acid sequence homologies between tyrosine hydroxylase, phenylalanine hydroxylase and tryptophan hydroxylase.

The amino acid sequences of TH epitopes recognised by vitiligo patient TH antibodies are underlined at amino acids 1-14 and 61-80 at the N terminus of TH (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000360.3). Aligned amino acid sequences of phenylalanine hydroxylase (PAH) (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM000277.1) and tryptophan hydroxylase (TPH) (NCBI Reference Sequence: NM004179.2) are also shown. Identical amino acid residues in the three proteins are highlighted. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

4.4 Results Summary

The results indicated that:

- Two major binding sites for TH antibodies in vitiligo patients were located at the N-terminus of the protein between amino acids 1-14 and 61-80.
- Of 18 vitiligo patients, 17 (94%) had antibodies against epitope 1-14, and 11 (61%) displayed immunoreactivity against epitope 61-80.
- Immunoreactivity against both epitopes was evident in 10/18 (56%) of the vitiligo patients, suggesting that the humoral immune response to TH in vitiligo is heterogeneous in nature.
- There was no apparent association of patient gender, disease duration, age of disease onset, the presence of tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies, or the presence of autoimmune disease with recognition of the different TH antibody-binding sites.
- The TH epitopes mapped to regions of TH that were not homologous with related proteins TPH and PAH.
- Amino acid sequence homologies between the characterised TH epitopes and microbial and viral polypeptides were not demonstrated.

4.5 Discussion

In this part of the study, radiolabelled TH protein fragments coupled with absorption experiments enabled the identification of two major autoantibody specificities at the N-terminus of TH between amino acid residues 1 and 14 (epitope 1-14) and 61 and 80 (epitope 61-80). Subsequently, antibody binding to the identified epitopes in vitiligo patient sera was confirmed in ELISAs. Of 18 vitiligo patients, 17 (94%) had antibodies against epitope 1-14, and 11 (61%) displayed immunoreactivity against epitope 61-80. It was not apparent that epitope recognition was associated with patient gender, disease duration, age of disease onset, the presence of tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies or the presence of autoimmune disease.

Immunoreactivity to both epitopes was detected in the majority (10/18 = 56%) of vitiligo patients, indicating a heterogeneous humoral immune response to TH. Similarly, antibodies in autoimmune thyroid disease and type 1 diabetes mellitus have been reported to react against multiple epitopes on thyroid peroxidase and tyrosine phosphatase-like IA-2 autoantigens, respectively (Zanelli *et al.* 1992; Lampasona *et al.* 1996). This has been explained by intramolecular spreading of an autoimmune response from a single or few epitope(s) to multiple epitopes during disease progression. For example, in type 1 diabetes mellitus, a temporal spreading of the antibody responses has been described from immunodominant epitopes in an early pre-clinical phase to lesser immunogenic domains at the manifestation of disease (Naserke *et al.* 1998). In the absence of longitudinal serum samples, however, no evidence of TH epitope spreading in the patients could be ascertained.

Although TH shares a high degree (approximately 35%) of amino acid sequence homology with both the related enzymes TPH and PAH (Ekwall *et al.* 2000), neither antigen-specific nor cross-reacting antibodies to either protein were detected in vitiligo patients displaying a humoral immune response to TH (Chapter 3) (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). In keeping with this previous finding (Kemp *et al.* 2011a), major TH epitopes were demonstrated in areas of the protein which had no homology with TPH or PAH. Likewise, although their exact positions have not been mapped, epitopes unique for TH have also been proposed for TH antibodies found in patients with APS1 (Ekwall *et al.* 2000).

The potential applications of the molecular characterisation of B cell epitopes in vitiligo include: (i) a greater understanding of the association of an autoantigen with disease

pathogenesis, (ii) possible insights into the initiation of the disease process, and (iiii) the establishment of novel and more specific assays for measuring antibodies in patient sera. The ways in which these criteria were met by the study undertaken are discussed below.

Firstly, an association of TH as an autoantigen with vitiligo pathogenesis may be revealed by examining the location of the identified epitopes with respect to the functional domains of the protein. For example, if the epitopes reside in, or contribute to, the structure of the active site of TH, antibodies targeting these epitopes might inhibit enzyme activity. However, the antibody binding sites identified did not map to the C-terminal catalytic domain of the enzyme (Ekwall *et al.* 2000), which indicates that the epitope-specific TH antibodies characterised here may not have functional effects. Even so, it will be important to undertake further investigations in relation to the possible functional effects of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients, since functional TH antibodies may well recognise conformational epitopes not identified by the method used here. Interestingly, a previous study concerning APS1 patients has demonstrated inhibitory effects of TH antibodies on TH function (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000).

Secondly, no apparent homology was identified between the specified epitope regions and any microbial proteins, suggesting that molecular mimicry does not initiate the production of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients. However, as yet uncharacterised B cell epitopes on TH, which may be revealed by a study employing conformational epitope mapping techniques, may demonstrate cross-reactivity. Moreover, the current computer databases are unlikely to represent all microbial proteins.

Finally, since TH had multiple epitope regions and the antibody response provoked in vitiligo patients was heterogeneous, it is unlikely that a specific assay for measuring immunoreactivity to TH, limited to either of the epitopes identified here, would be of prognostic value for vitiligo.

The *in vitro* translation system is a useful procedure for producing both intact and modified [35 S]-methionine-labelled proteins, which can then be used for testing antibody reactivity and for epitope mapping (Wedlock *et al.* 1993; Daw *et al.* 1996; Volpato *et al.* 1998; Kemp *et al.* 2001). In this chapter, the technique was used to radiolabel deletion derivatives of TH, which were then used in RIAs to identify antigenic regions on the protein. A disadvantage of the use of deletion derivatives is in the inevitable loss of native conformation and, therefore, of

epitope regions which are brought together by the secondary structure of the protein (Pettersson 1992). In Graves' disease, for example, it has been reported that the autoantibodies to the thyrotropin receptor, which are responsible for disease activity, recognise a number of different conformational epitopes (Morgenthaler et al. 1999). In so far as short linear sequences may contribute to conformational epitopes, it may be possible to identify at least part of some conformational epitopes using the methodology applied in this study. In addition, a previous study employing site-directed mutagenesis to dissect reactivity to a conformational autoepitope of steroid 21-hydroxylase in autoimmune endocrinological diseases, suggested that testing of radiolabelled antigens in liquid-phase immunoprecipitation assay can be conformation-sensitive (Nikoshkov *et al.* 1999). Nevertheless, it would be of interest to apply phage-display technology (Scott 1992; Williams et al. 2001) to future epitope mapping studies of TH. Phage-display is more suited to the study of conformational epitopes since expressed proteins are able to fold into their correct three-dimensional structures in the periplasmic space of the bacterial host, and can maintain a native arrangement once displayed on the surface of a phage particle (Wilson and Finlay 1998). Although potentially important TH epitopes which may be dependent upon protein conformation and so were not characterised in this part of the study, the significant absorption of TH antibodies by TH peptides 1-14 and 61-80, confirms that at least two widely recognised TH antibody binding sites are linear in nature.

The use of human sera in the mapping of B cell epitopes can be problematic because sera contain multiple antibody species against a particular autoantigen and the immune response tends to diversify with duration. It is difficult therefore to examine the reactivity of a specific autoantibody in isolation and it is not possible to discriminate between a single autoantibody targeted at an epitope and a set of closely-related autoantibodies directed at the same epitope. In order to characterise the array of autoantibodies present in a particular serum and the epitope specificity of a particular autoantibody, the production of human monoclonal antibodies from the patient is usually required. Indeed, monoclonal antibodies isolated from individuals with type 1 diabetes mellitus have been successfully employed to identify the antibody binding sites on glutamic acid decarboxylase, an autoantigen in this disease (Syren *et al.* 1996). Although the monoclonal antibody approach can allow the precise characterisation of epitopes recognised by a specific antibody, it is difficult to know the relative frequencies of the different monoclonal

antibodies in the patient under investigation. Despite this, the isolation of monoclonal antibodies from vitiligo patients will allow a more complete and detailed analysis of the epitopes recognised by TH antibodies.

In summary, mapping of conformational epitopes and identifying TH antibodies with functional effects will give more information on the association of TH antibodies with vitiligo.

CHAPTER 5

5. Characterisation of IgG subclasses, avidities and titres of vitiligo patient TH antibodies

5.1 Introduction

5.1.1 Immunoglobulins

The immunoglobulin G is a major effector molecule of the humoral immune response in man and accounts for about 75% of the total immunoglobulins in plasma of healthy individuals. The immunoglobulins of the other four classes, IgM, IgA, IgD and IgE, each of which has characteristic properties and functions, constitute the other 25% of the immunoglobulins (Spiegelberg 1974). Antibodies of the IgG class express their predominant activity during a secondary antibody response. Thus, the appearance of specific IgG antibodies generally corresponds with the 'maturation' of the antibody response, which is switched on upon repeated contact with an antigen. In comparison to antibodies of the IgM class, IgG antibodies have a relatively high affinity and persist in the circulation for a long time.

5.1.2 IgG subclasses

Four distinct subgroups of human IgG have been identified designated IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4, respectively (Gergely 1967). Quantitatively, the relative serum concentrations of the human IgG subclasses are: IgG1>IgG2>IgG3=IgG4 (Table 5.1) (Shakib and Stanworth 1980; French 1986). The four subclasses have structural differences and, as a consequence, show differences in some of their biological properties which are summarised in Table 5.1. For example, the capacity of the four human IgGs to activate complement decreases in the order: IgG3>IgG1>IgG2, with IgG4 unable to activate complement (Flanagan and Rabbitts 1982; van Loghem 1986). The four human IgG subclasses also show differences in their interaction with Fc receptors for IgG (Fc γ R). The latter are expressed primarily on effector cells of the immune system, in particular macrophages, monocytes, myeloid cells and dendritic cells and binding of

Table 5.1: Properties of IgG subclasses¹

| Property | IgG1 | IgG2 | IgG3 | IgG4 |
|---|----------|---------|----------------|-----------|
| Antibody concentrations | | | | |
| Adult serum level range (g/l) | 4.9-11.4 | 1.5-6.4 | 0.20-1.10 | 0.08-1.40 |
| (mean, g/l) | (6.98) | (3.8) | (0.51) | (0.56) |
| Proportion of total IgG (%) | 43-75 | 16-48 | 1.7-7.5 | 0.8-11.7 |
| Antibody response to | | | | |
| Proteins | $++^{3}$ | +/- 3 | ++ | +/- |
| Polysaccharides | $+^{3}$ | ++ | - ³ | - |
| Allergens | + | - | - | ++ |
| Complement activation | | | | |
| C1q binding | ++ | + | $+++^{3}$ | - |
| Binding to Fcy receptors | | | | |
| Fcγ RI ² (CD64:monocytes, macrophages, neutrophils, dendritic cells) | ++ | - | +++ | + |
| Fcγ RII (CD32):monocytes, macrophages, neutrophils, eosinophils, platelets, B cells, dendritic cells, endothelial cells) | ++ | - | +++ | - |
| Fcγ RIIa-H131 | ++ | +++ | +++ | - |
| Fcγ RIIa-R131 | ++ | - | ++ | - |
| Fcγ RIII (CD16:neutrophils, eosinophils, macrophages, NK cells, subsets of T cells) | ++ | - | ++ | - |
| Fcy RIIIb-NA1 | +++ | - | +++ | - |
| Fcy RIIIb-NA2 | ++ | - | ++ | - |

¹Information adapted from Roitt 1997.

 2 Fc γ R, Fc receptors for IgG.

³-, negative; -/+, weakly positive; +, positive; ++, strongly positive; +++, very strongly positive.

the Fc part of IgG to a Fc γ R is instrumental in the induction of the effector cell's function (van de Winkel and Capel 1993; van de Winkel and Capel 1996), which can comprise phagocytosis, endocytosis, antibody-mediated cellular cytotoxicity, release of a range of inflammatory mediators, antigen presentation and clearance of immune complexes.

In autoimmune diseases, the levels of IgG subclasses mostly do not differ from those in healthy individuals, but specific antibodies show variable subclass restrictions. For example, in autoimmune Addison's disease and autoimmune ovarian insufficiency, antibodies against 21-hydroxylase, 17 α -hydroxylase and cholesterol side-chain cleavage enzyme are predominantly of the IgG1 subtype (Boe *et al.* 2004; Brozzetti *et al.* 2010). This is also the case for antibody responses against protein tyrosine phosphatase IA-2 and glutamic acid decarboxylase in patients with type I diabetes mellitus (Bonifacio *et al.* 1999; Hawa *et al.* 2000). Comparisons of IgG subclass distributions of anti-thyroid peroxidase antibodies in patients with autoimmune hypothyroidism have indicated a predominance of IgG1 and IgG4 (Kohno *et al.* 1993; Silva *et al.* 2003; Xie *et al.* 2008). In the case of anti-thyroglobulin antibodies in Hashimoto's thyroiditis and Graves' disease, IgG2 and IgG4 were the dominant subtypes, respectively (Caturegli *et al.* 1994).

In autoimmune connective tissue diseases, the IgG subclass distribution of human autoantibodies to Sm-antigen, double-stranded DNA, ribonucleoprotein, SS-B-antigen (also called La), and IgG rheumatoid factor has been determined in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus, Sjögren's syndrome, and rheumatoid arthritis. For anti-Sm-antigen and anti-ribonucleoprotein antibodies, IgG1 was the predominant isotype. For anti-double-stranded DNA and anti-SS-B-antigen antibodies, IgG1 and a lesser contribution of IgG3 was found. In contrast, IgG1 and IgG4 were the predominant isotypes of human IgG rheumatoid factor (Gharavi *et al.* 1988; Yount *et al.* 1988).

Finally, patient antibodies to neutrophil cytoplasmic antigens (ANCA) are predominantly of the IgG1 and IgG4 subclass (Brouwer *et al.* 1991; Mellbye *et al.* 1994). However, in patients with renal involvement, ANCA antibodies of the IgG3 subclass can occur (Mellbye *et al.* 1994).
5.1.3 IgG avidity

Antibody affinity refers to the strength of binding between a single antigenic determinant and an individual antibody combining site (Roitt and Delves 1997). In most practical circumstances, however, avidity (or functional affinity) is used to describe the overall strength of binding between multivalent antigens and antibodies, and this is most applicable to the measurement of the interaction of an antiserum or patient serum with its target antigen (Roitt and Delves 1997). *In vivo*, high avidity antibodies are superior to those of low avidity for a wide variety of immune functions (Roitt and Delves 1997).

It has been suggested that antibody avidity could be an important feature of antibodies in autoimmune disease (Gharavi and Reiber 1996). However, the avidity of autoantibodies has not been sufficiently studied to give decisive answers of their clinical usefulness. In a few cases, high avidity antibodies have been shown to be associated with greater pathogenicity (Takeda *et al.* 2001; Cucnik *et al.* 2004; Cucnik *et al.* 2011). For example, high avidity anti- β 2-glycoprotein I antibodies in patients with antiphospholipid syndrome have an increased pathological function compared with low avidity anti- β 2-glycoprotein I antibodies (Cucnik *et al.* 2004; Cucnik *et al.* 2011). Furthermore, in systemic lupus erythematosus patients, double-stranded DNA and ribosomal P antibodies which have lower binding avidities are considered less harmful and associated with a lower prevalence of nephropathy (Takeda *et al.* 2001).

5.1.4 IgG titres

An antibody titer is a measurement of how much antibody an organism has produced that recognises a particular epitope, expressed as the greatest dilution that still gives a positive result. Measurement of antibody titres can offer an easy and useful way for determination of disease progression, for example as in autoimmune thyroid disorders (Etienne-Decerf *et al.* 1987)

5.1.5 TH antibodies in vitiligo

Our previous work identified TH antibodies of the IgG class present in vitiligo patient sera. In addition, two main epitopes were determined for TH antibodies. The analysis of TH antibodies in

terms of their subclass, avidity and titres would be valuable characterisations of the humoral immune response against TH.

5.2 Aims

The aims of this part of the study were:

- To determine the titres of antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 using TH peptide ELISAs.
- To analyse the IgG subclasses of antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 using TH peptide ELISAs with IgG subtype-specific secondary antibodies.
- To evaluate the avidities of antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80 using TH peptide ELISAs to measure antibody-binding in the presence of increasing NaCl concentrations.

5.3 Experiments and Results

5.3.1 Determination of vitiligo patient antibody titres against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80

Patient antibody titres against TH peptides 1-14 and 61-80 (Table 2.9) were determined using TH peptide ELISAs as detailed in Section 2.26. In the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA, serum samples from 17 vitiligo and 10 healthy controls were analysed in duplicate at final dilutions ranging from 1:100 to 1:2000. In the TH peptide 61-80 ELISA, serum samples from 11 vitiligo and 10 healthy controls were analysed in duplicate at final dilutions.

In each assay set, the binding reactivity of each patient and control sera to each TH peptide was expressed as an Ab index calculated as: mean OD_{405} of tested serum/mean OD_{405} of a population of 10 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from the resulting Ab index values. Patient sera with an Ab index greater than the upper limit of normal were regarded as positive for binding to the TH peptide used in the ELISA: an Ab index of 1.69 for TH peptide 1-14, and 1.31 for TH peptide 61-80 (Chapter 4).

The results of the TH peptide ELISAs are shown in Figures 5.1a and b. In Table 5.2, the results are summarised showing the serum dilution in which antibody reactivity could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal for the TH peptide ELISA. In general, higher antibody titres were found against the TH peptide representing epitope 1-14. It is unclear why antibody titres against TH peptide 1-14 have a lower measurement at 1:200 dilution compared with 1:500 (Figure 5.1a), or why antibody titres against TH peptide 61-80 have a lower measurement at 1:100 dilution compared with 1:200 (Figure 5.1b).

5.3.2 Analysis of IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80

To determine TH antibody IgG subclasses, sera from vitiligo patients and healthy controls were analysed in ELISAs with TH peptides 1-14 and 61-80 (Table 2.9) as detailed in Section 2.26.

IgG subclass-specific secondary antibodies were used to detect the binding of primary antibodies in the ELISAs (Section 2.26). In the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA, serum samples from 17 vitiligo and 10 healthy controls were analysed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100. In the TH peptide 61-80 ELISA, serum samples from 11 vitiligo and 10 healthy controls were analysed in duplicate at a final dilution of 1:100.

In each assay set, the binding reactivity of each patient and control sera to each TH peptide was expressed as an Ab index calculated as: mean OD_{405} of tested serum/mean OD_{405} of a population of 10 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from the resulting Ab index values. The upper limit of normal for each TH peptide ELISA using different secondary antibodies was calculated using the mean Ab index + 3SD of the population of healthy control sera. Patient sera with an Ab index greater than the upper limit of normal were regarded as positive for binding to the TH peptide used in the ELISA.

The Ab indices of the patient and control sera and the upper limit of normal (mean Ab index + 3SD of 10 control sera) for each ELISA are shown in Figures 5.2a and b. The results, which are summarised in Table 5.3, indicated that antibodies against TH epitope 1-14 were exclusively of the IgG1 subclass in 17/17 (100%) vitiligo patients. Predominantly, antibody responses against TH epitope 61-80 were also of the IgG1 subclass and were detected in 9/11 (82%) vitiligo patients. Two of 11 (18%) vitiligo patients had TH epitope 61-80 antibodies of subclass IgG3.



Figure 5.1a: Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope 1-14.

The 17 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera were analysed at dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000, and 1:2000 in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 1-14. The Ab index (\pm SD) of each vitiligo patient serum at each dilution is shown and is the mean of two experiments. The results are also shown for 1 control. The upper limit of normal for the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA was an Ab index of 1.69 (Chapter 4).



Figure 5.1b: Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope 61-80.

The 11 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera were analysed at dilutions of 1:100, 1:200, 1:500, 1:1000, and 1:2000 in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 61-80. The Ab index (\pm SD) of each vitiligo patient serum at each dilution is shown and is the mean of two experiments. The results are also shown for 1 control. The upper limit of normal for the TH peptide 61-80 ELISA was an Ab index of 1.31 (Chapter 4).

Table 5.2: Titres of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80

| Vitiligo | ТН ер | itope | TH epitope | | | | |
|----------|-------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------|--------------------|--|--|--|
| patient | 1-14 ant | ibodies | 61-80 antibodies | | | | |
| | Antibody | Antibody | Antibody | Antibody | | | |
| | reactivity ¹ | titre ² | reactivity ¹ | titre ² | | | |
| V4 | + | 1:500 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V8 | + | 1:1000 | + | 1:500 | | | |
| V9 | + | 1:2000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V10 | + | 1:1000 | + | 1:500 | | | |
| V20 | + | 1:2000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V25 | + | 1:1000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V27 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V30 | - | - | + | 1:1000 | | | |
| V33 | + | 1:1000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V39 | + | 1:2000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V62 | + | 1:1000 | + | 1:200 | | | |
| V63 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V64 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V69 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V70 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V82 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V86 | + | 1:500 | - | - | | | |
| V87 | + | 1:2000 | + | 1:500 | | | |

¹+, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

 2 The antibody titre is given as the dilution at which immunoreactivity in the serum sample could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in the TH peptide ELISA: An Ab index of 1.69 for TH peptide 1-14, and 1.31 for TH peptide 61-80 (Chapter 4).



Figure 5.2a: IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 1-14.

The 17 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera at a dilution of 1:100 were analysed in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 1-14 and IgG-specific subclass secondary antibodies. The Ab index is shown for each serum and is the mean of two experiments. The upper limits of normal for the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA were Ab indices of 1.41, 1.29, 1.63 and 1.63 for secondary antibodies IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4, respectively. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).



Figure 5.2b: IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 61-80.

The 11 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera at a dilution of 1:100 were analysed in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 61-80 and IgG-specific subclass secondary antibodies. The Ab index is shown for each serum and is the mean of two experiments. The upper limits of normal for the TH peptide 61-80 ELISA were Ab indices of 1.27, 1.52, 1.56 and 1.46 for secondary antibodies IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4, respectively. Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

Table 5.3: IgG subclasses of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80

| Vitiligo | ТН ер | itope | TH epitope | | | | |
|----------|------------|----------|------------------|----------|--|--|--|
| patient | 1-14 ant | ibodies | 61-80 antibodies | | | | |
| | Antibody | IgG | Antibody | IgG | | | |
| | reactivity | subclass | reactivity | subclass | | | |
| V4 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V8 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V9 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V10 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V20 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V25 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V27 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V30 | - | - | + | IgG3 | | | |
| V33 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V39 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V62 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG1 | | | |
| V63 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V64 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V69 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V70 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V82 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V86 | + | IgG1 | - | - | | | |
| V87 | + | IgG1 | + | IgG3 | | | |

¹+, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

5.3.3 Evaluation of avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes **1-14** and **61-80**

To determine TH antibody avidity, sera from vitiligo patients, and healthy controls were incubated with NaCl at final concentrations of 0.15, 0.5, 1.5 and 3.0 M (with account taken of the concentration of NaCl in the PBS which was used as the diluent) to give chaotropic conditions (Takeda *et al.* 2001; Cucnik *et al.* 2004; Cucnik *et al.* 2011) prior to analysis in TH peptide ELISAs with peptides 1-14 and 61-80 (Table 2.9) as detailed in Section 2.26.

In each assay set, the binding reactivity of each patient and control sera to each TH peptide was expressed as an Ab index calculated as: mean OD_{405} of tested serum/mean OD_{405} of a population of 10 healthy control sera. Each serum was tested in two experiments and the mean Ab index was calculated from the resulting Ab index values. Patient sera with an Ab index greater than the upper limit of normal were regarded as positive for binding to the TH peptide used in the ELISA: An Ab index of 1.69 for TH peptide 1-14, and 1.31 for TH peptide 61-80 (Chapter 4).

The results of the TH peptide ELISAs are shown in Figures 5.3a and b. In Table 5.4, the results are summarised and show the molar NaCl concentration at which antibody reactivity could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal for the TH peptide ELISA. TH antibodies against TH epitope 1-14 in 15/17 (88%) vitiligo patients retained binding activity, as measured by a positive Ab index, at a NaCl concentration of 0.5 M. Loss of binding activity was evident in a further 8 vitiligo patient sera at 1.5 M NaCl, as indicated by a negative Ab index. At 3.0 M NaCl, 7 vitiligo patient sera remained positive for TH antibodies in the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA. For TH antibodies against epitope 61-80, immunoreactivity was still detected in 8/11 (73%) vitiligo patient sera at 1.5 M NaCl. Two vitiligo patient sera remained positive for TH antibodies against TH peptide 61-80 at 3.0 M NaCl. Overall, the results suggested that TH antibodies were of variable avidity towards their antigenic TH peptide target.

5.3.4 Comparison of patient details with TH antibody titres, IgG subclasses and avidities

The demographic details, clinical features, MCHR1 and tyrosinase antibody reactivities, and TH antibody epitopes of the vitiligo patients are given in Table 5.5 along with TH antibody titres,



Figure 5.3a: Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 1-14.

The 17 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera were analysed at a dilution of 1:100 in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 1-14 following incubation with NaCl at concentrations of 0.15, 0.5, 1.5 and 3.0 M. The Ab index (\pm SD) is shown for 17 vitiligo patient sera and 1 control serum and is the mean of two experiments. The upper limit of normal for the TH peptide 1-14 ELISA was an Ab index of 1.69 (Chapter 4). Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).



Figure 5.3b: Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitope peptide 61-80.

The 11 TH antibody-positive vitiligo (V) sera and 10 healthy control (C) sera were analysed at a dilution of 1:100 in TH peptide ELISAs with peptide 61-80 following incubation with NaCl at concentrations of 0.15, 0.5, 1.5 and 3.0 M. The Ab index (\pm SD) is shown for 11 vitiligo patient sera and 1 control serum and is the mean of two experiments. The upper limit of normal for the TH peptide 61-80 ELISA was an Ab index of 1.31 (Chapter 4). Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma *et al.* 2012).

Table 5.4: Avidities of vitiligo patient antibodies against TH epitopes 1-14 and 61-80

| Vitiligo | ТН ер | itope | TH epitope 61-80 antibodies | | | | |
|----------|------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| patient | 1-14 ant | ibodies | | | | | |
| | Antibody | Antibody | Antibody | Antibody | | | |
| | reactivity | avidity ² | reactivity | avidity ² | | | |
| V4 | + | 3.0 M | + | 0.15 M | | | |
| V8 | + | 3.0 M | + | 3.0 M | | | |
| V9 | + | 3.0 M | + | 0.15 M | | | |
| V10 | + | 3.0 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |
| V20 | + | 0.5 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |
| V25 | + | 3.0 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |
| V27 | + | 0.5 M | - | - | | | |
| V30 | - | - | + | 3.0 M | | | |
| V33 | + | 0.5 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |
| V39 | + | 0.5 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |
| V62 | + | 3.0 M | + | 0.15 M | | | |
| V63 | + | 0.5 M | - | - | | | |
| V64 | + | 0.15 M | - | - | | | |
| V69 | + | 0.5 M | - | - | | | |
| V70 | + | 0.15 M | - | - | | | |
| V82 | + | 3.0 M | - | - | | | |
| V86 | + | 0.5 M | - | - | | | |
| V87 | + | 0.5 M | + | 0.5 M | | | |

¹+, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

²The antibody avidity is given as the highest molar (M) NaCl concentration at which immunoreactivity of the serum sample could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in the TH peptide ELISAs; An Ab index of 1.69 for TH peptide 1-14, and 1.31 for TH peptide 61-80 (Chapter 4).

Table 5.5: Summary of TH antibody epitope reactivity, titres, IgG subclass and avidity with demographic details, clinical features and antibody responses of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients

| Vitiligo patient | Sex | Autoimmune disease ¹ | Onset age (years) | Vitiligo duration (years) | Antibodies ² TH epitope 1-14 antibodies | | | | TH epitope 61-80 antibodies | | | | | |
|---------------------|-----|------------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------|---|-----|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------------|
| | | | ¥ / | Ŷ, | MCHR1 | TYR | Antibody reactivity ³ | Antibody titre ⁴ | IgG subclass | Antibody avidity ⁵ | Antibody reactivity ³ | Antibody titre ⁴ | IgG subclass | Antibody avidity ⁵ |
| V4 | М | None | 70 | 7 | - | - | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.15 M |
| V8 | F | None | 10 | 27 | - | - | + | 1:1000 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 3.0 M |
| V9 | F | None | 40 | 36 | + | - | + | 1:2000 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.15 M |
| V10 | М | None | 56 | 4 | - | + | + | 1:1000 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.5 M |
| V20 | М | AA | 20 | 50 | - | - | + | 1:2000 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.5 M |
| V25 | F | None | 6 | 13 | - | - | + | 1:1000 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.5 M |
| V27 | F | None | 19 | 4 | - | + | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | - | - | - | - |
| V30 | F | None | 52 | 1 | - | - | - | - | - | - | + | 1:1000 | IgG3 | 3.0 M |
| V33 | F | None | 51 | 3 | - | - | + | 1:1000 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.5 M |
| V39 | М | None | 13 | 19 | - | - | + | 1:2000 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.5 M |
| V62 | F | ATD | 7 | 20 | + | - | + | 1:1000 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | + | 1:200 | IgG1 | 0.15 M |
| V63 | М | None | 44 | 1 | - | + | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | - | - | - | - |
| V64 | М | Psoriasis | 5 | 42 | - | - | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.15 M | - | - | - | - |
| V69 | F | None | 39 | 31 | - | - | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | - | - | - | - |
| V70 | F | ATD | 20 | 28 | - | - | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.15 M | - | - | - | - |
| V82 | F | None | 6 | 1 | - | - | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 3.0 M | - | - | - | - |
| V86 | М | None | 35 | 41 | + | + | + | 1:500 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | - | - | - | - |
| V87 | М | None | 19 | 4 | - | - | + | 1:2000 | IgG1 | 0.5 M | + | 1:500 | IgG3 | 0.5 M |

¹AA, alopecia areata; ATD, autoimmune thyroid disease.

²Tyrosinase (TYR) and MCHR1 antibody data are taken from Chapter 3.

³+, denotes positive for antibody reactivity; -, denotes negative for antibody reactivity.

⁴The antibody titre is given as the dilution at which immunoreactivity of the serum sample could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in the TH peptide ELISA.

⁵The antibody avidity is given as the highest molar (M) NaCl concentration at which immunoreactivity of the serum sample could still be detected at levels above the upper limit of normal in the TH peptide ELISA.

Taken with kind permission from John Wiley & Sons Ltd. (The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK) from (Rahoma et al. 2012).

IgG subclasses and avidities. There was no apparent association of patient gender, disease duration, age of disease onset, the presence of tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies or the presence of autoimmune disease with TH antibody titres, avidities or IgG subclasses.

5.4 Summary of Results

The results indicated that:

- In general, higher antibody titres were found against the TH peptide representing epitope 1-14.
- Antibodies against TH epitope 1-14 were exclusively of the IgG1 subclass.
- Antibody responses against TH epitope 61-80 were also predominantly of the IgG1 subclass with IgG3 subtype antibodies in a minority of patients.
- TH antibodies were of variable avidity towards their antigenic TH peptide target with antibody binding detected at 3 M NaCl in several patient sera.
- There was no apparent association of patient gender, disease duration, age of disease onset, the presence of tyrosinase or MCHR1 antibodies or the presence of autoimmune disease with TH antibody titres, avidities or IgG subclasses.

5.5 Discussion

In this part of the study, particular characteristics of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients were examined including titres, subclasses and avidities. Overall, the titres, subclasses and avidities of TH antibodies were not associated with the clinical features of the vitiligo patients.

Like many reports on IgG subclass determination in autoimmune disease (Boe *et al.* 2004; Brozzetti *et al.* 2010), TH antibodies against both identified epitopes were predominantly of the IgG1 subclass. Antibodies against epitope 61-80 were of the IgG3 subtype in a minority of patients. No TH antibodies representing subclasses IgG2 or IgG4 were detected. Previously, antimelanocyte antibodies have also been characterised as IgG (Naughton *et al.* 1983a; Naughton *et al.* 1983b; Cui *et al.* 1992; Cui *et al.* 1995; Hann *et al.* 1996a; Hann and Lee 1996; Rocha *et al.* 2000; Farrokhi *et al.* 2005), and as belonging to subclasses IgG1, IgG2 and IgG3 (Xie *et al.* 1991). Interestingly, IgG1 and IgG3 subclass antibodies have the capacity to activate complement and to induce cellular effector mechanisms (Flanagan and Rabbitts 1982; van Loghem 1986), both of which have been reported to damage melanocytes in vitiligo patients have yet to be studied.

The profile of IgG isotypes is influenced by the T helper cell Th1/Th2 balance of the immune response (Snapper and Paul 1987; Finkelman *et al.* 1990). T helper cells differentiate into functionally distinct subsets termed Th1 and Th2 which produce distinct immune responses associated by distinct patterns of cytokine secretion (Romagnani 1995; Mosmann and Sad 1996). The Th1 subset is characterised by the production of IFN- γ , IL-2, and TNF- β , and Th1 responses induce macrophage and cytotoxic T lymphocyte activation and immunoglobulin IgG subclass switching to favor complement fixation and opsonisation (Romagnani 1995; Mosmann and Sad 1996). Th1 responses favor effective clearance of intracellular pathogens and are likely to be important in organ-specific autoimmune diseases (Romagnani 1995; Mosmann and Sad 1996). In contrast, Th2 cells, defined by their propensity to secrete IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10, are important in allergy, mast cell/IgE-mediated immediate type hypersensitivity responses, and helminth infections, in which protective responses are mediated by eosinophils (Romagnani 1995; Mosmann and Sad 1996). In humans, the levels of IgG1 and IgG3 have been related to a Th1 predominance of immune responses, whereas a Th2 dominant response promotes an antibody

selection of the IgG4 subclass (Snapper and Paul 1987; Finkelman *et al.* 1990). In vitiligo, there is an immunopolarisation of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells to a Th1-type cytokine profile associated with melanocyte loss, which would fit with the finding that TH antibodies are mainly of the IgG1 subclass (Wankowicz-Kalinska *et al.* 2003). Interestingly, the SL chicken model of vitiligo also appears to be a Th1-polarised autoimmune disease (Section 1.3.9.3) (Shi and Erf 2012).

More accurate identification of IgG subclasses of the TH antibodies could have been made by using affinity chromatography to purify the different IgG subtypes from vitiligo patient sera prior to using in the ELISA (Soundararajan *et al.* 2005). Furthermore, purified IgG subclass antibodies could have been used to immunoprecipitate TH in the TH antibody RIA. This might have enabled the identification of other IgG subclasses of TH antibodies that were not against the two dominant linear TH epitopes used as the antigen in the IgG subclass ELISA experiments.

The avidities of the TH antibodies were found to vary between the vitiligo patient sera analysed. It has been suggested that antibody avidity could be an important feature of antibodies in autoimmune disease (Gharavi and Reiber 1996). High avidity antibodies have been shown to be associated with greater pathogenicity as in the case of anti- β 2-GPI antibodies in patients with antiphospholipid syndrome (Cucnik *et al.* 2004; Cucnik *et al.* 2011). However, further studies will need to be undertaken with respect to TH antibodies in vitiligo to ascertain, in the first instance, if they have any pathogenic properties, and secondly to determine if any pathogenic properties are related to antibody avidity.

The method used here to determine TH antibody avidity is relatively simple and measures the ionic interactions between the antibody and antigen, which can be disrupted by changing NaCl concentrations. A better measure of avidity could be gained from other solid phase assays including competitive inhibition assays, and elution assays (Pullen *et al.* 1986; Goldblatt *et al.* 1999; Zhang *et al.* 2010). In both of them the antigen is attached to a solid support. In the competitive inhibition assay, antibody is added in solution at a fixed concentration, together with free antigen in different concentrations, and the amount of antigen which inhibits solid phase binding in an ELISA by 50% is determined (Zhang *et al.* 2010). The less antigen needed, the stronger the avidity.

In elution assays, the antibody is added in solution. After obtaining a state of equilibrium, a chaotrope or denaturant agent (e.g., isothiocyanate, urea, or diethylamine) is added in different

concentrations to disrupt antibody/antigen interactions. The amount of antibody resisting elution is determined thereafter with an ELISA. The higher the avidity, the more chaotropic agent is needed to elute a certain amount of antibody. The relative avidity of a heterogeneous mixture of antibodies can be expressed as the avidity index, equal to the concentration of eluting agent needed to elute 50% of the bound antibody. Refined analysis of data can be performed by determining percentages of eluted antibody at different concentrations of the eluting agent. However, the avidity index is not an absolute but only a relative measure, and for identical pairs of antibody/antigen, it strongly varies as a function of the precise conditions of the assay. Moreover, the coating antigen may be different from antigen found in physiological conditions with respect to density and conformation (Goldblatt *et al.* 1999). Information on low-avidity antibodies might be lost, as on reaching the equilibrium before addition of the eluting agent, lower proportions of low-avidity antibody are bound to the coating antigen than of higher-avidity antibody, which means that higher-avidity antibodies are preferentially detected and analysed (Butler 2000)

The TH antibody titres varied between the different vitiligo patients. Further studies are required to determine if TH antibody titres alter during the course of the disease and whether or not they have any prognostic significance.

CHAPTER 6

6. General Discussion

6.1 Discussion of the Results

Various hypotheses have been suggested to explain the mechanisms involved in vitiligo pathogenesis such as genetic susceptibility, biochemical and neural abnormalities, melanocyte dysfunction and both the cellular and humoral immunity (Le Poole *et al.* 1993a; Schallreuter *et al.* 2008a; Boissy and Spritz 2009). There are several lines of evidence for the involvement of the immune system in the destruction of cutaneous melanocytes in vitiligo:

- Vitiligo is frequently associated with a variety of autoimmune disorders such as autoimmune thyroiditis, Addison's disease, pernicious anaemia and type 1 diabetes mellitus (Taïeb 2000; Alkhateeb *et al.* 2003).
- Detection in vitiligo patients of autoreactive T lymphocytes and autoantibodies against melanocyte proteins (Kemp *et al.* 1997a; Kemp *et al.* 1997b; Kemp *et al.* 1998b; Kemp *et al.* 1998c; Lang *et al.* 2001; Palermo *et al.* 2001; Kemp *et al.* 2002; van den Boorn *et al.* 2009).
- Non-segmental vitiligo responds less well to autologous melanocyte grafting than segmental vitiligo (Gauthier and Surleve-Bazeille 1992; Taïeb 2000) and is responsive to treatment with immunosuppressive agents such as steroids and calcineurin inhibitors (Lepe *et al.* 2003).
- The presence of allelic variations in genes that are involved in the regulation of the immune response (Spritz 2006; Spritz 2007; Spritz 2008; Spritz 2010b; Spritz 2011; Spritz 2012). For example, the association between certain allelic variations of HLA genes and vitiligo susceptibility (Metzker *et al.* 1980; Orecchia *et al.* 1992; Buc *et al.* 1996; Yang *et al.* 2005; Singh *et al.* 2012).

Characterisation of the immune response against melanocytes in vitiligo will help in designing therapeutic and diagnostic tools and in a better understanding of the aetiology of the disease.

Tyrosine hydroxylase catalyses the initial step in catecholamine biosynthesis through conversion of L-tyrosine to L-dopa (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nagatsu 1995). Previously, the enzyme was identified as a potential vitiligo-associated autoantigen after being enriched by vitiligo patient IgG from a melanocyte cDNA phage-display library in panning experiments (Kemp *et al.* 2002; Waterman *et al.* 2010). Furthermore, antibodies directed against TH were identified in patients with APS1, including those patients where vitiligo was a part of their clinical manifestations (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). The aims of my study were: (i) to investigate the frequency of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients using a RIA specific for TH antibodies; (ii) to determine if there are any associations between the presence of TH antibodies and the clinical features of vitiligo; (iii) to analyse the vitiligo patient TH antibody binding sites (epitopes) on TH using deletion derivatives of TH in RIAs; and (iv) to evaluate the characteristics of TH antibodies in terms of titres, subclasses and avidities.

Initially, the frequency of immunoreactivity against TH in vitiligo patient sera was investigated using a RIA specific for TH antibodies (Kemp *et al.* 2011). TH antibodies were detected in 23% of those patients with the non-segmental vitiligo. Although this frequency appears to be low, earlier studies have detected antibodies against several autoantigens in vitiligo patients at a similar prevalence. For example, antibodies against tyrosinase were present in 11% of tested patients (Kemp *et al.* 1997a), TYRP1 in 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1998c), DCT in 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1997b), PMEL in 5% (Kemp *et al.* 1998b), transcription factor SOX10 in 3% (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000) and MCHR1 in 16% (Kemp *et al.* 2002).

In contrast to non-segmental vitiligo, none of the segmental vitiligo patient sera showed immunoreactivity against TH (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). This supports the concept that segmental vitiligo has an aetiology that does not involve autoimmune processes (Taïeb 2000). However, serum samples from only eight segmental vitiligo patients were available for testing, so we cannot draw any firm conclusions as to the prevalence of TH antibodies in this disease sub-type and analysis of a larger number of segmental vitiligo patients would be required to confirm this finding.

The results also demonstrated that the frequency of TH antibodies was significantly increased in the group of non-segmental vitiligo patients with active disease (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). Furthermore, the frequency of active vitiligo was elevated significantly in the group of patients

who were positive for TH antibody responses (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). However, only 15 patients with stable disease were available for study, so further verification of this result is also necessary in a larger series.

Interestingly, TH was an antibody target in both patients with and without concomitant autoimmune disease (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). This finding contrasts to previous studies in which antibodies directed against melanocyte-specific proteins PMEL, TYRP1 and DCT were only detected in vitiligo patients who had other autoimmune diseases (Kemp *et al.* 1997b; Kemp *et al.* 1998b; Kemp *et al.* 1998c). Tyrosinase and SOX10 antibodies were also predominantly detected in vitiligo patients with additional autoimmune disorders. Whether this reflects a distinct difference in the pattern of TH antibody production would require a very large series of patients tested for all autoantibodies.

There are four isoforms of human TH (TH1-TH4), which differ in the regulatory Nterminal region responsible for the enzyme activity (Lewis *et al.* 1993; Nakashima *et al.* 2009). In this study, immunoreactivity against TH enzyme was observed against the TH2 isoform (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). Nevertheless, it is possible that vitiligo patient TH antibodies react against other TH isoforms since they exhibit a high similarity of amino acid sequence (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). In APS1 patients, antibodies have also been demonstrated against two enzymes that have significant amino acid sequence homology with TH at the N-terminus, namely TPH and PAH (Ekwall *et al.* 1999; Ekwall *et al.* 2000). In the present study, antibodies against these two enzymes were not detected in vitiligo patients (Kemp *et al.* 2011a). Furthermore, TH antibodies were not cross-reactive with either PAH or TPH (Kemp *et al.* 2011a).

Part of my study was concerned with the molecular analysis of the B cell epitopes on the TH autoantigen. The mapping of B cell epitopes can provide an understanding of the association of an autoantigen with a particular autoimmune disease (Morgenthaler *et al.* 1999; Gora *et al.* 2004) and may give an insight into the mechanisms involved in the initiation and pathogenesis of the disease as well as it can be useful as diagnostic and therapeutic tool (Routsias *et al.* 2006; Mahler and Fritzler 2010).

Molecular mapping of the B cell epitopes on TH protein was performed by using recombinant proteins in RIA coupled with absorption experiments (Rahoma *et al.* 2012). In RIAs, two regions of TH were found to be targets for vitiligo patient TH antibodies: between

amino acid residues 1 and 14 and between amino acid residues 61 and 80 (Rahoma *et al.* 2012). Subsequently, the antibody-binding sites were confirmed in ELISAs with the relevant TH peptide representing the epitope (Rahoma *et al.* 2012). The immunoreactivity to both antibody-binding sites was demonstrated in most of TH antibody-positive vitiligo patients (56%), indicating that the humoral response to TH in vitiligo is heterogeneous in nature (Rahoma *et al.* 2012). Similar results have been obtained from characterisation of autoantigens in autoimmune thyroid disorders and in type 1 diabetes mellitus, where multiple epitopes have been detected on thyroid peroxidase (Zanelli *et al.* 1992) and tyrosine phosphatase-like IA-2 autoantigen (Lampasona *et al.* 1996), respectively. This has been explained in the case of in type 1 diabetes mellitus by expansion or 'spreading' of autoimmune reactivity against a single or a few epitopes from early childhood to multiple and different epitopes with the advancement of age (Naserke *et al.* 1998). In the current study, there was no follow-up sampling, so the possibility of epitope spreading could not be investigated.

The TH epitopes identified in this study were linear in nature, so further studies need to be undertaken to characterise antibodies that may recognise conformational epitopes which depend on the native structure of the protein. Such antibodies are usually important in disease pathogenesis (Pettersson 1992; Morgenthaler *et al.* 1999). In Graves' disease, for example, it has been reported that the autoantibodies to the thyrotropin receptor, which are responsible for disease activity, recognise a number of different conformational epitopes (Morgenthaler *et al.* 1999).

It has been speculated that the autoimmune responses may arise from cross-reactivity between self-proteins and those of infecting micro-organisms in so-called molecular mimicry (Wucherpfennig 2001). For example, bacterial and viral proteins have homology with endothelial cell components which can be damaged by cross-reacting antibodies resulting from infections (Luo *et al.* 2010; Liu *et al.* 2011). However, no similarity was apparent between the amino acid sequences of the identified epitope regions and those of microbial proteins and so no evidence for molecular mimicry in causing the humoral immune response to TH was apparent. Because of the presence of multiple TH epitope and the heterogeneity of the TH antibody response it is unlikely that TH antibody that a specific assay for measuring TH antibody

immunoreactivity for either of the epitopes demonstrated in this study would be of diagnostic usefulness in screening vitiligo patients.

The IgG isotype of vitiligo patient TH antibodies was also determined in this study. The majority of TH antibodies against the two identified antibody-binding sites were of the IgG1 subclass (Rahoma et al. 2012). Few vitiligo patient sera contained TH antibodies of the IgG3 subtype and these were against the epitope between amino acids 61 and 80 (Rahoma et al. 2012). No TH antibodies representing subclasses IgG2 or IgG4 were detected (Rahoma et al. 2012). The IgG subclass distribution suggested a Th1 type of immune response in vitiligo. Indeed, in vitiligo, there is an polarisation of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells towards a Th1-type cytokine profile associated with melanocyte loss, which would fit with the finding that TH antibodies are mainly of the IgG1 subclass (Wankowicz-Kalinska et al. 2003). Interestingly, the SL chicken model of vitiligo also appears to be a Th1-polarised autoimmune disease (Shi and Erf 2012). In addition, it is well known that antibodies of the IgG1 and IgG3 subclasses are very effective in activating the complement system and inducing cellular effector mechanisms (Flanagan and Rabbitts 1982; van Loghem 1986; Bindon et al. 1988). Both of these pathogenic mechanisms, which can induce lysis of human melanocytes, have been demonstrated in the sera of vitiligo patients (Norris et al. 1988). More studies are required to investigate the possible pathogenic effects of TH antibodies in vitiligo patients.

6.2 TH Antibodies in Vitiligo: Possible Implications

6.2.1 TH antibodies in diagnosis

Although TH is an intracellular protein, serum antibodies against intracellularly located antigens can be of clinical importance with respect to diagnosis and prognosis. For example, the serum titre of antibodies can be correlated with disease activity as with anti-DNA antibodies in systemic lupus erythematosus (Riboldi *et al.* 2005). The presence of specific antibodies can also be of prognostic value as in the case of anti-Scl70 and anti-centromere protein B antibodies in systemic sclerosis (Nihtyanova and Denton 2010). Particular antibodies or their higher incidence can also indicate different organ involvement in disease such as anti-Sm antigen antibodies in

systemic lupus erythematosus (Rahman and Isenberg 2008). With respect to TH antibodies, they appear to occur at a greater frequency in active vitiligo. However, larger numbers of patients would need to be tested to confirm these initial results.

6.2.2 Possible origin of TH antibodies

The origin of antibodies against intracellular antigens is not fully understood. It has been observed that apoptotic cells can release apoptotic blebs or microbodies that contain several intracellular antigens (Casciola-Rosen *et al.* 1999). With defective clearance reported in various autoimmune diseases, the subsequent accumulation of these microbodies, along with activation of dendritic cells and the triggering of the immune response, may result in the generation of antibodies to their content (Fehr *et al.* 2009; Fransen *et al.* 2009; Munoz *et al.* 2010).

In addition, increasing evidence indicates that alterations in epigenetic modification including DNA methylation, histone acetylation and microRNA expression can contribute to B cell autoreactivity and generation of antibodies to intracellular antigens (Renaudineau *et al.* 2010). For example, it has been observed that a systemic lupus erythematosus-like syndrome develops in some patients treated with drugs such as hydralazine or procainamide. This was due to the reaction of these drugs with thymidine and deoxycytidine which prevented DNA methylation and thus initiated the disease (Dubroff and Reid 1980). Furthermore, in vasculitides patients with ANCA, epigenetic modifications due to gene silencing are responsible for improper intracellular expression of both of myeloperoxidase and proteinase-3, which are the main targets of ANCA in patients (Ciavatta *et al.* 2010).

Several studies have indicated that antibodies can be generated by molecular mimicry due to homology between the actual autoantigen and 'foreign' proteins (Routsias *et al.* 2006; Racanelli *et al.* 2011). In this context, viral, bacterial or fungal protein can induce antibodies that can cross-react with intracellular antigens. For example, a SSA-antigen epitope, targeted by antibodies in systemic lupus erythematosus, has a similar antigenic amino acid sequence to anti-latent viral protein Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1. Mice immunised with Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen (McClain *et al.* 2005). The animals ultimately developed systemic lupus erythematosus-like symptoms such as leucopenia and renal dysfunction (McClain *et al.* 2005), supporting the

hypothesis of molecular mimicry as one of the causes of the generation of antibodies against intracellular antigens.

With respect to the development of TH antibodies, this is most likely a result of melanocyte destruction initiated primarily by non-antibody-dependent mechanisms such oxidative stress or cytotoxic T cells (Soubiran *et al.* 1985; D'Amelio *et al.* 1990; Abdel-Naser *et al.* 1992; Lang *et al.* 2001) (Ogg *et al.* 1998; Kroll *et al.* 2005; Schallreuter *et al.* 2005; Dell'Anna and Picardo 2006; Shalbaf *et al.* 2008). There have been several suggestions to account for immune responses against intracellular melanocyte proteins, including the formation of neo-antigens, the exposure of cryptic epitopes and the modification of proteins during apoptosis (Namazi 2007; Westerhof and d'Ischia 2007). Following processing by mature Langerhans cells, antigenic peptides could be presented to autoreactive T cells which have escaped clonal deletion or to naïve T lymphocytes which have not been tolerised against cryptic epitopes (Namazi 2007; Westerhof and d'Ischia 2007). Following stimulation of autoreactive B cells by activated autoreactive CD4⁺ T lymphocytes, antibodies could then be produced (Namazi 2007).

6.2.3 Possible pathogenic effects of TH antibodies

Although TH is intracellularly located, there is evidence that antibodies can mediate their adverse effects inside the cell, for example, anti-SSA-antigen antibodies in systemic autoimmune disease (Mallery *et al.* 2010; Racanelli *et al.* 2011). Furthermore, TH antibodies that inhibit the function of the enzyme have been detected in patients with APS1 (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). Expression of TH has been detected in cutaneous melanocytes in association with tyrosinase on the membrane of the melanosome, where it has been suggested to play a direct role in melanogenesis by providing L-dopa to tyrosinase as its activating substrate (Marles *et al.* 2003). However, to date, the function of TH in melanogenesis is not clearly defined, so it is difficult to speculate on how antibodies that might affect TH function could affect melanin synthesis and ultimately melanocyte behaviour.

Other possible pathogenic effects of TH antibodies include complement binding and ADCC, but it is difficult to imagine how these would interact with their intracellular target antigen to cause melanocyte damage by a cytotoxic mechanism. It is also possible that TH

antibodies are an epiphenomenon and play no part in vitiligo aetiology, but rather indicate the presence of autoreactive anti-TH T lymphocytes that are cytotoxic to pigment cells.

6.3 Future Work

The study could be improved by the analysis of further vitiligo patient serum samples for TH antibodies. More non-segmental vitiligo patient sera are already being collected for testing in a replication study. In addition, more patients with stable vitiligo and also individuals with the segmental clinical subtype should be analysed for the presence of TH antibodies to extend the initial results. However, these categories of patients are less likely to be available in great enough numbers to make this possible in the short-term. Further future work that could be carried out also includes:

6.3.1 Identification of TH antibodies which recognise conformation-dependent epitopes

Antibodies that bind to conformational epitopes are usually important in autoimmune disease pathogenesis. In Graves' disease, it is well-documented that the antibodies against the thyrotropin receptor, which are responsible for disease activity, recognise a number of different conformational epitopes (Morgenthaler *et al.* 1999). This is also the case for pathogenic antibodies against thyroid peroxidase in autoimmune hypothyroidism (Gora *et al.* 2004). The TH antibodies so far detected in vitiligo bind to linear determinants (Rahoma *et al.* 2012), and so it is possible that the prevalence of the humoral immune response against the enzyme has been underestimated (Kemp *et al.* 2011a; Kemp *et al.* 2011c). Future studies could identify antibodies that bind to conformational epitopes by employing mammalian expression systems to produce TH protein with native conformation which could be used in immunoprecipitation assays. This technique has been used in our laboratory to detect antibody binding to the calcium-sensing receptor (Gavalas *et al.* 2007).

6.3.2 Examination of the possible effects of TH antibodies on TH function

Antibodies that affect TH function are more likely to have a role in disease pathogenesis than antibodies that simply bind TH. For example, thyroid-stimulating antibodies activate the thyrotropin receptor and elicit hyperthyroidism in Graves' disease by mimicking the binding of thyroid-stimulating hormone (Weetman and McGregor 1994), and antibodies directed against the acetylcholine receptor block the acetylcholine-binding site and provoke accelerated receptor degradation causing myasthenia gravis (Hoedemaekers *et al.* 1997). Antibody-mediated deleterious effects on the function of TH could result in impaired melanocyte or keratinocyte behavior in vitiligo skin, a preliminary event in the development of disease. Although TH is located intracellularly, there is evidence that antibodies in systemic autoimmune disease (Mallery *et al.* 2010; Racanelli *et al.* 2011). Furthermore, as a precedent, TH antibodies that inhibit the function of the enzyme have been detected in patients with APS1 (Hedstrand *et al.* 2000). Therefore, patient and control IgG samples should be tested for their effects upon TH function which can be done using an *in vitro* assay (Reinhard *et al.* 1986; Daubner and Fitzpatrick 1993; Lou *et al.* 2010).

6.3.3 Examination of vitiligo patient lesions for TH antibodies

The TH antibodies detected so far in vitiligo patients have been circulating serum antibodies (Kemp *et al.* 2011a; Kemp *et al.* 2011c). It would be of interest to determine if patient TH antibodies are also found in vitiligo lesions. Furthermore, the co-localisation within the same skin tissue sample of purified vitiligo patient TH antibodies and expressed TH could be evaluated using double indirect immunofluorescence.

6.3.4 Investigation of cytotoxicity of TH antibodies

It has been shown that vitiligo-associated antibodies have the ability to destroy melanocytes *in vitro* by complement-mediated damage and ADCC (Norris *et al.* 1988) and, *in vivo*, following passive immunisation of nude mice grafted with human skin (Gilhar *et al.* 1995). It would be

useful to investigate whether TH antibodies can have destructive effects on melanocytes by either of these mechanisms.

6.3.5 Investigation of T cell responses against TH

Several studies have detected the presence in vitiligo patients of circulating melanocyte-specific CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes that target melanocyte differentiation antigens, including MelanA (MART-1), PMEL and tyrosinase (Ogg *et al.* 1998; Lang *et al.* 2001; Le Gal *et al.* 2001; Palermo *et al.* 2001; Mandelcorn-Monson *et al.* 2003; Le Poole *et al.* 2004; Garbelli *et al.* 2005; Le Poole and Luiten 2008; van den Boorn *et al.* 2009). Such cytotoxic T cells express high levels of the skin-homing receptor cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen and their frequency correlates with both the extent and activity of the disease supporting a crucial role of the cell-mediated immune response in vitiligo (Lang *et al.* 2001). With regard to this, the investigation of T cell-mediated immune responses against the TH protein would be of importance, as TH antibodies may be markers of anti-TH T lymphocyte reactivity in vitiligo patients.

6.4 Overall Conclusion

This thesis has concentrated on characterising TH antibody reactivity in vitiligo patients. However, the relationship between TH antibodies, and indeed all vitiligo antibodies, and the pathogenesis of the disease has yet to be established. The possibility that TH antibodies play no part in vitiligo aetiology but rather indicate the presence of autoreactive anti-TH T lymphocytes that are cytotoxic to pigment cells should be investigated. Even if they prove not to be directly pathogenic, TH antibodies may serve as useful markers of cellular disruption in the epidermis of vitiligo patients so further characterisation of them will continue.

REFERENCES

References

Abanmi A, Al Harthi F, Zouman A, Kudwah A, Jamal MA, Arfin M and Tariq M (2008). "Association of Interleukin-10 gene promoter polymorphisms in Saudi patients with vitiligo." *Dis Markers* 24: 51-57.

Abdel-Malek Z, Swope VB, Suzuki I, Akcali C, Harriger MD, Boyce ST, Urabe K and Hearing VJ (1995). "Mitogenic and melanogenic stimulation of normal human melanocytes by melanotropic peptides." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **92**: 1789-1793.

Abdel-Malek ZA, Kadekaro AL and Swope VB (2010). "Stepping up melanocytes to the challenge of UV exposure." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* 23: 171-186.

Abdel-Naser MB, Hann SK and Bystryn JC (1997). "Oral psoralen with UVA therapy releases circulating growth factors that stimulate cell proliferation." <u>*Arch Dermatol*</u> **133**: 1530-1533.

Abdel-Naser MB, Krüger-Krasagakes S and Krasagakis K (1994). "Further evidence for involvement of both cell mediated and humoral immunity in generalized vitiligo." *Pigment Cell* <u>*Res*</u> **7**: 1-8.

Abdel-Naser MB, Ludwig WD, Gollnick H and Orfanos CE (1992). "Nonsegmental vitiligo: decrease of the CD45RA+ T-cell subset and evidence for peripheral T-cell activation." *Int J Dermatol* **31**: 321-326.

Abu Tahir M, Pramod K, Ansari SH and Ali J (2010). "Current remedies for vitiligo." <u>Autoimmun Rev</u> 9: 516-520.

Ackerman AB, Kerl H and Sánchez J (2000). <u>A Clinical Atlas of 101 Common Skin Diseases</u> with Histopathologic Correlation. New York, Ardor Scribendi.

Ada S, Sahin S, Boztepe G, Karaduman A and Kölemen F (2005). "No additional effect of topical calcipotriol on narrow-band UVB phototherapy in patients with generalized vitiligo." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **21**: 79-83.

Ahmed I, Nasreen S and Bhatti R (2007). "Alopecia areata in children." <u>J Coll Physicians Surg</u> <u>Pak</u> 17: 587-590.

Ahonen P, Myallarniemi S, Sipila I and Perheentupa J (1990). "Clinical variation of autoimmune endocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy (APECED) in a series of 68 patients." <u>N Eng J</u> <u>Med</u> 322: 1829-1836.

Akhtar S, Gavalas NG, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2005). "An insertion/deletion polymorphism in the gene encoding angiotensin converting enzyme is not associated with generalised vitiligo in an English population." <u>Arch Dermatol Res</u> **297**: 94-98.

Akyol M, Celik VK, Ozcelik S, Polat M, Marufihah M and Atalay A (2002). "The effects of vitamin E on the skin lipid peroxidation and the clinical improvement in vitiligo patients treated with PUVA." *Eur J Dermatol* **12**: 24-26.

Al'Abadie MS, Kent GG and Gawkrodger DJ (1994a). "The relationship between stress and the onset and exacerbation of psoriasis and other skin conditions." *Br J Dermatol* **130**: 199-203.

Al'Abadie MS, Senior HJ, Bleehen SS and Gawkrodger DJ (1994b). "Neuropeptide and neuronal marker studies in vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **131**: 160-165.

Al-Fouzan A, Al-Arbash M, Fouad F, Kaaba SA, Mousa MA and Al-Harbi SA (1995). "Study of HLA class I/IL and T lymphocyte subsets in Kuwaiti vitiligo patients." *Eur J Immunogenet* 22: 209-213.

Al Badri AMT, Foulis AK, Todd PM, Gariouch JJ, Gudgeon JE, Stewart DG, Gracie JA and Goudie RB (1993a). "Abnormal expression of MHC class II and ICAM-1 by melanocytes in vitiligo." *J Pathol* **169**: 203-206.

Al Badri AMT, Todd PM, Garioch JJ, Gudgeon JE, Stewart DG and Goudie RB (1993b). "An immunohistological study of cutaneous lymphocytes in vitiligo." *J Pathol* **170**: 149–155.

Alkhateeb A, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2005). "Candidate functional promoter variant in the FOXD3 melanoblast developmental regulator gene in autosomal dominant vitiligo." <u>J Invest</u> <u>Dermatol</u> **125**: 388-391.

Alkhateeb A, Fain PR, Thody A, Bennett DC and Spritz RA (2003). "Epidemiology of vitiligo and associated autoimmune diseases in Caucasian probands and their relatives." *Pigment Cell <u>Res</u> 16: 208-214.*

Alkhateeb A, Stetler GL, Old W, Talbert J, Uhlhorn C, Taylor M, Fox A, Miller C, Dills DG, Ridgway EC, Bennett DC, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2002). "Mapping of an autoimmunity susceptibility locus (AIS1) to chromosome 1p31.3-p32.2." *Hum Mol Genet* **11**: 661–667.

Alomar A (2010). PUVA and related treatment. <u>Vitiligo</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer -Verlag: 345-350.

Amano H, Abe M and Ishikawa O (2008). "First case report of topical tacalcitol for vitiligo repigmentation." *Pediatr Dermatol* **25**: 262-264.

Amit AG, Mariuzza RA, Phillips SE and Poljak RJ (1986). "Three-dimensional structure of an antigen-antibody complex at 2.8 A resolution." *Science* **233**: 747-753.

Anbar TS, Abdel-Raouf H, Awad SS, Ragaie NH and Abdel-Rahman AT (2009). "Presence of eosinophils in the inflammatory infiltrate of nonsegmental vitiligo: a retrospective study." *<u>Clin</u> Exp Dermatol* **34**: e496-e497.

Anbar TS, Westerhof W, Abdel-Rahman AT and El-Khayyat MA (2006). "Evaluation of the effects of NB-UVB in both segmental and non-segmental vitiligo affecting different body sites." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **22**: 157-163.

Ando I, Chi HI, Nakagawa H and Otsuka F (1993). "Difference in clinical features and HLA antigens between familial and non-familial vitiligo of non-segmental type." *Br J Dermatol* **129**: 408-410.

Antony FC and Marsden RA (2003). "Vitiligo in association with human immunodeficiency virus infection." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **17**: 456–458.

Arata J and Abe-Matsuura Y (1994). "Generalized vitiligo preceded by a generalized figurate erythematosquamous eruption." *J Dermatol* **21**: 438-441.
Aroca P, Garcia-Borron JC, Solano F and Lozano JA (1990). "Regulation of mammalian melanogenesis. I: Partial purification and characterization of a dopachrome converting factor: dopachrome tautomerase." *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1035**: 266-275.

Aronson PJ and Hashimoto K (1987). "Association of IgA anti-melanoma antibodies in the sera of vitiligo patients with active disease." *J Invest Dermatol* **88**: 475.

Aslanian FP, Filgueira A, Cuzzi T and Vergier B (2010). Histopathology. <u>*Vitiligo*</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Velgar: 25-39.

Austin L, Boissy R, Jacobson B and Smyth J (1992). "The detection of melanocyte autoantibodies in the Smyth chicken model for vitiligo." *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **64**: 112-120.

Austin LM and Boissy RE (1995). "Mammalian tyrosine-related protein-1 is recognized by autoantibodies from vitiliginous Smyth chickens." *Am J Pathol* **146**: 1529-1541.

Averbeck D (1989). "Recent advances in psoralen phototoxicity mechanism." <u>*Photochem*</u> <u>*Photobiol*</u> **50**: 859-882.

Baharav E, Merimski O, Shoenfeld Y, Zigelman R, Gilbrud B, Yecheskel G, Youinou P and Fishman P (1996). "Tyrosinase as an autoantigen in patients with vitiligo." *Clin Exp Immunol* **105**: 84–88.

Baltas E, Nagy P, Bonis B, Novak Z, Ignacz F, Szabo G, Bor Z, Dobozy A and Kemeny L (2001). "Repigmentation of localized vitiligo with the xenon chloride laser." *Br J Dermatol* **144**: 1266-1267.

Barona MI, Arrunategui A, Falabella R and Alzate A (1995). "An epidemiologic case-control study in a population with vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **33**: 621-625.

Barral DC and Seabra MC (2004). "The melanosome as a model to study organelle motility in mammals." *Pigment Cell Res* **17**: 111-118.

Basak PY, Adiloglu AK, Ceyhan AM, Tas T and Akkaya VB (2009). "The role of helper and regulatory T cells in the pathogenesis of vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **60**: 256-260.

Basak PY, Adiloglu AK, Koc IG, Tas T and Akkaya VB (2008). "Evaluation of activatory and inhibitory natural killer cell receptors in non-segmental vitiligo: a flow cytometric study." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **22**: 970-976.

Behl PN, Aggarwal A and Srivastava G (2003). Vitiligo. *Practice of Dermatology*. P. N. Behl and G. Srivastava. New Delhi, CBS Publishers: 238-241.

Ben Ahmed M, Zaraa I, Rekik R, Elbeldi-Ferchiou A, Kourda N, Belhadj Hmida N, Abdeladhim M, Karoui O, Ben Osman A, Mokni M and Louzir H (2012). "Functional defects of peripheral regulatory T lymphocytes in patients with progressive vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* 25: 99-109.

Betterle C, Del Prete GF, Peserico A, Bersani G, Caracciolo F, Trisotto A and Poggi F (1976). "Autoantibodies in vitiligo." <u>*Arch Dermatol*</u> **112**: 1328.

Bhatia PS, Mohan L, Pandey ON, Singh KK, Arora SK and Mukhija RD (1992). "Genetic nature of vitiligo." *J Dermatol Sci* **4**: 180-184.

Bhatnagar A, Kanwar AJ, Parsad D and De D (2007a). "Comparison of systemic PUVA and NB-UVB in the treatment of vitiligo: an open prospective study." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 638-642.

Bhatnagar A, Kanwar AJ, Parsad D and De D (2007b). "Psoralen and ultraviolet A and narrowband ultraviolet B in inducing stability in vitiligo, assessed by vitiligo disease activity score: an open prospective comparative study." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 1381-1385.

Bhawan J and Bhutani LK (1983). "Keratinocyte damage in vitiligo." *J Cutan Pathol* **10**: 207-212.

Bilac DB, Ermertcan AT, Sahin MT and Ozturkcan S (2009). "Two therapeutic challenges: facial vitiligo successfully treated with 1% pimecrolimus cream and 0.005% calcipotriol cream." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **23**: 72-73.

Bindon CI, Hale G, Bruggemann M and Waldmann H (1988). "Human monoclonal IgG isotypes differ in complement activating function at the level of C4 as well as C1q." *J Exp Med* **168**: 127-142.

Birlea SA, Birlea M, Cimponeriu D, Apostol P, Cosgarea R, Gavrila L, Tigan S, Costin G and Das P (2006). "Autoimmune diseases and vitamin D receptor Apa-I polymorphism are associated with vitiligo in a small inbred Romanian community." *Acta Derm Venereol* **86**: 209-214.

Birlea SA, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2008). "A Romanian population isolate with high frequency of vitiligo and associated autoimmune diseases." *Arch Dermatol* **144**: 310-316.

Birlea SA, Gowan K, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2010). "Genome-wide association study of generalized vitiligo in an isolated European founder population identifies SMOC2, in close proximity to IDDM8." *J Invest Dermatol* **130**: 798-803.

Birlea SA, Jin Y, Bennett DC, Herbstman DM, Wallace MR, McCormack WT, Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Picardo M, Leone G, Taïeb A, Jouary T, Ezzedine K, Van Geel N, Lambert J, Overbeck A, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2011). "Comprehensive association analysis of candidate genes for generalized vitiligo supports XBP1, FOXP1, and TSLP." *J Invest Dermatol* **131**: 371-381.

Birlea SA, Laberge GS, Procopciuc LM, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2009). "CTLA4 and generalized vitiligo: two genetic association studies and a meta-analysis of published data." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **22**: 230-234.

Bishop DT, Demenais F, Iles MM, Harland M, Taylor JC, Corda E, Randerson-Moor J, Aitken JF, Avril MF, Azizi E, Bakker B, Bianchi-Scarra G, Bressac-de Paillerets B, Calista D, Cannon-Albright LA, Chin AWT, Debniak T, Galore-Haskel G, Ghiorzo P, Gut I, Hansson J, Hocevar M, Hoiom V, Hopper JL, Ingvar C, Kanetsky PA, Kefford RF, Landi MT, Lang J, Lubinski J, Mackie R, Malvehy J, Mann GJ, Martin NG, Montgomery GW, van Nieuwpoort FA, Novakovic S, Olsson H, Puig S, Weiss M, van Workum W, Zelenika D, Brown KM, Goldstein AM, Gillanders EM, Boland A, Galan P, Elder DE, Gruis NA, Hayward NK, Lathrop GM, Barrett JH and Bishop JA (2009). "Genome-wide association study identifies three loci associated with melanoma risk." *Nat Genet* **41**: 920-925.

Bjoro T, Holmen J, Kruger O, Midthjell K, Hunstad K, Schreiner T, Sandnes L and Brochmann H (2000). "Prevalence of thyroid disease, thyroid dysfunction and thyroid peroxidase antibodies in a large, unselected population. The health study of Nord-Trondelag (HUNT)." *Eur J Endocrinol* **143**: 639-647.

Bleehen SS, Pathak MA, Hori Y and Fitzpatrick TB (1968). "Depigmentation of skin with 4isopropylcatechol, mercaptoamines, and other compounds." *J Invest Dermatol* **50**: 103-117.

Blomhoff A, Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Husebye ES, Akselsen HE, Lie BA and Undlien DE (2005). "CTLA4 polymorphisms are associated with vitiligo, in patients with concomitant autoimmune diseases." *Pigment Cell Res* **18**: 55-58.

Boe AS, Bredholt G, Knappskog PM, Hjelmervik TO, Mellgren G, Winqvist O, Kampe O and Husebye ES (2004). "Autoantibodies against 21-hydroxylase and side-chain cleavage enzyme in autoimmune Addison's disease are mainly immunoglobulin G1." *Eur J Endocrinol* **150**: 49-56.

Boelaert K, Newby PR, Simmonds MJ, Holder RL, Carr-Smith JD, Heward JM, Manji N, Allahabadia A, Armitage M, Chatterjee KV, Lazarus JH, Pearce SH, Vaidya B, Gough SC and Franklyn JA (2010). "Prevalence and relative risk of other autoimmune diseases in subjects with autoimmune thyroid disease." *Am J Med* **123**: 183 e181-189.

Boersma BR, Westerhof W and Bos JD (1995). "Repigmentation in vitiligo vulgaris by autologous minigrafting: results in nineteen patients." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **33**: 990-995.

Boisseau-Garsaud AM, Garsaud P, Cales-Quist D, Helenon R, Queneherve C and Claire RC (2000a). "Epidemiology of vitiligo in the French West Indies (Isle of Martinique)." *Int J Dermatol* **39**: 18-20.

Boisseau-Garsaud AM, Vezon G, Helenon R, Garsaud P, Saint-Cyr I and Quist D (2000b). "High prevalence of vitiligo in lepromatous leprosy." *Int J Dermatol* **39**: 837-839.

Boissy RE, Lamont SJ and Smyth JR, Jr. (1984). "Persistence of abnormal melanocytes in immunosuppressed chickens of the autoimmune "DAM" line." *Cell Tissue Res* **235**: 663-668.

Boissy RE and Lamoreux ML (1988). "Animal models of an acquired pigmentary disorder--vitiligo." *Prog Clin Biol Res* **256**: 207-218.

Boissy RE and Manga P (2004). "On the etiology of contact/occupational vitiligo." *Pigment Cell <u>Res</u> 17: 208-214.*

Boissy RE and Nordlund JJ (1995a). Biology of melanocytes. <u>*Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery:</u> <u>An Integrated Program in Dermatology</u>. K. A. Arndt, P. E. Le Boit, J. K. Robinson and B. U. Wintroub. Philadelphia, W.B. Saunders Company: 1203-1209.</u>*

Boissy RE and Nordlund JJ (1995b). Biology of vitiligo. <u>*Cutaneous Medicine and Surgery: An</u> <u><i>Integrated Program in Dermatology*</u>. K. A. Arndt, P. E. Le Boit, J. K. Robinson and B. U. Wintroub. Philadelphia, W.B. Saunders Company: 1210-1218.</u>

Boissy RE and Spritz RA (2009). "Frontiers and controversies in the pathobiology of vitiligo: separating the wheat from the chaff." *Exp Dermatol* **18**: 583-585.

Bonifacio E, Scirpoli M, Kredel K, Fuchtenbusch M and Ziegler AG (1999). "Early autoantibody responses in prediabetes are IgG1 dominated and suggest antigen-specific regulation." <u>J</u> <u>Immunol</u> 163: 525-532.

Boone B, Ongenae K, Van Geel N, Vernijns S, De Keyser S and Naeyaert JM (2007). "Topical pimecrolimus in the treatment of vitiligo." *Eur J Dermatol* **17**: 55-61.

Bos JD and Kapsenberg ML (1993). "The skin immune system: progress in cutaneous biology." *Immunol Today* **14**: 75-78.

Bose SK (1994). "Probable mechanisms of loss of Merkel cells in completely depigmented skin of stable vitiligo." *J Dermatol* **21**: 725-728.

Boulais N and Misery L (2007). "Merkel cells." J Am Acad Dermatol 57: 147-165.

Boyd JD (1960). The embryology and comparative anatomy of the melanocyte. <u>*The Progress in the Biological Sciences in Relation to Dermatology*</u>. A. Rook. Cambridge, Camridge Univesity Press: 3-14.

Boyle ML, 3rd, Pardue SL and Smyth JR, Jr. (1987). "Effect of corticosterone on the incidence of amelanosis in Smyth delayed amelanotic line chickens." *Poult Sci* **66**: 363-367.

Brazzelli V, Antoninetti M, Palazzini S, Barbagallo T, De Silvestri A and Borroni G (2007). "Critical evaluation of the variants influencing the clinical response of vitiligo: study of 60 cases treated with ultraviolet B narrow-band phototherapy." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 1369-1374.

Brostoff J (1969). "Autoantibodies in patients with vitiligo." *Lancet* 2: 177-178.

Brouwer E, Tervaert JW, Horst G, Huitema MG, van der Giessen M, Limburg PC and Kallenberg CG (1991). "Predominance of IgG1 and IgG4 subclasses of anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies (ANCA) in patients with Wegener's granulomatosis and clinically related disorders." *Clin Exp Immunol* **83**: 379-386.

Brozzetti A, Marzotti S, La Torre D, Bacosi ML, Morelli S, Bini V, Ambrosi B, Giordano R, Perniola R, De Bellis A, Betterle C and Falorni A (2010). "Autoantibody responses in autoimmune ovarian insufficiency and in Addison's disease are IgG1 dominated and suggest a predominant, but not exclusive, Th1 type of response." *Eur J Endocrinol* **163**: 309-317.

Brzoska T, Luger TA, Maaser C, Abels C and Bohm M (2008). "Alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone and related tripeptides: biochemistry, antiinflammatory and protective effects in vitro and in vivo, and future perspectives for the treatment of immune-mediated inflammatory diseases." *Endocr Rev* **29**: 581-602.

Buc M, Busová B, Hegyi E and Kolibásová K (1996). "Vitiligo is associated with HLA-A2 and HLA-Dw7 in the Slovak populations." *Folia Biol (Praha)* **42**: 23-25.

Buckley WR and Lobitz WC, Jr. (1953). "Vitiligo with a raised inflammatory border." <u>AMA</u> <u>Arch Derm Syphilol</u> 67: 316-320.

Burch HB, Nagy EV, Kain KC, Lanar DE, Carr FE, Wartofsky L and Burman KD (1993). "Expression polymerase chain reaction for the in vitro synthesis and epitope mapping of autoantigen. Application to the human thyrotropin receptor." *J Immunol Methods* **158**: 123-130. Butler JE (2000). "Solid supports in enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay and other solid-phase immunoassays." *Methods* **22**: 4-23.

Caixia T, Hongwen F and Xiran L (1999). "Levels of soluble interleukin-2 receptor in the sera and skin tissue fluids of patients with vitiligo." *J Dermatol Sci* **21**: 59-62.

Cantón I, Akhtar S, Gavalas NG, Gawkrodger DJ, Blomhoff A, Watson PF, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2005). "A single nucleotide polymorphism in the gene encoding lymphoid protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTPN22) confers susceptibility to generalised vitiligo." *Genes Immunol* **6**: 584-587.

Canton M, Caffieri S, Dall'Acqua F and Di Lisa F (2002). "PUVA-induced apoptosis involves mitochondrial dysfunction caused by the opening of the permeability transition pore." *FEBS Lett* **522**: 168-172.

Cario-Andre M, Pain C, Gauthier Y and Taieb A (2007). "The melanocytorrhagic hypothesis of vitiligo tested on pigmented, stressed, reconstructed epidermis." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 385-393.

Carnevale A, Zavala C, Castello VD, Maldonado RR and Tamayo L (1980). "Analisis genetico de 127 familiescon vitiligo." *<u>Rev Invest Clin</u>* **32**: 37-41.

Carrascosa JM, Gardeazabal J, Perez-Ferriols A, Alomar A, Manrique P, Jones-Caballero M, Lecha M, Aguilera J and de la Cuadra J (2005). "Consensus document on phototherapy: PUVA therapy and narrow-band UVB therapy." *Actas Dermosifiliogr* **96**: 635-658.

Casciola-Rosen L, Andrade F, Ulanet D, Wong WB and Rosen A (1999). "Cleavage by granzyme B is strongly predictive of autoantigen status: implications for initiation of autoimmunity." *J Exp Med* **190**: 815-826.

Casiano CA and Tan EM (1996). "Recent developments in the understanding of antinuclear autoantibodies." *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* **111**: 308-313.

Casp CB, She JX and McCormack WT (2002). "Genetic association of the catalase gene (CAT) with vitiligo susceptibility." *Pigment Cell Res* **15**: 62-66.

Casp CB, She JX and McCormack WT (2003). "Genes of the LMP/TAP cluster are associated with the human autoimmune disease vitiligo." *Genes Immun* **4**: 492-499.

Caturegli P, Kuppers RC, Mariotti S, Burek CL, Pinchera A, Ladenson PW and Rose NR (1994). "IgG subclass distribution of thyroglobulin antibodies in patients with thyroid disease." <u>*Clin Exp*</u> <u>*Immunol*</u> **98**: 464-469.

Chanco-Turner ML and Lerner AB (1965). "Physiologic changes in vitiligo." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **91**: 390-396.

Chen H, Jiang L, Xie Z, Mei L, He C, Hu Z, Xia K and Feng Y (2010). "Novel mutations of PAX3, MITF, and SOX10 genes in Chinese patients with type I or type II Waardenburg syndrome." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **397**: 70-74.

Chen JJ, Huang W, Gui JP, Yang S, Zhou FS, Xiong QG, Wu HB, Cui Y, Gao M, Li W, Li JX, Yan KL, Yuan WT, Xu SJ, Liu JJ and Zhang XJ (2005). "A novel linkage to generalized vitiligo on 4q13-q21 identified in a genomewide linkage analysis of Chinese families." *Am J Hum Genet* **76**: 1057-1065.

Cheong KA, Chae SC, Kim YS, Kwon HB, Chung HT and Lee AY (2009). "Association of thymic stromal lymphopoietin gene -847C>T polymorphism in generalized vitiligo." *Exp Dermatol* **18**: 1073-1075.

Chiaverini C, Passeron T and Ortonne JP (2002). "Treatment of vitiligo by topical calcipotriol." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **16**: 137-138.

Cho S, Kang HC and Hahm JH (2000). "Characteristics of vitiligo in Korean children." *Pediatr Dermatol* **17**: 189-193.

Choi S, Kim DY, Whang SH, Lee JH, Hann SK and Shin YJ (2010). "Quality of life and psychological adaptation of Korean adolescents with vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* 24: 524-529.

Ciavatta DJ, Yang J, Preston GA, Badhwar AK, Xiao H, Hewins P, Nester CM, Pendergraft WF, 3rd, Magnuson TR, Jennette JC and Falk RJ (2010). "Epigenetic basis for aberrant upregulation of autoantigen genes in humans with ANCA vasculitis." *J Clin Invest* **120**: 3209-3219.

Claudy AL and Rouchouse B (1984). "Langerhans' cell and vitiligo: quantitative study of T6 and HLA-DR antigen-expressing cells." *Acta Derm Venereol* **64**: 334-336.

Clayton R (1977). "A double-blind trial of 0-05% clobetasol proprionate in the treatment of vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **96**: 71-73.

Cockayne SE, Messenger AG and Gawkrodger DJ (2002). "Vitiligo treated with topical corticosteroids: children with head and neck involvement respond well." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **46**: 964-965.

Cook AL, Smith AG, Smit DJ, Leonard JH and Sturm RA (2005). "Co-expression of SOX9 and SOX10 during melanocytic differentiation in vitro." *Exp Cell Res* **308**: 222-235.

Cooke A and Fehervari Z (2007). Central and peripheral tolerance. <u>*The Thyroid and Autoimmunity*</u>. W. M. Wiersinga, H. A. Drexhage, A. P. Weetman and S. Butz. Stuttgart, Georg Thieme Verlag: 1-11.

Cooksey CJ, Garratt PJ, Land EJ, Pavel S, Ramsden CA, Riley PA and Smit NP (1997). "Evidence of the indirect formation of the catecholic intermediate substrate responsible for the autoactivation kinetics of tyrosinase." *J Biol Chem* **272**: 26226-26235.

Coskun B, Saral Y and Turgut D (2005). "Topical 0.05% clobetasol propionate versus 1% pimecrolimus ointment in vitiligo." *Eur J Dermatol* **15**: 88-91.

Cucchi ML, Frattini P, Santagostino G and Orecchia G (2000). "Higher plasma catecholamine and metabolite levels in the early phase of nonsegmental vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **13**: 28-32.

Cucchi ML, Frattini P, Santagostino G, Preda S and Orecchia G (2003). "Catecholamines increase in the urine of non-segmental vitiligo especially during its active phase." *Pigment Cell <u>Res</u> 16: 111-116.*

Cucnik S, Kveder T, Krizaj I, Rozman B and Bozic B (2004). "High avidity anti-beta 2glycoprotein I antibodies in patients with antiphospholipid syndrome." <u>Ann Rheum Dis</u> **63**: 1478-1482.

Cucnik S, Kveder T, Ulcova-Gallova Z, Swadzba J, Musial J, Valesini G, Avcin T, Rozman B and Bozic B (2011). "The avidity of anti-beta2-glycoprotein I antibodies in patients with or without antiphospholipid syndrome: a collaborative study in the frame of the European forum on antiphospholipid antibodies." *Lupus* **20**: 1166-1171.

Cui J, Arita Y and Bystryn JC (1993). "Cytolytic antibodies to melanocytes in vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **100**: 812-815.

Cui J, Arita Y and Bystryn JC (1995). "Characterization of vitiligo antigens." *Pigment Cell Res* **8**: 53-59.

Cui J, Harning R, Henn M and Bystryn J-C (1992). "Identification of pigment cell antigens defined by vitiligo antibodies." *J Invest Dermatol* **98**: 162-165.

Cummings MP and Nordlund JJ (1995). "Chemical leukoderma: fact or fancy." <u>Am J Contact</u> <u>Dermatitis</u> 6: 122–127.

Cunliffe WJ, Hall R, Newell DJ and Stevenson CJ (1968). "Vitiligo, thyroid disease and autoimmunity." *Br J Dermatol* **80**: 135-139.

Czajkowski R, Placek W, Drewa T, Kowaliszyn B, Sir J and Weiss W (2007). "Autologous cultured melanocytes in vitiligo treatment." *Dermatol Surg* **33**: 1027-1036.

D'Amelio R, Frati C, Fattorossi A and Aiuti F (1990). "Peripheral T-cell subset imbalance in patients with vitiligo and in their apparently healthy first-degree relatives." *Ann Allergy* **65**: 143-145.

D'Osualdo A and Reed JC (2012). "NLRP1, a regulator of innate immunity associated with vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* 25: 5-8.

Danese S and Rutella S (2007). "The Janus face of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in cancer and autoimmunity." *Curr Med Chem* **14**: 649-666.

Das PK, van den Wijngaard RM, Wankowicz-Kalinska A and Le Poole IC (2001). "A symbiotic concept of autoimmunity and tumour immunity: lessons from vitiligo." *<u>Trends Immunol</u>* 22: 130-136.

Das SK, Majumder PP, Majumdar TK and Haldar B (1985). "Studies on vitiligo. II. Familial aggregation and genetics." *Genet Epidemiol* **2**: 255-262.

Daubner SC and Fitzpatrick PF (1993). "Alleviation of catecholamine inhibition of tyrosine hydroxylase by phosphorylation at serine40." *Adv Exp Med Biol* **338**: 87-92.

Daubner SC, Lohse DL and Fitzpatrick PF (1993). "Expression and characterization of catalytic and regulatory domains of rat tyrosine hydroxylase." *Protein Sci* **2**: 1452-1460

Daw K, Ujihara N, Atkinson M and Powers AC (1996). "Glutamic acid decarboxylase autoantibodies in stiff-man syndrome and insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus exhibit similarities and differences in epitope recognition." *J Immunol* **156**: 818-825.

Dawber RP (1969). "Integumentary association of pernicious anaemia." *Br J Dermatol* 82: 221-222.

De Cuyper C (2008). "Permanent makeup: indications and complications." <u>*Clin Dermatol*</u> 26: 30-34.

De D and Kanwar AJ (2008). "Tacrolimus-induced hyperpigmentation in a patch of vitiligo." *Skinmed* **7**: 93-94.

Deeba F, Syed R, Quareen J, Waheed MA, Jamil K and Rao H (2010). "CTLA-4 A49G gene polymorphism is not associated with vitiligo in South Indian population." *Indian J Dermatol* **55**: 29-32.

Dell'Anna ML, Mastrofrancesco A, Sala R, Venturini M, Ottaviani M, Vidolin AP, Leone G, Calzavara PG, Westerhof W and Picardo M (2007). "Antioxidants and narrow band-UVB in the treatment of vitiligo: a double-blind placebo controlled trial." *Clin Exp Dermatol* **32**: 631-636.

Dell'Anna ML and Picardo M (2006). "A review and a new hypothesis for non-immunological pathogenetic mechanisms in vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **19**: 406-411.

Denman CJ, McCracken J, Hariharan V, Klarquist J, Oyarbide-Valencia K, Guevara-Patino JA and Le Poole IC (2008). "HSP70i accelerates depigmentation in a mouse model of autoimmune vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **128**: 2041-2048.

Di Nuzzo S and Masotti A (2010). "Depigmentation therapy in vitiligo universalis with cryotherapy and 4-hydroxyanisole." *Clin Exp Dermatol* **35**: 215-216.

Dolatshahi M, Ghazi P, Feizy V and Hemami MR (2008). "Life quality assessment among patients with vitiligo: comparison of married and single patients in Iran." *Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol* **74**: 700.

Dubroff LM and Reid RJ, Jr. (1980). "Hydralazine-pyrimidine interactions may explain hydralazine-induced lupus erythematosus." *Science* **208**: 404-406.

Duerr RH, Taylor KD, Brant SR, Rioux JD, Silverberg MS, Daly MJ, Steinhart AH, Abraham C, Regueiro M, Griffiths A, Dassopoulos T, Bitton A, Yang H, Targan S, Datta LW, Kistner EO, Schumm LP, Lee AT, Gregersen PK, Barmada MM, Rotter JI, Nicolae DL and Cho JH (2006). "A genome-wide association study identifies IL23R as an inflammatory bowel disease gene." *Science* **314**: 1461-1463.

Dunlop D (1963). "Eighty six cases of Addison's disease." *Br Med J* 2: 887-891.

Dunston GM and Halder RM (1990). "Vitiligo is associated with HLA-DR4 in black patients. A preliminary report." *Arch Dermatol* **126**: 56-60.

Duthie MS, Kimber I and Norval M (1999). "The effects of ultraviolet radiation on the human immune system." *Br J Dermatol* **140**: 995–1009.

Dutta AK and Mandal SB (1982). "Studies on cutaneous autonomic nerve functions in some dermatoses." *Indian J Dermatol* 27: 11-17.

Dwivedi M, Gupta K, Gulla KC, Laddha NC, Hajela K and Begum R (2009). "Lack of genetic association of promoter and structural variants of mannan-binding lectin (MBL2) gene with susceptibility to generalized vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **161**: 63-69.

Dwivedi M, Laddha NC, Shajil EM, Shah BJ and Begum R (2008). "The ACE gene I/ D polymorphism is not associated with generalized vitiligo susceptibility in Gujarat population." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **21**: 407-408.

Ekwall O, Hedstrand H, Haavik J, Perheentupa J, Betterle C, Gustafsson J, Husebye E, Rorsman F and Kampe O (2000). "Pteridin-dependent hydroxylases as autoantigens in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I." *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **85**: 2944-2950.

Ekwall O, Sjoberg K, Mirakian R, Rorsman F and Kampe O (1999). "Tryptophan hydroxylase autoantibodies and intestinal disease in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1." *Lancet* **354**: 568.

El-Zawahry BM, Zaki NS, Bassiouny DA, Sobhi RM, Zaghloul A, Khorshied MM and Gouda HM (2010). "Autologous melanocyte-keratinocyte suspension in the treatment of vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **25**: 215-220.

Elassiuty YE, Klarquist J, Speiser J, Yousef RM, El Refaee AA, Hunter NS, Shaker OG, Gundeti M, Nieuweboer-Krobotova L and Le Poole IC (2011). "Heme oxygenase-1 expression protects melanocytes from stress-induced cell death: implications for vitiligo." *Exp Dermatol* **20**: 496-501.

Engel L (2001). "What are those white patches on my patient's skin?" *Dermatol Nurs* **13**: 292-297.

Erf GF and Smyth JR (1996). "Altrations in blood leucocyte population in Smyth line chickens with autoimmune vitiligo." *Poultry Sci* **75**: 351-356.

Erf GF, Trejo-Skalli AV and Smyth JR (1995). "T cells in regenerating feathers of Smyth line chickens in vitiligo." *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **76**: 120-126.

Esfandiarpour I, Ekhlasi A, Farajzadeh S and Shamsadini S (2009). "The efficacy of pimecrolimus 1% cream plus narrow-band ultraviolet B in the treatment of vitiligo: a double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trial." *J Dermatolog Treat* **20**: 14-18.

Etienne-Decerf J, Malaise M, Mahieu P and Winand R (1987). "Elevated anti-alpha-galactosyl antibody titres. A marker of progression in autoimmune thyroid disorders and in endocrine ophthalmopathy?" *Acta Endocrinol (Copenh)* **115**: 67-74.

Fai D, Cassano N and Vena GA (2007). "Narrow-band UVB phototherapy combined with tacrolimus ointment in vitiligo: a review of 110 patients." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 916-920.

Fain PR, Babu SR, Bennett DC and Spritz RA (2006). "HLA class II Haplotype DRB1*04-DQB1*0301 contributes to risk of familial generalized vitiligo and early disease onset." *Pigment Cell Res* **19**: 51-57.

Fain PR, Gowan K, LaBerge GS, Alkhateeb A, Stetler GL, Talbert J, Bennett DC and Spritz RA (2003). "A genome-wide screen for generalized vitiligo: confirmation of AIS1 on chromosome 1p31 and evidence for additional susceptibility loci." *Am J Hum Genet* **72**: 1560–1564.

Falabella R and Barona MI (2009). "Update on skin repigmentation therapies in vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* 22: 42-65.

Farrokhi S, Hojjat-Farsangi M, Noohpisheh MK, Tahmasbi R and Rezaei N (2005). "Assessment of the immune system in 55 Iranian patients with vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **19**: 706-711.

Fehr EM, Kierschke S, Max R, Gerber A, Lorenz HM and Schiller M (2009). "Apototic cellderived membrane vesicles induce CD83 expression on human mdDC." <u>Autoimmunity</u> **42**: 322-324.

Feldmeyer L, Keller M, Niklaus G, Hohl D, Werner S and Beer HD (2007). "The inflammasome mediates UVB-induced activation and secretion of interleukin-1-beta by keratinocytes." *Curr Biol* **17**: 1140-1145.

Finco O, Cuccia M, Martinetti M, Ruberto G, Orecchia G and Rabbiosi G (1991). "Age of onset in vitiligo: relationship with HLA supratypes." *Clin Genet* **39**: 448-454.

Finkelman FD, Holmes J, Katona IM, Urban JF, Jr., Beckmann MP, Park LS, Schooley KA, Coffman RL, Mosmann TR and Paul WE (1990). "Lymphokine control of in vivo immunoglobulin isotype selection." *Annu Rev Immunol* **8**: 303-333.

Fishman P, Azizi E, Shoenfeld Y, Sredni B, Yecheskel G, Ferrone S, Zigelman R, Chaitchik S, Floro S and Djaldetti M (1993). "Vitiligo autoantibodies are effective against melanoma." *Cancer* **72**: 2365-2369.

Fitzpatrick TB, Miyamoto M and Ishikawa K (1967). "The evolution of concepts of melanin biology." *Arch Dermatol* **96**: 305-323.

Fitzpatrick TB and Szabo G (1959). "The melanocyte: cytology and cytochemistry." <u>J Invest</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 32: 197-209.

Fitzpatrick PF (1989). "The metal requirement of rat tyrosine hydroxylase." <u>Biochem Biophys</u> <u>Res Commun</u> **161**: 211-215.

Flanagan JG and Rabbitts TH (1982). "Arrangement of human immunoglobulin heavy chain constant region genes implies evolutionary duplication of a segment containing gamma, epsilon and alpha genes." *Nature* **300**: 709-713.

Foley LM, Lowe NJ, Misheloff E and Tiwari JL (1983). "Association of HLA-DR4 with vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **8**: 39-40.

Fongers A, Wolkerstorfer A, Nieuweboer-Krobotova L, Krawczyk P, Toth GG and van der Veen JP (2009). "Long-term results of 2-mm punch grafting in patients with vitiligo vulgaris and segmental vitiligo: effect of disease activity." *Br J Dermatol* **161**: 1105-1111.

Forschner T, Buchholtz S and Stockfleth E (2007). "Current state of vitiligo therapy-evidencebased analysis of the literature." *J Dtsch Dermatol Ges* **5**: 467-475.

Fransen JH, Hilbrands LB, Ruben J, Stoffels M, Adema GJ, van der Vlag J and Berden JH (2009). "Mouse dendritic cells matured by ingestion of apoptotic blebs induce T cells to produce interleukin-17." *<u>Arthritis Rheum</u>* **60**: 2304-2313.

French M (1986). "Serum IgG subclasses in normal adults." <u>Monogr Allergy</u> 19: 100-107.

Friedmann PS (1981). "The immunobiology of Langerhans cells." Immunol Today 2: 124-128.

Friedmann PS and Gilchrest BA (1987). "Ultraviolet radiation directly induces pigment production by cultured human melanocytes." *J Cell Physiol* **133**: 88-94.

Funasaka Y, Chakraborty AK, Hayashi Y, Komoto M, Ohashi A, Nagahama M, Inoue Y, Pawelek J and Ichihashi M (1998). "Modulation of melanocyte-stimulating hormone receptor expression on normal human melanocytes: evidence for a regulatory role of ultraviolet B, interleukin-1-alpha, interleukin-1-beta, endothelin-1 and tumour necrosis factor-alpha." <u>Br J</u> <u>Dermatol</u> **139**: 216-224.

Galadari I (2005). "Serum levels of the soluble interleukin-2 receptor in vitiligo patients in UAE." *Eur Ann Allergy Clin Immunol* **37**: 109-111.

Galibert MD, Yavuzer U, Dexter TJ and Goding CR (1999). "Pax3 and regulation of the melanocyte-specific tyrosinase-related protein-1 promoter." *J Biol Chem* **274**: 26894-26900.

Gamil H, Attwa E and Ghonemy S (2010). "Narrowband ultraviolet B as monotherapy and in combination with topical calcipotriol in the treatment of generalized vitiligo." *Clin Exp Dermatol* 35: 919-921.

Garbelli S, Mantovani S, Palermo B and Giachino C (2005). "Melanocyte-specific, cytotoxic T cell responses in vitiligo: the effective variant of melanoma immunity?" *Pigment Cell Res* **18**: 234-242.

Gargoom AM, Duweb GA, Elzorghany AH, Benghazil M and Bugrein OO (2004). "Calcipotriol in the treatment of childhood vitiligo." *Int J Clin Pharmacol Res* **24**: 11-14.

Gasparro FP (2000). "Photodermatology: progress, problems and prospects." *Eur J Dermatol* **10**: 250-254.

Gauthier Y (1994). "Le vitiligo." Gaz Med 101: 8-12.

Gauthier Y (1996). "The importance of Koebner's phenomenon in the induction of vitiligo vulgaris lesions." *Eur J Dermatol* **5**: 704-708.

Gauthier Y, Cario-Andre M, Lepreux S, Pain C and Taïeb A (2003a). "Melanocyte detachment after skin friction in non lesional skin of patients with generalized vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **148**: 95-101.

Gauthier Y, Cario Andre M and Taieb A (2003b). "A critical appraisal of vitiligo etiologic theories. Is melanocyte loss a melanocytorrhagy?" *Pigment Cell Res* **16**: 322-332.

Gauthier Y and Surleve-Bazeille JE (1992). "Autologous grafting with noncultured melanocytes: a simplified method for treatment of depigmented lesions." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **26**: 191-194.

Gavalas NG, Akhtar S, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2006). "Analysis of allelic variants in the catalase gene in patients with the skin depigmenting disorder vitiligo." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **345**: 1586-1591.

Gavalas NG, Kemp EH, Krohn KJ, Brown EM, Watson PF and Weetman AP (2007). "The calcium-sensing receptor is a target of autoantibodies in patients with autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1." *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **92**: 2107-2114.

Gawkrodger DJ (1998). Vitiligo. <u>Endocrine Autoimmunity and Associated Conditions</u>. A. P. Weetman. London, Kluwer Academic Publishers: 269-284.

Gawkrodger DJ, Ormerod AD, Shaw L, Mauri-Sole I, Whitton ME, Watts MJ, Anstey AV, Ingham J and Young K (2008). "Guideline for the diagnosis and management of vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **159**: 1051-1076.

Gawkrodger DJ, Ormerod AD, Shaw L, Mauri-Sole I, Whitton ME, Watts MJ, Anstey AV, Ingham J and Young K (2010). "Vitiligo: concise evidence based guidelines on diagnosis and management." *Postgrad Med J* 86: 466-471.

Gergely J (1967). "Structural studies of Igs." *Immunochemistry* 4: 101.

Gharavi AE, Harris EN, Lockshin MD, Hughes GR and Elkon KB (1988). "IgG subclass and light chain distribution of anticardiolipin and anti-DNA antibodies in systemic lupus erythematosus." <u>Ann Rheum Dis</u> **47**: 286-290.

Gharavi AE and Reiber H (1996). Affinity and avidity of autoantibodies. <u>*Autoantibodies*</u>. J. B. Peter and Y. Shoenfeld. Amsterdam, Elsevier: 13-23.

Gilhar A, Zelickson B, Ulman Y and Etzioni A (1995). "In vivo destruction of melanocytes by the IgG fraction of serum from patients with vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **105**: 683-686.

Gillbro JM, Marles LK, Hibberts NA and Schallreuter KU (2004). "Autocrine catecholamine biosynthesis and the beta-adrenoceptor signal promote pigmentation in human epidermal melanocytes." *J Invest Dermatol* **123**: 346-353.

Ginsburg IH (1996). "The psychosocial impact of skin disease. An overview." *Dermatol Clin* **14**: 473-484.

Goktas EO, Aydin F, Senturk N, Canturk MT and Turanli AY (2006). "Combination of narrow band UVB and topical calcipotriol for the treatment of vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* 20: 553-557.

Goldblatt D, Richmond P, Millard E, Thornton C and Miller E (1999). "The induction of immunologic memory after vaccination with Haemophilus influenzae type b conjugate and acellular pertussis-containing diphtheria, tetanus, and pertussis vaccine combination." *J Infect Dis* **180**: 538-541.

Goldinger SM, Dummer R, Schmid P, Burg G, Seifert B and Lauchli S (2007). "Combination of 308-nm xenon chloride excimer laser and topical calcipotriol in vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 504-508.

Goodwill KE, Sabatier C, Marks C, Raag R, Fitzpatrick PF and Stevens RC (1997). "Crystal structure of tyrosine hydroxylase at 2.3 A and its implications for inherited neurodegenerative diseases." *Nat Struct Biol* **4**: 578-585.

Gora M, Gardas A, Watson PF, Hobby P, Weetman AP, Sutton BJ and Banga JP (2004). "Key residues contributing to dominant conformational autoantigenic epitopes on thyroid peroxidase identified by mutagenesis." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **320**: 795-801.

Gottumukkala RV, Gavalas NG, Akhtar S, Metcalfe RA, Gawkrodger DJ, Haycock JW, Waston PF, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2006). "Function-blocking autoantibodies to the melaninconcentrating hormone receptor in vitiligo patients." *Lab Invest* **86**: 781-789.

Graham A, Westerhof W and Thody AJ (1999). "The expression of alpha-MSH by melanocytes is reduced in vitiligo." *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **20**: 470-473.

Grimes PE, Ghoneum M, Stockton T, Payne C, Kelly AP and Alfred L (1986). "T cell profiles in vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **14**: 196-201.

Grimes PE, Morris R, Avaniss-Aghajani E, Soriano T, Meraz M and Metzger A (2004). "Topical tacrolimus therapy for vitiligo: therapeutic responses and skin messenger RNA expression of proinflammatory cytokines." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **51**: 52-61.

Grimes PE, Sevall JS and Vojdani A (1996). "Cytomegalovirus DNA identified in skin biopsy specimens of patients with vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **35**: 21-26.

Grimes PE, Soriano T and Dytoc MT (2002). "Topical tacrolimus for repigmentation of vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **47**: 789-791.

Guan CP, Wei XD, Chen HY, Zhang L, Zhou MN and Xu AE (2008a). "[Abnormal nuclear translocation of nuclear factor-E2 related factor 2 in the lesion of vitiligo]." *Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi* **88**: 2403-2406.

Guan CP, Zhou MN, Xu AE, Kang KF, Liu JF, Wei XD, Li YW, Zhao DK and Hong WS (2008b). "The susceptibility to vitiligo is associated with NF-E2-related factor2 (Nrf2) gene polymorphisms: a study on Chinese Han population." *Exp Dermatol* **17**: 1059-1062.

Gudbjartsson DF, Sulem P, Stacey SN, Goldstein AM, Rafnar T, Sigurgeirsson B, Benediktsdottir KR, Thorisdottir K, Ragnarsson R, Sveinsdottir SG, Magnusson V, Lindblom A, Kostulas K, Botella-Estrada R, Soriano V, Juberias P, Grasa M, Saez B, Andres R, Scherer D, Rudnai P, Gurzau E, Koppova K, Kiemeney LA, Jakobsdottir M, Steinberg S, Helgason A, Gretarsdottir S, Tucker MA, Mayordomo JI, Nagore E, Kumar R, Hansson J, Olafsson JH, Gulcher J, Kong A, Thorsteinsdottir U and Stefansson K (2008). "ASIP and TYR pigmentation variants associate with cutaneous melanoma and basal cell carcinoma." *Nat Genet* **40**: 886-891.

Gupta AK and Anderson TF (1987). "Psoralen photochemotherapy." *J Am Acad Dermatol* 17: 703-734.

Hafez M, Sharaf L and Abdel-Nabi SM (1983). "The genetics of vitiligo." <u>Acta Derm Venereol</u>63: 249-251.

Halaban R, Langdon R, Birchall N, Cuono C, Baird A, Scott G, Moellmann G and McGuire J (1988). "Basic fibroblast growth factor from human keratinocytes is a natural mitogen for melanocytes." *J Cell Biol* **107**: 1611-1619.

Halder RM, Walters CS, Johnson BA, Chakrabarti SG and Kenney JJ (1989). "Aberrations in T lymphocytes and natural killer cells in vitiligo: a flow cytometric study." *J Am Acad Dermatol.* 14: 73-77.

Hamzavi I, Jain H, McLean D, Shapiro J, Zeng H and Lui H (2004). "Parametric modeling of narrowband UV-B phototherapy for vitiligo using a novel quantitative tool: the vitiligo area Scoring index." *Arch Dermatol* **140**: 677-683.

Handa S and Dogra S (2003). "Epidemiology of childhood vitiligo: a study of 625 patients from north India." *Pediatr Dermatol* **20**: 207-210.

Hann SK, Kim HI, Im S, Park YK, Cui J and Bystryn J-C (1993a). "The change of melanocyte cytotoxicity after systemic steroid treatment in vitiligo patients." *J Dermatol Sci* **6**: 201-205.

Hann SK, Koo SW, Kim JB and Park YK (1996a). "Detection of antibodies to human melanoma cells in vitiligo and alopecia areata by Western blot analysis." *J Dermatol* **23**: 100-103.

Hann SK and Lee HJ (1996). "Segmental vitiligo: clinical findings in 208 patients." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **35**: 671-674.

Hann SK, Park YK and Chun WH (1997). "Clinical features of vitiligo." *Clin Dermatol* **15**: 891-897.

Hann SK, Park YK, Chung KY, Kim HI, Im S and Won JH (1993b). "Peripheral blood lymphocyte imbalance in Koreans with active vitiligo." *Int J Dermatol* **32**: 286-289.

Hann SK, Shin HK, Park SH, Reynolds SR and Bystryn JC (1996b). "Detection of antibodies to melanocytes in vitiligo by western immunoblotting." *Yonsei Med J* **37**: 365-370.

Hara M, Yaar M and Gilchrest BM (1995). "Endothelin-1 of keratinocyte origin is a mediator of melanocyte dendricity." *J Invest Dermatol* **105**: 744-748.

Harning R, Cui J and Bystryn J-C (1991). "Relation between the incidence and level of pigment cell antibodies and disease activity in vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **97**: 1078-1080.

Harper DC, Theos AC, Herman KE, Tenza D, Raposo G and Marks MS (2008). "Premelanosome amyloid-like fibrils are composed of only golgi-processed forms of Pmel17 that have been proteolytically processed in endosomes." *J Biol Chem* **283**: 2307-2322.

Hartmann A, Brocker EB and Hamm H (2008). "Occlusive treatment enhances efficacy of tacrolimus 0.1% ointment in adult patients with vitiligo: results of a placebo-controlled 12-month prospective study." *Acta Derm Venereol* **88**: 474-479.

Hartmann A, Lurz C, Hamm H, Brocker EB and Hofmann UB (2005). "Narrow-band UVB311 nm vs. broad-band UVB therapy in combination with topical calcipotriol vs. placebo in vitiligo." *Int J Dermatol* **44**: 736-742.

Hatchome N, Aiba S, Kato T, Torinuki W and Tagami H (1987). "Possible functional impairment of Langerhans' cells in vitiliginous skin. Reduced ability to elicit dinitrochlorobenzene contact sensitivity reaction and decreased stimulatory effect in the allogeneic mixed skin cell lymphocyte culture reaction." *Arch Dermatol* **123**: 51-54.

Hawa MI, Fava D, Medici F, Deng YJ, Notkins AL, De Mattia G and Leslie RD (2000). "Antibodies to IA-2 and GAD65 in type 1 and type 2 diabetes: isotype restriction and polyclonality." *Diabetes Care* 23: 228-233.

Haycock JW, Rowe SJ, Cartledge S, Wyatt A, Ghanem G, Morandini R, Rennie IG and MacNeil S (2000). "Alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone reduces impact of proinflammatory cytokine and peroxide-generated oxidative stress on keratinocyte and melanoma cell lines." *J Biol Chem* **275**: 15629-15636.

Hedley SJ, Metcalfe R, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP and Mac Neil S (1998). "Vitiligo melanocytes in long-term culture show normal constitutive and cytokine-induced expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 and major histocompatibility complex class I and class II molecules." *Br J Dermatol* **139**: 965-973.

Hedstrand H, Ekwall O, Haavik J, Landgren E, Betterle C, Perheentupa J, Gustafsson J, Husebye E, Rorsman F and Kampe O (2000). "Identification of tyrosine hydroxylase as an autoantigen in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **267**: 456-461.

Hedstrand H, Ekwall O, Olsson MJ, Landgren E, Kemp EH, Weetman AP, Perheentupa J, Husebye E, Gustafsson J, Betterle C, Kämpe O and Rorsman F (2001). "The transcription factors SOX9 and SOX10 are vitiligo autoantigens in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I." <u>J</u> <u>Biol Chem</u> **276**: 35390-35395.

Herane MI (2003). "Vitiligo and leukoderma in children." Clin Dermatol 21: 283-295.

Hirobe T (1995). "Structure and function of melanocytes: microscopic morphology and cell biology of mouse melanocytes in the epidermis and hair follicle." *<u>Histol Histopathol</u>* **10**: 223-237.

Hoashi T, Watabe H, Muller J, Yamaguchi Y, Vieira WD and Hearing VJ (2005). "MART-1 is required for the function of the melanosomal matrix protein PMEL17/GP100 and the maturation of melanosomes." *J Biol Chem* **280**: 14006-14016.

Hoedemaekers AC, van Breda Vriesman PJ and De Baets MH (1997). "Myasthenia gravis as a prototype autoimmune receptor disease." *Immunol Res* **16**: 341-354.

Hofer A, Hassan AS, Legat FJ, Kerl H and Wolf P (2005). "Optimal weekly frequency of 308nm excimer laser treatment in vitiligo patients." *Br J Dermatol* **152**: 981-985.

Holbrook KA, Underwood RA, Vogel AM, Gown AM and Kimball H (1989). "The appearance, density and distribution of melanocytes in human embryonic and fetal skin revealed by the antimelanoma monoclonal antibody, HMB-45." <u>Anat Embryol (Berl)</u> **180**: 443-455. Holla AP and Parsad D (2010). "Vitiligo surgery: its evolution as a definite treatment in the stable vitiligo." *G Ital Dermatol Venereol* **145**: 79-88.

Homey B, Assmann T, Vohr HW, Ulrich P, Lauerma AI, Ruzicka T, Lehmann P and Schuppe HC (1998). "Topical FK506 suppresses cytokine and costimulatory molecule expression in epidermal and local draining lymph node cells during primary skin immune responses." <u>J</u> <u>Immunol</u> 160: 5331-5340.

Hoogduijn MJ, Ancans J, Suzuki I, Estdale S and Thody AJ (2002). "Melanin-concentrating hormone and its receptor are expressed and functional in human skin." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **296**: 698-701.

Hossani-Madani AR and Halder RM (2010). "Topical treatment and combination approaches for vitiligo: new insights, new developments." *G Ital Dermatol Venereol* **145**: 57-78.

Howanitz N, Nordlund JL, Lerner AB and Bystryn JC (1981). "Antibodies to melanocytes. Occurrence in patients with vitiligo and chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis." *Arch Dermatol* **117**: 705-708.

Howitz J, Brodthagen H, Schwartz M and Thomsen K (1977). "Prevalence of vitiligo: Epidemiological survey on the Isle of Bornholm, Denmark." *Arch Dermatol* **113**: 47-52.

Hristakieva E, Lazarova R, Lazarov N, Stanimirovic A and Shani J (2000). "Markers for vitiligo related neuropeptides in human skin nerve fibers." *Acta Med Croatica* **54**: 53-57.

Hsu H, Shu HB, Pan MG and Goeddel DV (1996). "TRADD-TRAF2 and TRADD-FADD interactions define two distinct TNF receptor 1 signal transduction pathways." *Cell* **84**: 299-308.

Hu J, Reyes-Cruz G, Goldsmith PK, Gantt NM, Miller JL and Spiegel AM (2007). "Functional effects of monoclonal antibodies to the purified amino-terminal extracellular domain of the human Ca(2+) receptor." *J Bone Miner Res* **22**: 601-608.

Hufton SE, Jennings IG and Cotton RG (1995). "Structure and function of the aromatic amino acid hydroxylases." *Biochem J* **311** (**Pt 2**): 353-366.

Huggins RH, Schwartz RA and Janniger CK (2005). "Vitiligo." <u>Acta Dermatovenerol Alp</u> <u>Panonica Adriat</u> 14: 137-142, 144-135.

Hunger RE, Sieling PA, Ochoa MT, Sugaya M, Burdick AE, Rea TH, Brennan PJ, Belisle JT, Blauvelt A, Porcelli SA and Modlin RL (2004). "Langerhans cells utilize CD1a and langerin to efficiently present nonpeptide antigens to T cells." *J Clin Invest* **113**: 701-708.

Husebye ES, Gebre-Medhin G, Tuomi T, Perheentupa J, Landin-Olsson M, Gustafsson J, Rorsman F and Kampe O (1997). "Autoantibodies against aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase in autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type I." *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **82**: 147-150.

Imokawa G and Moretti S (2010). Cytokines and growth factors. *Vitiligo*. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 269-282.

Imokawa G, Yada Y and Miyagishi M (1992). "Endothelins secreted from human keratinocytes are intrinsic mitogens for human melanocytes." *J Biol Chem* **267**: 24675-24680.

Ishii K, Amagai M, Hall RP, Hashimoto T, Takayanagi A, Gamou S, Shimizu N and Nishikawa T (1997). "Characterization of autoantibodies in pemphigus using antigen-specific enzymelinked immunosorbent assays with baculovirus-expressed recombinant desmogleins." *J Immunol* **159**: 2010-2017.

Ishii M and Hamada T (1981). "Ultrastructural studies of vitiligo with inflammatory raised borders." *J Dermatol* 8: 313-322.

Itirli G, Pehlivan M, Alper S, Yuksel SE, Onay H, Ozkinay F and Pehlivan S (2005). "Exon-3 polymorphism of CTLA-4 gene in Turkish patients with vitiligo." *J Dermatol Sci* **38**: 225-227.

Ito S and Wakamatsu K (2011). "Diversity of human hair pigmentation as studied by chemical analysis of eumelanin and pheomelanin." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **25**: 1369-1380.

Ivker RM, Goldaber M and Buchness MR (1994). "Blue vitiligo." <u>J Am Acad Dermatol</u> 30: 829-831.

Iwata M, Corn T, Iwata S, Everett MA and Fuller BB (1990). "The relationship between tyrosinase activity and skin color in human foreskins." *J Invest Dermatol* **95**: 9-15.

Iyengar B and Misra RS (1987). "Reaction of dendritic melanocytes in vitiligo to the substrates of tyrosine metabolism." *Acta Anat* **129**: 203-205.

Iyengar B and Misra RS (1988). "Neural differentiation of melanocytes in vitiliginous skin." Acta Anat (Basel) 133: 62-65.

Jackson IJ, Chambers DM, Tsukamoto K, Copeland NG, Gilbert DJ, Jenkins NA and Hearing V (1992). "A second tyrosinase-related protein, TRP-2, maps to and is mutated at the mouse slaty locus." *EMBO J* **11**: 527-535.

Jaigirdar MQ, Alam SM and Maidul AZ (2002). "Clinical presentation of vitiligo." <u>Mymensingh</u> <u>Med J</u> 11: 79-81.

Jensen JM and Proksch E (2009). "The skin's barrier." <u>G Ital Dermatol Venereol</u> 144: 689-700.

Jeong KH, Shin MK, Uhm YK, Kim HJ, Chung JH and Lee MH (2010). "Association of TXNDC5 gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to nonsegmental vitiligo in the Korean population." *Br J Dermatol* **162**: 759-764.

Jian Z, Li K, Liu L, Zhang Y, Zhou Z, Li C and Gao T (2011). "Heme oxygenase-1 protects human melanocytes from H2O2-induced oxidative stress via the Nrf2-ARE pathway." *J Invest Dermatol* **131**: 1420-1427.

Jimbow K, Chen H, Park JS and Thomas PD (2001). "Increased sensitivity of melanocytes to oxidative stress and abnormal expression of tyrosinase-related protein in vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **144**: 55-65.

Jin SY, Park HH, Li GZ, Lee HJ, Hong MS, Hong SJ, Park HK, Chung JH and Lee MH (2004a). "Association of angiotensin converting enzyme gene I/D polymorphism of vitiligo in Korean population." *Pigment Cell Res* **17**: 84-86.

Jin SY, Park HH, Li GZ, Lee HJ, Hong MS, Park HJ, Park HK, Seo JC, Yim SV, Chung JH and Lee MH (2004b). "Association of estrogen receptor 1 intron 1 C/T polymorphism in Korean vitiligo patients." *J Dermatol Sci* **35**: 181-186.

Jin Y, Bennett DC, Amadi-Myers A, Holland P, Riccardi SL, Gowan K, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2007a). "Vitiligo-associated multiple autoimmune disease is not associated with genetic variation in AIRE." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 402-404.

Jin Y, Birlea SA, Fain PR, Gowan K, Riccardi SL, Holland PJ, Mailloux CM, Sufit AJ, Hutton SM, Amadi-Myers A, Bennett DC, Wallace MR, McCormack WT, Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Picardo M, Leone G, Taieb A, Jouary T, Ezzedine K, van Geel N, Lambert J, Overbeck A and Spritz RA (2010a). "Variant of TYR and autoimmunity susceptibility loci in generalized vitiligo." *N Engl J Med* **362**: 1686-1697.

Jin Y, Birlea SA, Fain PR, Mailloux CM, Riccardi SL, Gowan K, Holland PJ, Bennett DC, Wallace MR, McCormack WT, Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP, Picardo M, Leone G, Taieb A, Jouary T, Ezzedine K, van Geel N, Lambert J, Overbeck A and Spritz RA (2010b). "Common variants in FOXP1 are associated with generalized vitiligo." *Nat Genet* **42**: 576-578.

Jin Y, Birlea SA, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2007b). "Genetic variations in NALP1 are associated with generalized vitiligo in a Romanian population." *J Invest Dermatol* **127**: 2558-2562.

Jin Y, Mailloux CM, Gowan K, Riccardi SL, LaBerge G, Bennett DC, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2007c). "NALP1 in vitiligo-associated multiple autoimmune disease." *N Engl J Med* **356**: 1216-1225.

Johnson R and Jackson IJ (1992). "Light is a dominant mouse mutation resulting in premature cell death." *Nat Genet* 1: 226-229.

Jonuleit H, Schmitt E, Stassen M, Tuettenberg A, Knop J and Enk AH (2001). "Identification and functional characterization of human CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells with regulatory properties isolated from peripheral blood." *J Exp Med* **193**: 1285-1294.

Jouary T and DePase A (2010). "Camouflage". <u>Vitiligo</u>. A. Taïeb and M. Picardo. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 423-429.

Kadekaro AL, Kavanagh RJ, Wakamatsu K, Ito S, Pipitone MA and Abdel-Malek ZA (2003). "Cutaneous photobiology. The melanocyte vs. the sun: who will win the final round?" <u>*Pigment*</u> <u>*Cell Res* 16</u>: 434-447. Kågedal B, Kullman A, Lenner L, Trager C, Kogner P and Farneback M (2004). "Pterindependent tyrosine hydroxylase mRNA is not expressed in human melanocytes or melanoma cells." *Pigment Cell Res* **17**: 346-351.

Kandil E (1974). "Treatment of vitiligo with 0.1 per cent betamethasone 17-valerate in isopropyl alcohol—a double-blind trial." *Br J Dermatol* **91**: 457-460.

Kao CH and Yu HS (1992). "Comparison of the effect of 8-methoxypsoralen (8-MOP) plus UVA (PUVA) on human melanocytes in vitiligo vulgaris and in vitro." *J Invest Dermatol* **98**: 734-740.

Katayama I, Ashida M, Maeda A, Eishi K, Murota H and Bae SJ (2003). "Open trial of topical tacalcitol [1 alpha 24(OH)2D3] and solar irradiation for vitiligo vulgaris: upregulation of c-Kit mRNA by cultured melanocytes." *Eur J Dermatol* **13**: 372-376.

Kawalek AZ, Spencer JM and Phelps RG (2004). "Combined excimer laser and topical tacrolimus for the treatment of vitiligo: a pilot study." *Dermatol Surg* **30**: 130-135.

Kawasaki A, Kumasaka M, Satoh A, Suzuki M, Tamura K, Goto T, Asashima M and Yamamoto H (2008). "Mitf contributes to melanosome distribution and melanophore dendricity." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **21**: 56-62.

Kemp EH, Ajjan RA, Husebye ES, Peterson P, Uibo R, Imrie H, Pearce SH, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1998a). "A cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) gene polymorphism is associated with autoimmune Addison's disease in English patients." *Clin Endocrinol* **49**: 609-613.

Kemp EH, Ajjan RA, Waterman EA, Gawkrodger DJ, Cork MJ, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1999). "Analysis of a microsatellite polymorphism of the cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 gene in patients with vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **140**: 73-78.

Kemp EH, Emhemad S, Akhtar S, Watson PF, Gawkrodger DJ and Weetman AP (2011a). "Autoantibodies against tyrosine hydroxylase in patients with non-segmental (generalised) vitiligo." *Exp Dermatol* **20**: 35-40. Kemp EH, Emhemad S, Gawkrodger DJ and Weetman AP (2011b). Autoimmunity in vitiligo. *Autoimmune Disorders – Pathogenic Aspects*. C. Mavragani. Croatia, InTech, Rijeka: 271-294.

Kemp EH, Gavalas NG, Akhtar S, Krohn KJ, Pallais JC, Brown EM, Watson PF and Weetman AP (2010). "Mapping of human autoantibody binding sites on the calcium-sensing receptor." <u>J</u> <u>Bone Miner Res</u> 25: 132-140.

Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, MacNeil S, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1997a). "Detection of tyrosinase autoantibodies in patients with vitiligo using 35S-labeled recombinant human tyrosinase in a radioimmunoassay." *J Invest Dermatol* **109**: 69-73.

Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1997b). "Immunoprecipitation of melanogenic enzyme autoantigens with vitiligo sera: evidence for cross-reactive autoantibodies to tyrosinase and tyrosinase-related protein-2 (TRP-2)." *Clin Exp Immunol* **109**: 495–500.

Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1998b). "Autoantibodies to human melanocyte-specific protein Pmel17 in the sera of vitiligo patients: a sensitive and quantitative radioimmunoassay (RIA)." *Clin Exp Immunol* **114**: 333-338.

Kemp EH, Sandhu HK, Weetman AP and McDonagh AJ (2011c). "Demonstration of autoantibodies against tyrosine hydroxylase in patients with alopecia areata." *Br J Dermatol* **165**: 1236-1243.

Kemp EH, Waterman EA, Ajjan RA, Smith AK, Watson PF, Ludgate ME and Weetman AP (2001). "Identification of antigenic domains on the human sodium-iodide symporter which are recognized by autoantibodies from patients with autoimmune thyroid disease." <u>*Clin Exp*</u> <u>*Immunol*</u> **124**: 377-385.

Kemp EH, Waterman EA, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF and Weetman AP (1998c). "Autoantibodies to tyrosinase-related protein-1 detected in the sera of vitiligo patients using a quantitative radiobinding assay." *Br J Dermatol* **139**: 798-805.

Kemp EH, Waterman EA, Hawes BE, O'Neill K, Gottumukkala RV, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP and Watson PF (2002). "The melanin-concentrating hormone receptor 1, a novel target of autoantibody responses in vitiligo." *J Clin Invest* **109**: 923-930.

Kim HJ, Choi CP, Uhm YK, Kim YI, Lee JW, Yoon SH, Chung JH and Lee MH (2007a). "The association between endothelin-1 gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to vitiligo in a Korean population." *Exp Dermatol* **16**: 561-566.

Kim HJ, Uhm YK, Yun JY, Im SH, Yim SV, Chung JH, Shin MK and Lee MH (2010). "Association between polymorphisms of discoidin domain receptor tyrosine kinase 1 (DDR1) and non-segmental vitiligo in the Korean population." *Eur J Dermatol* **20**: 231-232.

Kim JY, Do JE, Ahn KJ, Noh S, Jee HJ and Oh SH (2011). "Detection of melanocyte autoantigens reacting with autoantibodies in vitiligo patients by proteomics." *J Dermatol Sci* **62**: 202-204.

Kim NH, Jeon S, Lee HJ and Lee AY (2007b). "Impaired PI3K/Akt activation-mediated NFkappaB inactivation under elevated TNF-alpha is more vulnerable to apoptosis in vitiliginous keratinocytes." *J Invest Dermatol* **127**: 2612-2617.

Kingo K, Philips MA, Aunin E, Luuk H, Karelson M, Ratsep R, Silm H, Vasar E and Koks S (2006). "MYG1, novel melanocyte related gene, has elevated expression in vitiligo." *J Dermatol Sci* **44**: 119-122.

Kirkham BW, Lassere MN, Edmonds JP, Juhasz KM, Bird PA, Lee CS, Shnier R and Portek IJ (2006). "Synovial membrane cytokine expression is predictive of joint damage progression in rheumatoid arthritis: a two-year prospective study (the DAMAGE study cohort)." <u>Arthritis</u> <u>Rheum</u> **54**: 1122-1131.

Kirnbauer R, Charvat B, Schauer E, Köck A, Urbanski A, Förster E, Neuner P, Assmann I, Luger TA and Schwarz T (1992). "Modulation of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 expression on human melanocytes and melanoma cells: evidence for a regulatory role of IL-6, IL-7, TNF beta, and UVB light." *J Invest Dermatol* **98**: 320-326.

Klarquist J, Denman CJ, Hernandez C, Wainwright DA, Strickland FM, Overbeck A, Mehrotra S, Nishimura MI and Le Poole IC (2010). "Reduced skin homing by functional Treg in vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **23**: 276-286.

Kobayashi T, Urabe K, Winder A, Tsukamoto K, Brewington T, Imokawa G, Potterf B and Hearing VJ (1994). "DHICA oxidase activity of TYRP1 and interactions with other melanogenic enzymes." *Pigment Cell Res* **7**: 227-234.

Kohno Y, Kijima M, Yamaguchi F, Saito K, Tsunoo H, Hosoya T and Niimi H (1993). "Comparison of the IgG subclass distribution of anti-thyroid peroxidase antibodies in healthy subjects with that in patients with chronic thyroiditis." *Endocr J* **40**: 317-321.

Kondo T and Hearing VJ (2011). "Update on the regulation of mammalian melanocyte function and skin pigmentation." *Expert Rev Dermatol* **6**: 97-108.

Korner A and Pawelek J (1982). "Mammalian tyrosinase catalyzes three reactions in the biosynthesis of melanin." *Science* **217**: 1163-1165.

Kovacs SO (1998). "Vitiligo." JAm Acad Dermatol 38: 647-666.

Krasagakis K, Garbe C, Kruger S and Orfanos CE (1991). "Effects of interferons on cultured human melanocytes in vitro: interferon-beta but not-alpha or -gamma inhibit proliferation and all interferons significantly modulate the cell phenotype." *J Invest Dermatol* **97**: 364-372.

Kroll TM, Bommiasamy H, Boissy RE, Hernandez C, Nickoloff BJ, Mestril R and Le Poole IC (2005). "4-Tertiary butyl phenol exposure sensitizes human melanocytes to dendritic cellmediated killing: relevance to vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **124**: 798-806.

Kroumpouzos G, Urabe K, Kobayashi T, Sakai C and Hearing VJ (1994). "Functional analysis of the slaty gene product (TRP2) as dopachrome tautomerase and the effect of a point mutation on its catalytic function." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **202**: 1060-1068.

Krueger GG, Langley RG, Leonardi C, Yeilding N, Guzzo C, Wang Y, Dooley LT and Lebwohl M (2007). "A human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody for the treatment of psoriasis." <u>N</u> *Engl J Med* **356**: 580-592.

Krutmann J and Morita A (1999). "Mechanisms of ultraviolet (UV) B and UVA phototherapy." <u>J</u> <u>Investig Dermatol Symp Proc</u> **4**: 70-72. Kullavanijaya P and Lim HW (2004). "Topical calcipotriene and narrowband ultraviolet B in the treatment of vitiligo." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **20**: 248-251.

Kumar YHK, Rao GR, Gopal KV, Shanti G and Rao KV (2009). "Evaluation of narrow-band UVB phototherapy in 150 patients with vitiligo." *Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol* **75**: 162-166.

Kumaran MS, Kaur I and Kumar B (2006). "Effect of topical calcipotriol, betamethasone dipropionate and their combination in the treatment of localized vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **20**: 269-273.

Kushimoto T, Basrur V, Valencia J, Matsunaga J, Vieira WD, Ferrans VJ, Muller J, Appella E and Hearing VJ (2001). "A model for melanosome biogenesis based on the purification and analysis of early melanosomes." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **98**: 10698-10703.

Kwon BS, Haq AK, Pomerantz SH and Halaban R (1987). "Isolation and sequence of a cDNA clone for human tyrosinase that maps at the mouse c-albino locus." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **84**: 7473-7477.

Laberge G, Mailloux CM, Gowan K, Holland P, Bennett DC, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2005). "Early onset and increased risk of other autoimmune diseases in familial generalized vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **18**: 300-305.

Laberge GS, Bennett DC, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2008a). "PTPN22 is genetically associated with risk of generalized vitiligo, but CTLA4 is not." *J Invest Dermatol* **128**: 1757-1762.

Laberge GS, Birlea SA, Fain PR and Spritz RA (2008b). "The PTPN22-1858C>T (R620W) functional polymorphism is associated with generalized vitiligo in the Romanian population." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **21**: 206-208.

Laddha NC, Dwivedi M, Shajil EM, Prajapati H, Marfatia YS and Begum R (2008). "Association of PTPN22 1858C/T polymorphism with vitiligo susceptibility in Gujarat population." *J Dermatol Sci* **49**: 260-262. Lahav R, Lecoin L, Ziller C, Nataf V, Carnahan JF, Martin FH and Le Douarin NM (1994). "Effect of the Steel gene product on melanogenesis in avian neural crest cell cultures." *Differentiation* **58**: 133-139.

Lamont SJ and Smyth JR, Jr. (1981). "Effect of bursectomy on development of a spontaneous postnatal amelanosis." *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **21**: 407-411.

Lampasona V, Bearzatto M, Genovese S, Bosi E, Ferrari M and Bonifacio E (1996). "Autoantibodies in insulin-dependent diabetes recognize distinct cytoplasmic domains of the protein tyrosine phosphatase-like IA-2 autoantigen." *J Immunol* **157**: 2707-2711.

Lan CC, Ko YC, Tu HP, Wu CS, Lee CH, Wu CS and Yu HS (2009). "Association study between keratinocyte-derived growth factor gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to vitiligo vulgaris in a Taiwanese population: potential involvement of stem cell factor." *Br J Dermatol* **160**: 180-187.

Lang KS, Caroli CC, Muhm D, Wernet D, Moris A, Schittek B, Knauss-Scherwitz E, Stevanovic S, Rammensee H-G and Garbe C (2001). "HLA-A2 restricted, melanocyte-specific CD8+ T lymphocytes detected in vitiligo patients are related to disease activity and are predominantly directed against MelanA/MART1." *J Invest Dermatol* **116**: 891-897.

Lazarova R, Hristakieva E, Lazarov N and Shani J (2000). "Vitiligo-related neuropeptides in nerve fibers of the skin." *Arch Physiol Biochem* **108**(3): 262-267.

Le Duff F, Fontas E, Giacchero D, Sillard L, Lacour JP, Ortonne JP and Passeron T (2010). "308-nm excimer lamp vs. 308-nm excimer laser for treating vitiligo: a randomized study." <u>Br J</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 163: 188-192.

Le Gal FA, Avril MF, Bosq J, Lefebvre P, Deschemin JC, Andrieu M, Dore MX and Guillet JG (2001). "Direct evidence to support the role of antigen-specific CD8(+) T cells in melanoma-associated vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **117**: 1464-1470.

Le Poole C and Boissy RE (1997). "Vitiligo." Semin Cutan Med Surg 16: 3-14.

Le Poole IC, Das PK, van den Wijngaard RM, Bos JD and Westerhof W (1993a). "Review of the etiopathomechanism of vitiligo: a convergence theory." *Exp Dermatol* **2**: 145-153.

Le Poole IC and Luiten RM (2008). "Autoimmune etiology of generalized vitiligo." <u>*Curr Dir Autoimmun*</u> 10: 227-243.

Le Poole IC, Mutis T, van den Wijngaard RM, Westerhof W, Ottenhoff T, de Vries RR and Das PK (1993b). "A novel, antigen-presenting function of melanocytes and its possible relationship to hypopigmentary disorders." *J Immunol* **151**: 7284-7292.

Le Poole IC, Sarangarajan R, Zhao Y, Stennett LS, Brown TL, Sheth P, Miki T and Boissy RE (2001). "'VIT1', a novel gene associated with vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **14**: 475-484.

Le Poole IC, Stennett LS, Bonish BK, Dee L, Robinson JK, Hernandez C, Hann SK and Nickoloff BJ (2003). "Expansion of vitiligo lesions is associated with reduced epidermal CDw60 expression and increased expression of HLA-DR in perilesional skin." *Br J Dermatol* **149**: 739-748.

Le Poole IC, van den Wijngaard RM, Smit NP, Oosting J, Westerhof W and Pavel S (1994). "Catechol-O-methyltransferase in vitiligo." <u>*Arch Dermatol Res*</u> **286**: 81-86.

Le Poole IC, van den Wijngaard RM, Westerhof W and Das PK (1996). "Presence of T cells and macrophages in inflammatory vitiligo skin parallels melanocyte disappearance." *Am J Pathol* **148**: 1219-1228.

Le Poole IC, Wankowicz-Kalinska A, van den Wijngaard RM, Nickoloff BJ and Das PK (2004). "Autoimmune aspects of depigmentation in vitiligo." *J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc* **9**: 68-72.

Lee AY, Kim NH, Choi WI and Youm YH (2005). "Less keratinocyte-derived factors related to more keratinocyte apoptosis in depigmented than normally pigmented suction-blistered epidermis may cause passive melanocyte death in vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **124**: 976-983.

Lee D, Lazova R and Bolognia JL (2000). "A figurate papulosquamous variant of inflammatory vitiligo." *Dermatology* **200**: 270-274.

Leone G, Pacifico A, Iacovelli P, Paro Vidolin A and Picardo M (2006). "Tacalcitol and narrowband phototherapy in patients with vitiligo." *Clin Exp Dermatol* **31**: 200-205.

Leone G and Tanew A (2010). UVB total body and targeted phototherapies. *Vitiligo*. A. Taïeb and M. Picardo. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 353-365.

Leonhardt RM, Vigneron N, Rahner C and Cresswell P (2011). "Proprotein convertases process Pmel17 during secretion." *J Biol Chem* **286**: 9321-9337.

Lepe V, Moncada B, Castanedo-Cazares JP, Torres-Alvarez MB, Ortiz CA and Torres-Rubalcava AB (2003). "A double-blind randomized trial of 0.1% tacrolimus vs 0.05% clobetasol for the treatment of childhood vitiligo." *Arch Dermatol* **139**: 581-585.

Lerner AB (1959). "Vitiligo." J Invest Dermatol 32: 285-310.

Lerner AB (1971). "On the etiology of vitiligo and grey hair." Am J Med 51: 141-147.

Lernmark A (2001). "Autoimmune diseases: are markers ready for prediction?" *J Clin Invest* **108**: 1091-1096.

Lewis DA, Melchitzky DS and Haycock JW (1993). "Four isoforms of tyrosine hydroxylase are expressed in human brain." *Neuroscience* **54**: 477-492.

Li K, Li C, Gao L, Yang L, Li M, Liu L, Zhang Z, Liu Y and Gao T (2009a). "A functional single-nucleotide polymorphism in the catechol-O-methyltransferase gene alter vitiligo risk in a Chinese population." *Arch Dermatol Res* **301**: 681-687.

Li M, Gao Y, Li C, Liu L, Li K, Gao L, Wang G, Zhang Z and Gao T (2009b). "Association of COX2 functional polymorphisms and the risk of vitiligo in Chinese populations." *J Dermatol Sci* **53**: 176-181.

Li M, Sun D, Li C, Zhang Z, Gao L, Li K, Li H and Gao T (2008). "Functional polymorphisms of the FAS gene associated with risk of vitiligo in Chinese populations: a case-control analysis." *J Invest Dermatol* **128**: 2820-2824.

Li Q, Lv Y, Li C, Yi X, Long HA, Qiao H, Lu T, Luan Q, Li K, Wang X, Wang G and Gao T (2011). "Vitiligo autoantigen VIT75 is identified as lamin A in vitiligo by serological proteome analysis based on mass spectrometry." *J Invest Dermatol* **131**: 727-734.

Liang Y, Yang S, Zhou Y, Gui J, Ren Y, Chen J, Fan X, Sun L, Xiao F, Gao M, Du W, Fang Q, Xu S, Huang W and Zhang X (2007). "Evidence for two susceptibility loci on chromosomes 22q12 and 6p21-p22 in Chinese generalized vitiligo families." *J Invest Dermatol* **127**: 2552-2557.

Lin MS, Gharia M, Fu CL, Olague-Marchan M, Hacker M, Harman KE, Bhogal BS, Black MM, Diaz LA and Giudice GJ (1999). "Molecular mapping of the major epitopes of BP180 recognized by herpes gestationis autoantibodies." *Clin Immunol* **92**: 285-292.

Liu IJ, Chiu CY, Chen YC and Wu HC (2011). "Molecular mimicry of human endothelial cell antigen by autoantibodies to nonstructural protein 1 of dengue virus." *J Biol Chem* **286**: 9726-9736.

Liu JB, Li M, Chen H, Zhong SQ, Yang S, Du WD, Hao JH, Zhang TS, Zhang XJ and Zeegers MP (2007). "Association of vitiligo with HLA-A2: a meta-analysis." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 205-213.

Liu JB, Li M, Yang S, Gui JP, Wang HY, Du WH, Zhao XY, Ren YQ, Zhu YG and Zhang XJ (2005). "Clinical profiles of vitiligo in China: an analysis of 3742 patients." *Clin Exp Dermatol* 30: 327-331.

Liu L, Li C, Gao J, Li K, Gao L and Gao T (2009). "Genetic polymorphisms of glutathione S-transferase and risk of vitiligo in the Chinese population." *J Invest Dermatol* **129**: 2646-2652.

Liu L, Li C, Gao J, Li K, Zhang R, Wang G, Li C and Gao T (2010). "Promoter variant in the catalase gene is associated with vitiligo in Chinese people." *J Invest Dermatol* **130**: 2647-2653.

Liu PY, Bondesson L, Lontz W and Johansson O (1996). "The occurrence of cutaneous nerve endings and neuropeptides in vitiligo vulgaris: a case-control study." <u>Arch Dermatol Res</u> 288: 670-675.

Lo YH, Cheng GS, Huang CC, Chang WY and Wu CS (2010). "Efficacy and safety of topical tacrolimus for the treatment of face and neck vitiligo." *J Dermatol* **37**: 125-129.

Lopez VM, Decatur CL, Stamer WD, Lynch RM and McKay BS (2008). "L-DOPA is an endogenous ligand for OA1." *PLoS Biol* **6**: e236.

Lorini R, Orecchia G, Martinetti M, Dugoujon JM and Cuccia M (1992). "Autoimmunity in vitiligo: relationship with HLA, Gm and Km polymorphisms." *Autoimmunity* **11**: 255-260.

Lou H, Montoya SE, Alerte TN, Wang J, Wu J, Peng X, Hong CS, Friedrich EE, Mader SA, Pedersen CJ, Marcus BS, McCormack AL, Di Monte DA, Daubner SC and Perez RG (2010). "Serine 129 phosphorylation reduces the ability of alpha-synuclein to regulate tyrosine hydroxylase and protein phosphatase 2A in vitro and in vivo." *J Biol Chem* **285**: 17648-17661.

Luger TA, Scholzen TE, Brzoska T and Böhm M (2003). "New insights into the functions of alpha-MSH and related peptides in the immune system." <u>*Ann N Y Acad Sci*</u> **994**: 133-140.

Luo D, Chen H, Searles G and Jimbow K (1995). "Coordinated mRNA expression of c-Kit with tyrosinase and TRP-1 in melanin pigmentation of normal and malignant human melanocytes and transient activation of tyrosinase by Kit/SCF-R." *Melanoma Res* **5**: 303-309.

Luo YH, Chuang WJ, Wu JJ, Lin MT, Liu CC, Lin PY, Roan JN, Wong TW, Chen YL and Lin YS (2010). "Molecular mimicry between streptococcal pyrogenic exotoxin B and endothelial cells." *Lab Invest* **90**: 1492-1506.

Macaron C, Winter RJ, Traisman HS, Kahan BD, Lasser AE and Green OC (1977). "Vitiligo and juvenile diabetes mellitus." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **113**: 1515-1517.

Mahler M and Fritzler MJ (2010). "Epitope specificity and significance in systemic autoimmune diseases." <u>Ann N Y Acad Sci</u> **1183**: 267-287.

Mahmoud F, Abul H, Haines D, Al-Saleh C, Khajeji M and Whaley K (2002). "Decreased total numbers of peripheral blood lymphocytes with elevated percentages of CD4+CD45RO+ and CD4+CD25+ of T-helper cells in non-segmental vitiligo." *J Dermatol* **29**: 68-73.
Majid I (2010). "Does topical tacrolimus ointment enhance the efficacy of narrowband ultraviolet B therapy in vitiligo? A left-right comparison study." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **26**: 230-234.

Majumdar R, Railkar R and Dighe RR (2012). "Insights into differential modulation of receptor function by hinge region using novel agonistic lutropin receptor and inverse agonistic thyrotropin receptor antibodies." *<u>FEBS Lett</u>* **586**: 810-817.

Majumder PP, Das SK and Li CC (1988). "A genetical model for vitiligo." <u>*Am J Hum Genet*</u> **43**: 119-125.

Majumder PP, Nordlund JJ and Nath SK (1993). "Pattern of familial aggregation of vitiligo." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **129**: 994-998.

Mallery DL, McEwan WA, Bidgood SR, Towers GJ, Johnson CM and James LC (2010). "Antibodies mediate intracellular immunity through tripartite motif-containing 21 (TRIM21)." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **107**: 19985-19990.

Mandelcorn-Monson RL, Shear NH, Yau E, Sambhara S, Barber BH, Spaner D and DeBenedette MA (2003). "Cytotoxic T lymphocyte reactivity to gp100, MelanA/MART-1, and tyrosinase, in HLA-A2-positive vitiligo patients." *J Invest Dermatol* **121**: 550-556.

Mandry RC, Ortíz LJ, Lugo-Somolinos A and Sánchez JL (1996). "Organ-specific autoantibodies in vitiligo patients and their relatives." *Int J Dermatol* **35**: 18-21.

Manga P, Sarangarajan R, Ramnath E and Boissy RE (2002). " 4-(tert)butylphenol cytotoxicity is mediated by tyrosinase related protein-1." *Mol Biol Cell*: 13S:306a.

Maresca V, Roccella M, Roccella F, Camera E, Del Porto G, Passi S, Grammatico P and Picardo M (1997). "Increased sensitivity to peroxidative agents as a possible pathogenic factor of melanocyte damage in vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **109**: 310-313.

Maricich SM, Wellnitz SA, Nelson AM, Lesniak DR, Gerling GJ, Lumpkin EA and Zoghbi HY (2009). "Merkel cells are essential for light-touch responses." *Science* **324**: 1580-1582.

Marles LK, Peters EM, Tobin DJ, Hibberts NA and Schallreuter KU (2003). "Tyrosine hydroxylase isoenzyme I is present in human melanosomes: a possible novel function in pigmentation." *Exp Dermatol* **12**: 61-70.

Martinez-Esparza M, Jimenez-Cervantes C, Solano F, Lozano JA and Garcia-Borron JC (1998). "Mechanisms of melanogenesis inhibition by tumor necrosis factor-alpha in B16/F10 mouse melanoma cells." *Eur J Biochem* **255**: 139-146.

Martinez D, Vermeulen M, von Euw E, Sabatte J, Maggini J, Ceballos A, Trevani A, Nahmod K, Salamone G, Barrio M, Giordano M, Amigorena S and Geffner J (2007). "Extracellular acidosis triggers the maturation of human dendritic cells and the production of IL-12." *J Immunol* **179**: 1950-1959.

Matusevicius D, Kivisakk P, He B, Kostulas N, Ozenci V, Fredrikson S and Link H (1999). "Interleukin-17 mRNA expression in blood and CSF mononuclear cells is augmented in multiple sclerosis." *Mult Scler* **5**: 101-104.

Maurer D and Stingl G (2001). Langerhans cell. <u>Dendritic Cells: Biology and Clinical</u> <u>Applications</u>. M. T. Lotze and A. W. Thomson. San Diego, Academic Press: 35–50.

May MJ and Ghosh S (1998). "Signal transduction through NF-kappa B." *Immunol Today* **19**: 80-88.

Mayoral FA, Gonzalez C, Shah NS and Arciniegas C (2003). "Repigmentation of vitiligo with pimecrolimus cream: a case report." *Dermatology* **207**: 322-323.

Mazereeuw-Hautier J, Bezio S, Mahe E, Bodemer C, Eschard C, Viseux V, Labreze C, Plantin P, Barbarot S, Vabres P, Martin L, Paul C and Lacour JP (2010). "Segmental and nonsegmental childhood vitiligo has distinct clinical characteristics: a prospective observational study." <u>J Am</u> <u>Acad Dermatol</u> **62**: 945-949.

McClain MT, Heinlen LD, Dennis GJ, Roebuck J, Harley JB and James JA (2005). "Early events in lupus humoral autoimmunity suggest initiation through molecular mimicry." *Nat Med* **11**: 85-89.

McIntosh RS, Asghar MS, Kemp EH, Watson PF, Gardas A, Banga JP and Weetman AP (1997). "Analysis of immunoglobulin G kappa antithyroid peroxidase antibodies from different tissues in Hashimoto's thyroiditis." *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **82**: 3818-3825.

Mehta NR, Shah KC, Theodore C, Vyas VP and Patel AB (1973). "Epidemiological study of vitiligo in Surat area, South Gujarat." *Indian J Med Res* **61**: 145-154.

Mellbye OJ, Mollnes TE and Steen LS (1994). "IgG subclass distribution and complement activation ability of autoantibodies to neutrophil cytoplasmic antigens (ANCA)." *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **70**: 32-29.

Merello M, Nogues M, Leiguarda R, Lopez Saubidet C and Florin A (1993). "Abnormal sympathetic skin response in patients with autoimmune vitiligo and primary autoimmune hypothyroidism." *J Neurol* **240**: 72-74.

Metzker A, Zamir R, Gazit E, David M and Feuerman EJ (1980). "Vitiligo and the HLA system." *Dermatologica* **160**: 100-105.

Meyer KC, Brzoska T, Abels C and Paus R (2009). "The alpha-melanocyte stimulating hormone-related tripeptide K(D)PT stimulates human hair follicle pigmentation in situ under proinflammatory conditions." *Br J Dermatol* **160**: 433-437.

Millington PF and Wilkinson R (1983). Skin. Cambridge, University Press.

Miossec P, Korn T and Kuchroo VK (2009). "Interleukin-17 and type 17 helper T cells." <u>N Engl</u> <u>J Med</u> 361: 888-898.

Moellmann G, Klein-Angerer S, Scollay DA, Nordlund JJ and Lerner AB (1982). "Extracellular granular material and degeneration of keratinocytes in the normally pigmented epidermis of patients with vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **79**: 321-330.

Moretti S, Fabbri P, Baroni G, Berti S, Bani D, Berti E, Nassini R, Lotti T and Massi D (2009). "Keratinocyte dysfunction in vitiligo epidermis: cytokine microenvironment and correlation to keratinocyte apoptosis." *<u>Histol Histopathol</u>* **24**: 849-857. Moretti S, Spallanzani A, Amato L, Hautmann G, Gallerani I and Fabbri P (2002a). "Vitiligo and epidermal microenvironment: possible involvement of keratinocyte-derived cytokines." <u>Arch</u> <u>Dermatol</u> **138**: 273-274.

Moretti S, Spallanzani A, Amato L, Hautmann G, Gallerani I, Fabiani M and Fabbri P (2002b). "New insights into the pathogenesis of vitiligo: imbalance of epidermal cytokines at sites of lesions." *Pigment Cell Res* **15**: 87-92.

Morgenthaler NG, Hodak K, Seissler J, Steinbrenner H, Pampel I, Gupta M, McGregor AM, Scherbaum WA and Banga JP (1999). "Direct binding of thyrotropin receptor autoantibody to in vitro translated thyrotropin receptor: a comparison to radioreceptor assay and thyroid stimulating bioassay." *Thyroid* **9**: 466-475.

Morohashi M, Hashimoto K, Goodman TF, Jr., Newton DE and Rist T (1977). "Ultrastructural studies of vitiligo, Vogt-Koyanagi syndrome, and incontinentia pigmenti achromians." <u>Arch</u> <u>Dermatol</u> **113**: 755-766.

Morrone A, Picardo M, de Luca C, Terminali O, Passi S and Ippolito F (1992). "Catecholamines and vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **5**: 65-69.

Mosher DB, Fitzpatrick TB, Ortonne JP and Hori Y (1999). Hypomelanoses and hypermelanoses. *Dermatology in General Medicine*. I. M. Freedberg, A. Z. Eisen, K. Wolffet al. NewYork, McGraw-Hill. **1**: 950-954.

Mosher DB, Parrish JA and Fitzpatrick TB (1977). "Monobenzylether of hydroquinone. A retrospective study of treatment of 18 vitiligo patients and a review of the literature." <u>*Br J*</u> <u>*Dermatol* 97</u>: 669-679.

Mosmann TR and Sad S (1996). "The expanding universe of T-cell subsets: Th1, Th2 and more." *Immunol Today* **17**: 138-146.

Mulekar SV (2004). "Long-term follow-up study of segmental and focal vitiligo treated by autologous, noncultured melanocyte-keratinocyte cell transplantation." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> 140: 1211-1215.

Mulekar SV, Al Issa A, Asaad M, Ghwish B and Al Eisa A (2006). "Mixed vitiligo." <u>J Cutan</u> <u>Med Surg</u> 10: 104-107.

Munoz LE, Lauber K, Schiller M, Manfredi AA and Herrmann M (2010). "The role of defective clearance of apoptotic cells in systemic autoimmunity." *Nat Rev Rheumatol* **6**: 280-289.

Murphy GF (2005). Histology of the skin. *Lever's Histopathology of the Skin*. D. E. Elder, R. Elenitsas, B. L. Johansson and G. F. Murphy. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins: 9-58.

Nagamine K, Peterson P, Scott HS, Kudoh J, Minoshima S, Heino M, Krohn KJ, Lalioti MD, Mullis PE, Antonarakis SE, Kawasaki K, Asakawa S, Ito F and Shimizu N (1997). "Positional cloning of the APECED gene." *Nat Genet* **17**: 393-398.

Nagatsu T (1995). "Tyrosine hydroxylase: human isoforms, structure and regulation in physiology and pathology." *Essays Biochem* **30**: 15-35.

Nakashima A, Hayashi N, Kaneko YS, Mori K, Sabban EL, Nagatsu T and Ota A (2009). "Role of N-terminus of tyrosine hydroxylase in the biosynthesis of catecholamines." *J Neural Transm* **116**: 1355-13562.

Namazi MR (2007). "Neurogenic dysregulation, oxidative stress, autoimmunity, and melanocytorrhagy in vitiligo: can they be interconnected?" *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 360-363.

Namian AM, Shahbaz S, Salmanpoor R, Namazi MR, Dehghani F and Kamali-Sarvestani E (2009). "Association of interferon-gamma and tumor necrosis factor alpha polymorphisms with susceptibility to vitiligo in Iranian patients." *Arch Dermatol Res* **301**: 21-25.

Nanda A (2008). "Autoimmune diseases associated with neurofibromatosis type 1." <u>Pediatr</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 25: 392-393.

Naserke HE, Ziegler AG, Lampasona V and Bonifacio E (1998). "Early development and spreading of autoantibodies to epitopes of IA-2 and their association with progression to type 1 diabetes." *J Immunol* **161**: 6963-6969.

Natarajan VT, Singh A, Kumar AA, Sharma P, Kar HK, Marrot L, Meunier JR, Natarajan K, Rani R and Gokhale RS (2010). "Transcriptional upregulation of Nrf2-dependent phase II detoxification genes in the involved epidermis of vitiligo vulgaris." *J Invest Dermatol* **130**: 2781-2789.

Nath SK, Kelly JA, Namjou B, Lam T, Bruner GR, Scofield RH, Aston CE and Harley JB (2001). "Evidence for a susceptibility gene, SLEV1, on chromosome 17p13 in families with vitiligo-related systemic lupus erythematosus." <u>*Am J Hum Genet*</u> **69**: 1401-1406.

Nath SK, Majumder PP and Nordlund JJ (1994). "Genetic epidemiology of vitiligo: multilocus recessivity cross-validated." *Am J Hum Genet* **55**: 981-990.

Naughton GK, Eisinger M and Bystryn JC (1983a). "Antibodies to normal human melanocytes in vitiligo." *J Exp Med* **158**: 246-251.

Naughton GK, Eisinger M and Bystryn JC (1983b). "Detection of antibodies to melanocytes in vitiligo by specific immunoprecipitation." *J Invest Dermatol* **81**: 540-542.

Naughton GK, Mahaffey M and Bystryn J-C (1986a). "Antibodies to surface antigens of pigmented cells in animals with vitiligo." *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* **181**: 423-426.

Naughton GK, Reggiardok D and Bystryn JC (1986b). "Correlation between vitiligo antibodies and extent of depigmentation in vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **15**: 978-981.

Nestle FO, Di Meglio P, Qin JZ and Nickoloff BJ (2009). "Skin immune sentinels in health and disease." *Nat Rev Immunol* **9**: 679-691.

Neufeld M, Maclaren NK and Blizard RM (1981). "Two types of autoimmune Addison's disease associated with different polyglandular autoimmune (PGA) syndrome." *Medicine* **60**: 355-362.

Nicolaidou E, Antoniou C, Stratigos AJ, Stefanaki C and Katsambas AD (2007). "Efficacy, predictors of response, and long-term follow-up in patients with vitiligo treated with narrowband UVB phototherapy." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **56**: 274-278.

Nihtyanova SI and Denton CP (2010). "Autoantibodies as predictive tools in systemic sclerosis." *Nat Rev Rheumatol* **6**: 112-116. Nikoshkov A, Falorni A, Lajic S, Laureti S, Wedell A, Lernmark K and Luthman H (1999). "A conformation-dependent epitope in Addison's disease and other endocrinological autoimmune diseases maps to a carboxyl-terminal functional domain of human steroid 21-hydroxylase." <u>J</u> <u>Immunol</u> 162: 2422-2426.

Nishino T, Okamoto K, Kawaguchi Y, Hori H, Matsumura T, Eger BT and Pai EF (2005). "Mechanism of the conversion of xanthine dehydrogenase to xanthine oxidase: identification of the two cysteine disulfide bonds and crystal structure of a non-convertible rat liver xanthine dehydrogenase mutant." *J Biol Chem* **280**: 24888-24894.

Njoo MD, Spuls PI, Bos JD, Westerhof W and Bossuyt PM (1998). "Nonsurgical repigmentation therapies in vitiligo. Meta-analysis of the literature." <u>*Arch Dermatol*</u> **134**: 1532-1540.

Njoo MD, Vodegel RM and Westerhof W (2000). "Depigmentation therapy in vitiligo universalis with topical 4-methoxyphenol and the Q-switched ruby laser." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **42**: 760-769.

Njoo MD, Westerhof W, Bos JD and Bossuyt PM (1999). "The development of guidelines for the treatment of vitiligo. Clinical Epidemiology Unit of the Istituto Dermopatico dell'Immacolata-Istituto di Recovero e Cura a Carattere Scientifico (IDI-IRCCS) and the Archives of Dermatology." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **135**: 1514-1521.

Norris DA, Kissinger RM, Naughton GM and Bystryn JC (1988). "Evidence for immunologic mechanisms in human vitiligo: patients' sera induce damage to human melanocytes in vitro by complement-mediated damage and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity." *J Invest Dermatol* **90**: 783-789.

Ochi Y and DeGroot LJ (1969). "Vitiligo in Graves' disease." Ann Intern Med 71: 935-940.

Oetting WS (2000). "The tyrosinase gene and oculocutaneous albinism type 1 (OCA1): A model for understanding the molecular biology of melanin formation." *Pigment Cell Res* **13**: 320-325.

Ogg GS, Dunbar PR, Romero P, Chen JL and Cerundolo V (1998). "High frequency of skinhoming melanocyte-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes in autoimmune vitiligo." *J Exp Med* **188**: 1203–1208. Oiso N, Iba Y, Kawara S and Kawada A (2007). "Halo phenomenon in neurofibromas and generalized vitiligo in a patient with neurofibromatosis type 1." *Clin Exp Dermatol* **32**: 207-208.

Okamoto T, Irie RF, Fujii S, Huang SK, Nizze AJ, Morton DL and Hoon DS (1998). "Antityrosinase-related protein-2 immune response in vitiligo patients and melanoma patients receiving active-specific immunotherapy." *J Invest Dermatol* **111**: 1034-1039.

Olsson MJ (2010). Surgical therapies. <u>Vitiligo</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 394-406.

Onay H, Pehlivan M, Alper S, Ozkinay F and Pehlivan S (2007). "Might there be a link between mannose binding lectin and vitiligo?" *Eur J Dermatol* **17**: 146-148.

Ongenae K, Beelaert L, van Geel N and Naeyaert JM (2006). "Psychosocial effects of vitiligo." <u>J</u> <u>Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol</u> **20**: 1-8.

Ongenae K, Dierckxsens L, Brochez L, van Geel N and Naeyaert JM (2005). "Quality of life and stigmatization profile in a cohort of vitiligo patients and effect of the use of camouflage." *Dermatology* **210**: 279-285.

Ongenae K, Van Geel N and Naeyaert JM (2003). "Evidence for an autoimmune pathogenesis of vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **16**: 90-100.

Orecchia G, Perfetti L, Malagoli P, Borghini F and Kipervarg Y (1992). "Vitiligo is associated with a significant increase in HLA-A30, Cw6 and Dqw3 and a decrease in C4AQ0 in northern Italian patients." *Dermatology* **185**: 123-127.

Orlow SJ, Zhou BK, Chakraborty AK, Drucker M, Pifko-Hirst S and Pawelek JM (1994). "Highmolecular-weight forms of tyrosinase and the tyrosinase-related proteins: evidence for a melanogenic complex." *J Invest Dermatol* **103**: 196-201.

Ortonne JP and Ballotti R (2000). "Melanocyte biology & melanogenesis: what's new?" <u>J</u> <u>Dermatol Treatment</u> **11(suppl. 1)**: 515-526.

Ortonne JP, Baran R and Civatte J (1979). "Vitiligo with an inflammatory border. Apropos of 2 cases with review of the literature (18 cases)." *Ann Dermatol Venereol* **106**: 613-615.

Ortonne JP and Bose SK (1993). "Vitiligo: where do we stand?" *Pigment Cell Res* 6: 61-72.

Ostovari N, Passeron T, Lacour JP and Ortonne JP (2006). "Lack of efficacy of tacrolimus in the treatment of vitiligo in the absence of UV-B exposure." <u>*Arch Dermatol*</u> **142**: 252-253.

Pai GS, Vinod V and Joshi A (2002). "Efficacy of erbium YAG laser-assisted autologous epidermal grafting in vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **16**: 604-606.

Palermo B, Campanelli R, Garbelli S, Mantovani S, Lantelme E, Brazzelli V, Ardigo M, Borroni G, Martinetti M, Badulli C, Necker A and Giachino C (2001). "Specific cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses against Melan-A/MART1, tyrosinase and gp100 in vitiligo by the use of major histocompatibility complex/peptide tetramers: the role of cellular immunity in the etiopathogenesis of vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **117**: 326-332.

Pandya V, Parmar KS, Shah BJ and Bilimoria FE (2005). "A study of autologous melanocyte transfer in treatment of stable vitiligo." *Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol* **71**: 393-397.

Papadopoulos L, Bor R and Legg C (1999). "Coping with the disfiguring effects of vitiligo: a preliminary investigation into the effects of cognitive-behavioural therapy." *Br J Med Psychol* 72: 385-396.

Papadopoulos L, Bor R, Legg C and Hawk JL (1998). "Impact of life events on the onset of vitiligo in adults: preliminary evidence for a sychological dimension in aetiology." <u>*Clin Exp*</u> <u>*Dermatol* 23</u>: 243-248.

Pardue SL, Fite KV, Bengston L, Lamont SJ, Boyle ML and Smyth JJ (1987). "Enhanced integumental and ocular amelanosis following the termination of cyclosporine administration." <u>J</u> <u>Invest Dermatol</u> 88: 758-761.

Park HH, Ha E, Uhm YK, Jin SY, Kim YJ, Chung JH and Lee MH (2006). "Association study between catalase gene polymorphisms and the susceptibility to vitiligo in Korean population." *Exp Dermatol* **15**: 377-380.

Park HY, Kosmadaki M, Yaar M and Gilchrest BA (2009). "Cellular mechanisms regulating human melanogenesis." *Cell Mol Life Sci* **66**: 1493-1506.

Park YK, Kim NS, Hann SK and Im S (1996). "Identification of autoantibody to melanocytes and characterization of vitiligo antigen in vitiligo patients." *J Dermatol Sci* **11**: 111-120.

Parsad D, Dogra S and Kanwar AJ (2003). "Quality of life in patients with vitiligo." *Health Qual Life Outcomes* 1: 58.

Passeron T and Ortonne JP (2005). "The 308 nm excimer laser in dermatology." <u>*Presse Med*</u> 34: 301-309.

Passeron T and Ortonne JP (2006). "Use of the 308-nm excimer laser for psoriasis and vitiligo." *Clin Dermatol* 24: 33-42.

Passeron T and Ortonne JP (2010). Generalized vitiligo. <u>Vitiligo</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 35-39.

Passeron T, Ostovari N, Zakaria W, Fontas E, Larrouy JC, Lacour JP and Ortonne JP (2004). "Topical tacrolimus and the 308-nm excimer laser: a synergistic combination for the treatment of vitiligo." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **140**: 1065-1069.

Pehlivan S, Ozkinay F, Alper S, Onay H, Yuksel E, Pehlivan M and Ozkinay C (2009). "Association between IL4 (-590), ACE (I)/(D), CCR5 (Delta32), CTLA4 (+49) and IL1-RN (VNTR in intron 2) gene polymorphisms and vitiligo." *Eur J Dermatol* **19**: 126-128.

Perdue S (2001). Site-directed mutagenesis in epitope mapping. *Epitope mapping: A practical approach*. O. M. R. Westwood and F. C. Hay. Oxford, Oxford University Press: 225-268.

Peterson P and Krohn KJ (1994). "Mapping of B cell epitopes on steroid 17 alpha-hydroxylase, an autoantigen in autoimmune polyglandular syndrome type I." *Clin Exp Immunol* **98**: 104-109.

Pettersson I (1992). "Methods of epitope mapping." Mol Biol Rep 16: 149-153.

Philips MA, Kingo K, Karelson M, Ratsep R, Aunin E, Reimann E, Reemann P, Porosaar O, Vikesa J, Nielsen FC, Vasar E, Silm H and Koks S (2010). "Promoter polymorphism -119C/G in MYG1 (C12orf10) gene is related to vitiligo susceptibility and Arg4Gln affects mitochondrial entrance of Myg1." *BMC Med Genet* **11**: 56.

Pianigiani E, Andreassi A and Andreassi L (2005). "Autografts and cultured epidermis in the treatment of vitiligo." *Clin Dermatol* 23: 424-429.

Picardi A, Pasquini P, Cattaruzza MS, Gaetano P, Melchi CF, Baliva G, Camaioni D, Tiago A, Abeni D and Biondi M (2003). "Stressful life events, social support, attachment security and alexithymia in vitiligo. A case-control study." *Psychother Psychosom* **72**: 150-158.

Pichler R, Sfetsos K, Badics B, Gutenbrunner S and Aubock J (2006). "Vitiligo patients present lower plasma levels of alpha-melanotropin immunoreactivities." *Neuropeptides* **40**: 177-183.

Poloy A, Tibor L, Kramer J, Anh-Tuan N, Kraszits E, Medgyessy I, Füst G, Stenszky V and Farid NR (1991). "HLA-DR1 is associated with vitiligo." *Immunol Lett* **27**: 59-62.

Porter JR, Beuf AH, Lerner AB and Nordlund JJ (1990). "The effect of vitiligo on sexual relationships." *J Am Acad Dermatol* 22: 221-222.

Pretti Aslanian FM, Noe RA, Cuzzi T and Filgueira AL (2007). "Abnormal histological findings in active vitiligo include the normal-appearing skin." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 144-145.

Proksch E, Brandner JM and Jensen JM (2008). "The skin: an indispensable barrier." <u>Exp</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 17: 1063-1072.

Pullen GR, Fitzgerald MG and Hosking CS (1986). "Antibody avidity determination by ELISA using thiocyanate elution." *J Immunol Methods* **86**: 83-87.

Puri N, Gardner JM and Brilliant MH (2000). "Aberrant pH of melanosomes in pink-eyed dilution (p) mutant melanocytes." *J Invest Dermatol* **115**: 607-613.

Quan C, Ren YQ, Xiang LH, Sun LD, Xu AE, Gao XH, Chen HD, Pu XM, Wu RN, Liang CZ, Li JB, Gao TW, Zhang JZ, Wang XL, Wang J, Yang RY, Liang L, Yu JB, Zuo XB, Zhang SQ, Zhang SM, Chen G, Zheng XD, Li P, Zhu J, Li YW, Wei XD, Hong WS, Ye Y, Zhang Y, Wu WS, Cheng H, Dong PL, Hu DY, Li Y, Li M, Zhang X, Tang HY, Tang XF, Xu SX, He SM, Lv YM, Shen M, Jiang HQ, Wang Y, Li K, Kang XJ, Liu YQ, Sun L, Liu ZF, Xie SQ, Zhu CY, Xu Q, Gao JP, Hu WL, Ni C, Pan TM, Yao S, He CF, Liu YS, Yu ZY, Yin XY, Zhang FY, Yang S,

Zhou Y and Zhang XJ (2010). "Genome-wide association study for vitiligo identifies susceptibility loci at 6q27 and the MHC." *Nat Genet* **42**: 614-618.

Quevedo WC, Fitzpatrick TB and Pathak MA (1974). Light and skin colour. *Sunlight and Man*.T. B. Fitzpatrick, M. A. Pathak and L. C. Harber. Tokyo, University of Tokyo Press: 165-194.

Quevedo WC, Jr., Szabo G, Virks J and Sinesi SJ (1965). "Melanocyte populations in UVirradiated human skin." *J Invest Dermatol* **45**: 295-298.

Racanelli V, Prete M, Musaraj G, Dammacco F and Perosa F (2011). "Autoantibodies to intracellular antigens: generation and pathogenetic role." <u>Autoimmun Rev</u> 10: 503-508.

Radakovic S, Breier-Maly J, Konschitzky R, Kittler H, Sator P, Hoenigsmann H and Tanew A (2009). "Response of vitiligo to once- vs. twice-daily topical tacrolimus: a controlled prospective, randomized, observer-blinded trial." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **23**: 951-953.

Radmanesh M (2000). "Depigmentation of the normally pigmented patches in universal vitiligo patients by cryotherapy." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **14**: 149-152.

Rahman A and Isenberg DA (2008). "Systemic lupus erythematosus." <u>N Engl J Med</u> 358: 929-939.

Rahoma SFE, Sandhu HK, McDonagh AJ, Gawkrodger DJ, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2012). "Epitopes, Avidity and IgG Subclasses of Tyrosine Hydroxylase Autoantibodies in Patients with Vitiligo and Alopecia Areata." *Br J Dermatol* **167**: 17-28.

Rajatanavin N, Suwanachote S and Kulkollakarn S (2008). "Dihydroxyacetone: a safe camouflaging option in vitiligo." *Int J Dermatol* **47**: 402-406.

Ramchand CN, Clark AE, Ramchand R and Hemmings GP (1995). "Cultured human keratinocytes as a model for studying the dopamine metabolism in schizophrenia." <u>Med</u> <u>Hypotheses</u> 44: 53-57.

Raposo G and Marks MS (2007). "Melanosomes – dark organelles enlighten endosomal membrane transport." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **8**: 786-797.

Reinhard JF, Jr., Smith GK and Nichol CA (1986). "A rapid and sensitive assay for tyrosine-3monooxygenase based upon the release of 3H2O and adsorption of [3H]-tyrosine by charcoal." *Life Sci* **39**: 2185-2189.

Ren Y, Yang S, Xu S, Gao M, Huang W, Gao T, Fang Q, Quan C, Zhang C, Sun L, Liang Y, Han J, Wang Z, Zhang F, Zhou Y, Liu J and Zhang X (2009). "Genetic variation of promoter sequence modulates XBP1 expression and genetic risk for vitiligo." *PLoS Genet* **5**: e1000523.

Renaudineau Y, Garaud S, Le Dantec C, Alonso-Ramirez R, Daridon C and Youinou P (2010). "Autoreactive B cells and epigenetics." <u>*Clin Rev Allergy Immunol*</u> **39**: 85-94.

Rezaei N, Gavalas NG, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2007). "Autoimmunity as an aetiological factor in vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 865-876.

Riboldi P, Gerosa M, Moroni G, Radice A, Allegri F, Sinico A, Tincani A and Meroni PL (2005). "Anti-DNA antibodies: a diagnostic and prognostic tool for systemic lupus erythematosus?" *Autoimmunity* **38**: 39-45.

Riley P (1967). "Distribution of epidermal dendritic cells in pigmented and unpigmented skin." <u>J</u> invest Dermatol **48**: 28-38.

Riley PA (1999). "The great DOPA mystery: the source and significance of DOPA in phase I melanogenesis." <u>*Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-grand)*</u> **45**: 951-960.

Rinchik EM, Bultman SJ, Horsthemke B, Lee ST, Strunk KM, Spritz RA, Avidano KM, Jong MT and Nicholls RD (1993). "A gene for the mouse pink-eyed dilution locus and for human type II oculocutaneous albinism." *Nature* **361**: 72-76.

Rocha IM, Oliveira LJ, De Castro LC, de Araújo Pereira LI, Chaul A, Guerra JG, Silvestre MC, Batista KM, Pereira FA, Gomide MA and Guillo LA (2000). "Recognition of melanoma cell antigens with antibodies present in sera from patients with vitiligo." *Int J Dermatol* **39**: 840-843.

Rodriguez-Martin M, Garcia Bustinduy M, Saez Rodriguez M and Noda Cabrera A (2009). "Randomized, double-blind clinical trial to evaluate the efficacy of topical tacalcitol and sunlight exposure in the treatment of adult nonsegmental vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **160**: 409-414. Roitt IM and Delves PJ (1997). Roitt's essential immunology. Oxford, Blackwell Science.

Romagnani S (1995). "Biology of human TH1 and TH2 cells." J Clin Immunol 15: 121-129.

Routsias JG, Vlachoyiannopoulos PG and Tzioufas AG (2006). "Autoantibodies to intracellular autoantigens and their B-cell epitopes: molecular probes to study the autoimmune response." <u>*Crit*</u> <u>*Rev Clin Lab Sci*</u> **43**: 203-248.

Sachdev M and Krupashankar DS (2000). "Suction blister grafting for stable vitiligo using pulsed erbium: YAG laser ablation for recipient site." *Int J Dermatol* **39**: 471-473.

Sagebiel RW and Odland GF (1970). "Ultrastructural identification of melanocytes in early human embryos." *J Invest Dermatol* **54**: 96 (abst).

Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Shimizu J, Yamazaki S, Sakihama T, Itoh M, Kuniyasu Y, Nomura T, Toda M and Takahashi T (2001). "Immunologic tolerance maintained by CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells: their common role in controlling autoimmunity, tumor immunity, and transplantation tolerance." *Immunol Rev* **182**: 18-32.

Samson Yashar S, Gielczyk R, Scherschun L and Lim HW (2003). "Narrow-band ultraviolet B treatment for vitiligo, pruritus, and inflammatory dermatoses." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **19**: 164-168.

Sassi F, Cazzaniga S, Tessari G, Chatenoud L, Reseghetti A, Marchesi L, Girolomoni G and Naldi L (2008). "Randomized controlled trial comparing the effectiveness of 308-nm excimer laser alone or in combination with topical hydrocortisone 17-butyrate cream in the treatment of vitiligo of the face and neck." *Br J Dermatol* **159**: 1186-1191.

Schallreuter KU (1999). "Successful treatment of oxidative stress in vitiligo." *Skin Pharmacol Appl Skin Physiol* **12**: 132-138.

Schallreuter KU, Bahadoran P, Picardo M, Slominski A, Elassiuty YE, Kemp EH, Giachino C, Liu JB, Luiten RM, Lambe T, Le Poole IC, Dammak I, Onay H, Zmijewski MA, Dell'Anna ML, Zeegers MP, Cornall RJ, Paus R, Ortonne JP and Westerhof W (2008a). "Vitiligo pathogenesis:

autoimmune disease, genetic defect, excessive reactive oxygen species, calcium imbalance, or what else?" *Exp Dermatol* **17**: 139-140.

Schallreuter KU, Chavan B, Rokos H, Hibberts N, Panske A and Wood JM (2005). "Decreased phenylalanine uptake and turnover in patients with vitiligo." *Mol Genet Metab* **86 Suppl 1**: S27-33.

Schallreuter KU, Hordinsky MK and Wood JM (1987). "Thioredoxin reductase. Role in free radical reduction in different hypopigmentation disorders." *Arch Dermatol* **123**: 615-619.

Schallreuter KU, Kothari S, Chavan B and Spencer JD (2008b). "Regulation of melanogenesis-controversies and new concepts." *Exp Dermatol* **17**: 395-404.

Schallreuter KU, Levenig C, Kühnl P, Löliger C, Hohl-Tehari M and Berger J (1993). "Histocompatibility antigens in vitiligo: Hamburg study on 102 patients from northern Germany." <u>Dermatology</u> **187**: 186-192.

Schallreuter KU, Moore J, Wood JM, Beazley WD, Gaze DC, Tobin DJ, Marshall HS, Panske A, Panzig E and Hibberts NA (1999). "In vivo and in vitro evidence for hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) accumulation in the epidermis of patients with vitiligo and its successful removal by a UVB-activated pseudocatalase." *J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc* **4**: 91-96.

Schallreuter KU, Moore J, Wood JM, Beazley WD, Peters EM, Marles LK, Behrens-Williams SC, Dummer R, Blau N and Thony B (2001). "Epidermal H(2)O(2) accumulation alters tetrahydrobiopterin (6BH4) recycling in vitiligo: identification of a general mechanism in regulation of all 6BH4-dependent processes?" *J Invest Dermatol* **116**: 167-174.

Schallreuter KU and Pittelkow MP (1988). "Defective calcium uptake in keratinocyte cell cultures from vitiliginous skin." *Arch Dermatol Res* **280**: 137-139.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM and Berger J (1991). "Low catalase levels in the epidermis of patients with vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **97**: 1081-1085.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Lemke KR and Levenig C (1995). "Treatment of vitiligo with a topical application of pseudocatalase and calcium in combination with short-term UVB exposure: a case study on 33 patients." *Dermatology* **190**: 223-229.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Lemke R, LePoole C, Das P, Westerhof W, Pittelkow MR and Thody AJ (1992). "Production of catecholamines in the human epidermis." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **189**: 72-78.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Pittelkow MR, Buttner G, Swanson N, Korner C and Ehrke C (1996). "Increased monoamine oxidase A activity in the epidermis of patients with vitiligo." <u>Arch Dermatol Res</u> 288: 14-18.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Pittelkow MR, Gutlich M, Lemke KR, Rodl W, Swanson NN, Hitzemann K and Ziegler I (1994a). "Regulation of melanin biosynthesis in the human epidermis by tetrahydrobiopterin." *Science* **263**: 1444-1446.

Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Ziegler I, Lemke KR, Pittelkow MR, Lindsey NJ and Gutlich M (1994b). "Defective tetrahydrobiopterin and catecholamine biosynthesis in the depigmentation disorder vitiligo." *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1226**: 181-192.

Schallreuter KU, Zschiesche M, Moore J, Panske A, Hibberts NA, Herrmann FH, Metelmann HR and Sawatzki J (1998). "In vivo evidence for compromised phenylalanine metabolism in vitiligo." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **243**: 395-399.

Scherschun L, Kim JJ and Lim HW (2001). "Narrow-band ultraviolet B is a useful and well-tolerated treatment for vitiligo." *J Am Acad Dermatol* **44**: 999-1003.

Schmid-Ott G, Kunsebeck HW, Jecht E, Shimshoni R, Lazaroff I, Schallmayer S, Calliess IT, Malewski P, Lamprecht F and Gotz A (2007). "Stigmatization experience, coping and sense of coherence in vitiligo patients." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **21**: 456-461.

Scott G, Leopardi S, Printup S and Madden BC (2002). "Filopodia are conduits for melanosome transfer to keratinocytes." *J Cell Sci* **115**: 1441-1451.

Scott JK (1992). "Discovering peptide ligands using epitope libraries." <u>*Trends Biochem Sci*</u> 17: 241-245.

Searle EA, Austin LM, Boissy YL, Zhao H, Nordlund JJ and Boissy RE (1993). "Smyth chicken melanocyte autoantibodies: cross-species recognition, in vivo binding, and plasma membrane reactivity of the antiserum." *Pigment Cell Res* **6**: 145-157.

Sehgal VN and Srivastava G (2007). "Vitiligo: compendium of clinico-epidemiological features." *Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol* **73**: 149-156.

Seirafi H, Farnaghi F, Firooz A, Vasheghani-Farahani A, Alirezaie NS and Dowlati Y (2007). "Pimecrolimus cream in repigmentation of vitiligo." *Dermatology* **214**: 253-259.

Sendur N, Karaman G, Sanic N and Savk E (2006). "Topical pimecrolimus: a new horizon for vitiligo treatment?" *J Dermatolog Treat* **17**: 338-342.

Sercarz E and Raja-Gabaglia C (2007). "Etiology of autoimmune disease: how T cells escape self-tolerance." *Methods Mol Biol* **380**: 271-283.

Setaluri V (2003). "The melanosome: dark pigment granule shines bright light on vesicle biogenesis and more." *J Invest Dermatol* **121**: 650-660.

Shajil EM, Laddha NC, Chatterjee S, Gani AR, Malek RA, Shah BJ and Begum R (2007). "Association of catalase T/C exon 9 and glutathione peroxidase codon 200 polymorphisms in relation to their activities and oxidative stress with vitiligo susceptibility in Gujarat population." <u>Pigment Cell Res</u> **20**: 405-407.

Shakib F and Stanworth DR (1980). "Human IgG subclasses in health and disease. (A review). Part II." *Ric Clin Lab* **10**: 561-580.

Shalbaf M, Gibbons NC, Wood JM, Maitland DJ, Rokos H, Elwary SM, Marles LK and Schallreuter KU (2008). "Presence of epidermal allantoin further supports oxidative stress in vitiligo." *Exp Dermatol* **17**: 761-770.

Sharma VK, Dawn J and Kumar B (1996a). "Profile of alopecia areata in Northern India." *Int Dermatol* **35**: 22-27.

Sharma VK, Kumar B and Dawn G (1996b). "A clinical study of childhood alopecia areata in Chandigarh, India." *Pediatr Dermatol* **13**: 372-377.

Shegan VN (1971). "Hypopigmented lesions in leprosy." *Br J Dermatol* 4: 91-93.

Shen Z, Gao TW, Chen L, Yang L, Wang YC, Sun LC, Li CY, Xiao Y and Liu YF (2007). "Optimal frequency of treatment with the 308-nm excimer laser for vitiligo on the face and neck." *Photomed Laser Surg* **25**: 418-427.

Shi F and Erf GF (2012). "IFN-gamma, IL-21, and IL-10 Co-Expression in Evolving Autoimmune Vitiligo Lesions of Smyth Line Chickens." *J Invest Dermatol* **132**: 642-649.

Shvedova AA, Kommineni C, Jeffries BA, Castranova V, Tyurina YY, Tyurin VA, Serbinova EA, Fabisiak JP and Kagan VE (2000). "Redox cycling of phenol induces oxidative stress in human epidermal keratinocytes." *J Invest Dermatol* **114**: 354-364.

Silva de Castro CC, do Nascimento LM, Walker G, Werneck RI, Nogoceke E and Mira MT (2010). "Genetic variants of the DDR1 gene are associated with vitiligo in two independent Brazilian population samples." *J Invest Dermatol* **130**: 1813-1818.

Silva LM, Chavez J, Canalli MH and Zanetti CR (2003). "Determination of IgG subclasses and avidity of antithyroid peroxidase antibodies in patients with subclinical hypothyroidism - a comparison with patients with overt hypothyroidism." *Horm Res* **59**: 118-124.

Simon JD, Hong L and Peles DN (2008). "Insights into melanosomes and melanin from some interesting spatial and temporal properties." *J Phys Chem B* **112**: 13201-13217.

Singh A, Sharma P, Kar HK, Sharma VK, Tembhre MK, Gupta S, Laddha NC, Dwivedi M, Begum R, Gokhale RS and Rani R (2012). "HLA Alleles and Amino-Acid Signatures of the Peptide-Binding Pockets of HLA Molecules in Vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **132**: 124-134.

Singh AK and Karki D (2010). "Micropigmentation: tattooing for the treatment of lip vitiligo." <u>J</u> <u>Plast Reconstr Aesthet Surg</u> 63: 988-991.

Slominski A, Paus R and Wortsman J (1991). "Can some melanotropins modulate keratinocyte proliferation?" *J Invest Dermatol* **97**: 747.

Smit N, Le Poole I, van den Wijngaard R, Tigges A, Westerhof W and Das P (1993). "Expression of different immunological markers by cultured human melanocytes." <u>Arch</u> <u>Dermatol Res</u> 285: 356-365.

Smyth JR (1989). "The Smyth chicken: A model for autoimmune amelanosis." <u>*CRC Rev Poult</u></u> <u><i>Biol*</u> **2**: 1-19.</u>

Snapper CM and Paul WE (1987). "Interferon-gamma and B cell stimulatory factor-1 reciprocally regulate Ig isotype production." *Science* **236**: 944-947.

Song YH, Connor E, Li Y, Zorovich B, Balducci P and Maclaren N (1994). "The role of tyrosinase in autoimmune vitiligo." *Lancet* **344**: 1049-1052.

Soubiran P, Benzaken S, Bellet C, Lacour JP and Ortonne JP (1985). "Vitiligo: peripheral T-cell subset imbalance as defined by monoclonal antibodies." *Br J Dermatol* **113**: 124-127.

Soundararajan S, Kikuchi Y, Joseph K and Kaplan AP (2005). "Functional assessment of pathogenic IgG subclasses in chronic autoimmune urticaria." *J Allergy Clin Immunol* **115**: 815-821.

Spiegelberg HL (1974). "Biological activities of immunoglobulins of different classes and subclasses." *Adv Immunol* **19**: 259-294.

Spielvogel RL and Kantor GR (2005). Pigmentary disorders of the skin. *Lever's Histopathology of the Skin*. D. E. Elder, R. Elenitsas, B. L. Johansson and G. F. Murphy. Philadelphia, Lippincott Williams & Wilkins: 705-713.

Spritz RA (2006). "The genetics of generalized vitiligo and associated autoimmune diseases." <u>J</u> <u>Dermatol Sci</u> **41**: 3-10.

Spritz RA (2007). "The genetics of generalized vitiligo and associated autoimmune diseases." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 271-278.

Spritz RA (2008). The genetics of generalized vitiligo. <u>*Dermatologic Immunity. Current</u>* <u>*Directions in Autoimmunity.*</u> B. J. Nickoloff and F. O. Nestle. Basel, Karger. **10:** 244-257.</u> Spritz RA (2010a). "The genetics of generalized vitiligo: autoimmune pathways and an inverse relationship with malignant melanoma." *Genome Med* **2**: 78.

Spritz RA (2010b). "Shared genetic relationships underlying generalized vitiligo and autoimmune thyroid disease." *Thyroid* **20**: 745-754.

Spritz RA (2011). "Recent progress in the genetics of generalized vitiligo." <u>J Genet Genomics</u> 38: 271-278.

Spritz RA (2012). "Six decades of vitiligo genetics: genome-wide studies provide insights into autoimmune pathogenesis." *J Invest Dermatol* **132**: 268–273.

Spritz RA, Gowan K, Bennett DC and Fain PR (2004). "Novel vitiligo susceptibility loci on chromosomes 7 (AIS2) and 8 (AIS3), confirmation of SLEV1 on chromosome 17, and their roles in an autoimmune diathesis." *Am J Hum Genet* **74**: 188-191.

Staricco RJ and Pinkus H (1957). "Quantitative and qualitative data on the pigment cells of adult human epidermis." *J Invest Dermatol* **28**: 33-45.

Stinco G, Piccirillo F, Forcione M, Valent F and Patrone P (2009). "An open randomized study to compare narrow band UVB, topical pimecrolimus and topical tacrolimus in the treatment of vitiligo." *Eur J Dermatol* **19**: 588-593.

Sturm RA, O'Sullivan BJ, Box NF, Smith AG, Smit SE, Puttick ER, Parsons PG and Dunn IS (1995). "Chromosomal structure of the human TYRP1 and TYRP2 loci and comparison of the tyrosinase-related protein gene family." *Genomics* **29**: 24-34.

Suder E and Bruzewicz S (2004). "Melanocytes of fetal dermis - studies with anti-HMB-45 antibody." *Med Sci Monit* **10**: BR229-232.

Sulaimon SS and Kitchell BE (2003). "The biology of melanocytes." Vet Dermatol 14: 57-65.

Sumar N (2001). Multiple pin peptide scanning ("pepscan"). <u>Epitope mapping: A practical</u> <u>approach</u>. O. M. R. Westwood and F. C. Hay. Oxford, Oxford University Press: 17-43.

Sun X, Xu A, Wei X, Ouyang J, Lu L, Chen M and Zhang D (2006). "Genetic epidemiology of vitiligo: a study of 815 probands and their families from south China." *Int J Dermatol* **45**: 1176-1181.

Swope VB, Abdel-Malek Z, Kassem LM and Nordlund JJ (1991). "Interleukins 1 alpha and 6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha are paracrine inhibitors of human melanocyte proliferation and melanogenesis." *J Invest Dermatol* **96**: 180-185.

Swope VB, Sauder DN, McKenzie RC, Sramkoski RM, Krug KA, Babcock GF, Nordlund JJ and Abdel-Malek ZA (1994). "Synthesis of interleukin-1 alpha and beta by normal human melanocytes." *J Invest Dermatol* **102**: 749-753.

Syren K, Lindsay L, Stoehrer B, Jury K, Luhder F, Baekkeskov S and Richter W (1996). "Immune reactivity of diabetes-associated human monoclonal autoantibodies defines multiple epitopes and detects two domain boundaries in glutamate decarboxylase." *J Immunol* **157**: 5208-5214.

Szabo G, Hirobe T, Flynn EA and Garcia RI (1988). The biology of the melanocyte. *Advances in Pigment Cell Research*. J. T. Bagnara. New York, Alan R. Liss: 463-474.

Tada A, Suzuki I, Im S, Davis MB, Cornelius J, Babcock G, Nordlund JJ and Abdel-Malek ZA (1998). "Endothelin-1 is a paracrine growth factor that modulates melanogenesis of human melanocytes and participates in their responses to ultraviolet radiation." <u>*Cell Growth Differ*</u> **9**: 575-584.

Taïeb A (2000). "Intrinsic and extrinsic pathomechanisms in vitiligo." *Pigment Cell Res* **13**: 41-47.

Taïeb A and Picardo M (2007). "The definition and assessment of vitiligo: a consensus report of the Vitiligo European Task Force." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 27-35.

Taïeb A and Picardo M (2010a). Epidemiology, definitions and classification. <u>*Vitligo*</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin Springer - Verlag: 13-24.

Taïeb A and Picardo M (2010b). Management overview. <u>Vitiligo</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 319-323.

Takechi Y, Hara I, Naftzger C, Xu Y and Houghton AN (1996). "A melanosomal membrane protein is a cell surface target for melanoma therapy." *Clin Cancer Res* **2**: 1837-1842.

Takeda I, Rayno K, Movafagh FB, Wolfson-Reichlin M and Reichlin M (2001). "Dual binding capabilities of anti-double-stranded DNA antibodies and anti-ribosomal phosphoprotein (P) antibodies." *Lupus* **10**: 857-865.

Takei M, Mishima Y and Uda H (1984). "Immunopathology of vitiligo vulgaris, Sutton's leukoderma and melanoma-associated vitiligo in relation to steroid effects. I. Circulating antibodies for cultured melanoma cells." *J Cutan Pathol* **11**: 107-113.

Tamesis ME and Morelli JG (2010). "Vitiligo treatment in childhood: a state of the art review." *Pediatr Dermatol* **27**: 437-445.

Tan EM, Muro Y and Pollard KM (1994). "Autoantibody-defined epitopes on nuclear antigens are conserved, conformation-dependent and active site regions." *Clin Exp Rheumatol* **12 Suppl 11**: S27-31.

Tanioka M, Yamamoto Y, Kato M and Miyachi Y (2010). "Camouflage for patients with vitiligo vulgaris improved their quality of life." *J Cosmet Dermatol* **9**: 72-25.

Tastan HB, Akar A, Orkunoglu FE, Arca E and Inal A (2004). "Association of class I HLA antigens and class II HLA alleles with vitiligo in a Turkish population." *Pigment Cell Res* **17**: 181-184.

Tazi-Ahnini R, McDonagh AJ, Wengraf DA, Lovewell TR and Gawkrodger DJ (2008). "The autoimmune regulator gene (AIRE) is strongly associated with vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **159**: 591-596.

Theos AC, Berson JF, Theos SC, Herman KE, Harper DC, Tenza D, Sviderskaya EV, Lamoreux ML, Bennett DC, Raposo G and Marks MS (2006). "Dual loss of ER export and endocytic

signals with altered melanosome morphology in the silver mutation of Pmel17." *Mol Biol Cell* **17**: 3598-3612.

Tobin DJ, Swanson NN, Pittelkow MR, Peters EM and Schallreuter KU (2000). "Melanocytes are not absent in lesional skin of long duration vitiligo." *J Pathol* **191**: 407-416.

Toriyama K, Kamei Y, Kazeto T, Yasue T, Suga Y, Inoie M, Tomita Y and Torii S (2004). "Combination of short-pulsed CO2 laser resurfacing and cultured epidermal sheet autografting in the treatment of vitiligo: a preliminary report." <u>*Ann Plast Surg*</u> **53**: 178-180.

Toyofuku K, Valencia JC, Kushimoto T, Costin GE, Virador VM, Vieira WD, Ferrans VJ and Hearing VJ (2002). "The etiology of oculocutaneous albinism (OCA) type II: the pink protein modulates the processing and transport of tyrosinase." *Pigment Cell Res* **15**: 217-224.

Toyofuku K, Wada I, Spritz RA and Hearing VJ (2001). "The molecular basis of oculocutaneous albinism type 1 (OCA1): sorting failure and degradation of mutant tyrosinases results in a lack of pigmentation." *Biochem J* **355**: 259-269.

Travis LB and Silverberg NB (2004). "Calcipotriene and corticosteroid combination therapy for vitiligo." *Pediatr Dermatol* **21**: 495-498.

Trcka J, Moroi Y, Clynes RA, Goldberg SM, Bergtold A, Perales MA, Ma M, Ferrone CR, Carroll MC, Ravetch JV and Houghton AN (2002). "Redundant and alternative roles for activating Fc receptors and complement in an antibody-dependent model of autoimmune vitiligo." *Immunity* **16**: 861-868.

Tripathi RK, Giebel LB, Strunk KM and Spritz RA (1991). "A polymorphism of the human tyrosinase gene is associated with temperature-sensitive enzymatic activity." *Gene Expr* **1**: 103-110.

Tsukamoto K, Jackson IJ, Urabe K, Montague PM and Hearing VJ (1992). "A second tyrosinase-related protein, TRP-2, is a melanogenic enzyme termed DOPAchrome tautomerase." *EMBO J* **11**: 519-526.

Tu C, Zhao D and Lin X (2001). "Levels of neuropeptide-Y in the plasma and skin tissue fluids of patients with vitiligo." *J Dermatol Sci* 27: 178-182.

Tu CX, Jin WW, Lin M, Wang ZH and Man MQ (2011). "Levels of TGF-beta(1) in serum and culture supernatants of CD4(+)CD25 (+) T cells from patients with non-segmental vitiligo." <u>Arch</u> <u>Dermatol Res</u> **303**: 685-689.

Turnbridge WM, Evered DC, Hall R, Appleton D, Brewis M, Clark F, Evans JJ, Young E, Bird T and Smith PA (1977). "The spectrum of thyroid disease in a community: the Whickham survey." *Clin Endocrinol* **7**: 481-492.

Türsen U, Kaya TI, Erdal ME, Derici E, Gündüz O and Ikizoğlu G (2002). "Association between catechol-O-methyltransferase polymorphism and vitiligo." *Arch Dermatol Res* **294**: 143-146.

Uda H, Takei M and Mishima Y (1984). "Immunopathology of vitiligo vulgaris, Sutton's leukoderma and melanoma-associated vitiligo in relation to steroid effects. II. The IgG and C3 deposits in the skin." *J Cutan Pathol* **11**: 114-124.

Uhm YK, Yoon SH, Kang IJ, Chung JH, Yim SV and Lee MH (2007). "Association of glutathione S-transferase gene polymorphisms (GSTM1 and GSTT1) of vitiligo in Korean population." *Life Sci* **81**: 223-227.

Vachtenheim J and Borovansky J (2010). "Transcription physiology of pigment formation in melanocytes: central role of MITF." *Exp Dermatol* **19**: 617-627.

Valencia JC, Rouzaud F, Julien S, Chen KG, Passeron T, Yamaguchi Y, Abu-Asab M, Tsokos M, Costin GE, Yamaguchi H, Jenkins LM, Nagashima K, Appella E and Hearing VJ (2007). "Sialylated core 1 O-glycans influence the sorting of Pmel17/gp100 and determine its capacity to form fibrils." *J Biol Chem* **282**: 11266-11280.

van de Winkel JG and Capel PJ (1993). "Human IgG Fc receptor heterogeneity: molecular aspects and clinical implications." *Immunol Today* **14**: 215-221.

van de Winkel JGJ and Capel PJA (1996). Human IgG Fc receptors. Austin, USA, Landes Company.

van den Boorn JG, Konijnenberg D, Dellemijn TA, van der Veen JP, Bos JD, Melief CJ, Vyth-Dreese FA and Luiten RM (2009). "Autoimmune destruction of skin melanocytes by perilesional T cells from vitiligo patients." *J Invest Dermatol* **129**: 2220-2232.

Van den Bossche K, Naeyaert JM and Lambert J (2006). "The quest for the mechanism of melanin transfer." *Traffic* **7**: 769-778.

van den Wijngaard R, Wankowicz-Kalinska A, Le Poole C, Tigges B, Westerhof W and Das P (2000). "Local immune response in skin of generalized vitiligo patients. Destruction of melanocytes is associated with the prominent presence of CLA+ T cells at the perilesional site." *Lab Invest* **80**: 1299–1309.

van den Wijngaard RM, Asghar SS, Pijnenborg AC, Tigges AJ, Westerhof W and Das PK (2002). "Aberrant expression of complement regulatory proteins, membrane cofactor protein and decay accelerating factor, in the involved epidermis of patients with vitiligo." *Br J Dermatol* **146**: 80-87.

Van der Veen JPW, Wind BS and Taïeb A (2010). Topical corticosteroids. <u>*Vitiligo*</u>. M. Picardo and A. Taïeb. Berlin, Springer-Verlag: 327-330.

van Geel N, Speeckaert R, Taieb A, Picardo M, Bohm M, Gawkrodger DJ, Schallreuter K, Bennett DC, van der Veen W, Whitton M, Moretti S, Westerhof W, Ezzedine K and Gauthier Y (2011a). "Koebner's phenomenon in vitiligo: European position paper." *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res* **24**: 564-573.

van Geel N, Vandenhaute S, Speeckaert R, Brochez L, Mollet I, De Cooman L and Lambert J (2011b). "Prognostic value and clinical significance of halo naevi regarding vitiligo." <u>Br J</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 164: 743-749.

van Loghem E (1986). "Allotypic markers." Monogr Allergy 19: 40-51.

Vance KW and Goding CR (2004). "The transcription network regulating melanocyte development and melanoma." *Pigment Cell Res* **17**: 318-325.

Venkataram MN, White AG, Leeny WA, al Suwaid AR and Daar AS (1995). "HLA antigens in Omani patients with vitiligo." *Clin Exp Dermatol* **20**: 35-37.

Venneker GT, de Waal LP, Westerhof W, D'Amaro J, Schreuder GM and Asghar SS (1993). "HLA associations in vitiligo patients in the Dutch population." *Dis Markers* **11**: 187-190.

Venneker GT, Westerhof W, de Vries IJ, Drayer NM, Wolthers BG, de Waal LP, Bos JD and Asghar SS (1992). "Molecular heterogeneity of the fourth component of complement (C4) and its genes in vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **99**: 853-858.

Viac J, Goujon C, Misery L, Staniek V, Faure M, Schmitt D and Claudy A (1997). "Effect of UVB 311 nm irradiation on normal human skin." *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed* **13**: 103-108.

Vin-Christian K, Epstein JH, Maurer TA, McCalmont TH and Berger TG (2000). "Photosensitivity in HIV-infected individuals." *J Dermatol Sci* **27**: 361–369.

Volpato M, Prentice L, Chen S, Betterle C, Rees Smith B and Furmaniak J (1998). "A study of the epitopes on steroid 21-hydroxylase recognized by autoantibodies in patients with or without Addison's disease." *Clin Exp Immunol* **111**: 422-428.

von Mikecz AH, Hemmerich PH, Peter HH and Krawinkel U (1995). "Autoantigenic epitopes on eukaryotic L7." *Clin Exp Immunol* **100**: 205-213.

Wakamatsu K, Graham A, Cook D and Thody AJ (1997). "Characterisation of ACTH peptides in human skin and their activation of the melanocortin-1 receptor." *Pigment Cell Res* **10**: 288-297.

Wang S, Lasagna M, Daubner SC, Reinhart GD and Fitzpatrick PF (2011). "Fluorescence spectroscopy as a probe of the effect of phosphorylation at serine 40 of tyrosine hydroxylase on the conformation of its regulatory domain." *Biochemistry* **50**: 2364-2370.

Wang CQ, Cruz-Inigo AE, Fuentes-Duculan J, Moussai D, Gulati N, Sullivan-Whalen M, Gilleaudeau P, Cohen JA and Krueger JG (2011). "Th17 cells and activated dendritic cells are increased in vitiligo lesions." *PLoS One* **6**: e18907.

Wang J, Li S, Xiao X, Wang P, Guo X and Zhang Q (2010). "PAX3 mutations and clinical characteristics in Chinese patients with Waardenburg syndrome type 1." *Mol Vis* **16**: 1146-1153.

Wankowicz-Kalinska A, Van Den Wijngaard RM, Tigges BJ, Westerhof W, Ogg GS, Cerundolo V, Storkus WJ and Das PK (2003). "Immunopolarization of CD4+ and CD8+ T cell to type-1-like is associated with melanocyte loss in human vitiligo." *Lab Invest* **83**: 683–695.

Watabe H, Valencia JC, Le Pape E, Yamaguchi Y, Nakamura M, Rouzaud F, Hoashi T, Kawa Y, Mizoguchi M and Hearing VJ (2008). "Involvement of dynein and spectrin with early melanosome transport and melanosomal protein trafficking." *J Invest Dermatol* **128**: 162-174.

Watanabe A, Takeda K, Ploplis B and Tachibana M (1998). "Epistatic relationship between Waardenburg syndrome genes MITF and PAX3." *Nat Genet* **18**: 283-286.

Waterman EA, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF, Weetman AP and Kemp EH (2010). "Autoantigens in vitiligo identified by the serological selection of a phage-displayed melanocyte cDNA expression library." *J Invest Dermatol* **130**: 230-240.

Waterman EA, Kemp EH, Gawkrodger DJ, Watson PF and Weetman AP (2002). "Autoantibodies in vitiligo patients are not directed to the melanocyte differentiation antigen MelanA/MART1." *Clin Exp Immunol* **129**: 572-532.

Watzig V (1974). "Vitiligo with inflammatory marginal dam." *Dermatol Monatsschr* **160**: 409-413.

Wedlock N, Asawa T, Baumann-Antczak A, Smith BR and Furmaniak J (1993). "Autoimmune Addison's disease. Analysis of autoantibody binding sites on human steroid 21-hydroxylase." *FEBS Lett* **332**: 123-126.

Weetman AP and McGregor AM (1994). "Autoimmune thyroid disease: further developments in our understanding." *Endocr Rev* 15: 788-830.

Westerhof W and d'Ischia M (2007). "Vitiligo puzzle: the pieces fall in place." *Pigment Cell Res* **20**: 345-359.

Westerhof W and Nieuweboer-Krobotova L (1997). "Treatment of vitiligo with UV-B radiation vs topical psoralen plus UV-A." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **133**: 1525-1528.

Westerhof W, Nieuweboer-Krobotova L, Mulder PG and Glazenburg EJ (1999). "Left-right comparison study of the combination of fluticasone propionate and UV-A vs. either fluticasone propionate or UV-A alone for the long-term treatment of vitiligo." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **135**: 1061-1066.

Westwood OMR and Hay FC (2001). An introduction to epitope mapping. <u>*Epitope mapping: A practical approach.*</u> O. M. R. Westwood and F. C. Hay. Oxford, Oxford University Press: 1-13.

Whitton ME, Pinart M, Batchelor J, Lushey C, Leonardi-Bee J and Gonzalez U (2010)."Interventions for vitiligo."Cochrane Database Syst Rev1:doi:10.1002/14651858.CD14003263.pub14651854.

Williams S, van der Logt P and Germaschewski V (2001). Phage display libraries. *Epitope mapping: A practical approach*. O. M. R. Westwood and F. C. Hay. Oxford, Oxford University Press: 225-253.

Wilson DR and Finlay BB (1998). "Phage display: applications, innovations, and issues in phage and host biology." *Can J Microbiol* **44**: 313-329.

Wolf RK, Johnson RA and Surmond D (2005). Pigmentary disorders. *<u>Fitzpatrick's Color Atlas</u>* <u>And Synopsis of Clinical Dermatology</u>. New York, McGraw-Hill: 336-343.

Wood JM, Gibbons NC, Chavan B and Schallreuter KU (2008). "Computer simulation of heterogeneous single nucleotide polymorphisms in the catalase gene indicates structural changes in the enzyme active site, NADPH-binding and tetramerization domains: a genetic predisposition for an altered catalase in patients with vitiligo?" *Exp Dermatol* **17**: 366-371.

Wu CS, Lan CC, Wang LF, Chen GS and Yu HS (2007). "Effects of psoralen plus ultraviolet A irradiation on cultured epidermal cells in vitro and patients with vitiligo in vivo." *Br J Dermatol* 156: 122-129.

Wu CS, Yu CL, Lan CC and Yu HS (2004). "Narrow-band ultraviolet-B stimulates proliferation and migration of cultured melanocytes." *Exp Dermatol* **13**: 755-763.

Wucherpfennig KW (2001). "Mechanisms for the induction of autoimmunity by infectious agents." *J Clin Invest* **108**: 1097-1104.

Xia Q, Zhou WM, Liang YH, Ge HS, Liu HS, Wang JY, Gao M, Yang S and Zhang XJ (2006). "MHC haplotypic association in Chinese Han patients with vitiligo." *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* **20**: 941-946.

Xie LD, Gao Y, Li MR, Lu GZ and Guo XH (2008). "Distribution of immunoglobulin G subclasses of anti-thyroid peroxidase antibody in sera from patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis with different thyroid functional status." *Clin Exp Immunol* **154**: 172-176.

Xie P, Geohegan WD and Jordan RE (1991). "Vitiligo autoantibodies. Studies of subclass distribution and complement activation." *J Invest Dermatol* **96**: 627.

Xie Z, Chen D, Jiao D and Bystryn J-C (1999). "Vitiligo antibodies are not directed to tyrosinase." <u>Arch Dermatol</u> **135**: 417-422.

Xu AE, Zhang DM, Wei XD, Huang B and Lu LJ (2009). "Efficacy and safety of tarcrolimus cream 0.1% in the treatment of vitiligo." *Int J Dermatol* **48**: 86-90.

Xu S, Zhou Y, Yang S, Ren Y, Zhang C, Quan C, Gao M, He C, Chen H, Hhan J, Chen J, Liang Y, Yang J, Sun L, Yin X, Liu J and Zhang X (2010). "Platelet-derived growth factor receptor alpha gene mutations in vitiligo vulgaris." *Acta Derm Venereol* **90**: 131-135.

Yamaguchi Y and Hearing VJ (2009). "Physiological factors that regulate skin pigmentation." *Biofactors* **35**: 193-199.

Yang S, Wang JY, Gao M, Liu HS, Sun LD, He PP, Liu JB, Zhang AP, Cui Y, Liang YH, Wang ZX and Zhang XJ (2005). "Association of HLA-DQA1 and DQB1 genes with vitiligo in Chinese Hans." *Int J Dermatol* **44**: 1022-1027.

Yasuhara H, Parvez SH, Oguchi K, Sandler M and Nagatsu TL (1993). <u>Monoamine oxidase:</u> <u>basic and clinical aspects.</u>. Tokyo, VSP, Utrecht Yazici AC, Erdal ME, Kaya TI, Ikizoglu G, Savasoglu K, Camdeviren H and Tursen U (2006). "Lack of association with TNF-alpha-308 promoter polymorphism in patients with vitiligo." *Arch Dermatol Res* **298**: 46-49.

Yohn JJ, Morelli JG, Walchak SJ, Rundell KB, Norris DA and Zamora MR (1993). "Cultured human keratinocytes synthesize and secrete endothelin-1." *J Invest Dermatol* **100**: 23-26.

Yones SS, Palmer RA, Garibaldinos TM and Hawk JL (2007). "Randomized double-blind trial of treatment of vitiligo: efficacy of psoralen-UV-A therapy vs Narrowband-UV-B therapy." <u>Arch</u> <u>Dermatol</u> 143: 578-584.

Yount WJ, Cohen P and Eisenberg RA (1988). "Distribution of IgG subclasses among human autoantibodies to Sm, RNP, dsDNA, SS-B and IgG rheumatoid factor." *Monogr Allergy* 23: 41-56.

Yu HS, Chang KL, Yu CL, Li HF, Wu MT, Wu CS and Wu CS (1997). "Alterations in IL-6, IL-8, GM-CSF, TNF-alpha, and IFN-gamma release by peripheral mononuclear cells in patients with active vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **108**: 527-529.

Yu HS, Kao CH and Yu CL (1993). "Coexistence and relationship of antikeratinocyte and antimelanocyte antibodies in patients with non-segmental-type vitiligo." *J Invest Dermatol* **100**: 823-828.

Yun JY, Uhm YK, Kim HJ, Lim SH, Chung JH, Shin MK, Yim SV and Lee MH (2010). "Transforming growth factor beta receptor II (TGFBR2) polymorphisms and the association with nonsegmental vitiligo in the Korean population." *Int J Immunogenet* **37**: 289-291.

Zachariae CO, Thestrup-Pedersen K and Matsushima K (1991). "Expression and secretion of leukocyte chemotactic cytokines by normal human melanocytes and melanoma cells." *J Invest Dermatol* **97**: 593-599.

Zailaie MZ (2005). "Decreased proinflammatory cytokine production by peripheral blood mononuclear cells from vitiligo patients following aspirin treatment." *Saudi Med J* 26: 799-805.

Zaima H and Koga M (2002). "Clinical course of 44 cases of localized type vitiligo." *J Dermatol* **29**: 15-19.

Zamani M, Spaepen M, Sghar SS, Huang C, Westerhof W, Nieuweboer-Krobotova L and Cassiman JJ (2001). "Linkage and association of HLA class II genes with vitiligo in a Dutch population." *Br J Dermatol* **145**: 90-94.

Zamani M, Tabatabaiefar MA, Mosayyebi S, Mashaghi A and Mansouri P (2010). "Possible association of the CD4 gene polymorphism with vitiligo in an Iranian population." <u>*Clin Exp*</u> <u>*Dermatol* 35</u>: 521-524.

Zanelli E, Henry M and Malthiery Y (1992). "Use of recombinant epitopes to study the heterogeneous nature of the autoantibodies against thyroid peroxidase in autoimmune thyroid disease." *Clin Exp Immunol* **87**: 80-86.

Zauli D, Tosti A, Biasco G, Miserocchi F, Patrizi A, Azzaroni D, Andriani G, Di Febo G and Callegari C (1986). "Prevalence of autoimmune atrophic gastritis in vitiligo." *Digestion* **34**: 169-172.

Zelissen PM, Bast EJ and Croughs RJ (1995). "Associated autoimmunity in Addison's disease." <u>J</u> <u>Autoimmun</u> 8: 121-130.

Zhang Y, Gao Y, Li M, Xie L, Huang Y and Guo X (2010). "Avidity of thyroglobulin antibody in sera from patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis with different thyroid functional status." *Clin Exp Immunol* **161**: 65-70.

Zhou M, Guan C, Lin F, Xu W, Fu L, Hong W, Wan Y and Xu A (2011). "Immunodetection of the MCHR1 antibody in vitiligo patient sera." *Int J Mol Med* **27**: 725-729.

Zhou MN, Xu AE, Lu LJ, Li YW, Zhao DK and Guan CP (2008). "Association of single nucleotide polymorphisms of Nrf2 promoter region with susceptibility to vitiligo." *Zhonghua Yi* <u>Xue Za Zhi</u> **88**: 969-972.

APPENDICES

Appendix I: DNA sequence of TH cDNA and TH cDNA deletion derivatives

| pcDNA3-TH pTH480 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACGGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG ATGCCCACCCCCGACGCCACGGCCACAGGCCTACGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 60 |
|---------------------|--|----------|
| pTH440 pTH400 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH360 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| рТН320 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH280 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH240 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| рТН200 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH170 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH140 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCACGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pTH1-80 | ATGCCCACCCCGACGCCACCGCCACAGGCCAAGGGCTTCCGCAGGGCCGTGTCTGAG | 60 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| pTH480 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| pTH440 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| рТН400 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| рТН360 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| рТН320 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| рТН280 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| pTH240 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| - pTH200 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| - pTH170 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| - pTH140 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| pTH1-80 | CTGGACGCCAAGCAGGCAGAGGCCATCATGTCCCCGCGGTTCATTGGGCGCAGGCAG | 120 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH480 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| - pTH440 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH400 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH360 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH320 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH280 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH240 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| - pTH200 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH170 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGG | 180 |
| pTH140 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGAGGCGGCGGTGGCAGCAGCGGCCGCTGCAGTC | 180 |
| pTH1-80 | CTCATCGAGGACGCCCGCAAGGAGCGGGAGGCGGCGGTGGCAGCAGCGGCCGCTGCAGTC | 180 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| pTH480 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| pTH440 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - pTH400 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - pTH360 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| рТН320 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - pTH280 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| рТН240 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - pTH200 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - рТН170 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| - pTH140 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| pTH1-80 | CCCTCGGAGCCCGGGGACCCCTGGAGGCTGTGGCCTTTGAGGAGAAGGAGGGGAAGGCC | 240 |
| pcDNA3-TH | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| - pTH480 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| pTH440 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |

| pTH400 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
|----------------------------------|---|------------|
| рТН360 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| pTH320 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| - pTH280 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| рТH240 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| pTH200 | GTGCTAAACCTGCTCTTCTCCCCCGAGGGCCACCAAGCCCTCGGCGCTGTCCCGAGCTGTG | 300 |
| ртн200 ртн170 | | 300 |
| ртн1/0 ртч1/0 | | 300 |
| pIn140 | | 200 |
| p1H01-140 | GIGCIAAACCIGCICIICICCCGAGGGGCCACCAAGCCCICGGCGCIGICCCGAGCIGIG | 300 |
| pcDNA3-TH | AAGGTGTTTGAGACGTTTGAAGCCAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCGGCCCGCCC | 360 |
| рТН480 | AAGGTGTTTGAGACGTTTGAAGCCAAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCCGGCCCGGCCCAGAGG | 360 |
| pTH440 | AAGGTGTTTGAGACGTTTGAAGCCAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCGGCCCGGCCCAGAGG | 360 |
| pTH400 | AAGGTGTTTGAGACGTTTGAAGCCAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCCGGCCCGCCC | 360 |
| DTH360 | | 360 |
| ртн320 | | 360 |
| pTII320 | | 360 |
| р1н200 рп1240 | | 200 |
| pTH240 | | 360 |
| pTHZ00 | AAGGIGTTTGAGACGITTGAAGCCAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCGGCCCAGAGG | 360 |
| pTH1/0 | | 360 |
| pTH140 pTH81-140 | AAGGTGTTTGAGACGTTTGAAGCCAAAATCCACCATCTAGAGACCCGGCCCGCCC | 360 360 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCGAGGGGAC | 420 |
| pTH480 | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCCGAGGGGGC | 420 |
| pTH440 | | 420 |
| pTH400 | | 420 |
| ртн360 | | 420 |
| ртн300 ртч320 | | 120 |
| ртнэ20 ртнэ20 | | 420 |
| ртн200 | | 420 |
| pTH240 | | 420 |
| pTH200 | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCGAGGGGAC | 420 |
| pTH1/0 | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCGAGGGGAC | 420 |
| pTHI40 | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCGAGGGGAC | 420 |
| pTH81-140 | CCGCGAGCTGGGGGGCCCCCACCTGGAGTACTTCGTGCGCCTCGAGGTGCGCCGAGGGGAC | 420 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| - pTH480 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| - pTH440 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| рТН400 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| рТН360 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| ртн320 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGTGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTGCGCGCGC | 480 |
| pTH280 | | 480 |
| pTH240 | | 480 |
| pTH2 10 pTH200 | | 180 |
| ртн200 ртн170 | | 400 |
| pTH141-497 | CTGGCCGCCCTGCTCAGTGTGTGCGCCAGGTGTCAGAGGACGTGCGCAGCCCCGCGGGG | 480 |
| рсДЛАЗ-ТН | CCCAAGGTCCCCTGGTTCCCAAGAAAAGTGTCAGAGCTGGACAAGTGTCATCACCTGGTC | 540 |
| pTH480 | CCCAAGGTCCCCTGGTTCCCCAAGAAAAGTGTCAGAGCTGGACAAGTGTCATCACCTGGTC | 540 |
| pTH440 | | 540 |
| pTH400 | | 540 |
| DTH360 | | 540 |
| ртн300 ртн320 | | 510 |
| ртн <u>320</u> ртн <u>320</u> | | 510 |
| PTH200 | | 540 |
| PIN240 | | 540 |
| p1f1200 | | 540 |
| prn1/0 | | 540 |
| ртн141-49/ | UUUAAGGTUUUUTGGTTUUUAAGAAAAGTGTUAGAGUTGGAUAAGTGTUATUACCTGGTU | 540 |
| pcDNA3-TH | ACCAAGTTCGACCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |

| pTH480 | ACCAAGTTCGACCCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
|----------------------|---|-----|
| pTH440 | ACCAAGTTCGACCCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| ртн400 | ACCAAGTTCGACCCTGACCTGGACCTCGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| ртH360 | | 600 |
| p111300 | | 600 |
| рінзи | | 600 |
| pTH280 | ACCAAGTTCGACCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| pTH240 | ACCAAGTTCGACCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| pTH200 | ACCAAGTTCGACCCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| pTH141-497 | ACCAAGTTCGACCCTGACCTGGACTTGGACCACCCGGGCTTCTCGGACCAGGTGTACCGC | 600 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| DTH480 | | 660 |
| pTH100 | | 660 |
| р1п440 хлли400 | | 660 |
| p1H400 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCIGATIGCIGAGAICGCCIICCAGIACAGGCACGGCGACCCGAIICCC | 660 |
| pTH360 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| рТН320 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| pTH280 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACCGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| pTH240 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACCGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| pTH141-497 | CAGCGCAGGAAGCTGATTGCTGAGATCGCCTTCCAGTACAGGCACGGCGACCCGATTCCC | 660 |
| DCDNA3-TH | ССТСТСАССАССАССАССАСАТТСССАССТССАССТСАССТСАСАССАС | 720 |
| ровнию III ртн480 | | 720 |
| p111400 | | 720 |
| p1H440 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGAGTTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| pTH400 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| pTH360 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| рТН320 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| pTH280 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| ртн240 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| pTH141-497 | CGTGTGGAGTACACCGCCGAGGAGATTGCCACCTGGAAGGAGGTCTACACCACGCTGAAG | 720 |
| | | 700 |
| PCDNAS-IH | | 700 |
| pTH440 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGCACCTGGAGGCCTTTGCTTTGCTGGAGCGC | /80 |
| pTH400 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGCACCTGGAGGCCTTTGCTTGC | 780 |
| pTH360 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGCACCTGGAGGCCTTTGCTTGC | 780 |
| рТН320 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGCACCTGGAGGCCTTTGCTTGC | 780 |
| - pTH280 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGGCACCTGGGGGCCTTTGCTTGC | 780 |
| pTH141-497 | GGCCTCTACGCCACGCACGCCTGCGGGGGGGCACCTGGAGGCCTTTGCTTGC | 780 |
| рсрид 3-тн | ͲͲϹͽϾϹϾϾϹͲͽϹϹϾϾͼͽͽϾͽϹͽͽͲͽͲϹϹϹϹϹͽϾϹͲϾϾͽϾϾͽϹϾͲϹͲϹϹϹϹϹͲͲϹϹͲϾͽͽϾ | 840 |
| PEDNAS III | | 040 |
| рін400 | | 040 |
| pTH440 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| pTH400 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| pTH360 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| рТН320 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| рТН320 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| pTH141-497 | TTCAGCGGCTACCGGGAAGACAATATCCCCCAGCTGGAGGACGTCTCCCGCTTCCTGAAG | 840 |
| DCDNA3-TH | GAGCGCACGGGCTTCCAGCTGCGGCCTGTGGCCGGCCTGCTGTCCGGCCCGGGACTTCCTG | 900 |
| ртн480 | | 900 |
| p111400 | | 000 |
| pTH440 | GAGEGEACGGGETTECAGETGEGGEETGTGGEEEGGEETGTETEEGEEEGGGAETTEETG | 900 |
| pTH400 | GAGCGCACGGGCTTCCAGCTGCGGCCTGTGGCCGGCCTGCTGTCCGCCCGGGACTTCCTG | 900 |
| pTH360 | GAGCGCACGGGCTTCCAGCTGCGGCCTGTGGCCGGCCTGCTGTCCGCCCGGGACTTCCTG | 900 |
| рТН320 | GAGCGCACGGGCTTCCAGCTGCGGCCTGTGGCCGGCCTGCTGTCCGCCCGGGACTTCCTG | 900 |
| pTH141-497 | GAGCGCACGGGCTTCCAGCTGCGGCCTGTGGCCGGCCTGCTGTCCGCCCGGGACTTCCTG | 900 |
| pcDNA3-TH | GCCAGCCTGGCCTTCCGCGTGTTCCAGTGCACCCAGTATATCCGCCACGCGTCCTCGCCC | 960 |
| рТН480 | GCCAGCCTGGCCTTCCGCGTGTTCCAGTGCACCCAGTATATCCGCCACGCCTCCTCCCCC | 960 |
| ртн <i>44</i> 0 | | 960 |
| PTU11110 | | 000 |
| ріпчоо | | 300 |
| рлнз60 | GUAGCUTGGCCTTCCGCGTGTTCCAGTGCACCCAGTATATCCGCCACGCGTCCTCGCCC | 960 |
| рТН320 | GUUAGCCTGGCCTTCCGCGTGTTCCAGTGCACCCAGTATATCCGCCACGCGTCCTCGCCC | 960 |
| pTH141-497 | GCCAGCCTGGCCTTCCGCGTGTTCCAGTGCACCCAGTATATCCGCCACGCGTCCTCGCCC | 960 |

| pcDNA3-TH | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
|---|--|--|
| pTH480 | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
| pTH440 | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
| pTH400 | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
| pTH360 | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
| pTH1412-497 | ATGCACTCCCCTGAGCCGGACTGCTGCCACGAGCTGCTGGGGCACGTGCCCATGCTGGCC | 1020 |
| pcDNA3-TH pTH480 pTH440 pTH400 pTH360 pTH141-497 | GACCGCACCTTCGCGCAGTTCTCGCAGGACATTGGCCTGGCGTCCCTGGGGGCCTCGGAT GACCGCACCTTCGCGCAGTTCTCGCAGGACATTGGCCTGGCGTCCCTGGGGGCCTCGGAT GACCGCACCTTCGCGCAGTTCTCGCAGGACATTGGCCTGGCGTCCCTGGGGGCCTCGGAT GACCGCACCTTCGCGCAGTTCTCGCAGGACATTGGCCTGGCGTCCCTGGGGGCCTCGGAT GACCGCACCTTCGCGCAGTTCTCGCAGGACATTGGCCTGGCGTCCCTGGGGGCCTCCGAT | 1080 1080 1080 1080 1080 1080 |
| pcDNA3-TH | GAGGAAATTGAGAAGCTGTCCACGCTGTCATGGTTCACGGTGGAGTTCGGGCTGTGTAAG | 1140 |
| pTH480 | GAGGAAATTGAGAAGCTGTCCACGCTGTCATGGTTCACGGTGGAGTTCGGGCTGTGTAAG | 1140 |
| pTH440 | GAGGAAATTGAGAAGCTGTCCACGCTGTCATGGTTCACGGTGGAGTTCGGGCTGTGTAAG | 1140 |
| pTH400 | GAGGAAATTGAGAAGCTGTCCACGCTGTCATGGTTCACGGTGGAGTTCGGGCTGTGTAAG | 1140 |
| pTH141-497 | GAGGAAATTGAGAAGCTGTCCACGCTGTCATGGTTCACGGTGGAGTTCGGGCTGTGTAAG | 1140 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CAGAACGGGGAGGTGAAGGCCTATGGTGCCGGGCTGCTGTCCTCCTACGGGGAGCTCCTG | 1200 |
| pTH480 | CAGAACGGGGAGGTGAAGGCCTATGGTGCCGGGCTGCTGTCCTCCTACGGGGAGCTCCTG | 1200 |
| pTH440 | CAGAACGGGGAGGTGAAGGCCTATGGTGCCGGGCTGCTGTCCTCCTACGGGGAGCTCCTG | 1200 |
| pTH400 | CAGAACGGGGAGGTGAAGGCCTATGGTGCCGGGCTGCTGTCCTCCTACGGGGAGCTCCTG | 1200 |
| pTH141-497 | CAGAACGGGGAGGTGAAGGCCTATGGTGCCGGGCTGCTGTCCTCCTACGGGGAGCTCCTG | 1200 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CACTGCCTGTCTGAGGAGCCTGAGATTCGGGCCTTCGACCCTGAGGCTGCGGCCGTGCAG | 1260 |
| pTH480 | CACTGCCTGTCTGAGGAGCCTGAGATTCGGGCCTTCGACCCTGAGGCTGCGGCCGTGCAG | 1260 |
| pTH440 | CACTGCCTGTCTGAGGAGCCTGAGATTCGGGCCTTCGACCCTGAGGCTGCGGCCGTGCAG | 1260 |
| pTH141-497 | CACTGCCTGTCTGAGGAGCCTGAGATTCGGGCCTTCGACCCTGAGGCTGCGGCCGTGCAG | 1260 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CCCTACCAAGACCAGACGTACCAGTCAGTCTACTTCGTGTCTGAGAGCCTTCAGTGACGCC | 1320 |
| pTH480 | CCCTACCAAGACCAGACGTACCAGTCAGTCTACTTCGTGTCTGAGAGCCTTCAGTGACGCC | 1320 |
| pTH440 | CCCTACCAAGACCAGACGTACCAGTCAGTCTACTTCGTGTCTGAGAGCCTTCAGTGACGCC | 1320 |
| pTH141-497 | CCCTACCAAGACCAGACGTACCAGTCAGTCTACTTCGTGTCTGAGAGCCTTCAGTGACGCC | 1320 |
| pcDNA3-TH | AAGGACAAGCTCAGGAGCTATGCCTCACGCATCCAGCGCCCCTTCTCCGTGAAGTTCGAC | 1380 |
| pTH480 | AAGGACAAGCTCAGGAGCTATGCCTCACGCATCCAGCGCCCCTTCTCCGTGAAGTTCGAC | 1380 |
| pTH141-497 | AAGGACAAGCTCAGGAGCTATGCCTCACGCATCCAGCGCCCCTTCTCCGTGAAGTTCGAC | 1380 |
| pcDNA3-TH | CCGTACACGCTGGCCATCGACGTGCTGGACAGCCCCCAGGCCGTGCGGCGCTCCCTGGAG | 1440 |
| pTH480 | CCGTACACGCTGGCCATCGACGTGCTGGACAGCCCCCAGGCCGTGCGGCGCTCCCTGGAG | 1440 |
| pTH141-497 | CCGTACACGCTGGCCATCGACGTGCTGGACAGCCCCCAGGCCGTGCGGCGCTCCCTGGAG | 1440 |
| pcDNA3-TH pTH141-497 | GGTGTCCAGGATGAGCTGGACACCCTTGCCCATGCGCTGAGTGCCATTGGC 1491 GGTGTCCAGGATGAGCTGGACACCCTTGCCCATGCGCTGAGTGCCATTGGC 1491 | |
Appendix II: Protein sequence of TH and TH deletion derivatives

| ТН | MPTPDATTPOAKGERRAVSELDAKOAEAIMSPREIGRROSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
|--------------------------|--|-------|
| тн480 | MPTPDATTPOAKGERRAUSELDAKOAEAIMSPRETGRROSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH100 TH100 | | 60 |
| TII440 | | 60 |
| TH400 | METEDATIE QARGERAAV SELDARQAEATMORE RETERROSLIEDARREREAAVAAAAAA | 00 |
| TH360 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH320 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH280 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH240 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH200 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH170 | MPTPDATTPOAKGFRRAVSELDAKOAEAIMSPRFIGRROSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| ТН140 | MPTPDATTPOAKGFRRAVSELDAKOAEAIMSPRFIGRROSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| TH1-80 | MPTPDATTPQAKGFRRAVSELDAKQAEAIMSPRFIGRRQSLIEDARKEREAAVAAAAAAV | 60 |
| mri | | 1 2 0 |
| TH | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSKAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETKPAQK | 120 |
| TH480 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH440 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH400 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH360 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH320 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH280 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| TH240 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAOR | 120 |
| тн200 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKAVI.NI.I.FSPRATKPSAI.SRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAO | 120 |
| TH200 TH170 | | 120 |
| TH1 / 0 | | 120 |
| IH140 mul 00 | PSEPGDPLEAVAR EEREGRAVINLE SPRAIRPSALSRAVRVFEITEARINDEIRPAQR | 120 |
| THI-80 | PSEPGDPLEAVAFEEKEGKA | 120 |
| 1481-140 | VLNLLFSPRATKPSALSRAVKVFETFEAKIHHLETRPAQR | 120 |
| ТН | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVROVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| тн480 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVROVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| TH440 | | 180 |
| TII440 | | 100 |
| TH400 | PRAGGPHLEIFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRRVSELDACHHLV | 100 |
| TH360 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHV | 180 |
| TH320 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| TH280 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| TH240 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| TH200 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| TH170 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGDLAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKV | 180 |
| TH140 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGD | 180 |
| тн81-140 | PRAGGPHLEYFVRLEVRRGD | 180 |
| TH141-497 | LAALLSGVRQVSEDVRSPAGPKVPWFPRKVSELDKCHHLV | 180 |
| | | |
| TH | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| TH480 | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| TH440 | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| TH400 | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| TH360 | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDQVYRQRRKLIAEIAFQYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| ТН320 | TKFDPDLDLDHPGFSDOVYRORRKLIAEIAFOYRHGDPIPRVEYTAEEIATWKEVYTTLK | 240 |
| тн280 | TKEDPDI.DI.DHPGESDOVYROBRKI.TAETAFOYRHGDPT PRVEYTAEETATWKEVYTTI.K | 240 |
| TH240 | | 240 |
| TH2 10 TH1 / 1 _ / 97 | | 210 |
| 111141 497 | IVE DE DEDENIE DE ODĂA I VĂVIVI DI VERIMEĂ I VUODE LE VACI I VECTAI MVEA I I I PV | 240 |
| TH | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPOLEDVSRFLKERTGFOLRPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
| ТН480 | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPOLEDVSRFLKERTGFOLRPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
| тн440 | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPOLEDVSRFLKERTGFOLRPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
| TH400 | CLVATHACCEHLEAFALLERFCCVDEDNITOLIEDNORT KEDTCENT DRUACT LOADDET | 300 |
| 111400 | CI AYMIN CCENT EY EY I TEDECCADEDAT DOT EDGODEL AEDACEOT DOGOT CAN A CAN DO A CAN DOT ED CONTRACTOR AUTOMACEOT DOT ED CAN | 200 |
| 1000 | GLIAINACGENLEAFALLEKFSGIKEDNIPQLEDVSKFLKEKTGFQLKPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
| TH320 | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLKERTGFQLRPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
| TH280 | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLK | 300 |

| TH141-497 | GLYATHACGEHLEAFALLERFSGYREDNIPQLEDVSRFLKERTGFQLRPVAGLLSARDFL | 300 |
|-----------|--|-----|
| ТН | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD | 360 |
| TH480 | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD | 360 |
| TH440 | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD | 360 |
| TH400 | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD | 360 |
| TH360 | ${\tt ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD}$ | 360 |
| тн320 | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSP | 360 |
| TH141-497 | ASLAFRVFQCTQYIRHASSPMHSPEPDCCHELLGHVPMLADRTFAQFSQDIGLASLGASD | 360 |
| ТН | EEIEKLSTLSWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEIRAFDPEAAAVQ | 420 |
| TH480 | EEIEKLSTLSWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEIRAFDPEAAAVQ | 420 |
| TH440 | EEIEKLSTLSWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEIRAFDPEAAAVQ | 420 |
| TH400 | EEIEKLSTLSWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELL | 420 |
| TH141-497 | EEIEKLSTLSWFTVEFGLCKQNGEVKAYGAGLLSSYGELLHCLSEEPEIRAFDPEAAAVQ | 420 |
| ТН | PYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASRIQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVLDSPQAVRRSLE | 480 |
| TH480 | PYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASRIQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVLDSPQAVRRSLE | 480 |
| TH440 | PYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDA | 480 |
| TH141-497 | PYQDQTYQSVYFVSESFSDAKDKLRSYASRIQRPFSVKFDPYTLAIDVLDSPQAVRRSLE | 480 |
| ТН | GVQDELDTLAHALSAIG 497 | |
| TH141-497 | GVQDELDTLAHALSAIG 497 | |
| | | |